AUTOIMMUNITY AND THE BRAIN: PARANEOPLASTIC NEUROLOGICAL INJURY AND BEYOND

EDITED BY: John Greenlee, Stacey L. Clardy and Christian Vedeler PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Neurology and Frontiers in Immunology







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-268-2 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-268-2

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

AUTOIMMUNITY AND THE BRAIN: PARANEOPLASTIC NEUROLOGICAL INJURY AND BEYOND

Topic Editors: John Greenlee, The University of Utah, United States Stacey L. Clardy, University of Utah Hospital, United States Christian Vedeler, University of Bergen, Norway

Citation: Greenlee, J., Clardy, S. L., Vedeler, C., eds. (2022). Autoimmunity and the Brain: Paraneoplastic Neurological Injury and Beyond. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-268-2

Table of Contents

05 Editorial: Autoimmunity and the Brain: Paraneoplastic Neurological Injury and Beyond

John E. Greenlee, Noel G. Carlson, Justin R. Abbatemarco, Ida Herdlevær, Stacey L. Clardy and Christian A. Vedeler

- 08 High Level of Soluble CD146 In Cerebrospinal Fluid Might be a Biomarker of Severity of Anti-N-Methyl-D-Aspartate Receptor Encephalitis Qing Li, Jinglong Chen, Mengzhuo Yin, Jun Zhao, Fuchang Lu, Zhanhang Wang, Xiaoqi Yu, Shuangyan Wang, Dong Zheng and Honghao Wang
- 15 Limitations of a Commercial Assay as Diagnostic Test of Autoimmune Encephalitis

Raquel Ruiz-García, Guillermo Muñoz-Sánchez, Laura Naranjo, Mar Guasp, Lidia Sabater, Albert Saiz, Josep Dalmau, Francesc Graus and Eugenia Martinez-Hernandez

23 Antibody Testing for Neurological Autoimmune Disorders: Evaluation of Best Practices at a Tertiary Referral Center

Sarah E. Fredrich, Steven Vernino and Kyle M. Blackburn

30 A Longitudinal, Observational Analysis of Neuronal Injury Biomarkers in a Case Report of a Patient With Paraneoplastic Anti-CRMP5 Antibody-Associated Transverse Myelitis

Christopher Mizenko, Jeffrey L. Bennett, Gregory Owens, Timothy L. Vollmer and Amanda L. Piquet

- 37 Update in Autoimmune Movement Disorders: Newly Described Antigen Targets in Autoimmune and Paraneoplastic Cerebellar Ataxia
 Madeline Garza and Amanda L. Piquet
- Analysis of Predictive Risk Factors in Aquaporin-4-IgG Positive Highly Active Neuromyelitis Optica Spectrum Disorders
 Yanfei Li, Jinwei Zhang, Yongyan Zhou, Haojie Xie, Ranran Duan, Lijun Jing, Yaobing Yao, Junfang Teng and Yanjie Jia
- 59 Thyroid Function and Anti-thyroid Antibodies in Pediatric Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis

Lianfeng Chen, Wenlin Wu, Yang Tian, Yiru Zeng, Chi Hou, Haixia Zhu, Kelu Zheng, Yani Zhang, Yuanyuan Gao, Bingwei Peng, Sida Yang, Xiuying Wang, Shuyao Ning, Yinting Liao, Haisheng Lin, Kaili Shi, Xiaojing Li and Wen-Xiong Chen

- 67 CRMP5 Antibodies—Diagnostic Challenges Cecilie Totland, Mette Haugen and Christian Vedeler
- 73 Paraneoplastic Neuropathies: What's New Since the 2004 Recommended Diagnostic Criteria

Marco Zoccarato, Wolfgang Grisold, Anna Grisold, Valentina Poretto, Federica Boso and Bruno Giometto

- **87** Case Report: A False Negative Case of Anti-Yo Paraneoplastic Myelopathy Christopher M. Bartley, Neelroop N. Parikshak, Thomas T. Ngo, Jessa A. Alexander, Kelsey C. Zorn, Bonny D. Alvarenga, Min K. Kang, Massimo Pedriali, Samuel J. Pleasure and Michael R. Wilson
- 98 Risk Factors and Brain Metabolic Mechanism of Sleep Disorders in Autoimmune Encephalitis

Xiao Liu, Tingting Yu, Xiaobin Zhao, Ping Yu, Ruijuan Lv, Chunxue Wang, Lin Ai and Qun Wang

- Paraneoplastic and Other Autoimmune Encephalitides: Antineuronal Antibodies, T Lymphocytes, and Questions of Pathogenesis
 John E. Greenlee, Noel G. Carlson, Justin R. Abbatemarco, Ida Herdlevær, Stacey L. Clardy and Christian A. Vedeler
- 128 Evaluation of Plasma Neurofilament Light Chain Levels as a Biomarker of Neuronal Injury in the Active and Chronic Phases of Autoimmune Neurologic Disorders

Ryan Kammeyer, Christopher Mizenko, Stefan Sillau, Alanna Richie, Gregory Owens, Kavita V. Nair, Enrique Alvarez, Timothy L. Vollmer, Jeffrey L. Bennett and Amanda L. Piquet



Editorial: Autoimmunity and the Brain: Paraneoplastic Neurological Injury and Beyond

John E. Greenlee^{1,2*}, Noel G. Carlson^{2,3,4}, Justin R. Abbatemarco^{2,5}, Ida Herdlevær⁶, Stacey L. Clardy^{1,2} and Christian A. Vedeler^{6,7}

¹ Neurology Service, George E. Wahlen Veterans Affairs Health Care System, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ² Department of Neurology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ³ George E. Wahlen Veterans Affairs Health Care System, GRECC, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ⁴ Department of Neurobiology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ⁵ Mellen Center for Multiple Sclerosis Treatment and Research, Cleveland Clinic Foundation, Neurological Institute, Cleveland, OH, United States, ⁶ Department of Neurology, Neuro-SysMed, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway, ⁷ Department of Clinical Medicine, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway

Keywords: autoimmune neurology, autoimmune encephalitis, paraneoplastic neurological syndromes, tissue culture, animal models, immune checkpoint inhibitors, treatment

Editorial on the Research Topic

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Hans-Peter Hartung, Heinrich Heine University of Düsseldorf, Germany

*Correspondence: John E. Greenlee john.greenlee@hsc.utah.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 20 March 2022 Accepted: 28 March 2022 Published: 12 May 2022

Citation:

Greenlee JE, Carlson NG, Abbatemarco JR, Herdlevær I, Clardy SL and Vedeler CA (2022) Editorial: Autoimmunity and the Brain: Paraneoplastic Neurological Injury and Beyond. Front. Neurol. 13:900130. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2022.900130

Autoimmunity and the Brain: Paraneoplastic Neurological Injury and Beyond

Autoimmune encephalitides—including the paraneoplastic disorders associated with malignancy —have come to be recognized as major and surprisingly common causes of potentially treatable neurological disease. The disorders, first thought to be rare autoimmune complications of cancer, are now recognized to occur in individuals with and without cancer and to involve antibodies directed against antigens found either at the neuronal cell surface or present in the neuronal cytoplasm or nucleus. Today, we know that conditions associated with antibodies to cell surface antigens may be paraneoplastic or non-paraneoplastic, are usually associated with nonlethal neuronal dysfunction, and are frequently treatable. In contrast, conditions associated with antibodies to intracellular neuronal proteins are usually found in patients with underlying systemic cancer, are characterized by neuronal death, and tend to respond poorly to treatment. At present, over 50 separate antineuronal antibodies have been associated with these disorders, with additional potentially clinically relevant autoantibodies being described every year.

This Research Topic in Frontiers in Neurology addresses several aspects of autoimmune and paraneoplastic encephalitides as understood at this point in time. These include a review of pathogenesis (Greenlee et al.), discussion by Fredrich et al. and Ruiz-Garcia et al. of antibody testing in the diagnosis of these conditions in clinical practice; an intriguing case report by Bartley et al. regarding the use of phage display library in identifying anti-Yo antibody not detectable by immunofluorescence; characterization of antibody-mediated neurological syndromes by Garza and Piquet, Totland et al., and Liu et al.; articles concerning the use of biomarkers in studying these conditions as well as neuromyelitis spectrum disorders by Li Q. et al., Kammeyer et al., Mizenko et al., Chen et al., and Li Y. et al.; and a review by Zoccarato et al. of the important but less-studied area of paraneoplastic neuropathies. Each of these articles makes a valuable contribution the field.

Despite the rapid growth of knowledge in this field, a number of important questions remain to be answered. The first of these, given the steadily expanding number of identified antineuronal autoantibodies, is the urgent need for timely, effective identification of antibodies which at present may require use of multiple testing panels or evaluations. There is also the question of detecting antibodies not yet available in commercial tests or detecting multiple antibodies present in an individual patient. One possible approach, to facilitate early initiation of treatment, could be a uniform system in which laboratories initially reported the presence of antineuronal antibodies, followed by subsequent identification of the antineuronal antibody itself. In this area, the role of the more advanced techniques such as those using phage display analysis remains unstudied; and the report by Bartley et al., which describes phage display detection of anti-Yo antibodies in a case of myelopathy where immunoreactivity to Purkinje cells could not be detected, raises important questions about the use of this technique in diagnosis.

The second of these areas involves pathogenesis, made particularly relevant by the occurrence of autoimmune encephalitides in individuals treated with immune checkpoint inhibitors (Greenlee et al.). Although elegant work by Chefdeville et al. and Small et al. has analyzed expression of NMDAR and CDR2/CDR2L antigens in tumors of patients with anti-NMDAR and anti-Yo antibody responses (1, 2), the sequence of events which leads from tumor expression of antigen to central nervous system involvement has not been delineated. Thus, it is not known why these tumor antigens can provoke a massive immune response at a time when the neoplasm itself is so small as to be undetectable by PET imaging; nor do we actually know the sequence of events which leads to entry of this immune response into the central nervous system and attack on individual neurons. The role of antibodies to neuronal surface proteins such as anti-NMDAR, anti-AMPAR or antibodies to LGI1 and CASPR2 in disease pathogenesis has been extensively studied [Greenlee et al.; (3-5)], and the findings obtained in these studies can almost certainly be extended to other similar autoantibodies. However, the mechanisms of injury identified in studies with these antibodies may or may not be applicable to other antibody-associated syndromes such as the multifocal lesions which occur in GABAA encephalitis or the central and peripheral manifestations associated with antibodies to CRMP5 [Totland et al.; (6)]. Similarly, although Linnoila et al. have developed an animal model to study the NMDAR encephalitis that can follow herpes simplex virus infection (7), it is unclear why some infections, such as herpes simplex virus encephalitis, generate an antineuronal antibody (anti-NMDAR) response, whereas this is not seen in many other infectious and non-infectious processes causing neuronal death.

In contrast to our knowledge concerning antibodies to neuronal surface membrane antigens, the role of antibodies to intracellular neuronal antigens—such as anti-Yo or anti-Hu—remains controversial. Although both anti-Yo and anti-Hu antibodies from affected patients have been shown to be taken up by neurons *in vitro* and to produce neuronal death (8, 9), antibody-mediated neuronal injury has not been proven

in an animal model. It should be noted, however, that the great majority of attempts to develop an animal model have studied anti-Yo antibodies, and that virtually all of these experiments have immunized animals with proteins or DNA encoding the Yo antigen, CDR2 (Greenlee et al.). This is important because recent work strongly suggests that the pathogenic antigen involved in anti-Yo antibody response is not CDR2, as has long been assumed, but, rather, the related protein, CDR2L (10); and attempts to produce an animal model using CDR2L have not been reported. Similar concerns exist concerning the role of T lymphocytes in pathogenesis. Although brains of affected patients with anti-Yo or anti-Hu antibodies often contain infiltrates of cytotoxic T lymphocytes, neuronal injury by sensitized T lymphocytes duplicating paraneoplastic disease has also never been demonstrated in vitro or in an animal model (Greenlee et al.). An unanswered—and significant—question is how T lymphocytes might target neurons, given that normal adult neurons do not express the MHC class I molecules needed to allow recognition by cytotoxic T cells (11). Neuronal upregulation of MHC class I expression has been described in other clinical and experimental settings (12, 13), but this has not been analyzed in human paraneoplastic neurological disease or in neurons exposed to anti-Yo or anti-Hu antibodies in vitro or in vivo. A major roadblock to our understanding of disease pathogenesis thus remains the lack of animal models which parallel the natural course of human paraneoplastic and other autoimmune encephalitides seen in humans.

An additional area where our knowledge is inadequate has to do with the pathogenesis of the various categories of peripheral nerve injury associated with cancer. Subacute sensory neuronopathy was the prototypical paraneoplastic disorder affecting the peripheral nervous system (e.g., anti-Hu and anti-CRMP5). The spectrum of immune mediated neuropathies has greatly expanded over the past decade and now includes neuronal surface antibodies such as CASPR2 (14). Some antibodyassociated disorder have both central and peripheral symptoms such as anti-KLHL11 and PCA2 antibodies, further expanding the phenotype of peripheral nervous system disorders (Zoccarato et al.). Additionally, neuropathies associated with antibody to myelin-associated glycoprotein and their role in neuropathies associated with plasma cell dyscrasias need to be further investigated [Zoccarato et al.; (15, 16)].

The final—and clinically most important—area has to do with treatment of affected patients. Although several authors such as Graus et al. and Abboud et al. have published excellent clinical guidelines for provisionally diagnosing these disorders and initiating immunomodulatory therapies (16, 17), treatment of these disorders remain empiric, without controlled trials to guide the use of modalities including corticosteroids, immunoglobulin G (IgG), plasma exchange, or agents such as rituximab. In this regard, the first international, multi-institutional, doubleblind NIH NeuroNext trial (NN111, ExTINGUISH Trial, ClinicalTrials.gov: NCT04372615) involving the CD19-specific monoclonal, inebilizumab, in NMDAR encephalitis represents an exciting and important step forward. Badly needed—for patients with antibodies to neuronal surface antigens as well as patients with antibodies to intracellular neuronal antigens—are actual studies, using standardized protocols involving the agents currently in use, such as corticosteroids, IVIG, PLEX, or rituximab singly or in combination. Such studies would be difficult to fund but could conceivably be carried out over time on a less formal multi-institutional basis and, like use of pre-clinical animal models, could provide invaluable information regarding treatment. Future studies also need to explore and validate more robust clinical outcomes measures beyond the modified Rankin scale, which is heavily weighted toward motor deficits and does not encompass cognitive impairment and psychiatric/behavioral sequelae seen in frequently seen in patients with autoimmune encephalitis. These future scoring systems could even help identify patients who may benefit from more aggressive/longer duration immunotherapy or more meaningful outcomes such as resumption of gainful employment or schooling.

The decade ahead promises to be fascinating in terms of advancement of knowledge and development of new

REFERENCES

- Chefdeville A, Treilleux I, Mayeur ME, Couillault C, Picard G, Bost C, et al. Immunopathological characterization of ovarian teratomas associated with anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor encephalitis. *Acta Neuropathol Commun.* (2019) 7:38. doi: 10.1186/s40478-019-0693-7
- Small M, Treilleux I, Couillault C, Pissaloux D, Picard G, Paindavoine S, et al. Genetic alterations and tumor immune attack in Yo paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Acta Neuropathol.* (2018) 135:569–79. doi: 10.1007/s00401-017-1802-y
- Dalmau J, NMDA. receptor encephalitis and other antibody-mediated disorders of the synapse: the 2016 Cotzias Lecture. *Neurology*. (2016) 87:2471– 82. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003414
- Lai M, Hughes EG, Peng X, Zhou L, Gleichman AJ, Shu H, et al. AMPA receptor antibodies in limbic encephalitis alter synaptic receptor location. *Ann Neurol.* (2009) 65:424–34. doi: 10.1002/ana.21589
- Petit-Pedrol M, Sell J, Planagumà J, Mannara F, Radosevic M, Haselmann H, et al. LGI1 antibodies alter Kv1. 1 and AMPA receptors changing synaptic excitability, plasticity and memory. *Brain.* (2018) 141:3144– 59. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy253
- Petit-Pedrol M, Armangue T, Peng X, Bataller L, Cellucci T, Davis R, et al. Encephalitis with refractory seizures, status epilepticus, and antibodies to the GABAA receptor: a case series, characterisation of the antigen, and analysis of the effects of antibodies. *Lancet Neurol.* (2014) 13:276– 86. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70299-0
- Linnoila J, Pulli B, Armangue T, Planaguma J, Narsimhan R, Schob S, et al. Mouse model of anti-NMDA receptor post-herpes simplex encephalitis. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2019) 6:e529. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000529
- Greenlee JE, Clawson SA, Hill KE, Wood B, Clardy SL, Tsunoda I, et al. Neuronal uptake of anti-Hu antibody, but not anti-Ri antibody, leads to cell death in brain slice cultures. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2014) 11:160. doi: 10.1186/s12974-014-0160-0
- Greenlee JE, Clawson SA, Hill KE, Wood BL, Tsunoda I, Carlson NG. Purkinje cell death after uptake of anti-Yo antibodies in cerebellar slice cultures. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. (2010) 69:997–1007. doi: 10.1097/NEN.0b013e3181f0c82b
- Kråkenes T, Herdlevaer I, Raspotnig M, Haugen M, Schubert M, Vedeler CA. CDR2L is the major Yo antibody target in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Ann Neurol.* (2019) 86:316–21. doi: 10.1002/ana. 25511

diagnostic and therapeutic approaches for this important group of disorders.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JG, NC, SC, and CV conceived and wrote the initial draft of this manuscript. JA and IH contributed final to the revision as submitted. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by a Merit Review Award from the United States Department of Veterans Affairs (JG) awards from the Western Institute for Biomedical Research (JG and SC) and by grants from Helse Vest (CV).

- Corriveau RA, Huh GS, Shatz CJ. Regulation of class I MHC gene expression in the developing and mature CNS by neural activity. *Neuron.* (1998) 21:505– 20. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(00)80562-0
- Gogate N, Swoveland P, Yamabe T, Verma L, Woyciechowska J, Tarnowska-Dziduszko E, et al. Major histocompatibility complex class I expression on neurons in subacute sclerosing panencephalitis and experimental subacute measles encephalitis. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. (1996) 55:435– 43. doi: 10.1097/00005072-199604000-00006
- Sobel RA, Collins AB, Colvin RB, Bhan AK. The in situ cellular immune response in acute herpes simplex encephalitis. *Am J Pathol.* (1986) 125:332–38.
- Latov N. Immune mechanisms, the role of complement, and related therapies in autoimmune neuropathies. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* (2021) 17:1269– 81. doi: 10.1080/1744666X.2021.2002147
- Steck AJ. Anti-MAG neuropathy: from biology to clinical management. J Neuroimmunol. (2021) 361:577725. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2021.577725
- Graus F, Titulaer MJ, Balu R, Benseler S, Bien CG, Cellucci T, et al. A clinical approach to diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:391–404. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00401-9
- Abboud H, Probasco J, Irani SR, Ances B, Benavides DR, Bradshaw M, et al. Autoimmune encephalitis: proposed best practice recommendations for diagnosis and acute management. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (2021) 92:757–68. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2020-325300

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Greenlee, Carlson, Abbatemarco, Herdlevær, Clardy and Vedeler. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





High Level of Soluble CD146 In Cerebrospinal Fluid Might be a Biomarker of Severity of Anti-N-Methyl-D-Aspartate Receptor Encephalitis

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

John Greenlee, University of Utah, United States

Reviewed by:

Sheng Chen, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China Shengjun Wang, Shandong University, China

*Correspondence:

Qing Li xtcrystal@163.com Dong Zheng 920905565@qq.com Honghao Wang wang_whh@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 14 March 2021 Accepted: 26 May 2021 Published: 16 June 2021

Citation:

Li Q, Chen J, Yin M, Zhao J, Lu F, Wang Z, Yu X, Wang S, Zheng D and Wang H (2021) High Level of Soluble CD146 In Cerebrospinal Fluid Might be a Biomarker of Severity of Anti-N-Methyl-D-Aspartate Receptor Encephalitis. Front. Immunol. 12:680424. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.680424 Qing Li^{1*†}, Jinglong Chen^{1†}, Mengzhuo Yin^{1†}, Jun Zhao¹, Fuchang Lu¹, Zhanhang Wang², Xiaoqi Yu¹, Shuangyan Wang¹, Dong Zheng^{3*} and Honghao Wang^{4*}

¹ Department of Geriatric Medicine, Guangzhou First People's Hospital, South China University of Technology, Guangzhou, China, ² Department of Neurology, Guangdong 999 Brain Hospital, Guangzhou, China, ³ Department of Neurology, The Affiliated Brain Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ⁴ Department of Neurology, Nanfang Hospital, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China

Background: Disruption of the blood-brain barrier (BBB) is an important pathophysiological process of anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (anti-NMDAR) encephalitis. A recent multi-center study showed that soluble (s) CD146 is a potential biomarker for monitoring early BBB damage and central nervous system inflammation, but little is known about sCD146 in anti-NMDAR encephalitis.

Method: Twenty-three anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients and seventeen controls with non-inflammatory neurological diseases were recruited. sCD146 and inflammatory cytokines in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and serum were detected by ELISA. Modified Rankin scale (mRS) scores were used to assess the neurological status of each patient. A follow-up review was completed three months after discharge.

Results: sCD146 levels in the CSF of patients with the acute stage anti-NMDAR encephalitis were significantly increased compared with controls and accompanied by increases in TNF- α , IL-6 and IL-10. CSF sCD146 was positively correlated with neuroinflammatory factors in the CSF and with mRS score. Three months after effective treatment, CSF sCD146 in patients was significantly decreased but remained significantly different compared with the controls.

Conclusion: Our data suggested that higher expression of CSF sCD146 correlated with more serious neurological damage. Therefore, levels of CSF sCD146 may represent a promising indicator for monitoring disease and optimizing clinical treatment decisions in the early stages of anti-NMDAR encephalitis.

Keywords: anti-NMDAR encephalitis, soluble CD146, cerebrospinal fluid, blood-brain barrier, neurological damages

INTRODUCTION

Anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (anti-NMDAR) encephalitis has gradually become recognized as an autoimmune disease targeting neuronal synapses. Generally, neuropsychiatric symptoms, including cognitive dysfunction, seizure, abnormal movements, autonomic instability and hypoventilation, are the most classic clinical features to be presented (1–4). Although anti-NMDAR antibodies can be found in the serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) of patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis, disruption of the blood–brain barrier (BBB) in anti-NMDAR encephalitis remains unclear.

CD146 is an adhesion molecule which was discovered in 1987 in the plasma membrane of human melanoma cells (5, 6). In recent decades, CD146 has been shown to be a type of transmembrane glycoprotein primarily expressed at the intercellular junctions of endothelial cells in the blood vessels of the central nervous system (CNS), and plays a key role in controlling the permeability and integrity of vessels (5-7). The soluble form of CD146 (sCD146) comes from shedding of the extracellular portion of CD146 via matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) (5-7). Studies have proven that MMPs are elevated in anti-NMDAR encephalitis (8, 9), and to date, higher sCD146 has been found in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (10), active inflammatory bowel disease (11), systemic sclerosis (12, 13), chronic renal disease (14, 15) and CNS diseases including multiple sclerosis (MS) (16, 17), neuromyelitis optica (16), CNS infections, peripheral neuropathy and Alzheimer's disease (4-6, 18, 19). BBB integrity and low permeability are necessary for maintaining normal function of the CNS, and BBB disruption may play an important role in anti-NMDAR encephalitis (16, 18, 20). Thus, based on a recent multi-center study in MS with large samples conducted by Wang et al. (16), the results showed that compared with other soluble adhesion molecules, sCD146 may become a potential biomarker as it has high sensitivity and specificity for evaluating early BBB damage and CNS inflammation. Currently, little is known about sCD146 in anti-NMDAR encephalitis. In this study, we measured the levels of sCD146 in the CSF and serum of patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis and assessed its potential clinical value in the diagnosis and treatment of this disease.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients and Controls

In this study, twenty-three patients who were diagnosed with anti-NMDAR encephalitis from 2018 to 2020 according to the revised anti-NMDAR encephalitis diagnosis criteria of 2016 were recruited from the Department of Neurology, The Affiliated Brain Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University, Guangzhou, China. The diagnosis of anti-NMDAR encephalitis was confirmed based on clinical manifestations and positive identification of antibodies against the NRI subunit of NMDAR in the CSF by cell-based analysis. Seventeen patients with non-inflammatory neurological diseases were selected as controls, including seven cases of Parkinson's disease and ten cases of normal pressure hydrocephalus. Both anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients and controls were negative for the detection of common viruses and other pathogens by PCR. The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of The Affiliated Brain Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University. All participants provided informed consent before proceeding with the subsequent study. CSF samples from patients and controls were collected by lumbar puncture within three days of admission for diagnosis; blood samples were collected at the same time. CSF and blood samples were processed within 30 min of collection and centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 5 min. Supernatants of the CSF and serum samples were separated as soon as possible, transferred, numbered and stored at -80°C until they were used in ELISAs. The integrity of the BBB was evaluated by calculating the CSF to serum albumin quotient (QAlb), which represented an approximation of BBB breakdown. Modified Rankin Scale (mRS) scores were used to assess the neurological status of each patient. In addition to tumor removal, all patients were treated with first-line immunotherapy comprising intravenous methylprednisolone (1000 mg for 3-5 days), intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIg) (1 g/kg for 5 days per cycle) or plasma exchange, alone or combined (21, 22). Three months after discharge, patients were followed up and CSF and serum samples were obtained, along with reassessment by mRS.

Detection of sCD146 by ELISA

Commercial sandwich ELISA kits were used to detect the inflammatory cytokines tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) (Cusabio, Wuhan, China), matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2), interleukin-6 (IL-6), IL-10 and sCD146 (Bender Med-Systems GmbH Campus, Vienna, Austria) in the CSF and serum. Assays were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistics were performed on demographic factors and clinical features of patients. The Kruskal-Wallis test was used to analyze the differences in TNF- α , MMP-2, IL-6, IL-10, and sCD146 levels among subgroups. Pearson's test or Spearman's test were used to evaluate the correlations between TNF- α , MMP-2, IL-6, IL-10, sCD146 and mRS scores. A value of P<0.05 was considered statistically significant, and all statistical analyses were conducted using SPSS version 17.0 (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY).

RESULTS

Patient Characteristics

Detailed clinical features and levels of inflammatory cytokines in CSF or serum collected from patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis (n=23) and controls with non-inflammatory neurological diseases (n=17) are presented in **Table 1**. Only two anti-NMDAR patients (8.7%) had a history of teratomas. Psychiatric symptoms (82.6%) was the most common clinical presentation. All patients had moderate to severe disability with mRS from 3–5. Ten patients (43.78%) had high QAlb values. The degree of BBB damage was calculated according to QAlb×10³, where values <6 indicate no BBB damage; 6–8, mild; 8.1–10, moderate; >10, severe damage. Mild dysfunction was detected in

TABLE 1 | Clinic characteristics of anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients and controls.

	Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis (n = 23)	Control (n = 17)	p value
Gender (male/female)	8/15	8/9	0.000
Age (years, mean ± SD)	29.6±14.2	27.5±9.9	0.208
Clinic symptoms (n, %)			
Fever	1 (4.4)	0	"_
Psychiatric symptom	19 (82.6)	0	"_
Disorders of memory	2 (8.7)	0	"_
Seizure	12 (52.2)	0	"_
Abnormal movements	1 (4.4)	0	"_
Automatic instability	3 (13.1)	0	"_
Hypoventilation	O (O)	0	"_
CSF routine (mean ± SD)			
WBC (×10E6/L)	7.8±25.7	2.0±2.2	0.000
GLU (mmol/l)	3.7±0.6	3.7±0.6	0.924
CI (mmol/L)	116.5±6.5	125±3.4	0.000
Treatment (n, %)			
Plasma exchange	5 (21.7)	"_	"_
IVIg	16 (69.6)	"_	"_
Steroids	18 (78.3)	"_	"_
Qalb (mean ± SD, damage %)	6.4±3.8 (43.5)	4.445±1.167 (11.8)	0.001
CSF anti-NMDAR antibody positive (n, %)	23 (100)	0	"_
Tumor comorbidity (n, %)	2 (8.7)	0	"_
Max mRS			
3 (n, %)	8 (34.8)	"_	"_
4 (n, %)	10 (43.5)	"_	"_
5 (n, %)	5 (21.7)	"_	"_

four patients, moderate in two and severe in four. IVIg (69.57%) and steroids (78.26%) were the major treatments.

sCD146 Was Increased in the CSF of Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis in the Acute Stage and Decreased After Three Months of Treatment

The expression of sCD146 in CSF of patients was notably increased in anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients in the acute stage compared with controls (P<0.001) but no difference was shown in serum sCD146 between these two groups. The QAlb and CSF MMP2 of anti-NMDAR patients were also significantly higher than those in the control group, as were the levels of CSF TNF- α , IL-10, and IL-6 (P<0.001).

All patients were followed up for three months after receiving different treatments. CSF sCD146 levels were significantly decreased from 54.0 \pm 32.2 to 29.9 \pm 8.5 (ng/ml) (P=0.001), and TNF- α , IL-10 and IL-6 in CSF were also decreased significantly (**Table 2**). Despite this, both sCD146 and inflammatory factors remained significantly

elevated in anti-NMDAR patients compared with controls (**Figure 1**). However, neither serum nor CSF levels of MMP2 in the follow-up differed from levels detected during the acute stage. The mRS of all patients dropped below 3 at follow-up.

CSF sCD146 Was Positively Correlated With Clinical Parameters of Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis Patients in the Acute Stage, Including Multiple Inflammatory Factors and mRS

As shown in **Figure 2**, significant positive correlations were found between sCD146 levels and IL-10 (r=0.479, p=0.021), IL-6 (r=0.452, p=0.031), and MMP2 (r=0.415, p=0.049) in the CSF of anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients in the acute stage. No significant correlations were shown between CSF sCD146 and inflammatory factors in patients at the 3-month follow-up or in the non-inflammatory disease control group.

There was a significant positive correlation between CSF sCD146 levels and mRS scores at the acute stage (r=0.417,

TABLE 2 | Expression of inflammatory factors in the CSF and serum of anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients at the acute stage and 3-month follow up.

	Acute stage	Follow up	p value
TNF-α (pg/ml)	7.7±5.0	4.4±2.9	0.000
IL-10 (pg/ml)	6.9±3.4	3.5±1.7	0.000
IL-6 (pg/ml)	10.5±5.1	6.0±1.6	0.000
Serum MMP2 (ng/ml)	241.3±90.8	232.6±84.7	0.621
CSF MMP2 (ng/ml)	36.6±15.0	31.9±13.1	0.170
Serum sCD146 (ng/ml)	501.8±124.5	488.0±102.2	0.396
CSF sCD146 (ng/ml)	54.0±32.2	29.9±8.5	0.001
mRS	3.9±0.8	1.8±1.1	0.000



NMARD encephalitis patients (F).

p=0.004) (**Figure 2D**). To evaluate the ability of CSF sCD146 to indicate the severity of neurologic impairments in patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis, we further performed receiver operating characteristic curve (ROC) analysis (**Figure 1F**). Here we defined the severity according to mRS scores (3, moderate disability; >3, severe disability). The area under curve was 0.727 (p=0.012; cut-off value, 33.75 ng/ml; Youden index, 0.418)

DISCUSSION

In our study, CSF and serum of twenty-two anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients and seventeen controls with noninflammatory neurological diseases were examined. We found that sCD146 levels were markedly elevated in the CSF of anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients. Moreover, this biomarker was significantly associated with disease severity. To our knowledge,



this study is the first to report changes in sCD146 levels in the CSF of patients suffering from this disease.

Disruption of the BBB is present in a variety of neuroinflammatory diseases. In a previous study of in vitro BBB and mouse models, Chen et al. (7) reported that CD146 was expressed universally in different regions of the brain and played a vital role in the formation and function of the BBB. In a recent study, Wang et al. (16) showed that CSF sCD146 directly promoted BBB hyperpermeability in active MS. sCD146 was found not only to be a sensitive marker for BBB damage but also a novel driver of neuroinflammatory dysfunction (5, 16, 23). Therefore, we speculated that there was significant BBB dysfunction in patients with acute anti-NMDAR encephalitis. Endothelial cells of the BBB are more easily damaged under this inflammatory state while the upregulation of sCD146 can impair the permeability of the BBB and thus aggravate disease severity.

QAlb is often used as a common indicator to evaluate destruction of the BBB. In this study, we found that the mean QAlb of anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients was abnormally high compared with controls, suggesting impairment of the BBB. Despite QAlb being elevated in 43.48% (10/23) of patients, no significant correlation was found between QAlb and CSF sCD146. Similar to our data, Wu, et al. found that only 15.21% of patients in the acute stage had elevated QAlb (20). Previous researches showed that there were several factors that might influence albumin levels in the CSF including age, rate of CSF transport or production, and supraspinal lesions, among others (24, 25). Therefore, QAlb might be an imprecise way to assess BBB dysfunction (16, 17, 24, 26), especially in patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis. The value of QAlb remains worthy of further study.

In this study, we found CSF IL-6, TNF- α and IL-10 to be increased in anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients in the acute stage. We further investigated the relationship between sCD146 and the proinflammatory cytokines IL-6 and TNF-a, and the antiinflammatory cytokine IL-10. The results showed that all these three proinflammatory factors were positively correlated with CSF sCD146. In previous studies, abnormal elevation of sCD146 has been reported to correlate with proinflammatory factors, such as TNF- α , IL-13 and IL-17 (5, 27). Early research by our team confirmed that the presence of inflammatory factors in the CSF of anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients reflect the activity of the disease (8, 9, 17, 28-30). In the present study, we considered that local inflammation in the brain was activated, leading to the accumulation of inflammatory factors in the CSF that enhanced the expression of sCD146, ultimately promoting BBB dysfunction. Our results reflected the disturbances in vascular physiology and indicated that the co-activation of these factors might play an important role in the pathogenesis of anti-NMDAR encephalitis. Additional studies are needed to confirm that.

Three months after effective treatment, the levels of sCD146 in CSF of the patients were significantly decreased. Eleven patients (47.8%) recovered well (mRS=1), but seven patients (30.43%) remained with mRS scores above 3 and none had an mRS score of 0, which meant that no patients had achieved a complete recovery in 3 months. Similar research by Titulaer et al. (22) showed that only 53% of patients had symptom improvement within four

weeks of first-line immunotherapy. We hypothesized that although inflammation of the brain was partially improved after treatment, BBB dysfunction persisted for a long time because there was long-term high expression of CSF sCD146 and other inflammatory factors. Continued inflammation in the CNS was consistent with the clinical features of slow recovery from anti-NMDAR encephalitis (4).

Here we have shown that the level of CSF sCD146 was positively associated with mRS in the acute stage of anti-NMDAR encephalitis. ROC curve analysis showed that CSF sCD146 \geq 33.75 ng/ml can be used as an index to predict the severity of anti-NMDAR encephalitis, and the accuracy of CSF sCD146 in indicating the severity of this disease was remarkable. From this we could infer that the higher the expression of CSF sCD146, the more serious the neurological damage. Our findings implied that CSF sCD146 might hold potential in assessing the severity of anti-NMDAR encephalitis.

Since the initial description of this disease in 2007 (19), the optimal treatment of anti-NMDAR encephalitis has not yet been clarified (21). Previous studies showed that 19.4%-25.5% of anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients remained refractory to current immunotherapies and a significant number of those patients suffered prolonged neurological dysfunctions (21, 22, 31). Since early treatment is closely linked to a better prognosis for patients (22, 32), our study indicates that the short-term immunotherapies we routinely used were effective but may not be comprehensive enough, especially for those patients with persistently high expression of CSF sCD146. It was necessary to strengthen the treatment continuously to relieve the inflammation and facilitate recovery; an early combination with second-line therapy, even novel immunotherapies became particularly important. Therefore, the levels of CSF sCD146 may become a promising indicator for disease monitoring and optimizing clinical treatment decisions in the early stage in anti-NMDAR encephalitis.

Furthermore, it was reported in MS that CSF sCD146 could enhance the expression of adhesion molecules and promote the migration of leukocytes into the CNS (17). Our previous study showed the levels of sICAM-1, sVCAM-1 and sL-selectin in CSF were significantly elevated in anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients. Combined with our findings (30), it may share a similar pathophysiological mechanism in anti-NMDAR encephalitis. We hope to further explore this in our future research.

There were several limitations to our study. First, this was a singlecenter study, the nature of which may have introduced biases related to a small sample size and a shorter follow-up period. Second, we analyzed CSF and serum samples from anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients but did not conduct further study on pathogenesis.

CONCLUSION

In this study, we found that the CSF sCD146 was significant increased in anti-NMDAR encephalitis patients with the acute stage, which were positively correlated with the levels of neuroinflammatory factors and mRS score. These findings suggested that the higher the expression of CSF sCD146, the more severe the neurological damage. Moreover, long-term high expression of CSF sCD146 and other inflammatory factors was accompanied by BBB dysfunction. Therefore, the levels of CSF sCD146 may represent a promising indicator for optimizing clinical treatment decisions in the early stage and disease monitoring in anti-NMDAR encephalitis.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of The Affiliated Brain Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

REFERENCES

- Kuppuswamy PS, Takala CR, Sola CL. Management of Psychiatric Symptoms in anti-NMDAR Encephalitis: A Case Series, Literature Review and Future Directions. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry* (2014) 36(4):388–91. doi: 10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2014.02.010
- Kayser MS, Dalmau J. Anti-NMDA Receptor Encephalitis, Autoimmunity, and Psychosis. Schizophr Res (2016) 176(1):36–40. doi: 10.1016/j.schres. 2014.10.007
- Lynch DR, Rattelle A, Dong YN, Roslin K, Gleichman AJ, Panzer JA. Anti-Nmda Receptor Encephalitis: Clinical Features and Basic Mechanisms. Adv Pharmacol (2018) 82:235–60. doi: 10.1016/bs.apha.2017.08.005
- 4. Miya K, Takahashi Y, Mori H. Anti-NMDAR Autoimmune Encephalitis. Brain Dev (2014) 36(8):645–52. doi: 10.1016/j.braindev.2013.10.005
- Leroyer AS, Blin MG, Bachelier R, Bardin N, Blot-Chabaud M, Dignat-George F. CD146 (Cluster of Differentiation 146). Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2019) 39(6):1026–33. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.312653
- Wang Z, Yan X. CD146, a Multi-Functional Molecule Beyond Adhesion. Cancer Lett (2013) 330(2):150–62. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2012.11.049
- Chen J, Luo Y, Hui H, Cai T, Huang H, Yan X, et al. CD146 Coordinates Brain Endothelial Cell-Pericyte Communication for Blood-Brain Barrier Development. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2017) 114(36):E7622-31. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1710848114
- Zhu J, Li Y, Zheng D, Wang Z, Pan S, Wang H, et al. Elevated Serum and Cerebrospinal Fluid CD138 in Patients With Anti-N-Methyl-d-Aspartate Receptor Encephalitis. *Front Mol Neurosci* (2019) 12:116. doi: 10.3389/ fnmol.2019.00116
- Peng Y, Liu B, Pei S, Zheng D, Wang Z, Wang H, et al. Higher CSF Levels of NLRP3 Inflammasome Is Associated With Poor Prognosis of Anti-N-methyl-D-Aspartate Receptor Encephalitis. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:905. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00905
- Kratzer A, Chu HW, Salys J, Moumen Z, Leberl M, Taraseviciene-Stewart L, et al. Endothelial Cell Adhesion Molecule CD146: Implications for its Role in the Pathogenesis of COPD. J Pathol (2013) 230(4):388–98. doi: 10.1002/ path.4197
- 11. Xing S, Luo Y, Liu Z, Bu P, Duan H, Yan X, et al. Targeting Endothelial CD146 Attenuates Colitis and Prevents Colitis-Associated Carcinogenesis. Am J Pathol (2014) 184(5):1604–16. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2014.01.031
- Kaspi E, Heim X, Granel B, Guillet B, Stalin J, Bardin N, et al. Identification of CD146 as a Novel Molecular Actor Involved in Systemic Sclerosis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 140(5):1448–51.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.04.046
- 13. Ito T, Tamura N, Okuda S, Tada K, Matsushita M, Takasaki Y, et al. Elevated Serum Levels of Soluble CD146 in Patients With Systemic

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Guangzhou Planned Project of Science and Technology (202102080073) and Natural Science Foundation of Guangdong Province (2019A1515011434, 2019A1515011611).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Gillian Campbell, PhD, from Liwen Bianji, Edanz Group China (www.liwenbianji.cn/ac), for editing the English text of a draft of this manuscript.

Sclerosis. Clin Rheumatol (2017) 36(1):119–24. doi: 10.1007/s10067-016-3434-3

- Halt KJ, Pärssinen HE, Junttila SM, Saarela U, Sims_Lucas S, Vainio SJ, et al. CD146(+) Cells are Essential for Kidney Vasculature Development. *Kidney Int* (2016) 90(2):311–24. doi: 10.1016/j.kint.2016.02.021
- 15. Fan Y, Fei Y, Zheng L, Wang J, Xiao W, Wang N, et al. Expression of Endothelial Cell Injury Marker Cd146 Correlates With Disease Severity and Predicts the Renal Outcomes in Patients With Diabetic Nephropathy. *Cell Physiol Biochem* (2018) 48(1):63–74. doi: 10.1159/000491663
- Wang D, Duan H, Feng J, Xiang J, Feng L, Yan X, et al. Soluble CD146, a Cerebrospinal Fluid Marker for Neuroinflammation, Promotes Blood-Brain Barrier Dysfunction. *Theranostics* (2020) 10(1):231–46. doi: 10.7150/ thno.37142
- Duan H, Luo Y, Hao H, Feng L, Zhang Y, Yan X, et al. Soluble CD146 in Cerebrospinal Fluid of Active Multiple Sclerosis. *Neuroscience* (2013) 235:16– 26. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2013.01.020
- Rochfort KD, Cummins PM. The Blood-Brain Barrier Endothelium: A Target for Pro-Inflammatory Cytokines. *Biochem Soc Trans* (2015) 43(4):702–6. doi: 10.1042/BST20140319
- J D, Tüzün E, Wu HY, Masjuan J, Rossi JE, Lynch DR, et al. Paraneoplastic anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate Receptor Encephalitis Associated With Ovarian Teratoma. Ann Neurol (2007) 61(1):25–36. doi: 10.1002/ana.21050
- Wu S, Li H, Lian Y, Chen Y, Zheng Y, Pang K, et al. Anti-N-methyl-Daspartate Receptor Encephalitis: A Prospective Study Focused on Cerebrospinal Fluid and Clinical Symptoms. *Neurol Sci* (2020) 41(11):3255– 63. doi: 10.1007/s10072-020-04451-0
- Lee WJ, Lee ST, Shin YW, Lee HS, Shin HR, Lee SK, et al. Teratoma Removal, Steroid, IVIG, Rituximab and Tocilizumab (T-SIRT) in Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis. *Neurotherapeutics* (2021) 18(1):474–87. doi: 10.1007/s13311-020-00921-7
- Titulaer MJ, McCracken L, Gabilondo I, Armangué T, Glaser C, Dalmau J, et al. Treatment and Prognostic Factors for Long-Term Outcome in Patients With anti-NMDA Receptor Encephalitis: An Observational Cohort Study. *Lancet Neurol* (2013) 12(2):157–65. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(12) 70310-1
- Heim X, Joshkon A, Bermudez J, Bachelier R, Dubrou C, Bardin N, et al. Cd146/sCD146 in the Pathogenesis and Monitoring of Angiogenic and Inflammatory Diseases. *Biomedicines* (2020) 8(12):592. doi: 10.3390/ biomedicines8120592
- 24. LeVine SM. Albumin and Multiple Sclerosis. BMC Neurol (2016) 16:47. doi: 10.1186/s12883-016-0564-9
- Hegen H, Auer M, Zeileis A, Deisenhammer F. Upper Reference Limits for Cerebrospinal Fluid Total Protein and Albumin Quotient Based on a Large

Cohort of Control Patients: Implications for Increased Clinical Specificity. Clin Chem Lab Med (2016) 54(2):285–92. doi: 10.1515/cclm-2015-0253

- 26. Ghosh A, Birngruber T, Sattler W, Kroath T, Ratzer M, Pieber TR, et al. Assessment of Blood-Brain Barrier Function and the Neuroinflammatory Response in the Rat Brain by Using Cerebral Open Flow Microperfusion (Cofm). *PLoS One* (2014) 9(5):e98143. doi: 10.1515/cclm-2015-0253
- Bardin N, Blot-Chabaud M, Despoix N, Kebir A, Harhouri K, Dignat-George F, et al. CD146 and its Soluble Form Regulate Monocyte Transendothelial Migration. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2009) 29(5):746–53. doi: 10.1161/ ATVBAHA.108.183251
- Patil T, Garg RK, Jain A, Goel MM, Malhotra HS, Sharma PK, et al. Serum and CSF Cytokines and Matrix Metalloproteinases in Spinal Tuberculosis. *Inflammation Res* (2015) 64(2):97–106. doi: 10.1007/s00011-014-0786-5
- Peng Y, Zheng D, Zhang X, Pan S, Ji T, Wang HH, et al. Cell-Free Mitochondrial DNA in the CSF: A Potential Prognostic Biomarker of Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:103. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2019.00103
- Ding Y, Yang C, Zhou Z, Peng Y, Chen J, Wang H, et al. Clinical Significance of Soluble Adhesion Molecules in anti-NMDAR Encephalitis Patients. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol* (2019) 6(5):945–53. doi: 10.1002/acn3.740

- Balu R, McCracken L, Lancaster E, Graus F, Dalmau J, Titulaer MJ, et al. A Score That Predicts 1-Year Functional Status in Patients With anti-NMDA Receptor Encephalitis. *Neurology* (2019) 92(3):e244–52. doi: 10.1212/ WNL.00000000006783
- Dalmau J, Lancaster E, Martinez-Hernandez E, Rosenfeld MR, Balice-Gordon R. Clinical Experience and Laboratory Investigations in Patients With anti-NMDAR Encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol* (2011) 10(1):63–74. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(10)70253-2

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Li, Chen, Yin, Zhao, Lu, Wang, Yu, Wang, Zheng and Wang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Limitations of a Commercial Assay as Diagnostic Test of Autoimmune Encephalitis

Raquel Ruiz-García^{1,2†}, Guillermo Muñoz-Sánchez^{1†}, Laura Naranjo¹, Mar Guasp^{2,3,4}, Lidia Sabater², Albert Saiz^{2,3}, Josep Dalmau^{2,3,4,5,6}, Francesc Graus² and Eugenia Martinez-Hernandez^{2,3*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christian Vedeler, University of Bergen, Norway

Reviewed by:

Patrick Joseph Waters, University of Oxford, United Kingdom Matteo Gastaldi, Neurological Institute Foundation Casimiro Mondino (IRCCS), Italy

*Correspondence:

Eugenia Martinez-Hernandez emmartinez@clinic.cat

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 06 April 2021 Accepted: 15 June 2021 Published: 29 June 2021

Citation:

Ruiz-García R, Muñoz-Sánchez G, Naranjo L, Guasp M, Sabater L, Saiz A, Dalmau J, Graus F and Martinez-Hernandez E (2021) Limitations of a Commercial Assay as Diagnostic Test of Autoimmune Encephalitis. Front. Immunol. 12:691536. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.691536 ¹ Immunology Department, Centre Diagnòstic Biomèdic, Hospital Clínic, Barcelona, Spain, ² Neuroimmunology Program, Institut d'Investigacions Biomèdiques August Pi i Sunyer (IDIBAPS), Barcelona, Spain, ³ Neurology Department, Hospital Clinic, and University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain, ⁴ Centro de Investigación Biomédica en Red, Enfermedades Raras (CIBERER), Madrid, Spain, ⁵ Neurology Department, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, United States, ⁶ Catalan Institution of Research and Advanced Studies (ICREA), Barcelona, Spain

Detection of neuronal surface antibodies (NSAb) is important for the diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis (AE). Although most clinical laboratories use a commercial diagnostic kit (Euroimmun, Lübeck, Germany) based on indirect immunofluorescence on transfected cells (IIFA), clinical experience suggests diagnostic limitations. Here, we assessed the performance of the commercial IIFA in serum and CSF samples of patients with suspected AE previously examined by rat brain immunohistochemistry (Cohort A). Of 6213 samples, 404 (6.5%) showed brain immunostaining suggestive of NSAb: 163 (40%) were positive by commercial IIFA and 241 (60%) were negative. When these 241 samples were re-assessed with in-house IIFA, 42 (18%) were positive: 21 (9%) had NSAb against antigens not included in the commercial IIFA and the other 21 (9%) had NSAb against antigens included in the commercial kit (false negative results). False negative results occurred more frequently with CSF (29% vs 10% in serum) and predominantly affected GABA_BR (39%), LGI1 (17%) and AMPAR (11%) antibodies. Results were reproduced in a separate cohort (B) of 54 AE patients with LGI1, GABA_BR or AMPAR antibodies in CSF which were missed in 30% by commercial IIFA. Patients with discordant GABABR antibody results (positive in-house but negative commercial IIFA) were less likely to develop full-blown clinical syndrome; no significant clinical differences were noted for the other antibodies. Overall, NSAb testing by commercial IIFA led to false negative results in a substantial number of patients, mainly those affected by anti-LG1, GABABR or AMPAR encephalitis. If these disorders are suspected and commercial IIFA is negative, more comprehensive antibody studies are recommended.

Keywords: neuronal antibodies, brain immunohistochemistry, diagnostic test, autoimmune encephalitis (AE), immunofluorescent assay

15

INTRODUCTION

Detection of antibodies to neuronal surface proteins and synaptic receptors is important to establish a definitive diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis (1). Well-characterized clinical syndromes associate with specific antibodies, and previously unrecognized neurological diseases are currently defined by the corresponding neuronal surface antibody, such as anti-NMDAR encephalitis or anti-LGI1 encephalitis, which are the most frequent antibody-mediated encephalitis (2). Commercial diagnostic kits using transfected cells that express the most common neuronal surface antigens are widely available, and allow rapid antibody testing in clinical laboratories (3). Most clinical laboratories worldwide use the same commercial indirect immunofluorescence assay (IIFA) whereas rat brain immunohistochemistry is only performed in a few specialized centers (4). However, there are no studies comparing the performance of commercial IIFA with the combination of rodent brain immunohistochemistry and IIFA as used in the initial description of most neuronal surface antibodies. There is preliminary data suggesting that the sensitivity of commercial IIFA, particularly for LGI antibodies in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), may be low, and false positive results may occur particularly when serum is used at high concentration (4, 5). Moreover, commercial diagnostic kits contain a limited number of antigens (up to 6 specificities) and some less frequent or recently described antigens are not included. For these reasons, the use of commercial IIFA as the only method to diagnose autoimmune encephalitis probably misses the detection of otherwise wellcharacterized and relevant antibodies. This can have important implications such as overlooking the presence of tumors typically associated with some of the non-detected antibodies, or not giving immunotherapy to patients with unrecognized autoimmune encephalitis. Here, we assessed the diagnostic value and limitations of a commercial kit for the detection of neuronal surface antibodies in the serum and CSF of patients with autoimmune encephalitis.

PATIENTS AND METHODS

Patients and Samples

We prospectively examined 6213 serum and CSF samples from patients referred to our diagnostic lab for detection of antibodies against neuronal surface antigens from October-2016 to October-2020 (Cohort A). Samples were screened with rat brain immunohistochemistry and results were examined by two independent observers. Samples showing positive immunostaining suggestive of a neuropil antibody were first studied with commercial IIFA (6). Samples that were positive on brain immunohistochemistry (with a pattern of staining suggesting a neuronal surface antibody) but negative on commercial IIFA were later studied with in-house IIFA. Clinical data was reviewed in all cases with available information. To further assess the performance of the commercial IIFA, we retrospectively studied 54 consecutive CSF samples from patients with encephalitis and LGI1 (n=12), AMPAR (n=19) or $GABA_BR$ (n=23) antibodies confirmed by brain immunohistochemistry and in-house IIFA (Cohort B).

Rat Brain Immunohistochemistry

Tissue immunohistochemistry was performed as previously described (7). Briefly, adult Wistar rats were euthanized in a CO₂ chamber and the brain was removed without previous tissue perfusion. Brains were sagittally split in two hemispheres, immersed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 1h at 4°C, cryoprotected with 40% sucrose for 48h, and snap frozen in chilled isopentane. Frozen sections were air-dried for 30 min and sequentially treated with hydrogen peroxide 30% in PBS for 15 minutes. Brain sections were blocked with 5% normal goat serum in PBS for 1h at room temperature and incubated with patients' sera (diluted 1:200) or CSF (1:2) overnight at 4°C. Biotinylated goat anti-human IgG (Vector Labs, Burlingame, CA, 114 USA) was added for 2 h, followed by incubation with the avidin-biotin immunoperoxidase complex (Vector Labs, Burlingame, CA, 114 USA) for 1 h. The reaction was developed with 0.05% diaminobenzidine (Sigma, St. Louis, MO, USA).

Indirect Immunofluorescence Assays

Samples that produced a neuropil immunostaining on rat brain immunohistochemistry were subsequently examined with two types of IIFAs: 1) the Autoimmune Encephalitis Mosaic 6 kit (Euroimmun, Lübeck Germany), following manufacturer's instructions and recommended dilutions (undiluted CSF and 1:10 serum), to test IgG antibodies against N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor (GluN1), α-amino-3-hydroxyl-5-methyl-4isoxazole-propionate (AMPA) receptor (GluA1, GluA2), gamma-aminobutyric (GABA) B receptor (B1 and B2 subunits), contactin-associated protein-like 2 (CASPR2), leucine-rich glioma-inactivated protein 1 (LGI1) and dipeptidyl-peptidase 6 (DPPX), 2) in-house IIFAs in which HEK293 cells were transfected with DNA constructs to express the following antigens: NMDA receptor (GluN1, GluN2), AMPA receptor (GluA1, GluA2), GABA_B receptor (B1, B2), CASPR2, LGI1 (with and without disintegrin and metalloproteinase domain-containing protein 23 [ADAM23] co-transfection), GABA_A receptor (α 1, β 3), metabotropic glutamate receptors mGluR1, mGluR2, mGluR5, Ig-Like Domain-Containing Protein 5 (IgLON5) or Seizure 6-like protein 2 (SEZ6L2) as previously described (7-17). Briefly, sera and CSF were diluted in PBS-1% BSA (1:2 CSF and 1:40 serum) and incubated with stored pre-fixed transfected cells overnight, and with an antihuman IgG antibody conjugated with AF488 or AF594 (Invitrogen) for 1 hour. Live, non-fixed transfected cells were used for detection of GPI-LGI1 (without ADAM23), GABA_A receptor, mGluR1-2-5, IgLON5 and SEZ6L2 antibodies. IIFA results were observed in an Axio-Imager 2 microscope (Zeiss, Germany).

The study was approved by the ethics committee of Hospital Clínic of Barcelona. Patients' samples were coded and clinical information was anonymized prior to analysis. Written inform consent was not required as the study was observational, and the detection of neuronal surface antibodies was requested as part of the routine diagnostic work-up.

RESULTS

In Cohort A, 404 (6.5%) of the 6213 samples (222 sera, 182 CSF) showed a positive staining on brain immunohistochemistry suggesting the presence of neuronal surface antibodies. These 404 samples were analyzed by the commercial IIFA and 163 (40%) resulted positive for IgG against one of the included antigens: 68 (42%) for NMDAR [27 sera/41 CSF], 52 (32%) for LGI1 [26 sera/26 CSF], 16 (10%) for AMPAR [11 sera/5 CSF], 15 (9%) for CASPR2 [9 sera/6 CSF], 11 (7%) for GABA_BR [6 sera/5 CSF] and 1 (1%) for DPPX [serum] antibodies (Figure 1). Samples with positive brain immunohistochemistry and negative commercial IIFA results (241 samples) were further analyzed for neuronal surface antibodies by in-house IIFA. We performed the most suitable antigen specific assay depending on the immunostaining pattern and/or the clinical phenotype. Twenty-one (9%) of these 241 samples were positive for antibodies against antigens not included in the commercial kit (13 IgLON5, 3 SEZ6L2, 2 mGluR1, 1 mGluR2, 1 mGluR5, and 1 GABA_AR) (Figure 1). Additionally, 21 (9%) of the 241 commercial IIFA-negative samples showed a positive result on

the in-house IIFA for antigens included in the commercial kit: 11 LGI1 (4 sera/7 CSF), 7 GABA_BR (1 serum/6 CSF), 2 AMPAR (2 CSF), and 1 NMDAR (serum) (Figures 1 and 2). These 21 samples were considered as false negative results of the commercial IIFA. The frequency of false-negatives was 39% (7/ 18) for GABA_BR, 17% (11/63) for LGI1, 11% (2/18) for AMPAR, and 1.4% (1/69) for NMDAR antibodies. Among 41 patients with paired serum and CSF samples we obtained false negative results in 7 (17%): antibodies were not detected in one sample by the commercial IIFA in 5/15 patients with LGI (3 in serum, 2 in CSF) and 1/5 with AMPAR antibodies (in CSF), and not detected in serum and CSF in 1/3 patients with GABA_BR antibodies (Supplementary Table). The commercial kit failed to detect GABA_BR, LGI1 and AMPAR antibodies more frequently in CSF than serum (29% [15/51] of CSF samples compared to 10% [5/ 48], respectively, p=0.024).

Considering that CSF samples gave more discordant results between commercial and in-house IIFAs and CSF antibody detection is crucial for the diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis, we assessed 54 additional CSF samples of patients with encephalitis and GABA_BR, LGI1 or AMPAR antibodies, confirmed by brain immunohistochemistry and in-house IIFA, and retested them by commercial IIFA (Cohort B). The commercial kit failed to detect antibodies in 16 (30%) samples: 4/12 (33%) with LGI1, 7/23 (30%) with GABA_BR, and 5/19





(26%) with AMPAR antibodies. Overall, we obtained a similar frequency of CSF false negative results in both cohorts: 5/51 (29%) from cohort A and 16/54 (30%) from cohort B.

As LG11 cell transfection differed between the commercial kit and our in-house IIFA (co-transfected with ADAM23), we used a modified in-house GPI-LG11 IIFA (surface-expressing fulllength LG11 construct, without ADAM23, as reported) (18). We tested again the 11 discordant commercial/in-house IIFA CSF samples of Cohort A (7), and Cohort B (4), and all were found negative by GPI-LG11 IIFA, suggesting that LG11 antibody detection in the CSF requires ADAM23 co-expression (**Figure 3**). Samples were also negative on cells transfected only with ADAM23 (data not shown). We found no alternative explanation for the lower detection of GABA_BR and AMPAR antibodies with the commercial IIFA.

Next, we reviewed the demographic and baseline clinical features of patients with $GABA_BR/LGI1/AMPAR$ antibodies in the CSF of Cohort A (51 samples of 48 patients; 40 with available information) and Cohort B (54 patients). **Table 1** shows the comparison between patients with concordant (66) and discordant (28) commercial/in-house IIFA results for each antibody. We found that patients with discordant GABA_BR antibody detection (positive by in-house and negative by

commercial IIFA) developed less frequently the full-blown clinical encephalitis syndrome than those with a concordant detection (positive by both IIFAs). In the discordant group 3 patients had refractory epileptic seizures and 1 had chorea (4/11) when their samples were sent for study, whereas in the concordant group 1/21 had refractory seizures (p=0.011). Additionally, brain MRI from patients with discordant GABA_BR and AMPAR IIFA results were more often normal at the time antibodies were determined (**Table 1**). Other clinical features (age, gender or tumor association) were not different between patients with concordant and discordant antibody results.

DISCUSSION

Our study shows that neuronal surface antibody detection using only the commercial IIFA has limitations in the diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis. Among 241 samples that were positive by brain immunohistochemistry but negative by the commercial kit, we found 42 (18%) that had well-defined neuronal surface antibodies using our in-house IIFA. Half of these samples had antibodies against antigens not included in the commercial kit. However, the remaining 50% of samples were considered false



TABLE 1 | Clinical features of patients with antibodies in the cerebrospinal fluid, and comparison between those with concordant and discordant results.

	Concordant in-house/commercial IIFA	Discordant in-house/commercial IIFA	p value
LGI1+	27 (19 [A] + 8 [B])	10 (6 [A] + 4 [B])	
Median age	65 y (range: 43-88)	59 y (range: 36-83)	0.352
Male sex	15 (55%)	5 (50%)	1.00
Encephalitis	23 (85%) *3 seizures, 1 Morvan's syndrome	10 (100%)	0.557
Abnormal MRI	11/16 (69%)	4/6 (67%)	1.00
Tumor	2 (7%) **1 breast cancer, 1 thymoma	1 (10%) **1 colon adenocarcinoma	1.00
GABA _B R+	21 (5 [A] + 16 [B])	11 (4 [A] + 7 [B])	
Median age	63.5 y (range: 24-78)	57 y (range: 36-81)	0.942
Male sex	12 (57%)	5 (45%)	0.712
Encephalitis	20 (95%) *1 refractory seizures	6 (55%) *4 refractory seizures, 1 chorea	0.011
Abnormal MRI	11/16 (69%)	2/9 (22%)	0.041
Tumor	9 (43%) **5 lung cancer, 2 neuroendocrine of unknown origin, 1 gastric, 1 vesical	4 (36%) ** 3 lung, 1 breast cancer	1.00
AMPAR+	18 (4 [A] + 14 [B])	7 (2[A] + 5[B])	
Median age	58 y (range: 21-83)	54 y (range: 27-81)	0.981
Male sex	9 (50%)	3 (43%)	1.00
Encephalitis	17 (94%) *1 refractory seizures	6 (86%) *1 refractory seizures	0.490
Abnormal MRI	10/12 (83%)	1/5 (20%)	0.028
Tumor	11 (61%) **5 lung cancer, 4 thymoma, 1 breast, 1 teratoma	4 (57%) **3 lung cancer, 1 teratoma	1.00

A, patients from Cohort A; B, patients from Cohort B; IIFA, indirect immunofluorescence assay; MRI, magnetic resonance image; y, years.

*Other clinical presentations; **Tumor types.

In bold: Statistical significance p < 0.05.

negative results, as the in-house IIFA detected antibodies that should had been detected by the commercial IIFA. False negative results were more common in CSF (29% for CSF vs. 10% for serum), and particularly occurred for the antibodies against $GABA_BR$ (39% of cases), LGI1 (17%) and AMPAR (11%). Similar results were obtained in a separate series of 54 CSF

samples (Cohort B) from patients with LGI1, GABA_BR or AMPAR antibodies (detected by brain immunohistochemistry and in-house IIFA) showing that the commercial kit failed to detect 33% of LGI1, 30% of GABA_BR, and 26% of AMPAR antibodies.

These results agree with previous reports based on commercial IIFA, describing a higher sensitivity for LGI1 and GABA_BR antibody detection in the serum of patients with autoimmune encephalitis. For example, a study assessing 256 patients with LGI1/CASPR2 antibodies with the same commercial kit found lower sensitivity in CSF than in serum testing. Among 196 patients with LGI antibodies the authors found commercial IIFA positivity in 63% of CSF samples (24 of 38), and recommended that serum should be tested for determination of LGI1 antibodies by IIFA (19). In a second series of 38 patients with anti-LGI1 encephalitis, CSF was available for testing in 17 patients and only 9 (53%) were positive whereas all sera tested positive on the commercial IIFA (20).

A probable reason for false negative results in LGI1 antibody commercial testing is that the commercial kit does not use ADAM23 co-transfection (a presynaptic protein that forms a complex with LGI1 and interacts with voltage-gated potassium channels Kv1.1). When we re-tested the 11 CSF samples with discordant commercial/in-house LGI1 antibody results using GPI-LGI1 IIFA (cells transfected only with LGI1) all of them were found negative. An explanation could be that the recognition of some LGI1 target epitopes by CSF antibodies is improved when ADAM23 (a protein that normally interacts with LGI1) is co-expressed. The reasons for the disparity in the results of GABA_BR and AMPAR antibody testing between commercial and in-house IIFAs are unclear. In a study reporting 32 patients with GABA_BR encephalitis, antibody detection by commercial IIFA was less sensitive in CSF (16/20 positive) than in serum (29/ 30 positive). CSF results were slightly improved using in-house IIFA (18/20 positive) and with a modified assay co-transfecting the intracellular accessory protein of the B2 subunit of the GABA receptor potassium channel tetramerization domain-containing 16 (KCTD16) (20/20 positive) (21). Additionally, KCTD16 antibodies were identified in 72% of patients with anti-GABA_BR encephalitis, using in-house IIFA on cells transfected only with KCTD16, and their presence indicated a higher association with lung cancer.

Finally, we compared the general clinical features between patients with concordant and discordant CSF commercial/inhouse IIFA results focusing on the three antibodies that were more frequently misdiagnosed. Overall, patients with LGI, GABA_BR or AMPAR antibodies had clinical features of the encephalitis typically associated with the corresponding antibody (median age 56-62 years, slight male predominance in anti-LGI1 and anti-GABA_BR, and higher tumor association in anti-GABA_BR and anti-AMPAR, 40-60%) regardless of the negative findings with the commercial kit (7, 10, 11). Patients with false GABA_BR antibody results on the commercial kit had a higher frequency of refractory seizures as main clinical presentation, without prior cognitive or behavioral changes, but were not different in demographic characteristics or frequency of paraneoplastic cases.

A limitation of our study is that we did not evaluate the specificity of the commercial IIFA. Rat brain immunohistochemistry was used as a first step for neuronal surface antibody screening and all samples tested by commercial or in-house IIFAs had positive reactivity on tissue. In the case of NMDAR antibodies, detection by immunohistochemistry is known to be more sensitive than IIFA and previous studies found that the combination of rat brain immunohistochemistry and IIFA improved diagnostic accuracy in the evaluation of neuronal surface antibodies (5, 22). Several studies using commercial kits have reported NMDAR antibodies in serum of patients with many diseases different from anti-NMDAR encephalitis as well as in healthy persons (23-25). We did not systematically test all samples received by commercial IIFA so we do not know the frequency of false positive NMDAR antibody results that occur when the commercial kit findings are not confirmed by other techniques (rat brain immunohistochemistry or in house IIFA). Another limitation is the low frequency of some antibodies, such as DPPX, for which the diagnostic value of the commercial kit could not be assessed.

The main message of our study is that the commercial IIFA for autoimmune encephalitis leads to false negative results in a substantial number of patients, especially when CSF is used, and predominantly for LGI1, GABA_BR and AMPAR antibodies. Overall, the implications are important given that 1) anti-LGI1 encephalitis is the most common encephalitis in adults, but up to 13% develop cognitive impairment without criteria of encephalitis (26). A false negative result in these patients may lead to erroneously rule out the diagnosis; 2) for antibodies such as GABA_BR and AMPAR the lack of detection may represent missing an underlying tumor (lung cancer, breast cancer or thymoma); 3) delaying or not giving appropriate immunotherapy may impact patients' outcome; and 4) studies on incidence, prevalence and biology of encephalitis, and recommendations about diagnosis are frequently based on results using commercial kits, and not on the real data of the disease when antibodies are comprehensively tested and results validated. Future studies investigating autoimmune encephalitis should consider these limitations. In case of negative results with the commercial kit, we recommend to extend the study using brain immunohistochemistry and in-house IIFA.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The study was approved by the ethics committee of Hospital Clínic of Barcelona. Patients' samples were coded and clinical information was anonymized prior to analysis. Written inform consent was not required as the study was observational, and the detection of neuronal surface antibodies was requested as part of the routine diagnostic work-up. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

EM-H designed the study and wrote the manuscript in collaboration with RR-G, AS, JD, and FG. RR-G, GM-S, LN, LS, MG, and EM-H performed laboratory work and/or data analysis. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

Fondo Europeo de Desarrollo Regional (FEDER) – Instituto de Salud Carlos III (Juan Rodés grant JR17/00012, EM-H; FIS PI20/

REFERENCES

- Graus F, Titulaer MJ, Balu R, Benseler S, Bien CG, Cellucci T, et al. A Clinical Approach to Diagnosis of Autoimmune Encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol* (2016) 15 (4):391–404. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00401-9
- Dalmau J, Graus F. Antibody-Mediated Encephalitis. (2018) (Accessed 2019 Aug 15).
- Ricken G, Schwaiger C, De Simoni D, Pichler V, Lang J, Glatter S, et al. Detection Methods for Autoantibodies in Suspected Autoimmune Encephalitis. *Front Neurol* (2018) 9:841. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00841
- Gastaldi M, Zardini E, Scaranzin S, Uccelli A, Andreetta F, Baggi F, et al. Autoantibody Diagnostics in Neuroimmunology: Experience From the 2018 Italian Neuroimmunology Association External Quality Assessment Program. Front Neurol (2020) 10:1385. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.01385
- McCracken L, Zhang J, Greene M, Crivaro A, Gonzalez J, Kamoun M, et al. Improving the Antibody-Based Evaluation of Autoimmune Encephalitis. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm* (2017) 4(6):e404. doi: 10.1212/ NXI.000000000000404
- Ances BM, Vitaliani R, Taylor RA, Liebeskind DS, Voloschin A, Houghton DJ, et al. Treatment-Responsive Limbic Encephalitis Identified by Neuropil Antibodies: MRI and PET Correlates. *Brain* (2005) 128(8):1764–77. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh526
- Lai M, Hughes EG, Peng X, Zhou L, Gleichman AJ, Shu H, et al. AMPA Receptor Antibodies in Limbic Encephalitis Alter Synaptic Receptor Location. *Ann Neurol* (2009) 65(4):424–34. doi: 10.1002/ana.21589
- Dalmau J, Gleichman AJ, Hughes EG, Rossi JE, Peng X, Lai M, et al. Anti-NMDA-Receptor Encephalitis: Case Series and Analysis of the Effects of Antibodies. (2008) (Accessed August 23, 2014).
- Landa J, Guasp M, Petit-Pedrol M, Martínez-Hernández E, Planagumà J, Saiz A, et al. Seizure-Related 6 Homolog Like 2 Autoimmunity: Neurologic Syndrome and Antibody Effects. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm* (2021) 8(1):e916. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000916
- Lancaster E, Lai M, Peng X, Hughes E, Constantinescu R, Raizer J, et al. Antibodies to the GABAB Receptor in Limbic Encephalitis With Seizures: Case Series and Characterisation of the Antigen. *Lancet Neurol* (2010) 9 (1):67–76. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70324-2
- Lai M, Huijbers MGM, Lancaster E, Graus F, Bataller L, Balice-Gordon R, et al. Investigation of LGI1 as the Antigen in Limbic Encephalitis Previously Attributed to Potassium Channels: A Case Series. (2010) (Accessed August 15, 2019).
- Lancaster E, Huijbers MGM, Bar V, Boronat A, Wong A, Martinez-Hernandez E, et al. Investigations of Caspr2, an Autoantigen of Encephalitis and Neuromyotonia. *Ann Neurol* (2011) 69(2):303–11. doi: 10.1002/ana.22297
- 13. Petit-Pedrol M, Armangue T, Peng X, Bataller L, Cellucci T, Davis R, et al. Encephalitis With Refractory Seizures, Status Epilepticus, and Antibodies to

00197, JD and Proyecto Integrado de Excelencia 16/00014, JD); Resident award "Josep Font" by Hospital Clínic Research, Innovation and Education Departments (MG); La Caixa Foundation (JD); Edmond J Safra Foundation (JD); Fundació CELLEX (JD) and Red Española de Esclerosis Múltiple RD16/ 0015/0002, RD16/0015/0003 (AS).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2021. 691536/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Table 1 | Antibody detection by in-house and commercial assays in patients with paired serum and cerebrospinal fluid from Cohort A.

the GABAA Receptor: A Case Series, Characterisation of the Antigen, and Analysis of the Effects of Antibodies. *Lancet Neurol* (2014) 13(3):276–86. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70299-0

- 14. Sabater L, Gaig C, Gelpi E, Bataller L, Lewerenz J, Torres-Vega E, et al. A Novel non-Rapid-Eye Movement and Rapid-Eye-Movement Parasomnia With Sleep Breathing Disorder Associated With Antibodies to Iglon5: A Case Series, Characterisation of the Antigen, and Post-Mortem Study. *Lancet Neurol* (2014) 13(6):575–86. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70051-1
- Spatola M, Sabater L, Planagumà J, Martínez-Hernandez E, Armangué T, Prüss H, et al. Encephalitis With mGluR5 Antibodies: Symptoms and Antibody Effects. *Neurology* (2018) 90(22):e1964–72. doi: 10.1212/ WNL.000000000005614
- Ruiz-García R, Martínez-Hernández E, Joubert B, Petit-Pedrol M, Pajarón-Boix E, Fernández V, et al. Paraneoplastic Cerebellar Ataxia and Antibodies to Metabotropic Glutamate Receptor 2. Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm (2020) 7(2):e658. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000658
- Spatola M, Petit Pedrol M, Maudes E, Simabukuro M, Muñiz-Castrillo S, Pinto AL, et al. Clinical Features, Prognostic Factors, and Antibody Effects in Anti-Mglur1 Encephalitis. *Neurology* (2020) 95(22):e3012-25. doi: 10.1212/ WNL.000000000010854
- Petit-Pedrol M, Sell J, Planagumà J, Mannara F, Radosevic M, Haselmann H, et al. LG11 Antibodies Alter K V 1.1 and AMPA Receptors Changing Synaptic Excitability, Plasticity and Memory. *Brain* (2018) 141(11):3144–59. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy253
- Gadoth A, Pittock SJ, Dubey D, McKeon A, Britton JW, Schmeling JE, et al. Expanded Phenotypes and Outcomes Among 256 LGI1/CASPR2-Igg– Positive Patients. Ann Neurol (2017) 82(1):79-92. doi: 10.1002/ana.24979
- van Sonderen A, Thijs RD, Coenders EC, Jiskoot LC, Sanchez E, de Bruijn MAAM, et al. Anti-LGI1 Encephalitis: Clinical Syndrome and Long-Term Follow-Up. *Neurology* (2016) 87(14):1449–56. doi: 10.1212/WNL. 000000000003173
- 21. Van Coevorden-Hameete MH, De Bruijn MAAM, De Graaff E, Bastiaansen DAEM, Schreurs MWJ, Demmers JAA, et al. The Expanded Clinical Spectrum of Anti-GABABR Encephalitis and Added Value of KCTD16 Autoantibodies. *Brain* (2019) 142(6):1631–43. doi: 10.1093/brain/awz094
- Gresa-Arribas N, Titulaer MJ, Torrents A, Aguilar E, McCracken L, Leypoldt F, et al. Antibody Titres at Diagnosis and During Follow-Up of Anti-NMDA Receptor Encephalitis: A Retrospective Study. *Lancet Neurol* (2014) 13 (2):167–77. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70282-5
- Dahm L, Ott C, Steiner J, Stepniak B, Teegen B, Saschenbrecker S, et al. Seroprevalence of Autoantibodies Against Brain Antigens in Health and Disease. Ann Neurol (2014) 76(1):82–94. doi: 10.1002/ana.24189
- Hammer C, Stepniak B, Schneider A, Papiol S, Tantra M, Begemann M, et al. Neuropsychiatric Disease Relevance of Circulating Anti-NMDA Receptor Autoantibodies Depends on Blood-Brain Barrier Integrity. *Mol Psychiatry* (2014) 19(10):1143–9. doi: 10.1038/mp.2013.110

- Zerche M, Weissenborn K, Ott C, Dere E, Asif AR, Worthmann H, et al. Preexisting Serum Autoantibodies Against the NMDAR Subunit NR1 Modulate Evolution of Lesion Size in Acute Ischemic Stroke. *Stroke* (2015) 46(5):1180–6. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.008323
- Ariño H, Armangué T, Petit-Pedrol M, Sabater L, Martinez-Hernandez E, Hara M, et al. Anti-LGI1-Associated Cognitive Impairment. *Neurology* (2016) Aug87(8):759–65. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000003009

Conflict of Interest: JD receives royalties from Athena Diagnostics for the use of Ma2 as an autoantibody test and from Euroimmun for the use of NMDA, GABAB receptor, GABAA receptor, DPPX and IgLON5 as autoantibody tests. FG holds a patent for the use of IgLON5 as an autoantibody test.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling editor declared a past co-authorship with the authors FG and JD.

Copyright © 2021 Ruiz-García, Muñoz-Sánchez, Naranjo, Guasp, Sabater, Saiz, Dalmau, Graus and Martinez-Hernandez. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Antibody Testing for Neurological Autoimmune Disorders: Evaluation of Best Practices at a Tertiary Referral Center

Sarah E. Fredrich, Steven Vernino and Kyle M. Blackburn*

Department of Neurology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX, United States

Background: Autoimmune neurology is a rapidly evolving field of study, where best practices for neurological antibody testing have yet to be determined. The growing number of options for antibody panel testing can create confusion amongst ordering clinicians and lead to ordering several concurrent panels (i.e., overlapping evaluations) or repeat panel evaluations. This study determined the frequency of these evaluations for autoimmune and paraneoplastic disorders and investigated how these practices informed clinical decision making and management.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

John Greenlee, University of Utah, United States

Reviewed by:

Sudarshini Ramanathan, The University of Sydney, Australia Ricardo Constantino Ginestal, Hospital Clínico San Carlos, Spain

*Correspondence:

Kyle M. Blackburn kyle.blackburn@utsouthwestern.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 02 April 2021 **Accepted:** 04 June 2021 **Published:** 30 June 2021

Citation:

Fredrich SE, Vernino S and Blackburn KM (2021) Antibody Testing for Neurological Autoimmune Disorders: Evaluation of Best Practices at a Tertiary Referral Center. Front. Neurol. 12:690415. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.690415 informed clinical decision making and management. **Methods:** This was a retrospective observational study of adult patients presenting to University of Texas Southwestern (UTSW) in 2017 with requests for antibody panels for autoimmune encephalitis and paraneoplastic disorders. Individuals with more than one panel requested were defined as either an overlapping evaluation (more than one panel requested within 14 days) or repeat evaluation (more than one panel requested 14 or more days apart). For those individuals with repeat panel testing, the proportion of panels with a change in antibody status or subsequent changes in clinical diagnosis and decision making were recorded.

Results: There was a total of 813 panels sent on 626 individuals. Twenty percent (126 individuals) had more than one panel requested. Only 10% of individuals had a matched serum and CSF evaluation. Forty-seven overlapping evaluations were performed in 46 (7.3%) of the individuals studied. Fifty-four (8.6%) individuals underwent 70 repeat evaluations encompassing 79 panels (9.7% of total panels ordered). Ten repeat evaluations showed a change in antibody status, of which only two were clinically significant. There was a single case where clinical management was affected by repeat autoantibody evaluation.

Conclusions: Ordering practices for suspected autoimmune encephalitis and paraneoplastic disorders are suboptimal with frequent overlapping antibody panel evaluations and non-paired serum/CSF samples at our center. Repeat autoantibody testing is a commonplace practice yet yielded novel information in only a minority

of cases. These new results were, as a rule, clinically irrelevant and changed clinical decision making in <1% of cases. There is limited utility in these practice patterns. Future efforts should be directed at the development and standardization of neurological autoimmune and paraneoplastic autoantibody testing practice standards.

Keywords: autoimmune neurology, stewardship, antibody panels, evaluation of paraneoplastic disorders, evaluation of encephalitis, repeat testing, utilization, practice patterns

INTRODUCTION

Autoimmune neurology is a rapidly evolving field of study, largely fueled by the discovery of autoantibodies targeting neuronal and glial proteins. Antibody-mediated neurological disorders typically present with severe, progressive neurological symptoms, and timely treatment with immunotherapy can result in dramatic improvement and favorable long-term outcomes (1). Antibody testing for autoimmune and paraneoplastic neurological disorders is available through several commercial laboratories in the United States. Best practices for neurological antibody testing have not been defined, but it is generally advised that both serum and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) samples be submitted for testing, as certain antibodies are more sensitive in CSF (2). In addition, different neuronal autoantibodies can present with overlapping clinical features, antibody "panels" are commonly ordered for suspected autoimmune neurological disorders. The growing options for antibody testing can create confusion amongst ordering clinicians, leading them to order multiple panels during a single encounter to ensure a comprehensive evaluation. Additionally, antibody testing is occasionally repeated in the same patient during a future patient encounter. Whether these practices increase detection of antibody-mediated neurological disorders has not been systematically examined. In this study, we determined the frequency of overlapping and repeat antibody testing for autoimmune and paraneoplastic disorders in patients presenting to the University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center (UTSW) and investigated how these practices informed clinical decision making and management.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study was approved by the UTSW institutional review board. This was a retrospective observational study of adult patients (>18 years old) presenting to UTSW in 2017 with requests for autoimmune encephalitis, epilepsy, dementia, and paraneoplastic disorders antibody panels sent to Mayo Medical Laboratories¹. These patients were cross matched with a list of requests for antibody testing submitted to the UTSW clinical laboratory from 2011 to 2020. Patients from 2017 with more than one antibody test requested during this period were included in the final analysis (see **Figure 1**).

Instances where more than one panel was requested were placed in one or more of the following categories: paired serum and CSF evaluation, overlapping evaluation, and/or repeat evaluation. A paired serum and CSF evaluation was defined as a request for serum and CSF panels obtained within 14 days of each other. An overlapping evaluation was defined as multiple requests for antibody panels obtained <14 days apart, excluding paired serum and CSF evaluations. A repeat evaluation was defined as more than one antibody panel obtained \geq 14 days apart. Accidental reordering was defined as multiple requests for identical antibody panels <14 days apart. The 14-day time period was chosen to demarcate overlapping and repeat testing as, in our experience, results from initial testing tend to return in this timeline.

For those individuals with repeat autoantibody evaluations, the results of the panel testing were recorded. The number of results with a change in antibody status (e.g., going from antibody positive to negative) was tabulated. A single evaluation was considered positive if any of the individual panels returned with a positive result. If a single individual had more than one repeat evaluation, the additional repeat evaluations were compared to the most recent evaluation for the purpose of determining change in antibody status. If an antibody status change was found, this was sorted into one of four categories based on comparison of identical or non-identical panels and positive to negative or negative to positive panel transition (see Figure 1). The time between repeat evaluations was determined by the date of the last panel in the first evaluation to the date of the first panel in the second evaluation.

For individuals who had one or more repeat evaluations with a change in autoantibody status, medical records were reviewed for changes in clinical diagnosis and medical decision making based on repeat panel results. Changes in medical decision making were defined as one or more of the following: starting, stopping, or changing immunotherapies, starting or stopping anti-seizure medications (ASM) in a patient who presented with seizure, ordering a malignancy screening consisting of positron emission tomography (PET) scan and/or computed tomography (CT) scan of the chest, abdomen, and pelvis, within 30 days of panel results. Clinical diagnoses were abstracted from neurology consultation notes and billing codes.

RESULTS

There was a total of 768 antibody panels submitted on 626 individuals in 2017. The average age of this group was 57.2 years (ranging from 18 to 93 years old) with slight female predominance (53% of individual). Ultimately 24 cases were due to autoimmune or paraneoplastic disorders. One

¹Panels requested include PAVAL, ENS1, ENC1, EPC1, EPS1, PAC1, ENCEC, EPIES, EPIEC, ENCES, DEMEC, ENS2, EPS2, DEMES. For a full description of panels, visit www.mayocliniclabs.com/test-catalog.



hundred and twenty six individuals (20.1%) had more than one panel requested (see **Figure 1**). The proportion of panels and evaluation types can be seen in **Figures 2**, **3**. There were an additional 45 panels ordered as repeat antibody evaluations from 2011 to 2020 on these individuals. In total, 290 panels (35.7% of all panels studied) were requested as part of an overlapping or repeat panel evaluations (see **Table 1**). Six patients had both overlapping and repeat evaluations performed.

Paired Serum and CSF Evaluations

There were 64 paired serum and CSF evaluations (128 panels, 15.7%). Only 10.1% of individuals had a paired serum and CSF evaluation. One individual had two paired serum and CSF evaluations performed.

Overlapping Evaluations

Forty-seven overlapping evaluations were performed in 46 (7.3%) of the individuals studied. Overlapping evaluations included 98 panels (12.1% of total tests requested). Of these, 17 (36%) overlapping evaluations were requested on identical panels. While the majority of overlapping evaluations consisted of two panels per evaluation, four individuals had overlapping evaluations with three panels ordered. One individual additionally had two overlapping evaluations.

Repeat Evaluations

Fifty-four (8.6%) individuals underwent 70 repeat evaluations encompassing 79 repeat panels (9.7% of total panels ordered). The average time between repeat evaluations was 350 days (median 200 days, range 140–1,941 days). Identical panels were

requested as a part of 41 (58.6%) repeat evaluations. Eight individuals underwent more than one repeat evaluation, with two individuals having three repeat evaluations. Eighty-six percent of repeat evaluations did not show a change in autoantibody status, with 97% of initial negative evaluations remaining negative.

Ten repeat evaluations had a change in antibody status (**Figure 1**). Eight repeat evaluations (11.4%) changed from positive to negative. One evaluation compared identical panels and seven compared non-identical panels. Two evaluations (2.8%) changed from negative to positive; in both instances, a different panel was ordered in the repeat evaluation (**Table 2**).

The transition in antibody status changed clinical management in two cases. In the first case, ASMs were stopped in a patient with leucine-rich glioma-inactivated 1



(LGI1) antibody associated seizures following panel transition from positive to negative. For the second case immunotherapy was started in an individual presenting with encephalopathy following a new positive glutamic acid decarboxylase 65 (GAD-65) antibody. There were no cases in which new antibody panel results correlated to a change in clinical diagnosis or prompted a malignancy screening.

DISCUSSION

Overlapping and repeat evaluations for suspected autoimmune and paraneoplastic disorders occurred frequently at our medical center, occurring in 15.9% of patients with testing in 2017. The results of these evaluations rarely differed from the initial evaluation and seldom influenced clinical management. Our study suggests that, at our center, there is wide variability in practice habits surrounding autoantibody evaluations, reflecting the increasingly complex nature of autoantibody testing.

$eq:table_$	
evaluation type.	

Evaluation type	Number of individuals (%)	Number of evaluations (%)	Number of panels (%)	
Single panel	500 (79.9%)	500 (67.8%)	500 (61.5%)	
Paired serum & CSF	63 (10.1%)	64 (8.7%)	128 (15.7%)	
Overlapping	46 (7.3%)	47 (6.4%)	98 (12.1%)	
Repeat	54 (8.6%)	70 (9.5%)	79 (9.7%)	
Identical panels	48 (7.7%)	57 (7.7%)	58 (7.1%)	



TABLE 2 | Repeat evaluations with a change in antibody status.

	Patient	Clinical presentation	Panel 1 (result, level)	Panel 2 (result, level)	Time between evaluations (months)	Management changes
Positive to negative, non-identical panels	Patient 1	Seizures and Encephalopathy	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (GAD-65: 0.05 nmol/L)	Epilepsy Panel, serum (negative)	5	None
	Patient 2	Seizures	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (VGKC: 0.22 nmol/L, LGi1: positive)	Epilepsy Panel, serum (negative)	11	Patient tapered off ASM following repeat negative evaluation
	Patient 3	Myopathy with anti-Ku antibodies	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (GAD-65: 0.19 nmol/L)	Paraneoplastic Panel, serum (negative)	3	None
	Patient 4	Diarrhea, weight loss, and behavior changes	Paraneoplastic Panel, serum (ARBi: 5.41 nmol/L)*	Paraneoplastic Panel, CSF (negative)	0.5	None
	Patient 5	Memory impairments	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (GAD-65: 0.08 nmol/L)	Encephalopathy Panel, CSF (negative)	3	None
	Patient 6	Encephalopathy with memory impairments	Epilepsy Panel, serum (ARBi: 0.05 nmol/L)	Encephalopathy Panel, serum and Paraneoplastic Panel, CSF (negative)	0.5	None
	Patient 7	Encephalopathy in setting of phosphaturic mesenchymal tumor	Paraneoplastic Panel, CSF (gAChR: 0.3 nmol/L)	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (negative)	0.5	None
Positive to negative, identical panels	Patient 8	Encephalitis in setting of parotid carcinoma	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (GAD-65: 0.08 nmol/L)	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (negative)	11	None
Negative to positive, non-identical panels	Patient 9	Autonomic dysfunction	Paraneoplastic Panel, serum (negative)	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (GAD-65: 0.20 nmol/L)	16	None
	Patient 10	Encephalopathy with psychiatric symptoms	Encephalopathy Panel, CSF (negative)	Encephalopathy Panel, serum (GAD-65: 0.07 nmol/L)	6	Plasmapheresis initiated following GAD-65 antibody level**

ARBi, Acetylcholine receptor binding antibody; gAChR, Alpha 3-ganglionic acetylcholine receptor antibody; GAD-65, Glutamic acid decarboxylase 65 antibody; LGI1, Leucine-rich glioma-inactivated 1 antibody; VGKC, Voltage gated potassium channel antibody.

*Antibodies to dipeptidyl-peptidase-like protein-6 (DPPX) identified in this patient, but not reported on commercial test result.

**Immunotherapy change based off change in clinical symptoms.

Generally agreed upon practice standards include concurrent serum and CSF evaluations for suspected central nervous system autoimmune disorders-a practice that was only implemented a fraction of the time in this study. Even among the paired serum and CSF evaluations, panels were ordered in a "mix and match" fashion (e.g., epilepsy panels in the serum with encephalitis panels in the CSF). The vast majority of unmatched panels (84.3% of panels evaluated) were serum panels. There are numerous potential explanations for serum testing lacking a matched CSF sample. Lumbar punctures are invasive, time consuming procedures, which some patients may refuse in the outpatient setting. Additional medical factors, including body habitus, infection risk, and mental status, may limit the ability to perform a lumbar puncture. Lastly, each antibody panel requires a minimum volume of CSF for evaluation; often infectious and neoplastic studies are additionally needed from the same CSF sample. If the amount of CSF required for the intended studies is not calculated prior to the lumbar puncture, clinicians may have to choose between studies or risk a repeat procedure.

The practice of ordering overlapping evaluations—herein defined as multiple requests for antibody panels obtained <14 days apart, excluding paired serum and CSF evaluations may reflect several factors. First, ordering clinicians are presented with a myriad of options when considering panel evaluations. This is compounded by frequent updates to panel contents and the interval development of panels for new indications. Anecdotal experience with clinicians suggests significant confusion regarding which panel is appropriate in a given scenario. All of these factors may lead clinicians to order multiple antibody panels in order to adequately evaluate patients with severe neurological impairment. Indeed, studies reviewing physician ordering practices and social consequences show a relative increase in false positive errors compared to false negative- implying clinicians regret the consequences of omitting

testing that may lead to benefit more than the consequences of unnecessary testing (3). Comprehensive evaluation does not necessitate ordering multiple antibody panels, however; several established laboratories utilize immunohistochemistry as an initial screening tool which will detect known and unknown antibody binding. Patient 4 from Table 2 provides an example of this; at initial evaluation the patient was found to have an unidentified binding pattern on immunohistochemical staining. This was confirmed years later to be dipeptidylpeptidase-like protein-6 (DPPX) antibodies, which was not commercially available at time of initial panel testing. Accidental reordering is an additional factor, as evidenced by 36% of overlapping evaluations consisting of identical panels in this study. Developing clinical decision support tools in electronic health records may be a viable strategy to mitigate many sources of overlapping evaluations.

The results of repeat evaluations rarely differed from those of initial testing. In this study, clinically insignificant GAD-65 antibodies (determined by low antibody levels and incompatible clinical phenotypes) represented the majority of antibody status conversions. GAD-65 antibodies are known to be present at low levels in healthy controls, systemic inflammatory or autoimmune disorders, and unrelated neurologic diseases (4, 5). When negating clinically insignificant GAD-65 antibodies, four repeat evaluations transitioned from positive to negative and zero transitioned from negative to positive. The latter indicates that initial negative autoantibody evaluations are sufficient for autoimmune and paraneoplastic antibody surveillance. Repeating identical testing follow initial negative evaluation is largely a flawed practice; management decisions should be influenced more heavily by clinical presentation with ancillary testing results than antibody status, as reflected in the 2016 consensus guidelines for diagnosing autoimmune encephalitis (6). Studies show providers appropriately initiate immunotherapy prior to panel results, however then discontinue immunotherapy following a negative antibody panel (7, 8). This practice is fraught with error as antibody negative autoimmune encephalitides are not uncommon (9).

Repeat testing following an initial positive antibody evaluation suggests a previous autoimmune or paraneoplastic disorder was known or suspected, therefore repeat testing would provide information to prompt changes to clinical management. There was a single case of seropositive conversion in which clinical management was altered, however the change in immunotherapy was based on clinical symptoms and not antibody status.

This pattern of widespread, redundant panel testing did not increase the sensitivity of detecting autoimmune or paraneoplastic diseases, nor did it alter clinical decision making. When juxtaposed against the expense of these panels, the value of this strategy in clinical practice is severely limited. Indeed, several retrospective studies have shown a significant proportion of autoantibody panels ordered are inappropriate based on clinical indication or other ancillary test results; this underscores the need for continued provider education in the field of autoimmune neurology and recognition of aggregate bias amongst ordering physicians (10). While many studies have shown low rates of antibody positivity with panel testing, increased clinical suspicion for primary autoimmune disorders improves panel sensitivity (11–13). Healthcare cost savings and autoantibody detection rates have additionally been shown to increase following the implementation of predictive likelihood scoring systems (14). Integrating decision support tools, such as the antibody prevalence in epilepsy and encephalopathy (APE2) score, into the electronic medical record and the resultant effect on physician ordering practices is an area needed in future study.

Based on the results of this study, the following recommendations for CNS autoimmune and paraneoplastic panel testing should be considered by clinicians.

- 1. Panel testing should be ordered as paired serum and CSF samples. This ensures the highest sensitivity for the greatest number of antibody mediated diseases—some of which are more sensitive in the CSF, others more sensitive in the serum.
- 2. Paired panel testing should be ordered as matching pairs. For example, encephalopathy panels in the serum will match antibodies most closely with encephalopathy panels in the CSF.
- 3. Overlapping panel evaluations are not advised if sending panel testing to a laboratory which performs tissue-based screening assays with reflexive testing; the screening assay will capture antibodies not specified in the panel and the appropriate reflexive testing will be performed.
- 4. If a clinician is considering ordering an overlapping evaluation and submitting samples to a laboratory without screening and reflexive assays, identify the antibody targets that differ between the panels. Revisit the clinical presentation of the patient and critically evaluate if the unique antibodies on either panel fit the clinical presentation of the patient.
- 5. Repeat autoantibody evaluations should be avoided, unless there is a significant change in the clinical status of the patient, or a specific antibody is highly suspected that was not evaluated for on the initial panel. This is especially cautioned against in individuals with prior negative autoimmune panel testing.
- 6. Repeat, identical antibody testing is not recommended for individuals with an appropriate initial evaluation with a negative result for the following indications: autoimmune encephalitis, epilepsy, movement disorders, and paraneoplastic disorders.
- 7. Repeat, identical antibody testing can be performed in seropositive individuals to assess for titer change or transition to seronegative status if there is a predetermined plan which influences clinical management, including but not limited to changes in ASMs, immunotherapies, or malignancy surveillance.
- 8. Isolated antibody testing should be reserved for the conditions outlined in recommendation seven; CNS autoimmune and paraneoplastic conditions should otherwise be evaluated with panel testing given the non-specific nature of presentation.

There are some limitations to our study. First, a single year of panel testing for individuals was reviewed and cross matched for repeat evaluations over a fixed time frame at our institution. It is possible that there was additional antibody testing prior to 2011 or that individuals may have had additional testing outside our hospital. Additionally, this retrospective observational study was performed on adult patients at a single tertiary level medical center; the results of this study and ensuing recommendations may not be generalizable to community hospitals, areas without neurologic expertise, or pediatric populations. Throughout the study time frame there were significant changes in commercially available panels, which may have altered ordering patterns. While this study did evaluate if new antibody testing results impacted clinical decision making, it did not address if repeat evaluations with identical results altered clinical decision making. Lastly, changes in clinical decision making were strictly defined for the purposes of this study and may not encompass all possible clinical decisions based on new antibody panel results.

CONCLUSIONS

Ordering practices for suspected autoimmune encephalitis and paraneoplastic disorders are suboptimal with frequent overlapping antibody panel evaluations and non-paired serum/CSF samples at our center. Repeat autoantibody testing is a commonplace practice yet yielded novel information in only a minority of cases. These new results were, as a rule, clinically irrelevant and changed clinical decision making in <1% of cases. There is limited utility in these practice patterns. Future efforts

REFERENCES

- Pittock SJ, Vincent A. Introduction to autoimmune neurology. *Handbook Clin Neurol.* (2016) 133:3–14. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-63432-0.00001-3
- Tobin WO, Pittock SJ. Autoimmune neurology of the central nervous system. CONTINUUM Lifelong Learn Neurol. (2017) 23:627–53. doi: 10.1212/CON.00000000000487
- Djulbegovic B, Paul A. From efficacy to effectiveness in the face of uncertainty: indication creep and prevention creep. JAMA. (2011) 305:2005– 6. doi: 10.1001/jama.2011.650
- McKeon A, Tracy JA. GAD65 neurological autoimmunity. *Muscle Nerve*. (2017) 56:15–27. doi: 10.1002/mus.25565
- Muñoz-Lopetegi A, de Bruijn MA, Boukhrissi S, Bastiaansen AE, Nagtzaam MM, Hulsenboom ES, et al. Neurologic syndromes related to anti-GAD65: clinical and serologic response to treatment. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm.* (2020) 7:e696. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000696
- Graus F, Titulaer MJ, Balu R, Benseler S, Bien CG, Cellucci T, et al. A clinical approach to diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:391–404. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00401-9
- Galetta K, Gheihman G, Rosen A, Klein JP, Bhattacharyya S. Influence of autoimmune antibody testing on the use of immunotherapy on an inpatient neurology service. *Neurohospitalist.* (2020) 11:214–20. doi: 10.1177/1941874420977761
- Ganesh A, Wesley SF. Practice current: when do you suspect autoimmune encephalitis and what is the role of antibody testing? *Neurol Clin Pract.* (2018) 8:67–73. doi: 10.1212/CPJ.00000000000423
- Fahmy L, Affan M, Memon A, Cerghet M. Clinical, diagnostic and therapeutic spectrum of seropositive and seronegative autoimmune encephalitis: Single center cohort study of 51 cases (1498). *Neurology*. (2020) 94 (15 Suppl.):3.
- 10. Zidan A, Fein A, Zuchowski K. The use, misuse and abuse of paraneoplastic panels in neurological disorders. A retrospective study.

need to be directed at the development and standardization of neurological autoimmune and paraneoplastic autoantibody testing practice standards.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by UT Southwestern IRB. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SF participated in the conception of the study, research design, performance of the research, data analysis, and article writing. KB participated in the research design, performance of the research, and article modification. SV participated in the research design and article modification. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Clin Neurol Neurosurg. (2019) 186:105545. doi: 10.1016/j.clineuro.2019. 105545

- Ebright MJ, Li SH, Reynolds E, Burke JF, Claytor BR, Grisold A, et al. Unintended consequences of mayo paraneoplastic evaluations. *Neurology*. (2018) 91:e2057–66. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000006577
- Kim JT, Harris NS. Utilization review of paraneoplastic neurological syndrome antibody screening panels: experience at a tertiary academic health center. J Appl Lab Med. (2019) 4:19–29. doi: 10.1373/jalm.2018.028480
- Albadareen R, Gronseth G, Goeden M, Sharrock M, Lechtenberg C, Wang Y. Paraneoplastic autoantibody panels: sensitivity and specificity, a retrospective cohort. *Int J Neurosci.* (2017) 127:531–8. doi: 10.1080/00207454.2016. 1207644
- Sharp CN, Fletcher A, Muluhngwi P, Snyder J, Linder MW, Jortani SA. A shared diagnostic stewardship approach toward improving autoimmune encephalopathy send-out testing utilization. J Appl Lab Med. (2021) 6:387–96. doi: 10.1093/jalm/jfaa123

Conflict of Interest: SF's fellowship is funded by the National Multiple Sclerosis Society. She has served as a consultant for EMD Serono. SV has served as a consultant for Alterity, Genentech, Catalyst and Sage Therapeutics. He has received research support from Dysautonomia International, BioHaven, Grifols and Quest Diagnostics (through a licensing contract). KB's fellowship was funded by the Siegel Rare Neuroimmune Association.

Copyright © 2021 Fredrich, Vernino and Blackburn. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



A Longitudinal, Observational Analysis of Neuronal Injury Biomarkers in a Case Report of a Patient With Paraneoplastic Anti-CRMP5 Antibody-Associated Transverse Myelitis

Christopher Mizenko¹, Jeffrey L. Bennett^{1,2}, Gregory Owens¹, Timothy L. Vollmer¹ and Amanda L. Piquet^{1*}

¹ Department of Neurology, University of Colorado, Aurora, CO, United States, ² Department of Ophthalmology, University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus, Aurora, CO, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christian Vedeler, University of Bergen, Norway

Reviewed by:

Patrick Joseph Waters, University of Oxford, United Kingdom Harald Hegen, Innsbruck Medical University, Austria

frontiers

in Neurology

*Correspondence: Amanda L. Piquet amanda.piquet@cuanschutz.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 06 April 2021 Accepted: 21 June 2021 Published: 16 July 2021

Citation:

Mizenko C, Bennett JL, Owens G, Vollmer TL and Piquet AL (2021) A Longitudinal, Observational Analysis of Neuronal Injury Biomarkers in a Case Report of a Patient With Paraneoplastic Anti-CRMP5 Antibody-Associated Transverse Myelitis. Front. Neurol. 12:691509. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.691509

Biomarkers are needed to guide therapeutic decision making in autoimmune and paraneoplastic neurologic disorders. Here, we describe a case of paraneoplastic collapsing response-mediator protein-5 (CRMP5)-associated transverse myelitis (TM) where plasma neurofilament light (NfL) chain and glial fibrillary protein (GFAP) levels were observed over a 14-month clinical course, correlating with radiographical and clinical outcome measures in response to treatment. Blood and CSF samples obtained at diagnosis as well as 7 and 14 months into treatment. At the time of initial diagnosis, both plasma NfL (782.62 pg/ml) and GFAP (283.26 pg/ml) were significantly elevated. Initial treatment was with IV steroids and plasma exchange (PLEX) followed by neuroendocrine tumor removal, chemotherapy, and radiation. After initial improvement with chemotherapy, the patient experienced clinical worsening and transient elevation of plasma NfL (103.27 pg/ml and GFAP (211.58 pg/ml) levels. Whole body positron emission tomography PET scan did not demonstrate recurrence of malignancy. Repeat PLEX and rituximab induction resulted in improvements in patient function, neurologic exam, and plasma biomarker levels. To our knowledge, this is the first described longitudinal, prospective analysis of neuronal injury biomarkers and association of clinical treatment outcomes in CRMP5 myelitis. Our findings suggest that clinical improvement correlates with NfL and GFAP concentrations.

Keywords: paraneoplastic, CRMP5 antibody, biomarker, neurofilament light, myelitis

INTRODUCTION

Neuronal Injury Biomarkers

Identification and quantification of neuroaxonal damage may improve diagnostic accuracy and treatment of autoimmune and paraneoplastic neurological disease. Biomarkers currently under investigation for monitoring neuronal injury, demonstrate promise for use in multiple clinical settings (1). The cytoskeleton of central nervous system (CNS) neurons is composed of

30

intermediate neurofilaments (Nfs) composed of four heterologous polypeptidens: alpha-internexin, neurofilament light chain (NfL), neurofilament medium chain (NfM), and neurofilament heavy chain (NfH). Following neuronal injury, the concentrations of these neurofilament proteins are elevated in cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) and blood. Most, if not all neurodegenerative diseases will result in an elevation in blood Nf levels, providing a general indicator of axonal damage. Since NfL is more highly expressed than other Nf polypeptides, Nfl has now become the preferential candidate biomarker for following axonal injury (1).

Other neuronal biomarkers may provide alternative information on CNS injury in neuro-immunological disorders. A highly localized cytosolic protein in neurons and neuroendocrine cells, ubiquitin carboxy-terminal hydrolase L1 (UCH-L1), is involved in neuronal repair after injury through removal of abnormal proteins *via* the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway, autophagy, and regulation of synaptic function. Indeed, prior research has demonstrated a correlation between levels of UCH-L1 and intracranial injury (2).

Glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) is a brain-specific intermediate filament expressed in astrocytes and ependymal cells. Increased levels of GFAP may reflect astrogliosis, upregulated expression, glial scarring, and astrocyte destruction (3-5). Serum levels of GFAP and NL are likely to be good biomarkers for disease activity and disability in neuromyelitis optic spectrum disorders (NMOSD) (6). Furthermore, in patients enrolled in N-MOmentum trial (NCT2200770), serum GFAP levels increased significantly within 1 week of an NMOSD attack in placebo-treated patients (5). In multiple sclerosis (MS), studies propose GFAP as a biomarker of disease progression (7, 8) based on observation as a correlate between GFAP levels in CSF and neurologic disability assessed by Expanded Disability Status Score (EDSS) and Multiple Sclerosis Severity Scale (MSSS) (9). Additional reports of serum GFAP levels as brain-specific marker for malignant gliomas (10).

Tau protein is a heat stable, microtubule-associated protein (MAP) essential for inducing microtubules from tubulin and stabilization of cytoskeleton scaffolding; the absence of tau *in vitro* prevents tubulin from assembling into microtubules (11, 12). One main function of tau is the stabilization and flexibility of axonal microtubules; abnormal tau deposition is common in neurodegenerative diseases (12). In Alzheimer's disease (AD) and dementia, both tau and beta-amyloid pathology, have been correlated with blood NfL levels (13). A large prospective study showed that plasma tau levels associate with worsening cognition, atrophy, and hypometabolism during follow-ups despite no clear association between tau and NfL (13). However, increases of plasma NfL concentrations in combination with reduced plasma beta-amyloid strongly associated with higher risk of developing dementia and AD dementia (13).

Paraneoplastic Neurological Disorders

Paraneoplastic neurological disorders (PNDs) are immunemediated disorders that can affect any part of the neuroaxis and occur in association with cancer. This is thought to be driven by the immune response directed against proteins shared between tumor cells and neurons, thus resulting in neuronal destruction and cell death. PNDs are characterized by the detection of neuronal autoantibodies in the serum and CSF. One such autoantibody is anti-CV2/collapsing response mediator protein (CRMP)5. This protein is integral to the morphology of neurons and is highly expressed in cerebellar purkinje cells. CRMP5 neuronal antibody is often associated with lung cancer and thymoma-related autoimmunity (14). Clinical manifestations may vary and include rapidly progressive myelopathy, cerebellar ataxia, polyneuropathy, optic neuritis, and chorea (15–18). The management of CRMP5 autoimmunity focuses on diagnosing and treating the underlying tumor in combination with immunotherapy.

Since PND-like CRMP5 often results in progressive and debilitating symptoms, early recognition is crucial to minimize irreversible neurological damage. While clinical assessments are the sole measure for assessing therapeutic response; however, novel quantitative biomarkers are needed to monitor the immune response and neuronal injury. Such biomarkers will be critical for both patient care and the design of robust randomized controlled trials.

In this longitudinal evaluation of a single female patient with anti-CRMP5-associated transverse myelitis (TM), we assessed four plasma markers of neuronal injury including NfL, GFAP, tau, and UCH-L1 in relation to neurologic symptoms and radiographic disease activity during her clinical and treatment course.

METHODS

The patient was enrolled in the Autoimmune, Paraneoplastic, and Inflammatory Neurological Disease (APIND) Patient Registry at the University of Colorado. The study was approved by the Institution Review Board of the University of Colorado, Aurora, CO. As part of the APIND, clinical data and biorepository specimens were collected prospectively over time at each follow-up visit. Biorepository specimens collected included CSF at the time of diagnosis as well as longitudinal serum samples. Samples are stored at -80° C.

Patient specimens were collected at the time of clinical presentation (time point 0), as well as 6 and 14 months into her clinical course. Sample collection at time point 0 occurred prior to the administration of any therapeutic agents including the initiation of plasma exchange.

Serum and CSF levels of tau, GFAP, UCH-L1, and Nfl were measured using the Quanterix Small Immunoassay (Simoa) Neurology 4-PlexA assay. Normal values were provided by Quanterix for plasma, serum, and CSF (**Supplementary Table 1**) (19). The assay performed for internal control and quality assurance of Quanterix machine and N4PA. Using Person sample correlation coefficient, self-validation yielded high correlation between the two plasma samples of 0.998651. Adjusting for the small sample size *R*-squared was 0.997303.



RESULTS

Clinical Case Report

A 54-year-old female with a 39-pack-year history of tobacco use and a history of rheumatoid arthritis presented to an outside hospital with a history of progressive lower extremity weakness (**Figure 1** for timeline of events). Her recent history was notable for worsening back pain over the prior 5 months. She denied any sensory loss but endorsed urinary frequency and hesitation. She had an abrupt worsening of her motor weakness occurring over days leading to transfer to our institution.

Initial neurological exam was remarkable for profound lower extremity weakness (0/5) throughout, with the exception of 1/5 dorsiflexion in the right ankle and bilateral toes. In the upper extremities, she had full strength on the right and mild extensor weakness on the left (4/5). She had diffuse hyperreflexia, more profound and on the right, with bilateral clonus and Hoffmann's sign.

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) showed a contrastenhancing, longitudinally extensive lesion from C3 down to T12 (**Figure 2**). Brain MRI was unremarkable.

CSF analysis demonstrated a lymphocytic predominant pleocytosis of 93 nucleated cells/ μ l [reference range (ref): <5 cells/ μ l], elevated protein of 242 mg/dl (ref: <45 mg/dl), elevated immunoglobulin-G (IgG) index of 0.96 (normal ratio: 0.28–0.66), and four CSF-restricted oligoclonal bands (OCBs). Infectious work up on the CSF was negative for herpes simplex virus (HSV), varicella zoster virus (VSV), arbovirus panel (including West Nile virus), and enterovirus.

The patient's history, neurological exam, and radiographic findings consistent with transverse myelitis, with a high degree of suspicion for autoimmune or paraneoplastic etiology including neuromyelitis optic spectrum disorder (NMOSD) or other inflammatory etiology such as neurosarcoidosis. Infectious etiologies have largely been ruled out though CSF-specific PCR and antibody testing as above. While awaiting antibody results, she was empirically treated with a 5-day course of intravenous (IV) methylprednisolone (MP) and plasma exchange (PLEX).

Her aquaporin-4 (AQP4) eventually returned negative as well as myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein (MOG). CRMP5 antibody returned positive in serum 1:30,720 (ref: <1:240 titer) and CRMP5 IgG Western Blot CSF Positive (Mayo Clinic Laboratories), thus, leading to a final diagnosis of paraneoplastic CRMP5-associated transverse myelitis.

Further malignancy work up with computed tomography (CT) of chest showed two inferior left thyroid lobe nodules, largest 8 mm and normal right thyroid. Soft tissue density nodule in anterior mediastinum adjacent to left brachycephalic vein and lungs indicated mild centrilobular emphysema. Biopsy results of the mediastinum nodule found the tumor to be high-grade neuroendocrine carcinoma, entirely contained in single lymph node without extranodal extensions or involvement of thymic tissue (Ki67: >90%). Follow-up positron emission tomography (PET)-CT postsurgery showed no occult flourodeoxyglucose (FDG) avidity.

Despite the inability to identify a primary tumor, given the strong association of CRMP5-IgG with neuroendocrine tumors, specifically small cell lung cancer, she started on adjuvant chemotherapy with etoposide. Two months after treatment initiation, patient's neurologic exam showed improvements with lower extremity weakness noted having antigravity movements in knee flexion and extension.

Outpatient follow-up visit occurred 5 months after presentation. She was now able to stand and transfer but still not able to walk with assistance. Motor exam continued to demonstrate improvement with the ability to move all muscle groups against gravity with proximal greater than distal weakness remaining. Repeat spinal imaging demonstrated



FIGURE 2 | (A,B) MRI demonstrating an longitudinally extensive T2 lesion (top row; thick white arrow) with associated contrast enhancement (bottom row; thick white arrow). Box (a), axial view showing a typical presence of transverse myelitis involving a central lesion, involving more than 2/3 of the cross-sectional area (thin white arrow). Box (b), areas of patchy contrast enhancement concentrated within areas of the posterior cord (thin white arrow). (C,D) Patient had clinical and radiographical improvement at 4 months after diagnosis following acute treatment with plasma exchange, high-dose steroids, and adjuvant chemotherapy. (E,F) Seven months after diagnosis and 1 month following completion of her adjuvant chemotherapy, she was hospitalized again for worsening of lower extremity weakness and pain. Repeat cervical spine MRI showed some worsening T2 signal change within the cord (thick white arrow) with no evidence of contrast enhancement. Acute therapy with plasma exchange and intravenous steroids were given over 5 days followed by rituximab induction (1,000 mg on days 0 and 14). Additional cancer screening with full body PET scan remained negative with clinical relapse.

resolution of contrast enhancement and improved T2 signal change (Figure 2).

Seven months after her initiation presentation she was readmitted to the hospital for worsening pain and weakness in the lower extremities. Neurologic exam demonstrated increased weakness, primarily in the left leg and arm.

MRI showed longitudinally extensive T2 signal abnormality within medial cord from C2 through T1 with no accompanying gadolinium enhancement. Repeat PET-CT showed no evidence of FDG-avid malignancy. Following PLEX and IVMP over 5 days, there was improvement in her strength. Given her clinical relapse, rituximab was initiated with induction dose at 1,000 mg on days 0 and 14 and the patient initiated a 4-week course of radiation therapy. She has since completed two cycles of rituximab infusions. Her oncologist continues to monitor for cancer, and her surveillance screen remains negative.

Fourteen months after initial visit, neurological examination significantly improved with one to two grades higher on all strength testing and she was able to ambulate with assistance using her walker, although she still must rely on wheelchair the majority of the time. Repeat CRMP5 antibody titer was now negative. From the patient's perspective, she has had significant benefit after PLEX and chemotherapy but felt the discontinuation of chemotherapy had brought back some of her ongoing neuropathic pain symptoms and weakness. With the initiation of rituximab, most of the symptoms have subsided; however, mobility remains a challenge, but this is much better than her initial presentation. Her only ongoing bothersome symptom is lower back pain, potentially multifactorial involving spasms, degenerative disks, and neuropathic pain.

Neuronal Marker Results

See **Supplementary Material** for summary of neuronal marker results for each time point including **Supplementary Table 2** (0 months), **Supplementary Table 3** (6 months), and **Supplementary Table 4** (14 months).

0 Months (All Samples Collected Prior to Intervention With Empiric Immune Therapies)

Blood and spinal fluid collected at initial presentation showed significant elevation of all aforementioned biomarkers (see **Supplementary Table 1** for normal control values). Most notable increase was in the CSF. The universal axonal injury biomarker NfL CSF level 3,399.7 (control median: 1,241 pg/ml) and plasma was 782.62 pg/ml. Concomitantly elevated CSF levels of GFAP were observed in the CSF 35,402.8 (control median: 14,624 pg/ml) and plasma elevated at 283.32 pg/ml. CSF levels of UCH-L1 elevated at 8,932.28 pg/ml (control median: 989 pg/ml) and plasma was 240.58 pg/ml (no normal control data). Additionally, tau CSF elevated to 160.77 pg/ml (control median: 118 pg/ml) and plasma at 5.54 pg/ml (control median: 2.21 pg/ml).

6 Months

NfL plasma levels remained elevated but significantly reduced at 103.27 pg/mL. GFAP was 211.58 pg/mL, UCH-L1 15.34, and tau normalized at 0.73 pg/ml.

14 Months

Plasma NfL levels reduced to near normalization of 18.40 pg/mL. GFAP was 100.61 pg/mL, UCH-L1 19.53, and tau normalized at 1.12 pg/ml. See trend in **Figure 3**.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first case report of CRMP5associated TM with serial collection of NfL and other CNSderived proteins in which concentrations tended to correlate with clinical symptoms. Here, we provided an observation of four novel quantitative biomarkers in this patient's 14-month clinical course.

We noted an elevation of 2,640% of CSF concentrations of NfL over normative control values, potentially reflecting disease activity. Prior studies of inflammatory demyelinating diseases noted increased CSF NfL concentrations across various groups including clinically isolated syndrome (CIS; mean NfL: 15,138.50 pg/ml), NMOSD (mean: 15,400.00 pg/ml), and MS (mean: 5,789.50 pg/mL) (20). This study suggests no statistically significant association with classical biomarkers





(OCB+/- in CIS and MS or AQP4 in NMOSD) and NfL concentrations but a potential relationship between CSF NfL level and disease activity represented by MRI contrast-enhancing lesions (20). Analogous associations in axonal injury biomarkers and imaging for traumatic brain injury (TBI) patients has also indicated potential clinical significance. Plasma GFAP concentrations may complement MRI as a biomarker for intracranial lesions undetectable on CT with the possible adjunct providing differentiation to traumatic pathology based on relative differences in GFAP concentration (21). Similar trends appear in our case of CRMP5-associated TM and MRI lesion enhancement accompanied with elevated neuronal biomarkers suggestive of the potential correlation. Blood-brain barrier (BBB) leakage, also delineated by enhancement on MRI, may be important for the detection of these biomarkers in the plasma.

In addition to NfL, our patient had an initial CSF GFAP concentration of 142% above normative control values. GFAP is considered to reflect the sum of degraded astrocytes in CSF and associations with NfL levels may denote clinical outcomes

and/or relapse in MS (9, 22) and NMOSD (6). Additionally, there was an 803% increase in UCH-L1 and a mild elevation of tau. Initial plasma concentrations were elevated for all four biomarkers; this increase in blood concentrations were congruent with her elevations in CSF.

Markers of neuronal damage may potentially aid clinicians in predictions of patient outcome, nonrecovery deficits, and treatment efficacies. Studies in relapsing remitting MS (RRMS) have shown that NfL is most elevated during an attack, and as duration from attack increases, NfL decrease (23). In this case, there was drastic improvement in her neurologic exam and MRI after PLEX and steroids alone. This rapid improvement suggests early and aggressive intervention may ensure the best possible clinic outcome. Furthermore, this may suggest that early treatment could offer the least amount of neuronal damage from CRMP-5-associated TM as her markers of neuronal damage were significantly elevated at the time of her diagnosis and subsequently decreased over time. After discontinuation of chemotherapy, symptomatic relapse occurred 6 months after initial presentation. Neurologic exam indicated improvements

compared with initial presentation; however, during physical therapy, there was notable decreased stamina and fatigue. Repeat MRI showed no enhancement (Figure 2D) and PET/CT was negative for malignancy. Additionally, as shown in Figure 3, plasma NfL, GFAP, and UCH-L1 levels were greatly reduced, yet remained elevated compared with normative values. Plasma UCH-L1 dramatically reduced from 240.58 to 15.34 pg/ml and tau normalized. Interestingly, plasma NfL dramatically decreased while there was only a modest reduction in GFAP. Currently, GFAP evaluation as a marker in gauging TBI has indicated higher initial GFAP with a biphasic release in serum with level decreasing during the first 6 months but increasing over subsequent visits postinjury, which may correspond to our patient and her maintaining elevated levels (24). Previous MS studies evaluating GFAP as a biomarker in disease progression indicated augmented GFAP levels in MS patients, noting strong correlation between GFAP in CSF and neurological disability during MS progression (9). After adjusting for age, GFAP and NfL increased compared with healthy controls but GFAP was only statistically significant from examinations 8-10 years apart indicating the potential use GFAP in the neurodegenerative process (9). Therefore, continuous monitoring of NfL and GFAP in tandem may provide further indications of not only initially sustained damage and treatment effectiveness but disease progression in CRMP5-associated TM patients.

Additionally, as the 6-month sample collection was conducted during a clinical relapse, this NfL reduction of 86.80% stipulates that neuronal damage severity may have been hindered with acute immunotherapies and treatment of her underlying malignancy. Moreover, given that her relapse occurred upon discontinuation of chemotherapy, a potential for degree of biomarker elevation might provide a prognostic indicator toward the necessity of long-term immunosuppression.

Following treatment with rituximab, at 14 months past initial time point, the patient showed significant clinical improvements and improved strength. Plasma NfL and GFAP at this point were only mildly elevated and the reduced plasma concentration correlated with neurologic exam and radiographic improvements. This observed correlation suggests monitoring these biomarkers may be useful to quantify disease severity, progression, and treatment efficacy. Notably, plasma UCH-L1 remained elevated with a slight increase to 19.38 pg/ml (from 15.35 at 6 months), albeit dramatically decreased from initial presentation (240.58 pg/ml).

Our observed drastic elevation of neuronal injury biomarkers at disease onset might further indicate damage intensity due to mechanisms of action and inflammatory response in this case. The autoimmune response to intracellular antigens, like CRMP5, may cause damage indirectly by immune complex formation, immune activation, and other processes (25). However, the role of antibodies causing neuronal injury remains controversial. Antibodies against intracellular targets are not thought to be directly pathogenic, and rather, likely mediate damage *via* cytotoxic T cells; although, there has been some evidence to dispute this assumption (26, 27). PNDs associate with intracellular antibodies are often characterized by irreversible, neuronal death and can be refractory to immune therapy. Larger, longitudinal prospective studies of neuronal injury biomarkers in CRMP5 autoimmunity and other PNDs may provide some insight in our understanding of disease pathogenesis and approaches to treatment.

CONCLUSION

This longitudinal analysis of neuronal injury biomarkers in CRMP5-associated TM provides a case example of the possible utility of these biomarker with regard to disease activity and treatment response in PNDs. We observed neurologic improvements and the absence of contrast enhancement on subsequent MRIs that correlated with the reduction of NfL and GFAP concentrations. Similar trends have been reported in other neurological diseases. Further understanding is required regarding the relationship of these neuronal markers and their association with neurologic outcomes and treatment response, yet the speculative mechanisms proposed may provide insight for future research. A strong need for randomized, controlled clinical trials to evaluate the efficacy of immunotherapy in autoimmune and paraneoplastic neurological disease exists. Using neuronal injury biomarkers may provide a valuable outcome-surrogate marker and should be explored to assist in the development of future clinical trials.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Written informed consent was obtained from the individual for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This study was supported by the Rocky Mountain MS Center and the Drake family in the name of Susan Drake.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fneur. 2021.691509/full#supplementary-material
REFERENCES

- Gaetani L, Blennow K, Calabresi P, Di Filippo M, Parnetti L, Zetterberg H. Neurofilament light chain as a biomarker in neurological disorders. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2019) 90:870–81. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2018-3 20106
- Mondello S, Kobeissy F, Vestri A, Hayes RL, Kochanek PM, Berger RP. Serum concentrations of ubiquitin C-terminal hydrolase-L1 and glial fibrillary acidic protein after pediatric traumatic brain injury. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:28203. doi: 10.1038/srep28203
- Foerch C, Curdt I, Yan B, Dvorak F, Hermans M, Berkefeld J, et al. Serum glial fibrillary acidic protein as a biomarker for intracerebral haemorrhage in patients with acute stroke. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (2006) 77:181– 4. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2005.074823
- Foerch C, Pfeilschifter W, Zeiner P, Brunkhorst R. [Glial fibrillary acidic protein in patients with symptoms of acute stroke: diagnostic marker of cerebral hemorrhage]. Nervenarzt. (2014) 85:982–9. doi: 10.1007/s00115-014-4128-1
- Aktas O, Smith MA, Rees WA, Bennett JL, She D, Katz E, et al. Serum glial fibrillary acidic protein: a neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder biomarker. *Ann Neurol.* (2021) 89:895–910. doi: 10.1002/ana.26067
- Watanabe M, Nakamura Y, Michalak Z, Isobe N, Barro C, Leppert D, et al. Serum GFAP and neurofilament light as biomarkers of disease activity and disability in NMOSD. *Neurology.* (2019) 93:e1299– 311. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000008160
- Magliozzi R, Cross AH. Can CSF biomarkers predict future MS disease activity and severity? *Mult Scler.* (2020) 26:582–90. doi: 10.1177/13524585198 71818
- Housley WJ, Pitt D, Hafler DA. Biomarkers in multiple sclerosis. *Clin Immunol.* (2015) 161:51–8. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2015. 06.015
- Axelsson M, Malmeström C, Nilsson S, Haghighi S, Rosengren L, Lycke J. Glial fibrillary acidic protein: a potential biomarker for progression in multiple sclerosis. J Neurol. (2011) 258:882–8. doi: 10.1007/s00415-01 0-5863-2
- Jung CS, Foerch C, Schänzer A, Heck A, Plate KH, Seifert V, et al. Serum GFAP is a diagnostic marker for glioblastoma multiforme. *Brain.* (2007) 130 (Pt 12):3336–41. doi: 10.1093/brain/awm263
- Weingarten MD, Lockwood AH, Hwo SY, Kirschner MW. A protein factor essential for microtubule assembly. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1975) 72:1858– 62. doi: 10.1073/pnas.72.5.1858
- Pirşcoveanu DFV, Pirici I, Tudorică V, Bălşeanu TA, Albu VC, Bondari S, et al. Tau protein in neurodegenerative diseases - a review. *Rom J Morphol Embryol.* (2017) 58:1141–50.
- de Wolf F, Ghanbari M, Licher S, McRae-McKee K, Gras L, Weverling GJ, et al. Plasma tau, neurofilament light chain and amyloid-β levels and risk of dementia; a population-based cohort study. *Brain.* (2020) 143:1220– 32. doi: 10.1093/brain/awaa054
- Yu Z, Kryzer TJ, Griesmann GE, Kim K, Benarroch EE, Lennon VA. CRMP-5 neuronal autoantibody: marker of lung cancer and thymoma-related autoimmunity. *Ann Neurol.* (2001) 49:146– 54. doi: 10.1002/1531-8249(20010201)49:2<146::AID-ANA34>3.0.CO;2-E
- Ducray F, Roos-Weil R, Garcia PY, Slesari J, Heinzlef O, Chatelain D, et al. Devic's syndrome-like phenotype associated with thymoma and anti-CV2/CRMP5 antibodies. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2007) 78:325– 7. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2006.097972
- Dubey D, Lennon VA, Gadoth A, Pittock SJ, Flanagan EP, Schmeling JE, et al. Autoimmune CRMP5 neuropathy phenotype and outcome defined from 105 cases. *Neurology*. (2018) 90:e103–10. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000004803
- Vernino S, Tuite P, Adler CH, Meschia JF, Boeve BF, Boasberg P, et al. Paraneoplastic chorea associated with CRMP-5 neuronal antibody and lung carcinoma. *Ann Neurol.* (2002) 51:625–30. doi: 10.1002/ana. 10178
- Vigliani MC, Honnorat J, Antoine JC, Vitaliani R, Giometto B, Psimaras D, et al. Chorea and related movement disorders of paraneoplastic origin: the PNS EuroNetwork experience. J Neurol. (2011) 258:2058– 68. doi: 10.1007/s00415-011-6074-1

- Quanterix. Simoa (R) N4PA Advantage Kit HD-1/HD-X Data Sheet. (2017). Available from: https://www.quanterix.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/ 12/Simoa_N4PA_Data_Sheet_HD-1_HD-X_DS-0074_rev7.pdf (accessed January 4, 2021).
- Peng L, Bi C, Xia D, Mao L, Qian H. Increased cerebrospinal fluid neurofilament light chain in central nervous system inflammatory demyelinating disease. *Mult Scler Relat Disord.* (2019) 30:123–8. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2019.02.009
- Yue JK, Yuh EL, Korley FK, Winkler EA, Sun X, Puffer RC, et al. Association between plasma GFAP concentrations and MRI abnormalities in patients with CT-negative traumatic brain injury in the TRACK-TBI cohort: a prospective multicentre study. *Lancet Neurol.* (2019) 18:953– 61. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(19)30282-0
- Malmeström C, Haghighi S, Rosengren L, Andersen O, Lycke J. Neurofilament light protein and glial fibrillary acidic protein as biological markers in MS. *Neurology*. (2003) 61:1720–5. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000098880.19 793.B6
- Khalil M, Pirpamer L, Hofer E, Voortman MM, Barro C, Leppert D, et al. Serum neurofilament light levels in normal aging and their association with morphologic brain changes. *Nat Commun.* (2020) 11:812. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-14612-6
- Shahim P, Politis A, van der Merwe A, Moore B, Ekanayake V, Lippa SM, et al. Time course and diagnostic utility of NfL, tau, GFAP, and UCH-L1 in subacute and chronic TBI. *Neurology.* (2020) 95:e623–36. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000 0009985
- Burbelo PD, Iadarola MJ, Keller JM, Warner BM. Autoantibodies targeting intracellular and extracellular proteins in autoimmunity. *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:548469. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.548469
- Greenlee JE, Clawson SA, Hill KE, Wood BL, Tsunoda I, Carlson NG. Purkinje cell death after uptake of anti-Yo antibodies in cerebellar slice cultures. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. (2010) 69:997–1007. doi: 10.1097/NEN.0b013e3181f0c82b
- 27. Greenlee JE, Clawson SA, Hill KE, Wood B, Clardy SL, Tsunoda I, et al. Neuronal uptake of anti-Hu antibody, but not anti-Ri antibody, leads to cell death in brain slice cultures. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2014) 11:160. doi: 10.1186/s12974-014-0160-0

Conflict of Interest: JB reports personal fees from Roche, personal fees from Genentech, personal fees from Viela Bio, personal fees from Chugai Pharma, personal fees from Alexion, grants and personal fees from Novartis, personal fees from Genzyme, personal fees from Teva Neuroscience, grants and personal fees from EMD Serono, personal fees from Frequency Therapeutics, personal fees from Equillium, personal fees from Clene Nanoscience, personal fees from Mitsubishi-Tanabe, personal fees from Reistone Bio, grants from National Institutes of Health, grants from Guthy Jackson Charitable Foundation, and grants from National Multiple Sclerosis Foundation, outside the submitted work. In addition, JB has a patent for aquaporumab issued. TV has received compensation for lectures and consultancy from Biogen, Genentech/Roche, Siranax, Celgene, EMD Serono, and Novartis and has received research support from Rocky Mountain Multiple Sclerosis Center, Celgene, Biogen, Anokion, Genentech, F. Hoffmann-La Roche Ltd, GW Pharma, and TG Therapeutics, Inc. AP has received research funding from the University of Colorado and Rocky Mountain MS Center, consulting fees from Genentech/Roche and Alexion, and honorarium from MedLink and publication royalties from Springer.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Mizenko, Bennett, Owens, Vollmer and Piquet. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Update in Autoimmune Movement Disorders: Newly Described Antigen Targets in Autoimmune and Paraneoplastic Cerebellar Ataxia

Madeline Garza and Amanda L. Piquet*

Department of Neurology, University of Colorado, Aurora, CO, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christian Vedeler, University of Bergen, Norway

Reviewed by:

Bruno Giometto, Azienda Provinciale per i Servizi Sanitari (APSS), Italy Hiroshi Mitoma, Tokyo Medical University, Japan Takayoshi Shimohata, Gifu University, Japan Mario U. Manto, University of Mons, Belgium Lidia Sabater, Institut de Recerca Biomèdica August Pi i Sunyer (IDIBAPS), Spain

> *Correspondence: Amanda L. Piquet amanda.piquet@cuanschutz.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 19 March 2021 Accepted: 28 July 2021 Published: 18 August 2021

Citation:

Garza M and Piquet AL (2021) Update in Autoimmune Movement Disorders: Newly Described Antigen Targets in Autoimmune and Paraneoplastic Cerebellar Ataxia. Front. Neurol. 12:683048. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.683048

Movement disorders are a common feature of many antibody-associated neurological disorders. In fact, cerebellar ataxia is one of the most common manifestations of autoimmune neurological diseases. Some of the first autoantibodies identified against antigen targets include anti-neuronal nuclear antibody type 1 (ANNA-1 or anti-Hu) and Purkinje cell cytoplasmic antibody (PCA-1) also known as anti-Yo have been identified in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. Historically these antibodies have been associated with an underlying malignancy; however, recently discovered antibodies can occur in the absence of cancer as well, resulting in the clinical syndrome of autoimmune cerebellar ataxia. The pace of discovery of new antibodies associated with autoimmune or paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia has increased rapidly over the last few years, and pathogenesis and potential treatment options remains to be explored. Here we will review the literature on recently discovered antibodies associated with autoimmune and paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia including adaptor protein-3B2 (AP3B2); inositol 1,4,5-trisphophate receptor type 1 (ITPR1); tripartite motif-containing (TRIM) proteins 9, 67, and 46; neurochondrin; neuronal intermediate filament light chain (NIF); septin 5; metabotropic glutamate receptor 2 (mGluR2); seizure-related 6 homolog like 2 (SEZ6L2) and homer-3 antibodies. We will review their clinical characteristics, imaging and CSF findings and treatment response. In addition, we will discuss two clinical case examples of autoimmune cerebellar ataxia.

Keywords: autoimmune cerebellar ataxia, paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia, AP3B2 antibody, ITPR1 antibody, TRIM9 antibody, TRIM67 antibody, TRIM46 antibody, mGluR2 antibody

INTRODUCTION

Cerebellar ataxia has a broad differential diagnosis including both acquired and genetic causes, however autoimmune etiologies or paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration (PCD) should be considered in most case, particularly in adults (1). The first autoantibodies to be identified against neuronal targets include anti-neuronal nuclear antibody type 1 (Anti-Hu) in 1965 (2) and Purkinje cell cytoplasmic antibody (anti-Yo) in 1983 (3) which both represent classic paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. It is hypothesized that cross-reactivity between proteins expressed on the tumor and neuronal antigens is responsible for the development of neurologic symptoms, of which cerebellar ataxia is one of the most common manifestations (4). Since those two autoantibodies were described, the rate of discovery of new autoantibodies to other neuronal targets has been

rapidly increasing and there are now several antibodies known to cause cerebellar ataxia both in the setting of malignancy (i.e. paraneoplastic) and in its absence (i.e. idiopathic autoimmune).

Paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration is a diagnosis under the umbrella of immune-mediated cerebellar ataxias (IMCAs), which also includes post-infectious cerebellitis and gluten ataxia (5). Patients who present with subacute onset cerebellar ataxia but in the absence of malignancy or a known pathogenic antibody are now deemed to have primary autoimmune cerebellar ataxia (PACA) (6). This is in contrast to neuronal antibodies that have already been shown to be directly involved in the pathogenesis of ataxia (e.g. dipeptidyl-peptidase-like-6 [DPPX], metabotropic glutamate receptor 1 [mGluR1], glutamic acid decarboxylase [GAD]-65). See Table 1 for clinical criteria for PACA. These patients tend to present with a subacute onset of gait and limb ataxia as well as dysarthria or nystagmus and they may have objective findings such as inflammatory cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) showing abnormalities in cerebellum. Patients with suspected PACA should receive immunotherapy trials such as steroids, intravenous immunoglobulins (IVIg) or plasmapheresis (PLEX), although the likelihood of improvement seems to depend on whether the antibody target is a cell surface or an intracellular antigen (5, 6).

The aim of this review article is to focus on recently discovered autoantibodies against neuronal targets identified in syndromes cerebellar ataxia and includes two clinical case examples of adaptor protein-3B2 (AP3B2) and tripartite motif-containing (TRIM)-46. In these the majority cases, an associated antibody has been identified, but it is not yet clear whether there is a direct

TABLE 1 | Criteria for the diagnosis of PACA.

- Predominantly subacute or acute pure cerebellar syndrome (gait ataxia that may be associated with variable degrees of limb incoordination, dysarthria, nystagmus, diplopia)
- MRI at presentation usually normal or may show primarily cerebellar vermian atrophy with (if available) reduced MR spectroscopy (NAA/Cr ratio) of the vermis
- 3. At least 2 of the following:
- a. CSF pleocytosis and/or positive CSF-restricted IgG oligoclonal bands
- b. History of other autoimmune disorders or family history of autoimmune disorders in first-degree relatives
- c. Presence of antibodies that support autoimmunity but not yet shown to be either directly involved in ataxia pathogenesis which includes autoantibodies associated with non-neurological autoimmune disease* or autoantibodies reported in only a few patients with ataxia (therefore significance is less well characterized but raises suspicion of PACA)**, or to be markers of ataxia with a known trigger***
- Exclusion of alternative causes made by an experienced neurologist or ataxia specialist (including other causes of immune ataxia such as PCD, GA, PIC and ones that are associated with well-characterized pathogenic antibodies)

*Examples include thyroid peroxidase, thyroglobulin, anti-SSA (Ro) and anti-SSB (La). **Examples include anti-ITPR1, anti-Homer-3, anti-AP3B2, antineurochondrin, anti-Septin-5, anti-MAG. ***Examples include anti-Yo in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration or antigliadin in gluten ataxia. Adopted from: (6). CSF, cerebrospinal fluid; GA, gluten ataxia; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; NAA/Cr, N-Acetylaspartate/Creatine; PACA, primary autoimmune cerebellar ataxia; PCD, paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration; PIC, post-infectious cerebellitis. pathogenic effect with the exception of Metabotropic glutamate receptor-2 (mGluR2).

Table 2 includes an expanded summary on recently describedautoantibodies including seen in PACA as well as prominentextracerebellar phenotypes (e.g. Caspr2).

METHODS

This review focuses on newly described antibodies in the literature seen in PACA and antibody syndromes in which are newly commercially available for testing – thus our understanding of these antibodies will continue to evolve and these syndrome will likely become more readily recognized. We performed a systematic literature search in PubMed to identify autoantibodies reported against neuronal targets in autoimmune and paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia after 2014. We also included antibody syndromes that are more recently commercially available in the United States for testing since 2021 (35, 36).

Adaptor Protein-3B2 (AP3B2)

 β -neuronal adaptin-like protein, located in neuronal cytoplasm, mediates synaptic vesicle coat assembly. Darnell and colleagues first identified it as an antigen target in 1991 in a 32-year-old woman with subacute progressive ataxia (5). At the time, this was the only known case, but more recently, Honorat and colleagues identified a series of patients with this novel but identical sera and CSF immunofluorescence assay (IFA) staining patterns on mouse nervous system tissue (7). This antigen was identified as β -neuronal adaptin-like protein, now named adaptor protein-3B2 (AP2B2).

All patients reported presented clinically with subacute progressive gait disturbances, including both cerebellar and sensory ataxias. These clinical presentations coincide with the areas of the nervous system that were shown to have greatest staining by IFA; namely the cerebellar Purkinje cells, the dorsal spinal column and dorsal root ganglia. Malignancy in general did not seem to be a precipitant of this autoimmune cerebellar ataxia, with only one patient out of nine found to have an underlying cancer (renal cell carcinoma) (7).

In terms of objective data, CSF was abnormal in all patients. Slight pleocytosis was present in a few patients (median WBC count 7/ μ L) and others had elevated protein (median 46mg/dL) and increased immunoglobulin-G (IgG) index or oligoclonal bands (7). In the patients who presented with ataxia, brain MRIs showed cerebellar atrophy. Unfortunately, patients treated with immunotherapies did not report improvement, and some were noted to have progressive symptoms despite treatment (7).

Given its intracellular location, AP3B2 antibody is unlikely pathogenic, rather simply a biomarker for CD8+ cytotoxic T cell-mediated damage.

Clinical Case Vignette #1

A 15-year-old female with no significant past medical history presented with progressive left sided weakness and ataxia. One month prior, she noticed her left hand became clumsy, her handwriting became illegible (she is left-handed) and she had TABLE 2 | Summary table of autoantibodies against neuronal targets identified in syndromes of cerebellar ataxia.

Antibody	Average age (range) in years	Clinical presentations	Diagnostic testing	Response to immunotherapy	Association with cancer	Antigen target location/ antibody testing method	References
AP3B2	39 (24–58)	Cerebellar ataxia, Peripheral neuropathy	<u>CSF</u> : pleocytosis, elevated protein, and/or increased IgG index and OCB <u>MRI</u> : cerebellar atrophy	Poor	1/ 9 patients had cancer (RCC)	Intracellular/ IFA staining in cerebellum spinal cord gray matter, dorsal root ganglia and sympathetic ganglia; confirmed with WB and CBA	(7)
Caspr2	50s (19–80); reported in pediatric case series with mean age of 13 (2–17 years)	Encephalitis, Cerebellar ataxia, Morvan Syndrome, peripheral nerve hyperexcitability, neuromyotonia	<u>CSF</u> - About 25% with abnormalities including pleocytosis and/or elevated protein, rarely OCB <u>MRI</u> - About half abnormal with T2 hyperintensities in temporal lobes or hippocampal/mesial temporal atrophy	Positive	SCLC, Thymoma	Extracellular/ IFA; confirmed on CBA*	(8–12)
GFAP	42 (21–73)	Meningoencephalitis, myelitis, ataxia and other movement disorders	<u>CSF</u> - Almost all patients with pleocytosis, elevated protein, half with OCB <u>MRI</u> - Abnormal with T2 hyperintensities or contrast enhancement	Positive	Thymoma in about ¼, other rare associations (breast, ovarian, Gl, prostate, melanoma, parotid adenoma, teratoma)	IFA with cytoplasmic filament staining restricted to astrocyte populations; confirmed	(13–16)
Homr 3	Only three case described	Cerebellar ataxia Encephalitis	<u>CSF</u> - pleocytosis, elevated IgG index in one patient <u>MRI</u> - Variable, can be normal or have cerebellar atrophy	Variable	1 SCLC identified, otherwise none	Intracellular	(17–19)
IgLON5	64 (46–83)	Sleep disorder, bulbar symptoms, gait abnormalities, and oculomotor difficulties	<u>CSF</u> - half normal and other half with elevated protein, pleocytosis or OCB <u>MRI</u> - normal in most patients; a subset with mild brainstem and cerebellar atrophy	Poor	None	Extracellular/ IFA; confirmed on CBA*	(20)
ITPR1	64 (7–83)	Cerebellar ataxia, Peripheral Neuropathy, Encephalitis, myelopathy	<u>CSF</u> : pleocytosis and/or elevated protein <u>MR</u> I: Varies, can be normal or have T2 signal changes in various locations, cerebellar atrophy also seen	Poor	5/14 patients had cancer (3 breast, 1 RCC, 1 endometrial)		(21, 22)
KLHL11	28.5 (9–76)	Brainstem and cerebellar syndrome, encephalitis	<u>CSF</u> - pleocytosis, elevated protein, increased IgG index and/or OCBs <u>MRI</u> - Mostly abnormal with cerebellar atrophy or midbrain/cerebellar T2 hyperintensities	Variable	Teratomas, Testicular seminoma, mixed germ cell tumors	Intracellular/ IFA with robust reactivity with cytoplasm of large neurons in brainstem and deep cerebellar nuclei; confirmed by CBA	(23, 24)
mGluR2	Only 2 patients, 78yo F and 3yo F	Cerebellar ataxia	<u>CSF</u> only obtained on one patient and was normal <u>MRI</u> - one with increased T2 signal in cerebellum, other with enhancement of cerebellum	Unclear (1 positive, 1 poor)	Small cell tumor of unknown origin and alveolar rhabdo- myosarcoma	Extracellular/ IFA with staining in the cerebellum limited to granular cell layer and hippocampus; confirmed with CBA	(25)

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

Antibody	Average age (range) in years	Clinical presentations	Diagnostic testing	Response to immunotherapy	Association with cancer	Antigen target location/ antibody testing method	References
NIF	65 (47–87)	Cerebellar ataxia, encephalopathy, cranial neuropathies	<u>CSF</u> - pleocytosis, elevated protein and/or OCB <u>MRI</u> - Variable, some normal, some with T2 signal or enhancement	Positive	Neuro-endocrine tumors	Intracellular/ IFA with intense staining of neuronal cytoplasmic filaments in CNS and cerebellar granular layer and peri-Purkinje cell regions; confirmed with CBA*	(26)
Neuro chondrin	27 (2–67)	Cerebellar ataxia	<u>CSF</u> - all with pleocytosis or OCB <u>MRI</u> - cerebellar and supratentorial gray matter atrophy	Positive	No malignancies identified	Intracellular/ IFA with synaptic-type hippocampal staining pattern; confirmed with WB	(27, 28)
Septin 5	59 (47–62)	Cerebellar ataxia, oscillopsia	<u>CSF</u> - only 1 patient with data available, elevated protein <u>MRI</u> - one normal, one with cerebellar atrophy	Variable	No malignancies identified	Intracellular	(29)
SEZ6L2	62 (54–69)	Cerebellar ataxia, extrapyramidal symptoms	<u>CSF</u> - pleocytosis in 1 patient, others normal <u>MRI</u> - Cerebellar atrophy	Poor	1 patient with ovarian cancer diagnosed 4 years later	Extracellular/ IFA with intense staining of neuropil of hippocampus and molecular layer and synaptic buttons of granular layer of cerebellum; confirmed with CBA	(30–32)
TRIM 46, 9 & 67	71 (64–78)	46-Cerebellar ataxia, 9 & 67- Cerebellar ataxia, RPD, encephalomyelitis	<u>CSF</u> - pleocytosis, elevated protein, OCB <u>MRI</u> - largely normal	Poor	SCLC	Intracellular/ IFA; confirmed with CBA	(33, 34)

*Antibody commercially available for testing. AP3B2, Adaptor Protein-3B2; Caspr2, contactin-associate protein-2; CBA, cell-based assay; CSF, cerebrospinal fluid; GFAP, glial fibrillary acidic protein; IFA, tissue-based indirect immunofluorescence assay; IgG, immunoglobulin G; ITPR1, Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate Receptor Type 1; KLHL11, Kelch-like protein 11; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; mGluR2, metabotropic glutamate receptor 2; NIF, neuronal intermediate filament light chain OCB, oligoclonal bands; RCC, renal cell cancer; RPD, rapidly progressive dementia; SCLC, small cell lung cancer; SEZ6L2, seizure-related 6 homolog like 2; TRIM, tripartite motif-containing; WB, western blotting assay.

difficulty completing fine motor tasks such as painting her nails. She also developed a feeling of "heaviness" in her left leg and was unable to keep up with her teammates at practice. With the progression of her symptoms including worsening gait, she was referred to see a neurologist.

On exam, the patient demonstrated focal left-sided abnormalities including dysmetria with finger-to-nose and heel to shin, dysrhythmia of finger taps and difficulty with rapid alternating movements. Cranial nerves were all intact and there was no dysarthria or truncal ataxia. Brain MRI brain showed mild left cerebellar atrophy as well as a 6 mm T2 hyperintense lesion to the left of the cerebellar vermis (**Figure 1**). Lumbar puncture revealed inflammatory CSF with WBC 23 (lymphocytic predominance) and 13 unique oligoclonal bands. An extensive infectious workup was unrevealing including Next-Generation sequencing (NGS) (UCSF center for Next-Gen precision for diagnostics). She was started on empiric IV methylprednisolone for treatment of a presumed autoimmune disorder. Positron emission tomography and computed tomography (PET-CT) scan was negative for malignancy, although notably three weeks prior to the onset her neurologic symptoms she did have a pilomatrixoma removed from her neck, which was of unclear significance. Autoantibody testing on her CSF performed at Mayo Clinic Laboratories was positive for an unclassified antibody with synaptic antibody features.

The patient was discharged home after treatment with IV methylprednisolone and was subsequently treated with weekly IV methylprednisolone 1g (as well as one 3 day course of IVIg which she didn't tolerate due to headache) before being started on rituximab at 1,000 mg day 0 and day 14. She responded well to rituximab therapy and has had moderate improvement in coordination on the left and improvement in her gait. She received rituximab therapy over the course of one year and has since remained off immunotherapy with clinical and radiographic follow up over three years. Repeat MRIs have been stable in terms of degree of atrophy in left cerebellum and size of



FIGURE 1 | T2 sequence of brain MRI demonstrating hemi-atrophy of the left cerebellum in addition to a 6 mm T2-hyperintense lesion near the cerebellar vermis on the left. Additional brain imaging not show any further T2/FLAIR (fluid-attenuated inversion recovery) abnormalities in the cerebellum, cerebrum or corpus callosum (sequences not shown).

the T2 hyperintense lesion. She is screened yearly for malignancy, which has been negative over the course of three years. Two years after her diagnosis of autoimmune cerebellar ataxia, her CSF evaluation at Mayo Clinic Laboratories revealed a positive AP3B2 antibody. Two unique features seen in this case, not reported in the prior literature, include the hemi-cerebellar atrophy and the positive response to immune therapy.

Inositol 1,4,5-Trisphosphate Receptor Type 1 (ITPR1)

Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor type 1 (ITPR1) is an intracellular ligand-gated calcium channel mainly expressed in membranes surrounding the endoplasmic reticulum. It was first identified as an antibody associated with autoimmune cerebellar ataxia in 2014 by Jarius and colleagues after immunohistochemical testing showed binding of IgG1 antibodies in molecular and Purkinje cell layers on animal cerebellum sections in a pattern similar to, but not matching that of, anti-Ca/anti-RhoGTPase-activating protein 26 (ARHGAP26) antibodies (21, 37).

The largest cohort of patients described with ITPR1-IgG antibodies included five who presented with cerebellar ataxia at an average age of 64 (22). Of the five patients with CSF available, four had abnormalities such as pleocytosis or elevated

protein. About half of the patients with ITPR1 IgG antibodies had an underlying malignancy including three breast and one renal carcinoma. Immunotherapy response in these patients is reported to be poor with all ten patients who received immunotherapies in this review failing to improve. Interestingly, there was one case report of a 31-year-old woman with a threeyear history of slowly progressive cerebellar ataxia found to have ITPR1 antibodies and BRCA1 mutation. Serial malignancy screenings identified a ductal carcinoma 6 years later, which also had significant ITPR1 expression (38).

The fact that ITPR1 antibodies express such high affinity for Purkinje cells in patients who present with cerebellar ataxia and with such high titers suggests that these antibodies could be pathogenic (37). Additionally, ITPR1 mutations are known to be associated with spinocerebellar ataxias. More studies needed to determine whether ITPR1 may indeed be pathogenic.

Tripartite Motif-Containing (TRIM) Proteins 9, 67, and 46

Tripartite motif (TRIM) containing proteins are part of a large group of E3 ubiquitin ligases involved in many different processes such as cellular signaling, carcinogenesis and immunity. TRIM 9 and TRIM 67 have a large role in neuronal development and axonal growth and are highly concentrated in Purkinje cells both in the hippocampus and cerebellum (33). TRIM 46, expressed more diffusely in the central and peripheral nervous system, plays a role in axon growth (34). All three of these specific TRIM proteins have been described as antigen targets in a handful of patients presenting with paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia.

The few patients described with TRIM9 and TRIM67 have all presented with a subacute onset of severe cerebellar ataxia (33). Presentations with TRIM 46 antibodies seem to be more varied (which could be explained by more diffuse expression of TRIM 46 in the CNS) and has included encephalitis and rapidly progressive dementia, along with cerebellar ataxia (34). Brain imaging is reported as normal in most of these patients or if abnormal may demonstrate some cerebellar atrophy. CSF is often inflammatory with pleocytosis, elevated protein or the presence of oligoclonal bands. These antibodies are strongly associated with malignancy, specifically small-cell lung cancer (33, 34). In the report of two patients with anti-TRIM9 and anti-TRIM67 antibodies, one patient treated with immunotherapy did not show any improvement, and one other patient who had regression of his cancer continued to have severe ataxia years down the line (33). This finding suggests that TRIM9 and TRIM67 are biomarkers of rare cases of paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia and prompt diagnosis is necessary to try to initiate early immunotherapy, as the mechanism of damage is likely related to CD8+ T cells that seems to cause irreversible neuronal death (33).

Clinical Case Vignette #2

A 63-year-old woman with a one-year history of metastatic endometrial cancer was recently started on pembrolizumab and lenvatinib for treatment of her cancer. Seven months after initiation of pembrolizumab she developed neurological symptoms of vertigo and ataxia. Pembrolizumab was



discontinued and she was started on a short course of high-dose oral steroids with no response in her neurological symptoms. She continued to progress with worsening mobility, gait imbalance, diplopia and vertigo with nausea and vomiting so she was referred to Neurology for further evaluation. Brain MRI at the time of her symptom onset was only remarkable for a small T2 lesion the left medulla and no evidence of cerebellar atrophy. Repeat brain MRI at the time of her neurological evaluation revealed subsequent cerebellar atrophy, worsening T2 signal change in the medulla bilaterally (Figure 2), and new T2/FLAIR signal change in the left thalamus. CSF analysis revealed 0 WBCs, mildly elevated protein at 67 mg/dL (ref < 45 mg/dL), 6 unique oligoclonal bands, elevated IgG index of 1.27 (ref 0.28-0.66 ratio), and an unclassified antibody identified on IFA screen at Mayo Clinic Laboratories. Subsequent research antibody testing revealed a positive TRIM46 antibody confirmed on cell-based assay (CBA). Novel autoantibody testing completed on a research basis at UCSF laboratories also confirmed the presence of TRIM46-IgG (Figure 3). The patient was subsequently diagnosed with anti-TRIM46 antibody-associated cerebellar ataxia with suspected paraneoplastic etiology vs. pembrolizumab-associated autoimmune cerebellar ataxia. Notably, immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) can cause a variety of clinical phenotypes and various underlying disease mechanisms have been observed. When classic paraneoplastic associations are seen (i.e. classic phenotypes such as cerebellar ataxia with clear antibody profiles associated with cancer), this could potentially be augmented by the anticancer immune response against onconeural antigens (39). This patient will remain off her pembrolizumab given this complication. She received acute treatment with 5 days of IV methylprednisolone and plasma exchange followed by the initiation of monthly IV cyclophosphamide. Two months after her treatment with immune therapy, she demonstrated mild improvement in her mobility (she is able to walk and transfer with assistance after being wheelchair-bound) and improvement of her vertigo. However, at six months after completion of her cyclophosphamide course she remains severely disabled neurologically.

Neurochondrin

Neurochondrin is an intracellular protein expressed in neurons in a somato-dendritic distribution. In concert with G-proteincoupled receptors such as mGluR1 and mGluR5, it has been shown to have an important role in synaptic plasticity, particularly in the cerebellum (27).

There have been two small cohorts of patients described that were found to have anti-neurochondrin antibodies. They all presented with a rapidly progressive cerebellar ataxia, and a few demonstrated brainstem findings such as eye movement abnormalities or dysphagia. CSF had an inflammatory profile in all patients, including pleocytosis, elevated protein, oligoclonal bands and/or increased IgG index. While some MRIs were



FIGURE 3 | Images of (A) 10x magnification and (B) 60x magnification of cerebellar tissue demonstrating antigen staining of the patient's Trim46 antibody (in green) and nuclei are in blue. (C) There are axon initial segments staining in green in the dentate gyrus and (D) in the cortex as well. *Images courtesy of Dr. Christopher Bartley and team at University of San Francisco (USCF) Weill Institute for Neurosciences laboratory.*

initially normal or showed increased T2/FLAIR signal (mainly in pons, midbrain, and hippocampus), almost all patients eventually developed significant cerebellar atrophy on subsequent MRI scans (27, 28). Malignancy was only identified in one patient (uterine carcinoma) (28). Unfortunately, none of the patients treated with immunotherapy showed any signs of improvement.

Given its intracellular expression, damage related to antineurochondrin IgG antibodies is likely mediated by a cytotoxic T-cell response.

Neuronal Intermediate Filament Light Chain

Neuronal intermediate filaments (NIF) are a group of proteins that are integral to the structure and function of neurons in the central and peripheral nervous systems. Neurofilament light chain proteins are a subtype of NIF proteins that have been implicated as antigen targets in patients with cerebellar ataxia and encephalopathy (26).

Subacute but rapidly progressive cerebellar ataxia as well as encephalopathy were the two most common clinical presentations in a large cohort of patients described in 2018 (26). Of the 9 patients with data available, 5 had an abnormal MRI consisting of cerebellar atrophy and/or T2 hyperintensities in patients with ataxia (26). Most patients had CSF abnormalities including lymphocytic pleocytosis (median 41.5 WBCs in patients with CA) and/or CSF-restricted oligoclonal bands and increased protein (median 116 mg/dL) (26). NIF-IgG was strongly associated with malignancy, with cancer in 77% of these patients, most commonly neuroendocrine tumors including small-cell lung cancer. Patients with NIF antibodies with reported immunotherapy treatment tended to have improvement of their neurologic symptoms, which is less common for paraneoplastic neurologic disorders mediated by antibodies to intracellular antigens (26).

Septin 5

Septins are a group of cytoskeletal GTP-binding proteins with many different functions; although in the CNS they seem to have an important role in synaptic vesicle formation and exocytosis (40). The anti-Septin 5 antibody was identified by Honorat and colleagues at Mayo Clinic when indirect IFA of patient's sera and CSF demonstrated a novel staining pattern of synaptic regions of mouse cerebrum and cerebellum (29).

Anti-septin 5 antibodies have been identified in only a handful of patients. Clinically these patients all presented with a rapidly progressive cerebellar syndrome, including two with oscillopsia. CSF was only available for one patient and was significant for increase IgG synthesis rate. MRI imaging was only available for two patients, one of which was normal and the other showing cerebellar atrophy. There were no malignancies identified in any of the patients. In terms of treatment, only two patients were treated with immunotherapies which resulted in significant improvement for one patient, but only transient improvement in the other patient who ended up dying 6 months later (29).

Although septin-5 is largely expressed intracellularly, it is revealed extracellularly during exocytosis. It is therefore unclear whether septin-5 antibodies directly pathogenic or if they mediate damage via cytotoxic T-cells.

Metabotropic Glutamate Receptor 2 (mGluR2)

Metabotropic glutamate receptors (mGluR) are a family of cell surface G-protein-coupled receptors that bind glutamate and therefore play a significant role in synaptic transmission and neuronal excitability. Metabotropic glutamate receptor 1 was the first to be identified in patients with cerebellar ataxia in the early 2000s. More recently in 2019, mGluR2 was described in two patients with subacute onset cerebellar ataxia (25). There are 8 subtypes of mGluRs divided into 3 subgroups: Group I includes mGluR1 and 5 in which both are autoimmune targets in cerebellar ataxia and encephalitis associated with Hodgkin lymphoma (41, 42); Group II comprises of mGluR2 and 3; and Group III includes the remaining subtypes. The main physiologic role of mGluR2 is to modulate glutamatergic and GABAergic synaptic transmission and mGluR2 antibodies could potentially alter these functions (25, 43). Immunohistochemical studies in rat cerebellar cortex demonstrated mGluR2 and 3 immunoreactivity in the cerebellar cortex localizing to the Golgi cells with the majority of the Golgi cells distributed mainly in the Purkinje cell layer and superficial part of the granular layer (44).

The two patients described with anti-mGluR2 antibodies are on opposite ends of the spectrum in terms of age; one patient was a 78-year-old woman and the other a 3-year-old girl. The older woman presented initially with intermittent episodes of ataxia that eventually became progressive and constant. The young girl developed ataxia and dysarthria after a 3-day prodrome of fever, nausea and vomiting. Both patient's MRIs were abnormal with hyperintense T2 cerebellar lesions including patchy enhancement of cerebellum in the 3-year-old. CSF was unavailable for the older patient but was normal in the young girl. Both received immunotherapy with drastically different outcomes. The older woman had progressive symptoms unresponsive to therapies while the young girl had complete recovery after receiving IV methylprednisolone and IVIg. Malignancy was identified in both patients after the development of neurologic symptoms. Smallcell neuroendocrine cancer of unknown origin was discovered on inguinal node biopsy in the 78 year-old woman three years after symptom onset, and the young girl was found to have alveolar rhabdomyosarcoma one year later (25).

Unlike other paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxias described here, mGluR2 antibodies target an extracellular antigen. Like antimGluR1 antibodies, mGluR2 antibodies likely have a direct pathogenic effect.

Seizure-Related 6 Homolog Like 2 (SEZ6L2)

SEZ6L2 is highly expressed in the hippocampus and cerebellar cortex and is an auxiliary subunit of the α -Amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) receptor (30). SEZ6L2 modulates AMPA receptor function by binding to adducin and glutamate receptor 1 (45). In 2014, SEZ6L2 antibodies were identified in a patient with subacute cerebellar ataxia and retinopathy, and later in another patient with cerebellar ataxia associated with hypomimia, bradykinesia, and postural instability (30-32). Since then, Landa and colleagues described four more cases in 2020 with SEZ6L2 antibodies identified in serum and CSF by immunohistochemistry on rate brain sections and immunoprecipitation from rat cerebellar neurons; all patients were then identified on CBA with unclassified neuropil antibodies (32). The median age of these four patients was 62 years old and patients presented with a subacute gait ataxia, dysarthria and mild extrapyramidal symptoms (32). Only one out of four patients had a CSF pleocytosis and three patients had evidence of moderate cerebellar atrophy with no evidence of contrast enhancement or other inflammatory features (32). In these series, none of the patients improved with immunotherapy (32).

Homer-3

Homer-3 is expressed at a high level in Purkinje cells (17, 37). Anti-Homer-3 antibody-associated cerebellar ataxia is rare and only reported in three cases (17–19, 37). The first case was presented in a 65-year-old female with vertigo, vomiting, dysarthria and severe subacute limb and gait ataxia (18). A second case was then reported in a 38-year-old man with a pancerebellar syndrome followed by encephalitis, seizures, and papilledema (19). Later a third case was described in a 51-year-old women with a pancerebellar syndrome (17). CSF analysis was abnormal in all cases including lymphocytic pleocytosis in two and oligoclonal bands in the last case. Follow up MRI was available in two patients, both reporting cerebellar atrophy. The 65-year-old woman had no improvement with steroids, while the other two patients were reported to have a partial improvement

with immunotherapy which included a combination of steroids, IVIg, and mycophenolate mofetil (MMF) (17–19, 37).

Other Antibodies Associated With Cerebellar Ataxia

There are a handful of other autoantibodies that are associated with symptoms of cerebellar ataxia, although clinical manifestation of these antibody syndromes predominately present with extracerebellar phenotypes (Table 2). IgLON5 has a unique presentation consisting mainly of sleep disorders, bulbar symptoms and gait abnormalities (not necessarily all attributed to cerebellar dysfunction). Cerebellar ataxia in anti-IgLON5 disease is rare, however it has been described along with MRI findings of cerebellar atrophy (20). In anticontactin-associated protein-like 2(Caspr2) antibody syndrome, unique symptoms such as peripheral nerve hyperexcitability and neuromyotonia tend to accompany the encephalitis and ataxia (8, 46). In a cohort of 37 patients with anti-Caspr2 antibodies (20 with encephalitis and 17 with neuromyotonia), 5 patients with transient symptoms suggestive of cerebellar impairment suggesting that cerebellar ataxia could be observed in up to 25% of patients (9). Kelch-like protein 11 (KLHL11) have been identified as a biomarker of a paraneoplastic brainstem cerebellar syndrome associated with testicular seminoma (23). While often presenting with cerebellar ataxia, more recently expanded phenotypes in KLHL11 have been described including co-existing anti-NMDAR encephalitis, brainstem diencephalic encephalitis, opsoclous-myoclonus, limbic and extralimbic encephalitis and chronic psychosis in the setting of teratomas (24). Autoimmune glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) astrocytopathy is a newly described autoimmune meningoencephalomyelitis syndrome associated with ataxia in 40% of reported cases (13).

In terms of paraclinical data, the majority of patients with GFAP and KLHL11 antibodies had an inflammatory CSF profile (including pleocytosis, elevated protein, OCBs and/or elevated IgG index), while only about half of patients with IgLON5 and a quarter of patients with Caspr2 antibodies had these same abnormalities. Cerebellar atrophy was one of the more common MRI findings along with T2/FLAIR signal changes in the cerebellum, brainstem, or hippocampi. In GFAP astrocytopathy the majority of patients have characteristic T1 postgadolinium enhancement including patterns of radial periventricular, leptomeningeal and punctate, and serpiginous and periependymal enhancement; spinal cord enhancement can also be seen often with a central cord pattern (13).

DISCUSSION

Here we have reviewed recently described autoantibodies associated with cerebellar ataxia including anti-AP3B2, anti-ITPR1, anti-TRIM, anti-neurochondrin, anti-NIF, anti-septin 5,anti-mGluR2, anti-SEZ6L2, and anti-homer 3. Clinically, patients present with a subacute to rapidly progressive cerebellar ataxia. The majority of cases reported an inflammatory CSF profile with a lymphocytic pleocytosis and/or the presence of unique oligoclonal bands. Imaging abnormalities are more variable but when present often involve T2-hyperintensities or atrophy of the cerebellum.

Main differences between the antibodies described lies in their associations with malignancy and reported responses to treatment. Malignancy was less common in patients with anti-AP3B2 antibody-associated cerebellar ataxia with only 1 in 9 patients identified as having an underlying cancer. On the other hand, anti-NIF antibodies are strongly associated with neuroendocrine tumors and the few patients described with anti-TRIM antibodies were all found to have lung adenocarcinomas. ITPR1 antibodies seem to be associated with breast cancer although reports of malignancy types were more variable. Both patients with mGluR2 antibodies had malignancies of different types. No malignancies have been reported with anti-neurochondrin and with anti-SEZ6L2 only 1 patient was identified with a ovarian cancer, diagnosed 4 years later. In contrast, KLHL11 has a strong association with testicular seminoma in men.

Most of the described antibodies in this review, except for mGluR2 and SEZ6L2 (see details in Table 2), are directed against intracellular antigens. It is widely hypothesized, that antibodies against intracellular targets are not directly pathogenic and rather mediate damage via cytotoxic T-cells, although there has been some evidence to dispute this assumption. For example, studies have shown that neurons are able to take up IgG containing anti-Yo, which subsequently resulted in Purkinje cell death (39). The same direct cytotoxic effect has also been found with anti-Hu antibodies (27), although it remains unclear exactly how these antibodies cause destruction of neurons. Regardless of whether the antibodies themselves or cytotoxic T-cells are mediating the damage, these conditions are often reported to be less responsive to immunotherapies. This appears to hold true of the newly discovered antibodies described in this review with the only exception being anti-NIF antibody cerebellar ataxias, where most patients had improvement of symptoms with immunotherapy. Furthermore, while SEZ6L2 is an extracellular antibody, the immunotherapy response in the 4 reported patients was poor.

REFERENCES

- Lopez-Chiriboga AS, McKeon A. Autoimmune and paraneoplastic movement disorders. In: Piquet A, Alvarez E, editors. *Neuroimmunology: Multiple Sclerosis, Autoimmune Neurology and Related Disease.* 1. Switzerland: Springer Nature. (2021). p. 207–20. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-61883-4_14
- Wilkinson PC, Zeromski J. Immunofluorescent detection of antibodies against neurones in sensory carcinomatous neuropathy. *Brain*. (1965) 88:529– 83. doi: 10.1093/brain/88.3.529
- Greenlee JE, Brashear HR. Antibodies to cerebellar Purkinje cells in patients with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration and ovarian carcinoma. *Ann Neurol.* (1983) 14:609–13. doi: 10.1002/ana.410140603
- Galli J, Greenlee J. Paraneoplastic diseases of the central nervous system. F1000Res. (2020) 9:F1000. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.21309.1

In general, autoimmune and paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxias result in progressive and debilitating symptoms, therefore, it is crucial for clinicians to be aware of this diagnosis so treatment can be started as early as possible, ideally before significant, irreversible neuronal cell death has taken place. Any patient presenting with a subacute onset of cerebellar ataxia without a family history of genetic ataxia, an autoimmune pathogenesis should be considered. The absence of an antibody does not exclude neurological autoimmunity and if suspected immunotherapy should be considered, especially if the diagnostic work up reveals an inflammatory CSF profile. Equally important, these patients need screening for underlying malignancy as the neurologic syndrome is often the first indication of a neoplasm. There remains much to learn regarding pathogenesis and exact mechanisms of neuronal destruction so more effective therapies can be investigated, ideally through robust randomized-controlled trials.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MG and AP drafted and revised the manuscript for intellectual content and direct patient care. Both authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported in part by the Drake family in the name of Susan Drake and through the Rocky Mountain MS Center at the University of Colorado.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Dr. Christopher Bartley and colleagues in Dr. Michael Wilson's laboratory at the University of San Francisco (USCF) Weill Institute for Neurosciences for providing novel autoantibody testing and the images provided in **Figure 3**. The authors would also like to thank Dr. Divyanshu Dubey and colleagues at the Mayo Clinic Neuroimmunology Laboratory for providing identification of the unclassified antibodies in both clinical cases presented in this manuscript.

- Mitoma H, Hadjivassiliou M, Honnorat J. Guidelines for treatment of immune-mediated cerebellar ataxias. *Cerebellum Ataxias*. (2015) 2:14. doi: 10.1186/s40673-015-0034-y
- Hadjivassiliou M, Graus F, Honnorat J, Jarius S, Titulaer M, Manto M, et al. Diagnostic criteria for primary autoimmune cerebellar ataxiaguidelines from an international task force on immune-mediated cerebellar ataxias. *Cerebellum.* (2020) 19:605–10. doi: 10.1007/s12311-020-01132-8
- Honorat JA, Lopez-Chiriboga AS, Kryzer TJ, Komorowski L, Scharf M, Hinson SR, et al. Autoimmune gait disturbance accompanying adaptor protein-3B2-IgG. *Neurology*. (2019) 93:e954–e63. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000008061
- Boyko M, Au KLK, Casault C, de Robles P, Pfeffer G. Systematic review of the clinical spectrum of CASPR2 antibody syndrome. J Neurol. (2020) 267:1137–46. doi: 10.1007/s00415-019-09686-2

- Joubert B, Gobert F, Thomas L, Saint-Martin M, Desestret V, Convers P, et al. Autoimmune episodic ataxia in patients with anti-CASPR2 antibodyassociated encephalitis. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2017) 4:e371. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000371
- López-Chiriboga AS, Klein C, Zekeridou A, McKeon A, Dubey D, Flanagan EP, et al. LGI1 and CASPR2 neurological autoimmunity in children. Ann Neurol. (2018) 84:473–80. doi: 10.1002/ana. 25310
- Syrbe S, Stettner GM, Bally J, Borggraefe I, Bien CI, Ferfoglia RI, et al. CASPR2 autoimmunity in children expanding to mild encephalopathy with hypertension. *Neurology*. (2020) 94:e2290–e301. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000009523
- Lancaster E, Huijbers MG, Bar V, Boronat A, Wong A, Martinez-Hernandez E, et al. Investigations of caspr2, an autoantigen of encephalitis and neuromyotonia. *Ann Neurol.* (2011) 69:303–11. doi: 10.1002/ana.22297
- Kunchok A, Zekeridou A, McKeon A. Autoimmune glial fibrillary acidic protein astrocytopathy. *Curr Opin Neurol.* (2019) 32:452–8. doi: 10.1097/WCO.00000000000676
- Flanagan EP, Hinson SR, Lennon VA, Fang B, Aksamit AJ, Morris PP, et al. Glial fibrillary acidic protein immunoglobulin G as biomarker of autoimmune astrocytopathy: analysis of 102 patients. *Ann Neurol.* (2017) 81:298–309. doi: 10.1002/ana.24881
- Dubey D, Hinson SR, Jolliffe EA, Zekeridou A, Flanagan EP, Pittock SJ, et al. Autoimmune GFAP astrocytopathy: Prospective evaluation of 90 patients in 1 year. J Neuroimmunol. (2018) 321:157–63. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2018.04.016
- Fang B, McKeon A, Hinson SR, Kryzer TJ, Pittock SJ, Aksamit AJ, et al. Autoimmune Glial Fibrillary Acidic Protein Astrocytopathy: A Novel Meningoencephalomyelitis. *JAMA Neurol.* (2016) 73:1297–307. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2016.2549
- Xu X, Ren H, Li L, Wang J, Fechner K, Guan H. Anti-Homer-3 antibody associated cerebellar ataxia: a rare case report and literature review. *J Neuroimmunol.* (2019) 330:155–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2019.01.002
- Höftberger R, Sabater L, Ortega A, Dalmau J, Graus F. Patient with homer-3 antibodies and cerebellitis. *JAMA Neurol.* (2013) 70:506–9. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.1955
- Zuliani L, Sabater L, Saiz A, Baiges JJ, Giometto B, Graus F. Homer 3 autoimmunity in subacute idiopathic cerebellar ataxia. *Neurology.* (2007) 68:239–40. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000251308.79 366.f9
- Gaig C, Graus F, Compta Y, Högl B, Bataller L, Brüggemann N, et al. Clinical manifestations of the anti-IgLON5 disease. *Neurology*. (2017) 88:1736–43. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003887
- Jarius S, Scharf M, Begemann N, Stöcker W, Probst C. Serysheva, II, et al. Antibodies to the inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor type 1 (ITPR1) in cerebellar ataxia. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2014) 11:206. doi: 10.1186/s12974-014-0206-3
- Alfugham N, Gadoth A, Lennon VA, Komorowski L, Scharf M, Hinson S, et al. ITPR1 autoimmunity: Frequency, neurologic phenotype, and cancer association. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2018) 5:e418. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000418
- Mandel-Brehm C, Dubey D, Kryzer TJ, O'Donovan BD, Tran B, Vazquez SE, et al. Kelch-like Protein 11 Antibodies in Seminoma-Associated Paraneoplastic Encephalitis. N Engl J Med. (2019) 381:47–54. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1816721
- Maudes E, Landa J, Muñoz-Lopetegi A, Armangue T, Alba M, Saiz A, et al. Clinical significance of Kelch-like protein 11 antibodies. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflammation*. (2020) 7:e666. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000666
- Ruiz-García R, Martínez-Hernández E, Joubert B, Petit-Pedrol M, Pajarón-Boix E, Fernández V, et al. Paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia and antibodies to metabotropic glutamate receptor 2. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2019) 7:e658. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000658
- Basal E, Zalewski N, Kryzer TJ, Hinson SR, Guo Y, Dubey D, et al. Paraneoplastic neuronal intermediate filament autoimmunity. *Neurology*. (2018) 91:e1677–e89. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000006435
- 27. Miske R, Gross CC, Scharf M, Golombeck KS, Hartwig M, Bhatia U, et al. Neurochondrin is a neuronal target antigen in autoimmune

cerebellar degeneration. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2017) 4:e307. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000307

- Shelly S, Kryzer TJ, Komorowski L, Miske R, Anderson MD, Flanagan EP, et al. Neurochondrin neurological autoimmunity. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2019) 6:e612. doi: 10.1212/NXI.0000000000 00612
- Honorat JA, Lopez-Chiriboga AS, Kryzer TJ, Fryer JP, Devine M, Flores A, et al. Autoimmune septin-5 cerebellar ataxia. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm.* (2018) 5:e474. doi: 10.1212/NXI.0000000000 00474
- Yaguchi H, Yabe I, Takahashi H, Watanabe M, Nomura T, Kano T, et al. Anti-Sez6l2 antibody detected in a patient with immune-mediated cerebellar ataxia inhibits complex formation of GluR1 and Sez6l2. *J Neurol.* (2018) 265:962–5. doi: 10.1007/s00415-018-8785-z
- Borsche M, Hahn S, Hanssen H, Münchau A, Wandinger KP, Brüggemann N. Sez6l2-antibody-associated progressive cerebellar ataxia: a differential diagnosis of atypical parkinsonism. *J Neurol.* (2019) 266:522–4. doi: 10.1007/s00415-018-9115-1
- Landa J, Guasp M, Petit-Pedrol M, Martínez-Hernández E, Planagumà J, Saiz A, et al. Seizure-related 6 homolog like 2 autoimmunity: Neurologic syndrome and antibody effects. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2021) 8. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000916
- Do LD, Gupton SL, Tanji K, Bastien J, Brugière S, Couté Y, et al. TRIM9 and TRIM67 are new targets in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Cerebellum.* (2019) 18:245–54. doi: 10.1007/s12311-018-0987-5
- van Coevorden-Hameete MH, van Beuningen SFB, Perrenoud M, Will LM, Hulsenboom E, Demonet JF, et al. Antibodies to TRIM46 are associated with paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol.* (2017) 4:680–6. doi: 10.1002/acn3.396
- Honorat JA, McKeon A. Autoimmune movement disorders: a clinical and laboratory approach. *Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep.* (2017) 17:4. doi: 10.1007/s11910-017-0709-2
- Movement Disorder Evaluation Algorithm Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research (2021). Available online at: https:// www.mayocliniclabs.com/it-mmfiles/Movement_Disorder_Evaluation_ Algorithm_Serum.pdf. (accessed July 1, 2021)
- Jarius S, Wildemann B. 'Medusa head ataxia': the expanding spectrum of Purkinje cell antibodies in autoimmune cerebellar ataxia. Part 1: Anti-mGluR1, anti-Homer-3, anti-Sj/ITPR1 and anti-CARP VIII. J Neuroinflammation. (2015) 12:166. doi: 10.1186/s12974-015-0356-y
- Berzero G, Hacohen Y, Komorowski L, Scharf M, Dehais C, Leclercq D, et al. Paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration associated with anti-ITPR1 antibodies. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm.* (2017) 4:e326. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000326
- Sechi E, Markovic SN, McKeon A, Dubey D, Liewluck T, Lennon VA, et al. Neurologic autoimmunity and immune checkpoint inhibitors: Autoantibody profiles and outcomes. *Neurology.* (2020) 95:e2442–e52. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000010632
- Dolat L, Hu Q, Spiliotis ET. Septin functions in organ system physiology and pathology. *Biol Chem.* (2014) 395:123–41. doi: 10.1515/hsz-2013-0233
- Spatola M, Sabater L, Planagumà J, Martínez-Hernandez E, Armangué T, Prüss H, et al. Encephalitis with mGluR5 antibodies: Symptoms and antibody effects. *Neurology*. (2018) 90:e1964–e72. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000005614
- 42. Sillevis Smitt P, Kinoshita A, De Leeuw B, Moll W, Coesmans M, Jaarsma D, et al. Paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia due to autoantibodies against a glutamate receptor. N Engl J Med. (2000) 342:21–7. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200001063420104
- Ferraguti F, Shigemoto R. Metabotropic glutamate receptors. Cell Tissue Res. (2006) 326:483–504. doi: 10.1007/s00441-006-0266-5
- Ohishi H, Ogawa-Meguro R, Shigemoto R, Kaneko T, Nakanishi S, Mizuno N. Immunohistochemical localization of metabotropic glutamate receptors, mGluR2 and mGluR3, in rat cerebellar cortex. *Neuron.* (1994) 13:55–66. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(94)90459-6
- 45. Yaguchi H, Yabe I, Takahashi H, Watanabe M, Nomura T, Kano T, et al. Sez6l2 regulates phosphorylation of ADD and neuritogenesis. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* (2017) 494:234–41. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2017. 10.047

 Panzer J, Dalmau J. Movement disorders in paraneoplastic and autoimmune disease. *Curr Opin Neurol.* (2011) 24:346–53. doi: 10.1097/WCO.0b013e328347b307

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of

the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Garza and Piquet. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Analysis of Predictive Risk Factors in Aquaporin-4-IgG Positive Highly Active Neuromyelitis Optica Spectrum Disorders

Yanfei Li, Jinwei Zhang, Yongyan Zhou, Haojie Xie, Ranran Duan, Lijun Jing, Yaobing Yao, Junfang Teng and Yanjie Jia*

Department of Neurology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Zhengzhou University, Zhengzhou, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

John Greenlee, University of Utah, United States

Reviewed by:

Wakiro Sato, National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry, Japan Mitsuru Watanabe, Kyushu University, Japan

> ***Correspondence:** Yanjie Jia jiayanjie1971@zzu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 28 June 2021 Accepted: 04 August 2021 Published: 26 August 2021

Citation:

Li Y, Zhang J, Zhou Y, Xie H, Duan R, Jing L, Yao Y, Teng J and Jia Y (2021) Analysis of Predictive Risk Factors in Aquaporin-4-IgG Positive Highly Active Neuromyelitis Optica Spectrum Disorders. Front. Neurol. 12:731835. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.731835

Neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders (NMOSDs) are inflammatory diseases with a high risk of recurrence and progressive disability, and it is crucial to find sensitive and reliable biomarkers for prognosis and the early prediction of relapse. Highly active NMOSD is defined as two or more clinical relapses within a 12-month period. In this study, we analyzed independent risk factors among patients with aquaporin-4 (AQP4)-IgG positive highly active NMOSD. In this retrospective study, we analyzed the data of 94 AQP4-IgG positive patients with highly active NMOSD and 105 AQP4-IgG positive controls with non-highly active NMOSD. In order to rule out possible effects of previous treatments (such as glucocorticoids, immunoglobulin, and immunosuppressants), we focused on the first-attack NMOSD patients admitted to our hospital. Clinical data, including the age of onset, gender, comorbidities, and serum analysis and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) analysis results, were collected, after which logistic regression models were used to determine the associations between the clinical factors and relapse outcomes. The prevalence of connective tissue disease and the proportion of antinuclear antibody (ANA)-positivity were higher in the highly active NMOSD group than in the control group. The leukocyte counts, homocysteine (Hcy) levels, CSF leukocyte counts, protein concentrations, IgG indexes, and 24h IgG synthesis rates were also higher in the highly active NMOSD group. The results of multivariate analysis indicated that connective tissue disease comorbidity (OR = 5.953, 95% CI: 1.221-29.034, P = 0.027), Hcy levels (OR = 1.063, 95% CI: 1.003-1.126, P = 0.04), and 24h IgG synthesis rate (OR = 1.038, 95% CI: 1.003-1.075, P = 0.034) may be independent risk factors for AQP4-IgG positive highly active NMOSD relapse after adjusting for various variables. Comorbidity of connective tissue disease, Hcy levels, and 24h IgG synthesis rate may be independent risk factors for AQP4-IgG positive highly active NMOSD.

Keywords: neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders, aquaporin-4, relapse, risk factors, comorbidities, homocysteine levels, 24h IgG synthesis rates

INTRODUCTION

Neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders (NMOSD) are autoimmune diseases characterized by unpredictable attacks on the optic nerves, spinal cord, brainstem, and other areas of the central nervous system, which result in an accumulation of neurological disability. NMOSD has a wide spectrum of clinical features, including optic neuritis, longitudinally extensive transverse myelitis, diencephalic syndrome, and other encephalitic presentations. Patients with NMOSD have a high risk of recurrence and a high incidence of disability. The prognosis of relapsing NMOSD is usually poor, particularly among patients with frequent relapses (1–3). Therefore, researchers have attempted to find reliable and sensitive markers to predict NMOSD relapses and prognosis.

Highly active NMOSD, also known as highly relapsing NMOSD, is defined as at least two clinical relapses during the previous 12 months. Previous studies showed that the comorbidity burden was significantly higher among patients with highly active NMOSD compared with the overall NMOSD population (4, 5). However, the association between comorbidity and relapse has not been further analyzed.

Several predictive factors for the prognosis of NMOSD have previously been identified. For example, antinuclear antibodies (ANAs) were found to be related to more severe disease activity in NMOSD patients (6). Disease duration of NMOSD was shorter in ANA (+) patients with an Expanded Disability Status Scale (EDSS) value < 4 than in ANA (-) patients (7). Serum homocysteine (Hcy) levels were significantly higher in patients with NMOSD with an EDSS value ≥ 4 in the acute stage, indicating that Hcy may play an important role in the progression of NMOSD (8). However, no prior study has comprehensively investigated the risk factors affecting patients with highly active NMOSD in a real-world setting.

In this study, we conducted a retrospective analysis to explore predictive risk factors among patients with aquaporin-4 (AQP4)-IgG positive highly active NMOSD. We focused on the first-attack NMOSD patients admitted to our hospital in order to rule out possible effects of previous treatments (such as glucocorticoids, immunoglobulin, and immunosuppressants) and accurately calculate the times of relapse events during the follow-up.

METHODS

Participants

Patients diagnosed with NMOSD at the First Affiliated Hospital of Zhengzhou University between January 2013 and December 2019 were enrolled in this study. NMOSD was diagnosed based on the 2015 International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria for NMOSD (9). We screened patients who had experienced their first attack and divided them into two groups according to the number of relapses: patients who experienced two or more clinical relapses within 12 months following the first attack during the follow-up period were assigned to the highly active NMOSD group, while patients with no or one relapse within 12 months after the first attack were assigned to the control group (non-highly active NMOSD group). The exclusion criteria for both groups were as follows: (1) patients who had previously experienced NMOSD; (2) the coexistence of other diseases that may affect EDSS values; (3) taking corticosteroids or undergoing immunosuppressive therapy during the 6 months before admission; (4). using drugs that may affect laboratory tests such as lipid-lowering drugs, Hcy-lowering drugs, and hepatic and renal protectants before admission; (5) hematological, infectious, or other diseases that may affect blood test results and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) analysis; (6) incomplete data at admission; (7) missing follow-up data; (8) patients who were AQP4-IgG negative or who were not tested. The detailed selection process is shown in Figure 1. The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the First Affiliated Hospital of Zhengzhou University (2019-KY-018) and was performed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

Data Collection

The patients' clinical data, including age of onset, gender, comorbidities, clinical symptoms, treatment, and laboratory test results (routine blood test, blood lipid, liver function, renal function, and thyroid hormone test, ANAs) and CSF analysis results (cells count, protein levels, IgG index and 24h synthesis rate) were collected. Blood samples were collected from patients after overnight fasting at 7:00-8:00 a.m. the next day after admission. Both blood and CSF samples were taken prior to treatment. Intrathecal immunoglobulin synthesis was detected using isoelectric focusing as previously described (10). The IgG index was calculated as the quotient of CSF-plasma concentration IgG divided by the CSF-plasma concentration quotient for albumin (QIgG/Qalb) (11). Anti-AQP4 antibodies in the serum or CSF were detected by an assay on live cells transfected with AQP4 at the Neurology Laboratory of the First Affiliated Hospital of Zhengzhou University (12). Other tests were performed in accordance with the manufacturer's protocols, and the examiners were blinded to the diagnoses and clinical symptoms.

Patients received different treatments according to their clinical symptoms and financial situation. Intravenous methylprednisolone or plasma exchange were used in most patients in the acute phase. Low dose oral prednisolone, azathioprine (2–3 mg/kg daily), mycophenolate mofetil (1–2 g daily), methotrexate (17.5 mg weekly) and rituximab were also used in part of patients to prevent attacks.

Outcomes

The primary outcome of this study was highly active relapse events. A relapse event was defined as new-onset or recurrent neurological symptoms that lasted for at least 24 h and caused an EDSS increase of at least 0.5 points from the lowest score. Relapse events occurring within 28 days were regarded as part of a single relapse (13). Each patient was diagnosed and had their EDSS scores evaluated by an experienced neurologist. Clinical

Abbreviations: NMOSD, neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder; AQP-4, Aquaporin-4; ANA, Antinuclear antibody; EDSS, Expanded Disability Status Scale; Hcy, Homocysteine; CI, Confidence interval; OR, Odds ratios; CSF, Cerebrospinal fluid; SD, Standard deviation; IQR, Interquartile range; OB, Oligoclonal band; NMDAR, N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor; BBB, Blood brain barrier.



FIGURE 1 | Overview of the patient selection process.

symptoms at the time of patients' first attack before treatment were recorded as initial EDSS scores. Clinical symptoms at the final follow-up were recorded as final EDSS scores. Follow-up data were obtained through an annual clinic visit or a telephone interview every 3 months. The total follow-up duration was 12 months after first admission.

Statistical Analysis

Data were presented as mean \pm standard deviation (SD) if the continuous variables were distributed normally according to the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Otherwise, data were presented as median [interquartile range (IQR)]. Classification variables were expressed as frequency (percentage, %). The differences between the two groups were analyzed using the Student's ttest and Wilcoxon test for normally and abnormally distributed data, respectively. Categorical data were compared using the chi-square test when comparing numbers ≥ 5 or Fisher's exact test when comparing small numbers < 5. Univariate logistic regression analysis was used to screen factors that might affect highly active NMOSD outcomes. Multivariate logistic regression was used to analyze the independent effects of variables on highly active relapse outcomes. Variables with P < 0.2 according to univariate logistic regression analysis or variables considered to be associated with relapse outcomes in NMOSD in previous studies, such as age, sex, hypertension, and initial EDSS, were included in the multivariate model. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis was performed to test the predictive ability of Hcy and the 24h IgG synthesis rate for highly active NMOSD and predict the optimal cut-off value of Hcy and the 24h IgG synthesis rate in patients with highly active NMOSD. P < 0.05 was considered significant. All analyses were performed using IBM SPSS Statistics 21 software and the diagram was generated with GraphPad Prism 8.

RESULTS

Demographic and Clinical Characteristics

In the database of the First Affiliated Hospital of Zhengzhou University from January 2013 to December 2019, 1,351 patients met the NMOSD diagnostic criteria. Of the 199 cases of AQP4-IgG positive first-attack NMOSD who were admitted to our hospital, 94 met the inclusion criteria for highly active NMOSD in accordance with the specified relapse times during the 12 month-follow-up after the first attack, and 105 AQP4-IgG positive cases were enrolled as controls (non-highly active NMOSD). Patients with highly active NMOSD experienced an average of 2.3 relapses during the 12-month follow-up period. As shown in Table 1, there were no significant differences in age, gender, and the number of patients who smoke and consume alcohol between the two groups (P > 0.05). The prevalence of hypertension, diabetes, coronary heart disease, cerebrovascular disease, and malignancy was not significantly different between the two groups (P > 0.05). The prevalence of connective tissue disease was significantly higher among the patients with highly active NMOSD than non-highly active NMOSD (15.96% for patients with highly active NMOSD, 2.86% for controls, P = 0.002). In highly acive NMOSD group, 15 cases presented with connective tissue disease (three cases with systemic lupus erythematosus, three cases with rheumatoid arthritis, and nine cases with Sjögren syndrome). In the non-highly acive NMOSD group, three cases presented with connective tissue disease (one cases with systemic lupus erythematosus, two cases with Sjögren syndrome) (**Figure 2**).

Clinical symptoms of all patients were evaluated at the time of their first attack before treatment and recorded as an initial EDSS score, which did not differ significantly between the groups. Patients received different treatments according to their clinical symptoms and financial situation, such as corticosteroids, immunoglobulin, and immunosuppressants (azathioprine, mycophenolate mofetil, methotrexate, and rituximab). There were no statistically significant differences in these parameters between the two groups. At the final follow-up, the final EDSS score of the highly active NMOSD group was significantly higher than that of the controls (P < 0.001; **Table 1**).

Regarding the laboratory test results of the study groups (**Table 2**), there were no significant differences in the erythrocyte, hemoglobin, lymphocyte, and glycosylated hemoglobin, folic acid, and vitamin B12 of the two groups. The proportion of patients with hepatic dysfunction, renal dysfunction, high triglyceride and total cholesterol levels, and positive thyroid peroxidase or thyroglobulin antibodies was similar between the two groups. The proportion of ANA-positive patients was higher in the highly active NMOSD group than in the control group. Leukocyte counts, Hcy levels, CSF leukocyte counts and protein concentration, IgG index, and 24h IgG synthesis rate were higher in the highly active NMOSD group than in the control group.

Predictors Associated With the Occurrence of Highly Active NMOSD

To explore potential risk factors that may predict the occurrence of highly active NMOSD, univariate logistic regression analysis was performed. Analyses showed that connective tissue disease [OR (odds ratios) = 6.456, 95% CI (Confidence interval): 1.806– 23.078, P = 0.004], serum leukocyte counts (OR = 1.119, 95% CI: 1.012–1.238, P = 0.028), serum Hcy levels (OR = 1.095, 95% CI: 1.039–1.154, P = 0.001), ANAs (OR = 2.355, 95% CI: 1.14–4.864, P = 0.021), CSF protein concentration (OR = 1.001, 95% CI: 1.000–1.003, P = 0.016), 24h IgG synthesis rate (OR = 1.058, 95%CI: 1.022–1.096, P = 0.002) were significantly correlated to the occurrence of highly active NMOSD (**Table 3**).

Variables with a significance of P < 0.2 according to univariate logistic regression analysis or variables considered to be associated with relapses in NMOSD in previous studies, such as age, gender, hypertension, and initial EDSS, were included in the multivariate model. Multivariate logistic regression analysis showed that connective tissue disease (OR = 5.953, 95% CI: 1.221–29.034, P = 0.027), Hcy levels (OR = 1.063, 95% CI: 1.003–1.126, P = 0.04), and 24h IgG synthesis rate (OR = 1.038, 95% CI: 1.003–1.075, P = 0.034) were significantly correlated with the occurrence of highly active NMOSD (**Table 4; Figure 3**).

TABLE 1 Comparison of clinical data bet	tween patients with highly active NMOS	SD and non-highly active NMOSD patients.
---	--	--

	Total patients $(n = 199)$	Highly active NMOSD (<i>n</i> = 94)	Non-highly active NMOSD ($n = 105$)	P-value
Age in years (mean \pm SD)	41.02 ± 15.49	39.88 ± 16.85	42.04 ± 14.17	0.333
Gender, female, n (%)	171 (85.93)	81 (86.17)	90 (85.71)	0.926
Smoking, n (%)	12 (6.03)	4 (4.26)	8 (7.62)	0.382
Alcohol consumption, n (%)	5 (2.51)	2 (2.13)	3 (2.86)	1.000
Comorbidities				
Hypertension, n (%)	21 (10.55)	8 (8.51)	13 (12.38)	0.375
Diabetes, n (%)	13 (6.53)	7 (7.47)	6 (5.71)	0.621
Coronary heart disease, n (%)	4 (2.01)	1 (1.06)	3 (2.86)	0.624
Cerebrovascular disease, n (%)	5 (2.51)	3 (3.19)	2 (1.90)	0.669
Malignancy, n (%)	4 (2.01)	2 (2.13)	2 (1.90)	1.000
^a Connective tissue disease, <i>n</i> (%)	17 (8.54)	15 (15.96)	3 (2.86)	0.002*
Onset attack, n (%)				
Optic neuritis	72 (36.18)	40 (42.55)	32 (30.48)	0.077
Transverse myelitis	148 (74.37)	70 (74.47)	78 (74.29)	0.977
Initial EDSS	5.16 ± 1.84	5.33 ± 1.75	5.02 ± 1.91	0.235
Treatment, n (%)				
Corticosteroid	186 (93.47)	88 (93.62)	98 (93.33)	0.936
Intravenous immunoglobulin	16 (8.04)	9 (9.57)	7 (6.67)	0.463
Immunosuppressant	66 (33.17)	31 (32.98)	35 (33.33)	0.92
Azathioprine	41 (20.60)	19 (20.21)	22 (20.95)	0.898
Mycophenolate mofetil	21 (10.55)	10 (10.64)	11 (10.48)	0.97
Rituximab	2 (1.01)	1 (1.06)	1 (0.95)	1.000
Methotrexate	2 (1.01)	1 (1.06)	1 (0.95)	1.000
Final EDSS	4.633 ± 1.93	5.42 ± 1.66	3.92 ± 1.89	<0.001*

^aConnective tissue disease consists of systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis, and Sjögren syndrome. *P < 0.05.

ROC Curve for Hcy and 24h IgG Synthesis Rate at Admission Predicts the Occurrence of Highly Active NMOSD

ROC curve analysis was used to evaluate the predictive value of Hcy and 24h IgG synthesis rate in patients with highly active NMOSD. The area under the ROC curve was 0.654 (95% CI: 0.577–0.731, P < 0.001) and 0.749 (95% CI: 0.679–0.819, P < 0.001) for Hcy levels and 24h IgG synthesis rates, respectively. At an Hcy cut-off value of 14.735 μ mol/L, the sensitivity for predicting the occurrence of highly active NMOSD was 47.9%, and the specificity was 82.9%. At a 24h IgG synthesis rate cut-off value of 2.815, the sensitivity for predicting highly active NMOSD was 77.7%, and the specificity was 69.5% (**Figure 4**).

DISCUSSION

NMOSDs are severe inflammatory disorders of the central nervous system that mainly affect the optic nerves and spinal cord, which causes severe and irreversible disabilities (14, 15), and limited reliable prognostic indicators currently exist. In this study, we performed a retrospective analysis to explore independent risk factors among patients with highly active NMOSD compared to those with non-highly active NMOSD.

We analyzed patients' clinical characteristics, laboratory test results, and relapse information and found that the prevalence of connective tissue disease, leukocyte counts, Hcy levels, the proportion of ANA-positive patients, CSF leukocyte counts, protein concentration, IgG index, and 24h IgG synthesis rate were higher in the highly active NMOSD group than among the non-highly active NMOSD patients. Logistics regression analysis indicated that the prevalence of connective tissue disease, Hcy levels, and 24h IgG synthesis rate might be independent risk factors for highly frequent relapse events in patients with first-attack NMOSD during the 12 month followup period. The optimal cut-off values of Hcy and the 24h IgG synthesis rate for predicting highly active NMOSD were 14.735 µmol/L and 2.815 mg/24h, respectively. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the relationship between the prevalence of comorbidities, laboratory results, and relapse events in NMOSD and to determine whether these indicators are risk factors among patients with highly active NMOSD in a real-world setting. In order to eliminate the effects of previous treatments (such as glucocorticoids, immunoglobulin, and immunosuppressants) and accurately calculate the times of relapse events during the follow-up period, we focused on patients with first-attack NMOSD in the study.



In the database of the First Affiliated Hospital of Zhengzhou University from January 2013 to December 2019, 1,351 patients were preliminarily enrolled, and 1,290 patients met the NMOSD diagnostic criteria, therefore, we collected their data. After our strict screening process, 199 cases of first-attack NMOSD were included in the study. Prior evidence suggests that the female-to-male ratio among NMOSD patients is about 8:1 for AQP4-IgG seropositive patients and 2:1 for AQP4-IgG seronegative patients (16). Our findings showed that, among cases of highly active NOMSD, the proportion of females was higher (6.23:1) compared to that of the previous report (3.95:1) (4). However, the logistic regression analysis results indicated that sex did not significantly affect highly active NMOSD (OR = 1.095, 95% CI: 0.403-2.974, P = 0.859). We speculate that different survey regions may account for the difference in the female-to-male ratio. In this study, we mainly focused on the population of the central region of China, taking the geographical location of our hospital into account. The mean age of patients with highly active NMOSD was 39.88, similar to that of previous studies.

Previous studies have demonstrated that comorbidities such as vascular disease, may potentially explain the heterogeneity in multiple sclerosis (MS) outcomes (17). It was also reported that the comorbidity burden was greater among patients with highly active NMOSD than among the overall NMOSD population (4). Thus, we investigated whether comorbidities are associated with relapse and progression in NMOSD. Previous studies have shown that the most common comorbidities that coexist with NMOSD are autoimmune diseases, such as systemic lupus erythematosus, Sjögren syndrome, rheumatoid arthritis, and others (18-21). Our results were consistent with those of previous reports in that we found that the prevalence of connective tissue diseases was greater among patients with highly active NMOSD than in patients with non-highly active NMOSD. Furthermore, the multivariate analysis results showed that connective tissue diseases were independent risk factors for highly active NMOSD, suggesting that connective tissue diseases may be associated with a high risk of relapse in NMOSD. One possible mechanism is the activation of autoreactive Th1 cells and B cells via Th2 cells in autoimmune diseases (22). On the other hand, it is believed that ANAs are the most common biomarkers of these connective tissue diseases, which could cause inflammation and tissue damage by cross-reactivity and forming immune complexes of antibodies with DNA or nucleosomes. The proportion of ANApositive patients is between 27.3 and 82.6% (23-25), whereas in our study, the proportion was 19.6%, which is lower than that of previous reports. Since ANA tests were not included in the conventional examination, many patients without ANA results were excluded during the screening process, which may account for the lower proportion of ANA-positive patients in our study. ANAs are reportedly related to more severe disease activity in patients with NMOSD according to a previous study (7). In

TABLE 2 Comparison of laboratory tests between patients with highly active NMOSD and non-highly active NMOSD patients.

	Total patients (n = 199)	Highly active NMOSD $(n = 94)$	Non-highly active NMOSD $(n = 105)$	P-value
Leukocyte counts, median (IQR) (×10 ⁹ /L)	6.4 (5.0–7.9)	6.7 (5.5–8.9)	6.0 (4.7–7.5)	0.036*
Erythrocyte counts, median (IQR) (×1012/L)	4.18 (3.91–4.52)	4.15 (3.93–4.97)	4.18 (3.90-4.56)	0.319
Hemoglobin, median (IQR) (g/L)	125 (116–135)	126 (116–134.5)	125 (116–135)	0.787
Lymphocyte counts, median (IQR) (×10 ⁹ /L)	1.79 (1.23–2.48)	1.82 (1.315–2.67)	1.72 (1.16–2.35)	0.385
Glycosylated hemoglobin, median (IQR)	5.70 (5.40-6.08)	5.77 (5.36–6.13)	5.67 (5.4–5.91)	0.209
^a Hepatic dysfunction, <i>n</i> (%)	17 (8.54)	10 (10.64)	7 (6.67)	0.317
^b Renal dysfunction, <i>n</i> (%)	4 (2.01)	2 (2.13)	2 (1.90)	1.000
High triglyceride, n (%)	31 (15.58)	13 (13.83)	18 (17.14)	0.520
High total cholesterol, n (%)	41 (20.60)	17 (18.09)	24 (22.86)	0.406
Homocysteine levels, median (IQR) (μ mol/L)	11.95 (9.27–16.26)	14.03 (9.89–18.83)	10.87 (8.94–13.32)	<0.001*
Folic acid, median (IQR) (ng/mL)	7.3 (4.70–11.23)	6.5 (4.48–10.45)	7.78 (5.08–11.45)	0.208
Vitamin B12, median (IQR) (pg/mL)	516.2 (346.0–788.7)	555.65 (337.25–836.85)	467 (356–728.2)	0.222
ANA-positive, n (%)	39 (19.60)	25 (26.60)	14 (13.33)	0.019*
Thyroid peroxidase / thyroglobulin antibodies positive, n (%)	17 (8.84)	8 (8.51)	9 (8.57)	0.988
Cerebrospinal fluid leukocyte counts, median (IQR) ($\times 10^6$ /L)	6 (2–19.25)	12 (6–25)	4 (2–11)	<0.001*
Cerebrospinal fluid protein concentration, median (IQR) (mg/L)	396.4 (284–582.6)	460.85 (328.45–653.25)	346.1 (235.55–503.5)	<0.001*
IgG index, median (IQR)	0.63 (0.53–0.78)	0.715 (0.58–0.84)	0.58 (0.51–0.71)	<0.001*
24h IgG synthesis, median (IQR) (mg/24h)	3.12 (0–10.23)	7.74 (2.97–15.22)	1.37 (0–3.87)	< 0.001*

^aHepatic dysfunction refers to abnormal transaminase and bilirubin level.

^bRenal dysfunction refers to abnormal creatinine and urea nitrogen level.

*P < 0.05.

our study, univariate analysis also revealed that ANAs were risk factors in patients with highly active NMOSD (OR = 2.355, 95% CI: 1.1–4.864, P = 0.021), but no significant correlation was found during multivariate analysis.

The role of serum Hcy in autoimmune demyelinating diseases of the central nervous system has recently attracted more attention. An updated meta-analysis indicated that elevated Hcy levels might affect the pathogenesis or progression of MS. The prognosis of MS patients with hyperhomocysteinemia was worse than that of MS patients with lower Hcy levels in terms of disease progression (26). Hcy levels are associated with the progression of NMOSD. A previous study reported that serum Hcy levels were higher in patients with acutephase NMOSD who had severe initial symptoms (EDSS score \geq 4) than in patients with mild initial symptoms (EDSS score < 4), and EDSS was positively correlated with Hcy levels in acute-phase NMOSD (7). In our study, we found that serum Hcy levels were higher in the patients with highly active NMOSD than in patients with non-highly active NMOSD. Moreover, Hcy level was an independent risk factor among patients with highly active NMOSD, suggesting that those with higher Hcy levels may have a higher relapse rate during the first 12 months following the first attack. This is the first study to investigate Hcy levels in patients with highly active NMOSD and the relationship between Hcy levels and relapse events.

The effect of Hcy in highly active NMOSD is still not clear. Possible underlying mechanisms of higher Hcy leading to

relapse are presented as follows. Elevated Hcy levels can cause oxidative stress, and mitochondrial dysfunction by increasing ROS production (27, 28). Hcy is an agonist of glutamate receptors [N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR)], the stimulation of which can cause excitotoxicity, the activation of caspases and increase of the intracellular calcium concentration, inducing neuronal injury and apoptosis. Hcy can exert pro-inflammatory effects by modulation of adaptive immune system cell function and disturbing the blood brain barrier (BBB). Th17-cells have been identified to be able to destroy BBB by producing pro-inflammatory IL-17 and migrate into CNS by expressing chemokine receptor CCR-6 (CD196). Hcy can affect the BBB functioning through activating the Th17-immune response. In addition (29). Hcy plays an important role in structural instability and degeneration of myelin sheath by inhibiting methyl donors, which may have an adverse effect on disease progression (30-32).

A double-blinded clinical trial demonstrated that administering vitamin B12 supplements and folate might reduce serum Hcy levels in MS patients and improve the physical and mental aspects of their quality of life (33, 34). Based on our results, we recommend that more positive treatment strategies should be considered for patients with NMOSD who have higher Hcy levels to reduce the occurrence of relapse events.

The normal range of intrathecal IgG synthesis is between -9 and 3.3 mg/24h (35). An elevated IgG synthesis rate has been reported in over 90% of patients with clinically definite MS.

TABLE 3 | Univariate logistic regression analysis of potential risk factors that may predict high relapse events in patients with NMOSD.

Variables	Univariate analy	sis
	OR (95% Cl)	P-value
Age	0.991 (0.973–1.009)	0.327
Gender, female	1.038 (0.466–2.314)	0.926
Smoking	0.539 (0.157-1.851)	0.326
Drinking	0.739 (0.121-4.522)	0.744
Hypertension	0.658 (0.260-1.666)	0.378
Diabetes	1.328 (0.430-4.101)	0.622
Coronary heart disease	0.366 (0.037-3.576)	0.387
Cerebrovascular disease	0.589 (0.096-3.604)	0.567
Malignancy	1.12 (0.155–8.109)	0.911
^a Connective tissue disease	6.456 (1.806–23.078)	0.004*
Optic neuritis	1.69 (0.943–3.027)	0.078
Transverse myelitis	1.01 (0.534–1.91)	0.977
Initial EDSS	1.097 (0.942–1.278)	0.234
Corticosteroid	1.048 (0.339–3.236)	0.936
Intravenous immunoglobulin	1.467 (0.524–4.109)	0.466
Immunosuppressant	0.97 (0.537-1.753)	0.920
Leukocyte counts	1.119 (1.012–1.238)	0.028*
Erythrocyte counts	0.635 (0.374–1.077)	0.092
Hemoglobin	0.002 (0.974–1.009)	0.347
Lymphocyte counts	1.123 (0.826–1.528)	0.460
Glycosylated hemoglobin	1.161 (0.782-1.722)	0.460
Hepatic dysfunction	1.667 (0.608–4.571)	0.321
Renal dysfunction	1.12 (0.155–8.109)	0.911
High triglyceride	0.776 (0.357-1.684)	0.521
High total cholesterol	0.745 (0.372-1.493)	0.407
Homocysteine levels	1.095 (1.039–1.154)	0.001*
Folic acid	0.977 (0.917–1.040)	0.464
Vitamin B12	1.000 (1.000-1.001)	0.240
ANAs positive	2.355 (1.14-4.864)	0.021*
Thyroid peroxidase/thyroglobulin antibodies positive	0.992 (0.367–2.686)	0.988
Cerebrospinal fluid leukocyte counts	1.006 (0.997–1.015)	0.187
Cerebrospinal fluid protein concentration	1.001 (1.000–1.003)	0.016*
IgG index	1.555 (0.82–2.948)	0.176
24h IgG synthesis rate	1.058 (1.022–1.096)	0.002*

^aConnective tissue disease consists of systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis, and Sjögren syndrome. *P < 0.05.

Considerable evidence indicates that IgG synthesis reflects the degree of chronic inflammation in the central nervous system and can be used as a monitoring marker for the progression of MS (35). Quantification of CSF oligoclonal bands (OBs) is a prognostic indicator in MS; patients with reduced or no OBs tend to have a better prognosis (36). Since the IgG daily synthesis rate was strongly correlated to OBs, we examined whether IgG synthesis predicts the prognosis of NMOSD. We found that the intrathecal IgG synthesis rate was higher in patients with highly active NMOSD than in patients with non-highly active NMOSD. We further demonstrated that a higher IgG synthesis rate may be related to a higher possibility of relapse in NMOSD.

This study has several limitations that should be noted. First, the total number of subjects included in the analyses was small, and the patients were from a single center. Also, we mainly focused on patients with highly active NMOSD who experienced two or more clinical relapses within 12 months following the first attack, and the follow-up period was relatively short. The results need to be further validated in larger, multicenter studies with longer follow-up periods. Second, quantitative analysis of OBs is not performed at our hospital, therefore, we failed to include this parameter in our study, which may be a source of bias in our results. Finally, we only included AQP4-IgG positive patients in the study, and the risk factors should also be studied in AQP4-IgG negative patients to analyze the results more accurately.

TABLE 4 | Multivariate logistic regression analysis of potential risk factors to predict high relapse events in patients with NMOSD.

		Multivariat	e analysis				
Variables	^a Basic mode	el .	^b Adjust I mode	el			
	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value			
Age			0.993 (0.971–1.017)	0.577			
Gender, female			0.905 (0.39–2.416)	0.841			
Hypertension			0.578 (0.18–1.856)	0.357			
°Connective tissue disease	5.009 (1.095–22.915)	0.038*	5.953 (1.221-29.034)	0.027*			
Optic neuritis			1.708 (0.875–3.336)	0.117			
Initial EDSS			1.003 (0.825-1.219)	0.979			
Leukocyte counts	1.086 (0.971-1.214)	0.147	1.12 (0.991–1.267)	0.07			
Erythrocyte counts			0.582 (0.294-1.152)	0.12			
Homocysteine levels	1.077 (1.020–1.137)	0.008*	1.063 (1.003–1.126)	0.04*			
ANAs positive	1.149 (0.44–3.003)	0.777	0.853 (0.298–2.439)	0.766			
Cerebrospinal fluid leukocyte counts			1.005 (0.995–1.015)	0.349			
Cerebrospinal fluid protein concentration	1.001 (0.999-1.002)	0.468	1.001 (0.999–1.002)	0.419			
IgG index			1.24 (0.651–2.362)	0.514			
24h IgG synthesis rate	1.045 (1.010-1.082)	0.012*	1.038 (1.003–1.075)	0.034*			

^aBasic Model: Variables with P < 0.05 in the univariate logistic regression analysis were included in the multivariate model.

^bAdjust I model: Variables with P < 0.2 in the univariate logistic regression analysis or variables considered to be associated with NMOSD relapse outcomes in previous studies, such as age, gender, hypertension, and initial EDSS, were included in the multivariate model.

^cConnective tissue disease consists of systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis, and Sjögren syndrome.

*P < 0.05.



(OR = 5.953, 95% Cl: 1.221-29.034, P = 0.027), Hcy levels (OR = 1.063, 95% Cl: 1.003-1.126, P = 0.04), and 24h IgG synthesis rate (OR = 1.038, 95% Cl: 1.003-1.075, P = 0.034) were significantly correlated with the occurrence of highly active NMOSD.



In conclusion, we demonstrated that connective tissue disease comorbidity, Hcy levels, and 24h IgG synthesis rate may be independent risk factors in patients with AQP4-IgG positive highly active NMOSD. High Hcy levels and 24h IgG synthesis rates are associated with a high relapse rate in these patients after the first attack, which suggests that more positive treatment should be applied when these abnormal indicators are encountered to reduce relapse events in patients with NMOSD. Further studies with more data are needed to validate these conclusions.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee of the First Affiliated Hospital of

REFERENCES

- Paul S, Mondal GP, Bhattacharyya R, Ghosh KC, Bhat IA. Neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders. J Neurol Sci. (2021) 420:117225. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2020.117225
- Wingerchuk DM, Lennon VA, Lucchinetti CF, Pittock SJ, Weinshenker BG. The spectrum of neuromyelitis optica. *Lancet Neurol.* (2007) 6:805– 15. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(07)70216-8

Zhengzhou University (2019-KY-018). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YL: methodology, formal analysis, data curation, writing — original draft, writing-review and editing. JZ: investigation, writing — review and editing. YZ: methodology, investigation, writing — review and editing. HX: investigation, writing — review and editing. RD and YY: formal analysis. LJ and JT: data curation. YJ: conceptualization, methodology, supervision, and funding acquisition. The first draft of the manuscript was written by YL. All authors commented on previous versions of the manuscript and read and approved the final manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fneur. 2021.731835/full#supplementary-material

- Palace J, Lin DY, Zeng D, Majed M, Elsone L, Hamid S, et al. Outcome prediction models in AQP4-IgG positive neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders. *Brain.* (2019) 142:1310–23. doi: 10.1093/brain/ awz054
- Ajmera MR, Boscoe A, Mauskopf J, Candrilli SD, Levy M. Evaluation of comorbidities and health care resource use among patients with highly active neuromyelitis optica. J Neurol Sci. (2018) 384:96–103. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2017.11.022

- Zhang C, Zhang M, Qiu W, Ma H, Zhang X, Zhu Z, et al. Safety and efficacy of tocilizumab versus azathioprine in highly relapsing neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder (TANGO): an open-label, multicentre, randomised, phase 2 trial. *Lancet Neurol.* (2020) 19:391–401. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(20)30070-3
- Lee EJ, Lim YM, Kim SY, Lee J, Kim H, Jin JY, et al. The clinical and prognostic value of antinuclear antibodies in NMO-IgG seropositive neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder. J Neuroimmunol. (2019) 328:1– 4. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2018.11.012
- Fan R, Zhang Y, Xu Y, Tong J, Chen Z, Gu M, et al. Serum antinuclear antibodies associate with worse prognosis in AQP4positive neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder. *Brain Behav.* (2021) 11:e01865. doi: 10.1002/brb3.1865
- Liang J, Liu J, Fan R, Chen Z, Chen X, Tong J, et al. Plasma homocysteine level is associated with the expanded disability status scale in neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder. *Neuroimmunomodulation*. (2019) 26:258–64. doi: 10.1159/000503426
- Wingerchuk DM, Banwell B, Bennett JL, Cabre P, Carroll W, Chitnis T, et al. International consensus diagnostic criteria for neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders. *Neurology*. (2015) 85:177–89. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000001729
- Kjellin KG, Siden A. Isoelectric focusing and isotachophoresis for investigation of CSF and serum proteins in demyelinating and infectious neurological diseases. *Adv Exp Med Biol.* (1978) 100:545–59. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4684-2514-7_40
- Link H, Huang YM. Oligoclonal bands in multiple sclerosis cerebrospinal fluid: an update on methodology and clinical usefulness. J Neuroimmunol. (2006) 180:17–28. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2006.07.006
- Wu K, Wen L, Duan R, Li Y, Yao Y, Jing L, et al. Triglyceride level is an independent risk factor in first-attacked neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders patients. *Front Neurol.* (2019) 10:1230. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.01230
- He Q, Li L, Li Y, Lu Y, Wu K, Zhang R, et al. Free thyroxine level is associated with both relapse rate and poor neurofunction in first-attack Neuromyelitis Optica Spectrum Disorder (NMOSD) patients. *BMC Neurol.* (2019) 19:329. doi: 10.1186/s12883-019-1560-7
- Ma X, Kermode AG, Hu X, Qiu W. NMOSD acute attack: understanding, treatment and innovative treatment prospect. J Neuroimmunol. (2020) 348:577387. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2020.577387
- Fujihara K. Neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders: still evolving and broadening. *Curr Opin Neurol.* (2019) 32:385– 94. doi: 10.1097/WCO.00000000000694
- Quek AM, McKeon A, Lennon VA, Mandrekar JN, Iorio R, Jiao Y, et al. Effects of age and sex on aquaporin-4 autoimmunity. *Arch Neurol.* (2012) 69:1039–43. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2012.249
- Marrie RA, Rudick R, Horwitz R, Cutter G, Tyry T, Campagnolo D, et al. Vascular comorbidity is associated with more rapid disability progression in multiple sclerosis. *Neurology*. (2010) 74:1041–7. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3181d6b125
- Kahlenberg JM. Neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder as an initial presentation of primary Sjögren's syndrome. Semin Arthritis Rheum. (2011) 40:343–8. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2010.05.005
- Iyer A, Elsone L, Appleton R, Jacob A. A review of the current literature and a guide to the early diagnosis of autoimmune disorders associated with neuromyelitis optica. *Autoimmunity.* (2014) 47:154–61. doi: 10.3109/08916934.2014.883501
- ana-Peixoto MA. Devic's neuromyelitis optica: a critical review. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. (2008) 66:120–38. doi: 10.1590/S0004-282X2008000100034
- 21. Zekeridou
 A, Lennon
 VA. Aquaporin-4 autoimmunity.

 Neurol
 Neuroimmunol
 Neuroinflamm.
 (2015)

 2:e110. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000110
- Muhammad Yusoff F, Wong KK, Mohd Redzwan N. Th1, Th2, and Th17 cytokines in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Autoimmunity*. (2020) 53:8– 20. doi: 10.1080/08916934.2019.1693545
- 23. Gkaniatsou T, Papadopoulou A, Paul F, Brandt AU, Oertel FC. Frequency of autoimmune disorders and autoantibodies in European patients with

neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders. *Acta Neurol Belg.* (2020) 120:223– 5. doi: 10.1007/s13760-019-01176-6

- Pereira WLCJ, Reiche EMV, Kallaur AP, Oliveira SR, Simão ANC, Lozovoy MAB, et al. Frequency of autoimmune disorders and autoantibodies in patients with neuromyelitis optica. *Acta Neuropsychiatr.* (2017) 29:170– 8. doi: 10.1017/neu.2016.49
- Wu L, Huang D, Yang Y, Wu W. Combined screening for serum antinuclear and anti-aquaporin-4 antibodies improves diagnostic accuracy for distinguishing neuromyelitis optica from multiple sclerosis. *Eur Neurol.* (2014) 72:103–8. doi: 10.1159/000358218
- Li X, Yuan J, Han J, Hu W. Serum levels of homocysteine, vitamin B12 and folate in patients with multiple sclerosis: an updated meta-analysis. *Int J Med Sci.* (2020) 17:751–61. doi: 10.7150/ijms.42058
- Ho PI, Ortiz D, Rogers E, Shea TB. Multiple aspects of homocysteine neurotoxicity: glutamate excitotoxicity, kinase hyperactivation and DNA damage. J Neurosci Res. (2002) 70:694–702. doi: 10.1002/jnr.10416
- Darendelioglu E, Aykutoglu G, Tartik M, Baydas G. Turkish propolis protects human endothelial cells *in vitro* from homocysteine-induced apoptosis. *Acta Histochem.* (2016) 118:369–76. doi: 10.1016/j.acthis.2016.03.007
- Melnikov M, Rogovskii V, Boyko A, Pashenkov M. Dopaminergic therapeutics in multiple sclerosis: focus on Th17-cell functions. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. (2020) 15:37–47. doi: 10.1007/s11481-019-09852-3
- Pan L, Yin Y, Chen J, Ma Z, Chen Y, Xinbo D, et al. Homocysteine, vitamin B12, and folate levels in patients with multiple sclerosis in Chinese population: a case-control study and meta-analysis. *Mult Scler Relat Disord*. (2019) 36:101395. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2019.101395
- Kim JK, Mastronardi FG, Wood DD, Lubman DM, Zand R, Moscarello MA. Multiple sclerosis: an important role for post-translational modifications of myelin basic protein in pathogenesis. *Mol Cell Proteomics*. (2003) 2:453– 62. doi: 10.1074/mcp.M200050-MCP200
- Dubchenko E, Ivanov A, Spirina N, Smirnova N, Melnikov M, Boyko A, et al. Hyperhomocysteinemia and endothelial dysfunction in multiple sclerosis. *Brain Sci.* (2020) 10:637. doi: 10.3390/brainsci10090637
- Nozari E, Ghavamzadeh S, Razazian N. The effect of vitamin B12 and folic acid supplementation on serum homocysteine, anemia status and quality of life of patients with multiple sclerosis. *Clin Nutr Res.* (2019) 8:36– 45. doi: 10.7762/cnr.2019.8.1.36
- Bromley L, Horvath PJ, Bennett SE, Weinstock-Guttman B, Ray AD. Impact of Nutritional Intake on function in people with mild-to-moderate multiple sclerosis. *Int J MS Care*. (2019) 21:1–9. doi: 10.7224/1537-2073.2017-039
- Tourtellotte WW, Walsh MJ, Baumhefner RW, Staugaitis SM, Shapshak P. The current status of multiple sclerosis intrablood-brain-barrier IgG synthesis. Ann N Y Acad Sci. (1984) 436:52–67. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1984.tb14775.x
- Avasarala JR, Cross AH, Trotter JL. Oligoclonal band number as a marker for prognosis in multiple sclerosis. *Arch Neurol.* (2001) 58:2044– 5. doi: 10.1001/archneur.58.12.2044

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Li, Zhang, Zhou, Xie, Duan, Jing, Yao, Teng and Jia. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Thyroid Function and Anti-thyroid Antibodies in Pediatric Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis

Lianfeng Chen[†], Wenlin Wu[†], Yang Tian[†], Yiru Zeng[†], Chi Hou, Haixia Zhu, Kelu Zheng, Yani Zhang, Yuanyuan Gao, Bingwei Peng, Sida Yang, Xiuying Wang, Shuyao Ning, Yinting Liao, Haisheng Lin, Kaili Shi, Xiaojing Li^{*} and Wen-Xiong Chen^{*}

Department of Neurology, Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center, Guangzhou Medical University, Guangzhou,

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

China

John Greenlee, University of Utah, United States

Reviewed by:

Olwen C. Murphy, Johns Hopkins University, United States Norio Chihara, Kobe University, Japan

*Correspondence:

Xiaojing Li lixiaojingfy@163.com Wen-Xiong Chen gzchcwx@126.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 08 May 2021 Accepted: 26 July 2021 Published: 09 September 2021

Citation:

Chen L, Wu W, Tian Y, Zeng Y, Hou C, Zhu H, Zheng K, Zhang Y, Gao Y, Peng B, Yang S, Wang X, Ning S, Liao Y, Lin H, Shi K, Li X and Chen W-X (2021) Thyroid Function and Anti-thyroid Antibodies in Pediatric Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis. Front. Neurol. 12:707046. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.707046 **Objective:** Recent studies found that changes of thyroid antibodies (ATAbs), thyroid hormone, and non-thyroidal illness syndrome (NTIS) characterized by thyroid hormone inactivation with low triiodothyronine and high reverse triiodothyronine followed by suppressed thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) in adult anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) encephalitis were associated with disease severity. This study aimed to explore thyroid function and ATAbs in pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis and their clinical association.

Methods: We retrospectively analyzed the clinical data of 51 pediatric cases with anti-NMDAR encephalitis hospitalized in Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center from August 2016 to 2019.

Results: A percentage of 52.9% of patients belonged to the ATAb (+) group, with 26 cases both positive for anti-thyroid peroxidase antibodies (TPOAb) and anti-thyroglobulin antibodies (TGAb), and one patient only positive for TPOAb. A percentage of 62.7% of patients had at least one abnormality in terms of FT₃, free thyroxin (FT₄), or TSH levels. Meanwhile, 45.1% of patients were diagnosed with NTIS. Among 25 cases retested for thyroid function 2 months after the initial test, the respectively decreased FT₃ and FT₄ in 13 and 11 cases on admission returned to normal or closer normal than before; TPOAb in eight cases and TGAb in 12 cases were changed from positivity to negativity. Compared with onset, the level of TPOAb and TGAb at relapse remained stable or significantly decreased, respectively. Compared with the ATAb (–) group, the ATAb (+) group had an older onset age, a higher ratio of movement disorders, elevated rate of sleep disorders, increased anti-nuclear antibody positivity rate, and higher ratio of more than one course of intravenous immunoglobulin treatment. There were no significant differences between the NTIS and non-NTIS groups in clinical characteristics.

Conclusion: Anti-thyroid antibody positivity, abnormality of FT_3 , FT_4 , or TSH levels and NTIS are frequent in pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis. Thyroid antibody and thyroid hormone abnormalities could be improved through the course of treatment of

September 2021 | Volume 12 | Article 707046

59

anti-NMDAR encephalitis. Cases with ATAbs (+) are at older onset ages and more likely to be treated by intravenous immunoglobulin therapy more than once. Unlike adult anti-NMDAR encephalitis, NTIS might not be associated with the clinical characteristics of anti-NMDAR encephalitis in pediatric patients.

Keywords: anti-NMDAR encephalitis, anti-thyroid antibody, thyroid hormone, non-thyroidal illness syndrome, children

INTRODUCTION

Anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) encephalitis is an autoimmune disorder associated with autoantibodies binding with the NR1 subunit of the NMDAR receptor (1). The common clinical manifestations of anti-NMDAR encephalitis include psychiatric symptoms, behavioral dysfunction, seizures, movement disorder, speech disorder, cognitive impairment, decreased consciousness, autonomic dysfunction, or central hypoventilation (2). Anti-NMDAR encephalitis can be accompanied with other autoantibodies such as the myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein antibody (3), similar to other immune-mediated diseases, presenting more than one immune disorder together (4). Thyroid antibodies are frequently detected not only in patients with autoimmune thyroid disease but also in individuals without overt thyroid dysfunction, including those with rheumatoid arthritis, type 1 diabetes mellitus, Crohn's disease, and neurological disorders such as multiple sclerosis (5). Thyroid hormones are essential in humans. During brain development, thyroid hormones play an important role in the proliferation and differentiation of neuronal and glial progenitors (6, 7). In addition, hypothyroidism is associated with a decreased hippocampus size, which is a major area involved in anti-NMDAR encephalitis (1, 8). Studies have found that thyroid hormones affect the prognosis of critical and severe diseases, besides substance metabolism, growth, and development (9). Recent studies have reported thyroid antibody (10) and hormone (11) changes in adult anti-NMDAR encephalitis associated with disease severity. Non-thyroidal illness syndrome (NTIS) is characterized by thyroid hormone inactivation, with low triiodothyronine and high reverse triiodothyronine, followed by suppressed thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH); NTIS is associated with clinical characteristics of adult anti-NMDAR encephalitis (11). However, few such reports are addressing pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis. In this study, we aimed to evaluate thyroid function and anti-thyroid antibodies in pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis.

SUBJECTS AND METHODS

Subjects

Children with anti-NMDAR encephalitis were retrospectively recruited from August 2016 to August 2019 in the Department of Neurology of Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center. This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center. Written and signed consent was obtained from the patients' parents or guardians, who also explicitly consented to publish their personal details, clinical data, and images that could identify them.

Methods

Inclusion Criteria

Patients aged younger than 18 years, diagnosed with anti-NMDAR encephalitis according to diagnostic criteria proposed by Graus et al. (2), and undergoing thyroid function tests including free triiodothyronine (FT₃), free thyroxin (FT₄), TSH, and anti-thyroid antibody (ATAb) tests including antithyroglobulin antibody (TGAb) and anti-thyroid peroxidase antibody (TPOAb) tests were involved.

Exclusion Criteria

Patients were excluded if they did not undergo thyroid hormone and thyroid function tests on admission, had known endocrine disorders or severe non-endocrine disorders that may influence thyroid function before anti-NMDAR encephalitis onset, or developed anti-NMDAR encephalitis after viral encephalitis.

Diagnostic Criteria of Hyperthyroidism, Subclinical

Hyperthyroidism, and Non-thyroidal Illness Syndrome Hyperthyroidism was diagnosed by endocrinologists according to the 2016 American Thyroid Association guidelines for diagnosis and management of hyperthyroidism (12). Subclinical hyperthyroidism was defined as a serum TSH concentration below the lower limit of the reference range, with serum FT_4 and FT_3 concentrations within their reference ranges. NTIS was characterized by the thyroid hormone inactivation with low triiodothyronine and high reverse triiodothyronine followed by suppressed TSH and was diagnosed based on serum FT_3 below the age-appropriate normal level and low or normal TSH level (13–18).

Clinical Data Collection

Clinical data of the involved patients, including age at onset, gender, clinical manifestations, prodromal infection, laboratory test results, electroencephalogram (EEG), brain magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), treatments, outcome, and follow-up, were reviewed. The modified Rankin scale (mRS) was

Abbreviations: ATAbs, thyroid antibodies; NMDAR, N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor; ANA, anti-nuclear antibody; CSF, cerebrospinal fluid; EEG, electroencephalograph; FT₃, free triiodothyronine; FT₄, free thyroxin; IQR, interquartile range; IVIG, intravenous immunoglobulin; IVMP, intravenous methylprednisolone; MRI, brain magnetic resonance imaging; mRS, modified Rankin scale; NTIS, non-thyroidal illness syndrome; SSA, anti-Sjogren syndrome-related antigen A; TGAb, anti-thyroglobulin antibodies; TPOAb, anti-thyroid peroxidase antibodies; TSH, thyroid-stimulating hormone.

used to assess neurological disability at admission and discharge and at the end of follow-up (3, 19, 20). A poor response was defined as no mRS score improvement or mRS score \geq 4 for 4 weeks (21). Relapse was defined as a new onset or worsening of symptoms occurring after at least 2 months of improvement or stabilization. The good long-term prognosis was defined as mRS score \leq 2; the poor long-term prognosis was defined as mRS score \geq 2 (21). Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) pleocytosis was defined as a white blood cell (WBC) count $> 15 \times 10^6/l$ in our center. The movement disorders in anti-NMDAR encephalitis include orofacial, limb, or trunk dyskinesias (2).

Laboratory Measurement

All included patients underwent thyroid function and ATAb examinations upon admission, which were repeated 2 months later in some individuals. Thyroid function indexes, including FT₃, FT₄, and TSH levels, and ATAbs (TGAb and TPOAb) were measured using highly sensitive magnetic antibody enzyme-linked immunoassays. The normal range for both TPOAb and TGAb was 0–60 IU/ml in terms of laboratory standards. TPOAb positivity was defined as a TPOAb level higher than 60 IU/ml. TGAb positivity was defined as a TGAb higher than 60 IU/ml. According to ATAb results, a patient with TPOAb or TGAb positivity was assigned to the ATAb-positive group; otherwise, the case was assigned to the ATAb-negative group. The normal ranges of FT₃, FT₄, and TSH levels in children vary with age.

NMDAR IgG in both serum and CSF samples was determined by cell-based assays (EUROIMMUN, Lübeck, Germany) and CSF glial fibrillary acidic protein IgG and serum myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein IgG. These methods have been reported in detail in our previous study (22).

Treatment

First-line immunotherapy was performed with intravenous methylprednisolone (IVMP) combined with intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIG) in the acute phase. Two weeks after the first course of IVIG, if patients were not improved well, patients would receive the second course of IVIG treatment or second course of IVMP treatment. Second-line treatment included rituximab or cyclophosphamide administration. In addition, one patient diagnosed with hyperthyroidism was treated with methimazole.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed with IBM SPSS 20.0 for windows. Quantitative data with normal distribution were described as mean \pm standard deviation and compared by Student's *t*-test or paired-sample *t*-test. Those with skewed distribution were presented as median with interquartile range (IQR) and compared by the Mann–Whitney *U*-test or Wilcoxon signed-rank test. Categorical data were described as frequency and percentage and compared by the chi-square test or Fisher's exact test. p < 0.05 (two-sided) was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Demographic and Clinical Characteristic Data

A total of 51 patients (male: female, 21:30) were enrolled, and their clinical features have been reported in our previous study (23). Onset age was 6.3 \pm 2.7 years, ranging from 1.9 to 15 years. Prodromal infections occurred in 12 cases (23.5%, 12/51), including respiratory infection (11 cases) and urinary tract infection (1 case). Major symptoms in the whole treatment course were psychiatric symptoms (88.2%, 45/51), seizures (84.3%, 43/51), speech disorders (80.4%, 41/51), sleep disorder (72.5%, 37/51), abnormal movement (68.6%, 35/51), fever (51.0%, 26/51), decreased consciousness (39.2%, 20/51), and autonomic dysfunction (5.9%, 3/51). The median initial mRS score evaluated on admission was 4 (IQR, 3-4). One patient diagnosed with hyperthyroidism had emotional lability, heat intolerance, bad temper, profuse sweating, weight loss, and increased appetite, accompanied by second-degree thyroid enlargement without pain on palpation.

Ancillary Test Results CSF Test

All patients underwent CSF examination after lumbar puncture in the acute phase. WBC count in the CSF at the first lumbar puncture was 44.4 \pm 36.1×10⁶/l, and CSF pleocytosis was observed in 41.2% (21/51) of patients. Protein elevation in the CSF (reference value, 0.15-0.45 g/l) was only detected in 5.9% (3/51) of patients, with amounts that ranged from 0.53 to 2.09 g/l. The levels of glucose and chloride were normal except in one patient who showed decreased glucose (2.35 mmol/l; the ratio of CSF glucose to finger stick glucose was 2.35/4.00 = 0.59). In this patient with reduced CSF glucose, CSF WBC was 90 imes 10^{6} /l while the CSF protein level was within the normal reference range. These abnormalities of glucose level and WBC count in the CSF returned to normal after treatment with IVIG and IVMP, without antibiotic treatment. The CSF anti-NMDAR antibody was positive in all patients, while serum anti-NMDAR antibody was positive in 41.2% (21/51) of individuals.

ATAbs in Serum and Thyroid Function

On admission, all patients underwent examination of thyroid antibody tests, including serum TPOAb and TGAb. In total, five patients (9.8%, 5/51) received IVIG in other hospitals before thyroid antibody tests in our center. Among them, three patients received two courses of IVIG treatment, and two patients received one course of IVIG treatment. The median level of TPOAb and TGAb was 249.9 IU/ml (IQR, 48.0–454.7 IU/ml) and 78.6 IU/ml (IQR, 15.9–319.8 IU/ml), respectively. Twenty-seven cases (52.9%, 27/51) are TPOAb positive, and their median level of TPOAb was 373.7 IU/ml (IQR, 246.7–612.6 IU/ml). Twenty-six cases (51.0%, 26/51) are TGAb positive, of which the median level of 319.8 IU/ml (IQR, 183.8–499.4 IU/ml) and their TPOAb were positive as well. In total, 52.9% (27/51) of patients belonged to the ATAb (+) group, and 47.1% (24/51) were from the ATAb (–) group.

TSH/FT ₃ /FT ₄	TSH (median, IQR, or mean \pm SD, μ IU/mI)	FT₃ (median, IQR, or mean ± SD, pmol/l)	FT₄ (median, IQR, or mean ± SD, pmol/L)	Number of patients (n1, %ª)	ATAb (+) (n2, % ^b)	ATAb (–) (n3, %°)
NNN	2.116 (1.098, 2.885)	5.14 (4.84, 5.71)	19.1 (18.27, 20.18)	19 (37.3%)	9 (47.4%)	10 (52.6%)
NN↑	2.119 ± 0.829	5.57 ± 1.15	24.23 ± 0.88	3 (5.9%)	2 (66.7%)	1 (33.3%)
NN↓	1.261 ± 0.490	5.36 ± 0.42	14.37 ± 1.29	2 (3.9%)	1 (50.0%)	1 (50.0%)
N↓N	1.862 ± 0.651	5.35 ± 1.72	18.27 ± 0.53	3 (5.9%)	0 (0.0%)	3 (100.0%)
V↓↓	1.673 (1.286, 2.312)	3.29 (3.23, 3.44)	12.72 (11.96, 13.51)	4 (7.8%)	3 (75.0%)	1 (25.0%)
$\downarrow\downarrow\downarrow\downarrow$	1.219 (0.687, 2.055)	4.73 (3.38, 5.87)	18.58 (13.06, 20.46)	13 (25.5%)	9 (69.2%)	4 (30.8%)
↓↓N	0.450 ± 0.203	3.78 ± 0.26	17.20 ± 1.71	3 (5.9%)	2 (66.7%)	1 (33.3%)
↓NN	0.251 ± 0.125	5.38 ± 1.06	22.70 ± 3.53	3 (5.9%)	0 (0.0%)	3 (100.0%)
↓↑↑	0.001	94.3	>30.8	1 (2.0%)	1 (100.0%)	0 (0.0%)
Total	1.420 (0.841, 2.344)	4.91 (4.05, 5.71)	18.78 (16.93–20.40)	51 (100%)	27 (52.9%)	24 (47.1%)

TABLE 1 | Results of thyroid hormone test on admission.

N, normal; ↓, decrease; ↑, increase; ªn1/51 × 100%; ^bn2/n1 × 100%; ^cn3/n1 × 100%; FT₃, free triiodothyronine; FT₄, free thyroxin; TSH, thyroid-stimulating hormone.

On admission, all included patients underwent examinations for serum FT₃, FT₄, and TSH. The median levels of FT₃, FT₄, and TSH were 4.91 pmol/l (IQR, 4.04-5.71 pmol/l), 18.78 pmol/l (IQR, 16.93-20.40 pmol/l), and 1.420 µIU/ml (IQR, 0.841-2.344 µIU/ml), respectively. Totally, 62.7% (32/51) of patients had at least one abnormality of FT₃, FT₄, or TSH level compared with age-appropriate normal levels. Abnormal FT₃ was seen in 47.1% (24/51) of patients, including FT₃ reduction (95.8%, 23/24) and FT_3 elevation (4.2%, 1/24). Abnormal FT_4 was found in 45.1% (23/51) of patients, including FT₄ decrease (82.6%, 19/23) and FT₄ elevation (17.4%, 4/23). Decreased TSH as an abnormality was observed in 39.2% (20/51) of patients. Combining FT₃, FT₄, and TSH to classify these abnormalities (more details in Table 1), patients with concurrently decreased FT₃, FT₄, and TSH (40.6%, 13/32) were the most frequent group, followed by those with decreases in both FT₃ and FT₄ but normal TSH (12.5%, 4/32). Decreased TSH and normal FT₃ and FT₄ levels were only found in three patients (9.4%, 3/32) who did not show the clinical presentations of hyperthyroidism. However, the thyroid function test in these three patients showed that TSH levels returned to normal at 2 months after the first test; therefore, these three patients did not meet the criteria for diagnosing subclinical hyperthyroidism. Increased FT₃ and FT₄ amounts and decreased TSH levels were only detected in one patient diagnosed with hyperthyroidism. According to the NTIS diagnosis criteria, 45.1% (23/51) of patients were diagnosed with NTIS, while 54.9% (28/51) did not have NTIS. The 28 patients with no NTIS included 19 individuals with normal FT₃, FT₄, and TSH levels, three cases with decreased TSH and normal FT₃ and FT₄ levels, three cases with increased FT₄ and normal FT3 and TSH levels, two cases with decreased FT4 and normal FT3 and TSH levels, and the remaining one patient diagnosed with hyperthyroidism.

Two months after the first test, 49.0% (25/51) of patients were reexamined for thyroid function and ATAbs, including 13 out of 23 cases with initially decreased FT_3 , 11 out of 19 cases with decreased FT_4 , 18 out of 27 cases with TPOAb positivity, and 17 out of 26 cases with TGAb positivity. The results showed that FT_3 levels in all 13 patients with initially decreased FT_3 significantly

returned to the normal range or maintained higher than before (6.1 \pm 1.9 pmol/l vs. 4.7 \pm 1.4 pmol/l; Mann-Whitney Utest, Z = -2.866, p < 0.01); FT₄ levels in all 11 patients with initially decreased FT₄ were also significantly increased to the normal range (21.5 \pm 5.3 pmol/l vs. 18.1 \pm 4.4 pmol/l; Mann-Whitney U-test, Z = -2.597, p < 0.01). TPOAb amounts in all 18 patients with initial TPOAb positivity significantly decreased from 446.2 IU/ml (IQR, 243.6-670.1 IU/ml) to 85.3 IU/ml (IQR, 42.9–225 IU/ml) (Mann–Whitney U-test, Z = -3.101, p < 0.01); TPOAb levels in eight of these 18 patients (44.4%, 8/18) became negative. TGAb amounts in the 17 patients with initial TGAb positivity significantly decreased from 211.5 IU/ml (IQR, 146.9-337.3 IU/ml) to 24.9 IU/ml (IQR, 17.3-73.5 IU/ml) (Mann-Whitney U-test, Z = -2.343, p = 0.02); TGAb levels in 12 of these 17 patients (70.6%, 12/17) became negative. Only one patient, diagnosed with hyperthyroidism, had repeated evaluation of ATAbs and thyroid function 4 months after treatment with methimazole, and the results showed that the increased levels of TSH from 0.001 to 0.023 μ IU/ml, decreased levels of FT₃ from > 30.8 to 7.44 pmol/l, normalized levels of FT₄ from 94.3 pmol/l, and decreased levels of TGAb from >500 to 393.2 IU/ml were revealed; TPOAb levels both on admission and reexamination were >1,300 IU/ml.

Serum Pathogenic Test

All patients underwent pathogenic serum tests including IgM antibodies for human Chlamydia psittaci, Mycoplasma pneumonia, Legionella pneumonia type 1, Coxiella burnetii, respiratory adenovirus, influenza A, influenza B, parainfluenza, respiratory syncytial virus, and herpes simplex virus. The results showed positive outcomes in the 13 cases (25.5%, 13/51), including eight cases that are serum Herpes simplex virus IgM positive and five cases that are mycoplasma pneumonia IgM positive, respectively.

Other Coexisting Autoantibodies in Serum and CSF

Totally, 51 patients underwent a coexisting autoantibody test for serum and CSF samples. Except for anti-NMDAR antibody and ATAbs, the other autoantibodies tested included

IgG antibodies for glutamate and y-aminobutyric acid alpha and beta receptors, alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4isoxazolepropionic acid receptor1, alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor2, leucine-rich glioma-inactivated 1 protein, and contactin-associated protein-like 2 in CSF and serum, IgG antibodies for myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein and aquaporin-4 in serum, and antinuclear antibody, anti-nuclear ribonucleoprotein antibody, anti-Sjogren syndrome-related antigen A (SSA)/52 KD, SSA/60 KD, and anti-Sjogren syndrome-related antigen B in serum. A percentage of 21.6% (11/51) of patients showed positivity for other autoantibodies. Only anti-nuclear antibody (ANA) positivity was seen in seven cases (13.7%, 7/51), and only SSA positivity in two cases (3.9%, 2/51); both ANA and SSA positivities were detected in 2 cases (3.9%, 2/51). Myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein antibody positivity was seen in one patient.

EEG

All patients underwent EEG. Totally 49 cases had abnormal EEG, including 88.2% (45/51) with slow wave, 35.3% (18/51) with epileptic activity, and 2.0% (1/51) with Delta brush.

Imaging Examination

All patients underwent brain MRI examination in the acute phase, and 15.7% (8/51) had parenchymal lesions, with the most common location being the temporal lobe (five cases), followed by the insular lobe (four cases). Totally three patients underwent ultrasound examination of the thyroid: two cases had a normal organ, while a patient diagnosed with hyperthyroidism showed diffuse goiter and thyroid inferno. All patients underwent tumor screening, including chest computer tomography scans and abdominal and genital MRI scans. No patients had tumors.

Treatment

All patients were treated by first-line immunotherapy with IVMP combination with IVIG. Thirty-two patients received two courses of IVIG treatment, and 19 patients received only one course of IVIG treatment. Forty-nine patients received one course of IVMP treatment, and only two patients received two courses of IVMP treatment. Totally, 78.4% (40/51) of patients had a good response to the first-line therapy. The remaining 11 patients had poor response to the first-line immunotherapy, among whom six cases were subsequently treated with rituximab as second-line immunotherapy and improved without relapse; five patients continued treatment with IVIG monthly (a total of 400 mg/kg/day monthly) and a low oral dose of corticosteroid treatment (0.5-1 mg/kg/day of prednisone for 1-2 weeks, with dosage tapering weekly for 3-6 months). Totally, three out of these five patients, who continued to be treated with IVIG and a low oral dose of corticosteroid, improved without relapse, while the remaining two cases relapsed and were further treated with cyclophosphamide. Consequently, after treatment with cyclophosphamide, these two patients improved without relapse.

In addition, 15 cases were treated with antiepileptic drugs—of these, nine and six patients with two types of antiepileptic drugs for seizures' control needed.

One patient diagnosed with hyperthyroidism was treated with methimazole and a low-iodine diet.

As supportive treatment, one patient received tracheal intubation and mechanical ventilation. Totally three cases accompanied by infection received antibiotic therapy, including meropenem (two cases) and a combination of vancomycin and cefoperazone-sulbactam (one case). In addition, nine cases were treated with risperidone to improve the abnormal mental behaviors.

Course and Relapse

The median length of the first hospital stay was 28.8 ± 10.2 days. Seven patients (13.7%, 7/51) relapsed during corticosteroid weaning (three cases) or after withdrawal (four cases). Compared with TPOAb levels at onset, TPOAb amounts on relapse tended to decrease without statistical significance [341.8 IU/ml (IQR, 110.6–902.4 IU/ml) at onset vs. 34.6 IU/ml (IQR, 30.2–145.9 IU/ml) at relapse; Wilcoxon signed-rank test, p = 0.07]. In addition, compared with TGAb amounts at onset, TGAb levels on relapse were significantly decreased [295.8 IU/ml (IQR, 78.2–482.4 IU/ml) at onset vs. 16.6 IU/ml (IQR, 15–23.45 IU/ml) at relapse; paired-sample *t*-test, p = 0.02].

Prognosis

One patient (2.0%) was lost to follow-up for poor compliance. The duration of follow-up was 20.0 \pm 6.7 months. The median initial mRS score in the 50 followed patients was 4 (IQR, 3–4), which was significantly higher than the value at the last follow-up of 0 (IQR, 0–1) (Z = -6.386, Wilcoxon signed-rank test, p < 0.01). All the followed-up patients were alive at the last follow-up and achieved a good prognosis (mRS \leq 2).

Clinical Comparison Between ATAb (+) and ATAb (-) Groups

There was no significant difference in gender distribution between the ATAb (+) and ATAb (-) groups, whereas onset age was elevated in the ATAb (+) group compared with the ATAb (-) group (7.1 \pm 2.9 vs. 5.3 \pm 2.2 years, p = 0.02). As for clinical characteristics, compared with the ATAb (-) group, the ATAb (+) group had higher rates of movement disorders (88.9 vs. 45.8%, p < 0.01) and sleep disorders (85.2 vs. 58.3%, p = 0.03), ANA positivity (29.6 vs. 4.1%, p = 0.03), and IVIG treatment ≥ 2 courses (77.8 vs. 45.8%, p = 0.02). Details are shown in **Table 2**.

Clinical Comparison Between Patients With and Without NTIS

Patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis were divided into the NTIS and non-NTIS groups based on serum FT₃ and TSH amounts. There were no significant differences between these two groups in gender distribution, onset age, clinical symptoms, and rates of prodromal infections, pleocytosis in CSF, ANA positivity, lesions in brain MRI, IVIG treatment ≥ 2 courses and treatment with rituximab, and mRS score on admission or at first discharge and relapse rate (more details in **Table 3**).

TABLE 2 Comparison of clinical characteristics between the ATAb (+) and ATAb
(–) groups.

TABLE 3 | Comparison of clinical characteristics between NTIS and not NTIS group.

	ATAbs (+) n = 27	ATAbs (–) n = 24	p
Male/female	12/15	9/15	0.62 ^a
Age (mean \pm SD,years)	7.1 ± 2.9	5.3 ± 2.2	0.02 ^b
Fever, n (%)	15 (55.6)	11 (45.8)	0.49 ^a
Decrease consciousness, n (%)	13 (48.1)	7 (29.1)	0.49 ^a
Movement disorders, n (%)	24 (88.9)	11 (45.8)	<0.01ª
Epileptic seizures, n (%)	22 (81.4)	21 (87.5)	0.71 ^c
Speech disorders, n (%)	24 (88.9)	17 (70.8)	0.16 ^c
Psychiatric symptoms, n (%)	26 (96.3)	19 (79.1)	0.09 ^c
Sleep disorders, n (%)	23 (85.2)	14 (58.3)	0.03 ^a
Prodromal infections, n (%)	9 (33.3)	3 (12.5)	0.08 ^a
HSV IgM (+) n (%)	4 (14.8)	4 (16.7)	1.00 ^c
Pleocytosis in CSF, n (%)	12 (44.4)	9 (37.5)	0.62 ^a
ANA positive, n (%)	8 (29.6)	1 (4.1)	0.03 ^c
Lesions in brain MRI, <i>n</i> (%)	4 (14.8)	4 (16.7)	1.00 ^c
IVIG (≥ 2 courses), n (%)	21 (77.8)	11 (45.8)	0.02 ^a
Rituximab, n (%)	4 (14.8)	2 (8.3)	0.67 ^c
Hospital day (d)	31.0 ± 9.9	26.1 ± 9.6	0.06 ^d
mRS on admission	4 (3, 4)	4 (3, 4)	0.40 ^d
mRS at discharge	2 (2, 3)	2 (2, 3)	0.55 ^d
Relapse, n (%)	5 (18.5)	2 (8.3)	0.43 ^c

^aChi-square test; ^bindependent t-test; ^cFisher's exact test; ^dMann–Whitney U-test.

ANA, antinuclear antibody; CSF, cerebrospinal fluid; HSV, Herpes simplex virus; IVIG, intravenous immunoglobulin; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; mRS, modified Rankin scale; SD, standard deviation.

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we aimed to evaluate thyroid function and ATAbs in pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis. We found that 52.9% of patients had TPOAb positivity, and 51.0% had TGAb positivity. Totally 52.9% of patients belonged to the ATAb (+) group. ATAbs also occur in immune-mediated nervous diseases such as multiple sclerosis (24), optic neuromyelitis (25, 26), limbic encephalitis (27), Hashimoto's encephalopathy (28), and adult anti-NMDAR encephalitis (10). ATAbs in adult anti-NMDAR encephalitis were reported in 52.4% of cases, corroborating the current findings (10). The prevalence rates of ATAbs in a study of adult anti-NMDAR encephalitis and ours were distinctly higher than those of 10-15% found in the general population (27, 28). Besides, we also found that patients in the ATAb (+) group had partly different characteristics than the ATAb (-) group. The ATAb (+) group at older onset age had a higher rate of movement and sleep disorders, had elevated frequencies of ANA positivity, needed more courses of IVIG treatment, and had longer hospital stays. Although in the previous report, the adult patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis in the ATAb (+) group also showed different clinical characteristics from the ATAb (-) group, and those differences were not the same findings in the current work (10). Specifically, the adult patients with anti-NMDAR

	NTIS n = 23	Not NTIS n = 28	p
Male/female	9/14	12/16	0.79 ^a
Age (mean \pm SD, years)	6.5 ± 2.7	6.0 ± 2.7	0.66 ^b
Fever, <i>n</i> (%)	9 (39.1)	17 (60.7)	0.13 ^a
Decrease consciousness, n (%)	10 (43.5)	10 (35.7)	0.57ª
Movement disorders, n (%)	15 (65.2)	20 (71.4)	0.63 ^a
Epileptic seizures, n (%)	18 (78.3)	25 (89.3)	0.28 ^c
Speech disorders, n (%)	18 (78.3)	23 (82.1)	0.74 ^c
Psychiatric symptoms, n (%)	21 (91.3)	24 (85.7)	0.68 ^c
Sleep disorders, n (%)	16 (69.6)	21 (75.0)	0.67 ^a
Prodromal infections, n (%)	6 (26.1)	6 (21.4)	0.70 ^a
Pleocytosis in CSF, n (%)	7 (30.4)	14 (50.0)	0.16 ^c
ANA positive, n (%)	3 (13.0)	6 (21.4)	0.48 ^c
Lesions in brain MRI, n (%)	6 (26.1)	2 (7.1)	0.12 ^c
IVIG (\geq 2 courses), <i>n</i> (%)	15 (65.2)	17 (60.7)	0.95ª
Rituximab, n (%)	3 (13.0)	3 (10.7)	1.00 ^c
Hospital day (d)	27.3 ± 10.2	29.8 ± 9.8	0.32 ^d
mRS on admission	4 (3.4)	4 (4.4)	0.92 ^d
mRS at discharge	3 (2.4)	2 (1.3)	0.10 ^d
Relapse, n (%)	2 (8.7)	5 (17.9)	0.44 ^c

^aChi-square test; ^bindependent t-test; ^cFisher's exact test; ^dMann–Whitney U-test.

ANA, antinuclear antibody; CSF, cerebrospinal fluid; IVIG, intravenous immunoglobulin; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; mRS, modified Rankin Scale; SD, standard deviation.

encephalitis in the ATAb (+) group had a higher mRS score at admission or discharge, a higher rate of epileptic seizures and consciousness disorder, and an increased rate of lesions in brain MRI. However, the adult study did not compare the difference in the rates of movement disorders and sleep disorders, ANA positivity, and the course of IVIG treatment between the ATAb (+) and ATAb (-) groups (10). In addition, we also found no differences in the rates of seizures, conscious disorder, and lesions in brain MRI between the ATAb (+) and ATAb (-) groups. The difference between this trial and the adult study might be caused by the difference of study subjects or the limited sample size. Although there were differences between the ATAb (+) and ATAb (-) groups, it is unclear whether ATAbs play a direct pathogenic role in anti-NMDAR encephalitis. It was reported that thyroid globulin might cross-react with myelin-related antigen epitopes in molecular simulation, indicating that TGAb could cause brain injury (24). In addition, TPOAb could specifically bind to cerebellar astrocytes in patients with Hashimoto's encephalopathy (29). It was speculated that TPOAb might affect glial function after interacting with glial cells, thus resulting in neuronal dysfunction (29). However, in this study, ATAbs were not associated with disease severity at onset and the level of TGAb decreased at relapse, and TPOAb remained stable at relapse. We speculated that elevated ATAbs might be associated with increased hyperactivity immune response at the onset of anti-NMDAR encephalitis in the ATAb (+) group, and these

patients required more courses of IVIG treatment. However, anti-NMDAR encephalitis relapse was not associated with elevated ATAbs in this study.

We found that 62.7% of patients had at least one abnormality of FT₃, FT₄, or TSH levels compared with age-appropriate normal values. Abnormalities of FT3, FT4, and TSH were found in 47.1%, 45.1%, and 39.2% of cases, respectively. In addition, 45.1% (23/51) of patients were diagnosed with NTIS, also known as low triiodothyronine syndrome, and could be caused by some pathologies in the absence of thyroid disease (30). NTIS occurs in many hospitalized patients, especially critically ill patients in the ICU (31, 32). NTIS has also been reported in neuroimmune diseases, including anti-NMDAR encephalitis (11, 24-26). Studies showed that adult patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis with NTIS have a higher rate of decreased consciousness, an elevated mRS score at admission, and longer hospital stay (11). However, in this study, no significant differences were found in clinical symptoms, mRS scores at admission or discharge, and hospital stay between the NTIS and non-NTIS groups. The inconsistency between the adult trial and this study may be caused by differences in study subjects. In addition, we could not fully confirm that NTIS had no effects on pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis due to the small sample size and only a single time point at admission for the thyroid function tests. NTIS could occur later after hospital admission, so some possible NTIS cases might not have been detected, which might affect the finding that NTIS was not associated with clinical features. Further investigation with large sample size and multiple time point tests for the thyroid function tests is required.

In NTIS, thyroid hormone treatment is controversial. Some researchers believed that proper thyroid hormone therapy is beneficial to disease rehabilitation (30). However, the benefit of thyroid hormone treatment is not always achieved (33, 34). A double-blind randomized placebo-controlled study of children with NTIS after cardiac surgery found that thyroid hormone treatment failed to improve growth and neurodevelopment after long-term observation (33). Meanwhile, others disagreed with thyroid hormone treatment in NTIS patients and considered that NTIS compensatorily responded to diseases and aggressive treatment might be counterproductive (9). The present study did not perform thyroid hormone treatment for NTIS. Nevertheless, FT₃, FT₄, or TSH levels returned to normal or significantly increased, accompanied by improved anti-NMDAR encephalitis. Actually, NTIS may be related to variations of inflammatory factors (30). After primary disease improvement, inflammation in the primary disease could be controlled, and NTIS would also be improved. Therefore, we hypothesized that NTIS in pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis is a temporary change in an acute phase of the disease, which requires follow-up and can recover without thyroid hormone treatment.

Our study has several limitations. The first limitation is that only a single time point at admission for the thyroid function tests may affect the finding that NTIS was not associated with clinical features. The second limitation is that our study is a retrospective study and lacks follow-up thyroid antibody and thyroid function testing in around half of the subjects. In addition, in terms of the ANA antibody test, ANA positivity was only seen in a total of nine cases, among whom only two patients underwent the concentration of the ANA antibody test (33.32 and 90.29 IU/l, respectively). For the limitation of the retrospectively study, we could not provide the ANA values for the other seven patients.

CONCLUSION

Anti-thyroid antibody positivity, abnormality of FT_3 , FT_4 , or TSH levels and NTIS are frequent in pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis. Thyroid antibody and thyroid hormone abnormalities could be improved through the course of treatment of anti-NMDAR encephalitis. Cases with ATAbs (+) at older onset ages are more likely to be treated by intravenous immunoglobulin therapy more than once. Unlike adult anti-NMDAR encephalitis, NTIS might not be associated with the clinical characteristics of anti-NMDAR encephalitis in pediatric patients.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center (2019052419364384). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LC, WW, YT, and YiZ study concept, acquisition of data, and drafting of the manuscript. CH, HZ, KZ, YaZ, and YG study concept and acquisition of data. BP, SY, XW, SN, YL, HL, and KS analysis of data and interpretation. XL and W-XC study concept and critical revision of the manuscript for intellectual content. All the authors gave final approval of the version to be published.

FUNDING

This present study was supported by the Health and Family Planning Technological Project Foundation of Guangzhou City (Grant No. 20181A011038). The funders had no role in the study concept, study design, data analysis, interpretation, or reporting of the results. The authors had full control of the data and information submitted for publication.

REFERENCES

- Dalmau J. NMDA receptor encephalitis and other antibody-mediated disorders of the synapse: The 2016 Cotzias Lecture. *Neurology*. (2016) 87:2471–82. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000003414
- Graus F, Titulaer MJ, Balu R, Benseler S, Bien CG, Cellucci T, et al. A clinical approach to diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:391–404. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00401-9
- Dalmau J, Lancaster E, Martinez-Hernandez E, Rosenfeld MR, Balice-Gordon R. Clinical experience and laboratory investigations in patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol.* (2011) 10:63–74. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(10)70253-2
- Rojas-Villarraga A, Amaya-Amaya J, Rodriguez-Rodriguez A, Mantilla RD, Anaya JM. Introducing polyautoimmunity: secondary autoimmune diseases no longer exist. *Autoimmune Dis.* (2012) 2012:254319. doi: 10.1155/2012/254319
- Frohlich E, Wahl R. Thyroid autoimmunity: role of anti-thyroid antibodies in thyroid and extra-thyroidal diseases. *Front Immunol.* (2017) 8:521. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00521
- Desouza LA, Ladiwala U, Daniel SM, Agashe S, Vaidya RA, Vaidya VA. Thyroid hormone regulates hippocampal neurogenesis in the adult rat brain. *Mol Cell Neurosci.* (2005) 29:414–26. doi: 10.1016/j.mcn.2005.03.010
- Bernal J. Thyroid hormone receptors in brain development and function. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab. (2007) 3:249–59. doi: 10.1038/ncpendmet0424
- Cooke GE, Mullally S, Correia N, O'Mara SM, Gibney J. Hippocampal volume is decreased in adults with hypothyroidism. *Thyroid*. (2014) 24:433– 40. doi: 10.1089/thy.2013.0058
- Stathatos N, Wartofsky L. The euthyroid sick syndrome: is there a physiologic rationale for thyroid hormone treatment? *J Endocrinol Invest.* (2003) 26:1174– 9. doi: 10.1007/BF03349153
- Lin Y, Tan S, Wang Y, Shen X, Shu Y, Shan Y, et al. Anti-thyroid antibodies and thyroid function in anti-N-methyl-d-aspartate receptor encephalitis. *Neurochem Int.* (2018) 113:107–11. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2017.11.019
- Ma X, Yin Q, Zeng Z, Wang C, Yang Y, Guo S. Thyroid function and autoimmune indications in patients with anti-N-methyl-Daspartate receptor encephalitis. *Neuroimmunomodulation*. (2018) 25:110–7. doi: 10.1159/000492179
- Ross DS, Burch HB, Cooper DS, Greenlee MC, Laurberg P, Maia AL, et al. 2016 American Thyroid Association guidelines for diagnosis and management of hyperthyroidism and other causes of thyrotoxicosis. *Thyroid*. (2016) 26:1343– 421. doi: 10.1089/thy.2016.0229
- Jacobs A, Derese I, Vander Perre S, van Puffelen E, Verstraete S, Pauwels L, et al. Non-thyroidal illness syndrome in critically ill children: prognostic value and impact of nutritional management. *Thyroid.* (2019) 29:480–92. doi: 10.1089/thy.2018.0420
- Van den Berghe G. Non-thyroidal illness in the ICU: a syndrome with different faces. *Thyroid.* (2014) 24:1456–65. doi: 10.1089/thy.2014.0201
- Marks SD. Nonthyroidal illness syndrome in children. Endocrine. (2009) 36:355–67. doi: 10.1007/s12020-009-9239-2
- Warner MH, Beckett GJ. Mechanisms behind the nonthyroidal illness syndrome: an update. J Endocrinol. (2010) 205:1–13. doi: 10.1677/JOE-09-0412
- Padhi R, Kabi S, Panda BN, Jagati S. Prognostic significance of nonthyroidal illness syndrome in critically ill adult patients with sepsis. *Int J Crit Illn Inj Sci.* (2018) 8:165–72. doi: 10.4103/IJCIIS.IJCIIS_29_17
- Ren H, Ren J, Wang G, Hong Z, Gu G, Chen J, et al. The nonthyroidal illness syndrome is associated with postoperative surgical site infections in enterocutaneous fistulae. *Int J Surg.* (2018) 51:213–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2018.02.001
- Huang Q, Wu Y, Qin R, Wei X, Ma M. Clinical characteristics and outcomes between children and adults with anti-N-Methyl-D-Aspartate receptor encephalitis. J Neurol. (2016) 263:2446–55. doi: 10.1007/s00415-016-8282-1
- Armangue T, Spatola M, Vlagea A, Mattozzi S, Cárceles-Cordon M, Martinez-Heras E, et al. Frequency, symptoms, risk factors, and outcomes of autoimmune encephalitis after herpes simplex encephalitis: a prospective observational study and retrospective analysis. *Lancet Neurol.* (2018) 17:760– 72. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(18)30244-8

- Titulaer MJ, McCracken L, Gabilondo I, Armangué T, Glaser C, Iizuka T, et al. Treatment and prognostic factors for long-term outcome in patients with anti-NMDA receptor encephalitis: an observational cohort study. *Lancet Neurol.* (2013) 12:157–65. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70310-1
- Hou C, Wu W, Tian Y, Zhang Y, Zhu H, Zeng Y, et al. Clinical analysis of anti-NMDAR encephalitis combined with MOG antibody in children. *Mult Scler Relat Disord*. (2020) 42:102018. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2020.102018
- Li X, Hou C, Wu WL, Liang H, Zheng K, Zhang Y, et al. Pediatric anti-N-methyl-d-aspartate receptor encephalitis in southern China: analysis of 111 cases. J Neuroimmunol. (2021) 352:577479. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2021.577479
- Sakuma R, Fujihara K, Sato N, Mochizuki H, Itoyama Y. Optic-spinal form of multiple sclerosis and anti-thyroid autoantibodies. J Neurol. (1999) 246:449– 53. doi: 10.1007/s004150050381
- Wang X, Yi H, Liu J, Li M, Mao ZF, Xu L, et al. Anti-thyroid antibodies and thyroid function in neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders. J Neurol Sci. (2016) 366:3–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2016.04.039
- Cho EB, Min JH, Cho HJ, Seok JM, Lee HL, Shin HY, et al. Low T3 syndrome in neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder: associations with disease activity and disability. J Neurol Sci. (2016) 370:214–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2016.09.039
- Tüzün E, Erdag E, Durmus H, Brenner T, Türkoglu R, Kürtüncü M, et al. Autoantibodies to neuronal surface antigens in thyroid antibodypositive and -negative limbic encephalitis. *Neurol India*. (2011) 59:47– 50. doi: 10.4103/0028-3886.76857
- Schiess N, Pardo CA. Hashimoto's encephalopathy. Ann N Y Acad Sci. (2008) 1142:254–65. doi: 10.1196/annals.1444.018
- Blanchin S, Coffin C, Viader F, Ruf J, Carayon P, Potier F, et al. Anti-thyroperoxidase antibodies from patients with Hashimoto's encephalopathy bind to cerebellar astrocytes. J Neuroimmunol. (2007) 192:13–20. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2007.08.012
- DeGroot LJ. "Non-thyroidal illness syndrome" is functional central hypothyroidism, if severe. hormone replacement is appropriate in light of present knowledge. J Endocrinol Invest. (2003) 26:1163–70. doi: 10.1007/BF03349151
- 31. Ataoglu HE, Ahbab S, Serez MK, Yamak M, Kayaş D, Canbaz ET, et al. Prognostic significance of high free T4 and low free T3 levels in non-thyroidal illness syndrome. *Eur J Intern Med.* (2018) 57:91– 5. doi: 10.1016/j.ejim.2018.07.018
- 32. Langouche L, Jacobs A, Van den Berghe G. Nonthyroidal illness syndrome across the ages. J Endocr Soc. (2019) 3:2313–25. doi: 10.1210/js.2019-00325
- 33. Mittnacht J, Choukair D, Kneppo C, Brunner R, Parzer P, Gorenflo M, et al. Long-term neurodevelopmental outcome of children treated with tri-iodothyronine after cardiac surgery: follow-up of a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled study. *Horm Res Paediatr.* (2015) 84:130–6. doi: 10.1159/000381711
- Farwell AP. Nonthyroidal illness syndrome. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes. (2013) 20:478–84. doi: 10.1097/01.med.0000433069.0 9294.e8

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Chen, Wu, Tian, Zeng, Hou, Zhu, Zheng, Zhang, Gao, Peng, Yang, Wang, Ning, Liao, Lin, Shi, Li and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





CRMP5 Antibodies – Diagnostic Challenges

Cecilie Totland^{1,2*}, Mette Haugen^{1,2} and Christian Vedeler^{1,2,3}

¹ Department of Neurology, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway, ² Neuro-SysMed, Department of Neurology, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway, ³ Department of Clinical Medicine, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway

CRMP5-associated paraneoplastic neurological syndromes (PNS) are rare, and only few studies describe larger cohorts of patients with CRMP5 antibodies. We have included 24 patients with CRMP5 antibodies and compared clinical findings with diagnostic findings from two different line assays (Ravo and Euroimmun), staining of cerebellar sections and results of a newly developed cell-based assay for detection of CRMP5 antibodies, CRMP5-CBA. We found that peripheral neuropathy and cerebellar ataxia together with lung cancer were the most common diagnoses associated with CRMP5 antibodies. CRMP5-CBA was easy to perform, identified all relevant cases for CRMP5-associated PNS and is therefore a valuable add-on for verification of CRMP5 positivity in diagnosis of PNS.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Scott Douglas Newsome, Johns Hopkins Medicine, United States

Reviewed by:

Michael Davin Kornberg, The Johns Hopkins Hospital, United States Shuhei Nishiyama, Massachusetts General Hospital and Harvard Medical School, United States

> ***Correspondence:** Cecilie Totland

cecilie.totland@helse-bergen.no

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 22 June 2021 Accepted: 23 August 2021 Published: 22 September 2021

Citation:

Totland C, Haugen M and Vedeler C (2021) CRMP5 Antibodies – Diagnostic Challenges. Front. Neurol. 12:729075. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.729075 Keywords: paraneoplastic neurological disease, CRMP5 antibody, peripheral neuropathy, cerebellar ataxia, lung cancer

INTRODUCTION

CRMP5 antibodies were first described by Honnorat et al. who called them anti-CV2 (1). These antibodies were found in sera from some patients with paraneoplastic neurological syndromes (PNS) and stained the cytoplasm and processes of oligodendrocytes in the brain stem, spinal cord and cerebellar white matter (1). The antigen was later identified as collapsin response mediator protein 5 (CRMP5), a protein involved in neurite development (2).

PNS commonly associated with CRMP5 antibodies include Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome, limbic encephalitis, encephalomyelitis, cerebellar ataxic syndrome and peripheral neuropathy (1, 3, 4). An underlying cancer can be identified in about 73% of patients with CRMP5 antibody associated PNS (5), and CRMP5 antibodies often coexist with other paraneoplastic antibodies, most commonly anti-Hu (3, 4).

Lung cancer, especially small cell lung cancer (SCLC), and thymoma are the most frequent malignancies found in patients with CRMP5 antibodies (3, 4, 6, 7). CRMP5 is universally expressed in SCLC (6) and CRMP5 antibodies have also been identified in \sim 5% of the patients with SCLC without PNS (8). Further, 12% of all patients with thymoma and myasthenia gravis have CRMP5 antibodies (8), even though CRMP5 expression has not been found in thymus or thymoma either in patients with CRMP5 antibodies or those without (5).

Immunohistochemical staining with patient sera on fixed rat cerebellar tissue or commercial line assays are the preferred techniques for detection of CRMP5 antibodies. A positive finding in one test should be confirmed by another test and compared with clinical findings before a diagnosis is set. That there are currently only two valid ways to detect CRMP5 antibodies represents several problems. Firstly, CRMP5 antibodies are best detected on rat cerebellar tissue from rats transcardiacally perfused with paraformaldehyde (PFA), and further post fixation of cerebellum in PFA (1). This technique can be challenging to perform at many diagnostics laboratories, as not

67

all have proper animal facilities for such methods. Secondly, commercial available line assays are easier to perform, but recent studies have highlighted that these assays often pick up to many false positives. For CRMP5 it has been estimated that about 50% of all positive findings are false positive (9, 10), so an easy to perform validation assay is much needed.

METHODS

Patient Selection

In the period 2003–2021, 35,553 patient sera and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) samples were analyzed for paraneoplastic antibodies at the Neurological Research Laboratory, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway. Of these, 36 sera/CSF (24 patients) were positive for CRMP5 antibodies on the 14 PNS line assay from Ravo Diagnostika and were included in this study. These samples were further analyzed using EUROLINE PNS 12 Ag, by indirect immunofluorescence on rat cerebellar sections, and by a newly developed cell-based assay for detection of CRMP5 antibodies (CRMP5-CBA) produced by Euroimmun. Clinical data were obtained from referring neurologists. The study was approved by the regional ethics committee (#242339) as a quality assessment study.

Line Assay

Two commercially available line assays were used for initial screening for onconeural antibodies. The PNS 14 Line Assay (Ravo Diagnostika, #PNS14-003) includes 14 different antigens for PNS: GAD65, HuD, Yo, Ri, CV2/CRMP5, amphiphysin, Ma1, Ma2, SOX1, Tr/DNER, Zic4, titin, recoverin and Protein Kinase C γ . The EUROLINE PNS 12 Ag (Euroimmun, #DL1111-1601-7-G) includes 12 different antigens for PNS: amphiphysin, CV2/CRMP5, Ma2, Ri, Yo, Hu, recoverin, SOX1, titin, Zic4, GAD65 and Tr/DNER. Serum and CSF samples from 24 patients were analyzed in both line assays following the manufacturer's instructions. Two independent investigators graded band intensities from + (weakly positive) to + + + (strongly positive), compared to a positive control sample (+ + +).

Indirect Immunofluorescence on Rat Cerebellar Sections

Wistar Hannover GLAST rats were anesthetized and transcardiacally perfused with ice-cold 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) in PBS. Brains were post-fixed (24 h, 4°C) in PFA, then incubated with 18% sucrose in PBS (72 h, 4°C), snap-frozen, and cut into 10- μ m parasagittal sections on a cryostat. Heat-induced antigen retrieval was performed in a 2100 Antigen retriever in Diva Decloaker buffer solution (Biocare Medical, #DV2004MX). Sections were blocked in 0,2% bovine serum albumin (BSA) and 1% Triton X-100 in PBS (2 h, room temperature) and incubated over night at 4 °C with patient samples diluted 1:500 and rabbit-anti-CRMP5 (1:200, Abcam, #AB36203) in blocking solution. The sections were then washed with PBS and incubated with secondary antibody (Alexa Fluor® 488 goat anti-human IgG, Thermo Fisher Scientific, #A-11013, and Alexa Fluor® 594 goat anti-rabbit, Thermo

Fisher Scientific, #A11012) diluted 1:100 in blocking buffer for 90 min at room temperature. Sections were then washed in PBS and mounted with Fluoromount-G (Thermo Fisher Scientific, #00-4958-02) and examined by immunofluorescence. Two independent investigators evaluated the results. All procedures were performed according to the National Institutes of Health Guidelines for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals Norway (FOTS 20135149/20157494/20170001).

CRMP5 Cell-Based Assay

Anti-CV2/CRMP5 IIFT (#FA 1119-1010-51, Euroimmun) is a test kit from Euroimmun that is not commercially available yet. It is a cell-based assay with HEK293 cells transfected with CRMP5. The kit consist of slides, and each slide contains 10 biochips. Each chip has one field with transfected cells and one field with untransfected cells. The kit was used according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, serum samples were diluted 1:10 and 1:100 in sample buffer. When only CSF was available, this was tested undiluted 1:1. Sample (30 µl) was added to each biochip and incubated at room temperature for 30 min. To verify that serum stained only the CRMP5-positive cells, a co-staining with the rabbit anti-CRMP5 antibody was performed. Slides were then washed with phosphate-buffered saline containing 0.2% Tween 20 (PBS-Tween 20) for 5 min at room temperature, before incubation with secondary antibody (Alexa Fluor 488 goat anti-human IgG and Alexa Fluor 594 goat-anti rabbit (1:500, 30 min, RT). Slides were rinsed with PBS-Tween 20, and mounted on a glass coverslip. The cut-off for anti-CV2/anti-CRMP5 was set to 1:100, as advised by the manufacturer. Sera from 25 CRMP5 negative patients were included as negative controls. Two independent investigators evaluated the results.

RESULTS

Clinical and diagnostic findings of the 24 patients (17 females and 7 males, mean age 67 years) are presented in **Table 1**. Lung cancer was the cancer most frequently associated with CRMP5 antibodies (14 patients, 58%) and peripheral neuropathy (sensory-motor neuropathy) was the most prevalent neurological diagnosis (10 patients, 42%) associated with such cancer. Cerebellar ataxia was diagnosed in three patients with lung cancer and one patient with lymphoma. One patient had thymoma and myasthenia gravis, and one patient had neuroendocrine carcinoma and encephalitis. No tumor was found in seven patients (30%) that tested positive for CRMP5 antibodies by Ravo line assay. These patients showed a broader spectrum of neurological diseases, including peripheral neuropathy, cerebellar ataxia, cranial neuropathy, brain infarction, myalgia and radiological isolated syndrome.

In 14 patients (58%) CRMP5 antibodies were the only antibodies identified by the Ravo line assay, while in the other 10 patients (42%) additional antibodies were found. The most common antibodies co-expressed with CRMP5 according to the Ravo line assay were Hu (5 patients, 21%), SOX1 (4 patients, 17%), amphiphysin (2 patient, 8%) and Ri (1 patient, 4%). In two of the patients (8%), both Hu and Sox1 were co-expressed with CRMP5. There were some small differences in the prevalence

Nr	Sex, age	Line as	say RAVO	Lineass	ay Euroimmun	Cerebellar sections	CBA	Neurological symptoms	Cancer
		CRMP5	Other AB	CRMP5	Other AB				
1	M, 68	+ + +		+ + +		+	1/100	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
2	F, 62	+		++		+	1/10,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
3	F, 75	++	Hu/Sox1	++	Hu/Sox1	+	1/10,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
4	F, 71	++	Sox1	-	Amph	-	1/10,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
5	F, 68	++	Hu	++	Hu/Zic4	+	1/100,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
6	F, 78	+ + +	Amph	+ + +	Amph	+	1/100,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
7	F, 74	+ + +		+ + +		+	1/100,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
8	M, 68	++		+		-	1/100,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
9	F, 61	++	Sox1	++	Sox1	+	1/10,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
10*	F, 78	+ + +		++	Recoverin	-	1/10,000	Peripheral neuropathy	Lung cancer
11	F, 70	++	Hu	+	Hu	-	1/100,000	Optic neuritis	Lung cancer
12*	F, 76	+ + +		++		+	1/1,000	Cerebellar ataxia	Lung cancer
13	M, 70	+ + +	Amph	++	Amph	+	1/10,000	Cerebellar ataxia	Lung cancer
14	F, 69	+ + +	Hu	+ + +	Hu	+	1/100,000	Cerebellar ataxia	Lung cancer
15*	F, 68	++		+		+	1/10,000	Cerebellar ataxia	Lymphoma
16	M, 86	+	Ri	+	Sox1/Ri	-	1/100,000	Encephalitis	Neuroendocrine carcinom
17	F, 60	++		+ + +		+	1/1,000	Myastenia gravis	Thymoma
18	F, 84	++		++		+	1/100,000	Cerebellar ataxia	No
19	M, 66	+ + +	Hu/Sox1	+ + +	Hu/Recoverin	+	1/10,000	Peripheral neuropathy	No
20	F, 43	+		-		-	1/100	Radiological isolated syndrome	No
21*	M, 71	++		-		-	1/10	Brain infarction	No
22	K, 23	++		++		-	-	Brain infarction	No
23	F, 69	+		+		-	-	Cranial neuropathy	No
24	M, 61	+		-		-	-	Myalgia	No

TABLE 1 | Diagnostic and clinical findings in 24 patients with CRMP5 antibodies.

*, CSF. + - + + +, intensity score for line immunoassays; +, weakly positive; ++, medium positive; + + +, strongly positive. Immunostaining of cerebellar sections is markerd as + (positive) or – (negative). Titers are indicated for the cell-based assay (CBA), while negative staining is indicated with -. Amph, Amphiphysin. Peripheral neuropathy = sensorimotor polyneuropathy. Follow-up of the cancer negative patients was > 2 years except for patient #21 and #22 with 1 year follow-up.

of additional antibodies identified by Ravo and Euroimmun line assays (**Table 1**). Cancer was present in all but one of the patients with multiple antibodies, while cancer was detected in only seven of the 13 patients (54%) with only CRMP5 antibodies. Peripheral neuropathy (4 patients) and cerebellar ataxia (3 patients) were the most common PNS seen in patients with only CRMP5 antibodies and the patient with myasthenia gravis and thymoma was only positive for CRMP5.

The level of intensity of the line assays was evaluated by two independent researchers and varied from weak (+) to high intensity (+ + +). Five patients were graded as low intensity, 11 patients as medium intensity and eight patients were rated as high intensity by Ravo line assay. Four of these samples were negative by Euroimmun line assay, two of which were scored as low intensity by Ravo line assay, and two as medium intensity. Apart from these, the correlation in intensities between the two line assays was good (**Table 1**).

Detection of CRMP5-positive oligodendrocytes in cerebellar sections can be difficult to identify. If patients sera contain multiple antibodies, the CRMP5 staining can also easily be masked by other antibody staining. To increase the specificity of the oligodendrocyte staining, we used a commercial rabbit anti-CRMP5 antibody for co-staining (**Figure 1**). No CRMP5 staining

was observed in 10 of the patient sera, while positive staining was observed in 14 patients (**Table 1**).

Twenty-one of the 24 patient sera were positive by CRMP5-CBA with a titer ranging from 1/10 to 1/100,000. None of the sera/CSF stained untransfected HEK293 cells, and no background staining was found in the 25 CRMP5 negative sera. No tumor was detected in the patients with a titer below 1/100. Seven of the sera that were positive by CRMP5-CBA were not positive in cerebellar sections, and all but one of these had an associated cancer. Figure 1 shows a comparison of CRMP5 staining patterns in cerebellar sections and CRMP5-CBA. CRMP5-CBA identified CRMP5 antibodies in a patient that also showed clear CRMP5 reactivity in cerebellar sections (Figure 1A), in a patient with multiple antibodies where the CRMP5 signal was masked by additional staining of other antibodies (Figure 1B), and in a patient that were negative on cerebellar sections, but clearly positive by CRMP5-CBA (Figure 1C).

DISCUSSION

We evaluated commonly used assays for detection of CRMP5 antibodies in sera and CSF from 24 patients that were



FIGURE 1 | Comparison of CRMP5 staining patterns in cerebellar sections and CRMP5-CBA. (A) Section: Serum from a patient with thymoma and myasthenia gravis stains oligodendrocytes in cerebellar white matter (green). A rabbit anti-CRMP5 antibody (red) stains the same cells. Overlay seen in yellow. CBA: Patient serum (green) specifically detect CRMP5-transfekted HEK293 cells. Anti-CRMP5 antibody (red) is used to detect CRMP5 positive cells. Overlay seen in yellow. (B) Section: Serum from a patient with peripheral neuropathy, lung cancer, Hu, Zic4, and CRMP5 antibodies. The CRMP5 signal is masked in the additional staining of the other antibodies in the patient serum (green). Co-staining with rabbit anti-CRMP5 antibody (red). The overlay shows that the serum also detects CRMP5 positive cells in the CRMP5-CBA. Rabbit anti-CRMP5 (red) is used to verify CRMP5 positive cells. Overlay seen in yellow. (C) Serum from a patient with lung cancer and peripheral neuropathy (green) is negative in cerebellar sections.

identified as positive for CRMP5 antibodies by the Ravo line assay. We compared these results with those obtained using the Euroimmune line assay, immunofluorescence of cerebellar sections and a newly developed cell based assay for detection of CRMP5 antibodies (CRMP5-CBA), as well as with clinical data. There are also other tests commonly used for detecting paraneoplastic antibodies, like assays from Athena Diagnostics or assays used by the Mayo Clinic Laboratories, but there are to our knowledge no studies comparing such assays with the assays from Ravo or Euroimmun.

An associated tumor was found in 71% of the patients, with lung cancer being most prevalent. This in accordance with

previous studies that have found that lung cancer and thymoma are most often associated with CRMP5 antibodies (3, 5, 7, 8). Further, we found that peripheral neuropathy was the most often reported PNS associated with anti-CRMP5 followed by cerebellar ataxia, which is also in accordance with previous reports (4, 6). We found additional paraneoplastic antibodies in 10 of the sera and showed that Hu and Sox1 antibodies were those most often identified. In two cases, both Hu and SOX1 antibodies appeared together with CRMP5, which is also in line with previous studies (3, 11). Identification of other autoantibodies co-expressed with CRMP5 is important as peripheral neuropathy has also been associated with Hu and Sox1 antibodies (12–14) and encephalopathy with Ri antibodies (15).

The Euroimmun line assay did not detect four of the 24 positive sera identified by the Ravo line assay, otherwise there was a good correlation between the two assays. This discrepancy might be explained by differences in how the recombinant proteins are produced. While Ravo uses a Baculovirus expression system for expressing full length CRMP5, Euroimmun expresses their proteins in a bacterial expression system.

Most laboratories use commercial line assays and /or immunohistochemistry to detect CRMP5 antibodies. While line assays are easy to perform, they can give false positive results (9, 10, 16). Therefore, another confirmatory test is needed for the line assays. Immunohistochemistry on cerebellar/brain stem tissue has so far been the preferred verification method for anti-CRMP5. However, this technique requires that the tissue is fixed in a specific, time-consuming way (1) which makes it not readily available in many laboratories. Further, even when the tissue is correctly fixed, identification of the CRMP5 positive oligodendrocytes can be difficult, as we show in our study. CRMP5 is expressed in a subpopulation of oligodendrocytes that are scarce in the white matter and in the brain stem. Hence, positive staining can easily be missed, especially if this staining is masked by staining of additional antibodies. In our study, we could detect positive staining in cerebellar sections only in 14 of the 24 sera/CSF, which suggests a significant under-diagnosis of CRMP5 positivity.

In view of the laborious nature of immunohistochemically analysis, we have substituted this technique with a newly developed assay, CRMP5-CBA. The CRMP5-CBA was positive for 21 of the 24 sera that were CRMP5 positive by the Ravo line assay. One of the 21 patient had a titer of 1/10 in the CRMP5-CBA. This is below serum cut-off defined by Euroimmun. However, we only had CSF from this patient and therefore interpreted the result as positive, as it is likely that the CRMP5 antibody level would be higher in a corresponding serum. Since the clinical diagnosis of this patient is brain infarct, it can be assumed that this is a false positive test even though loss of CRMP5 has been associated with brain ischemia in mice (17).

The rate of antibody detection has been shown to increase when both serum and CSF is tested (18). We only had complementing serum and CSF samples for four patients. In all cases, both serum and CSF were positive for CRMP5 antibodies (data not shown). Since the CRMP5-CBA has been optimized for serum testing, we chose to use the serum results in the cases where both serum and CSF were available.

No tumor was detected in seven of the 24 patients. Five of these had a follow up of more than 2 years, while two of the patients had a follow-up of 1 year. We cannot rule out that these two patients could develop cancer at a later time point. All cancer negative patients were CRMP5 antibody positive by the Ravo line assay and four were positive by the Euroimmun line assay whereas three were negative by CRMP5-CBA. Two of these cancer negative patients were strongly positive by CRMP5-CBA and IHC, and one patient had corresponding Hu antibodies by the two line assays. However, no cancer was found by PET scan in this patient (follow up of more than 10 years). Therefore, CRMP5 antibodies are not always correlated with a detectable tumor. Both patients had peripheral neuropathy or cerebellar ataxia, which are most often associated with anti-CRMP5. The other cancer negative patients had diagnoses that are not commonly associated with these antibodies (4). We do not have data on the rate of false-positives for CRMP5-CBA and IHC, but our data shows a good correlation between positive findings and clinical symptoms. Our CRMP5-negative control samples did not stain the CRMP5-CBA. To verify the rate of false-positives a larger control material is needed.

An in-house CRMP5-CBA assay has also been reported previously (19). Using this assay, the authors found that that four of 53 (7.5%) sera being positive by immune-histochemistry and negative by commercial line assays, were positive using their in-house CRMP5-CBA. Whether CRMP5-CBA is more sensitive than the commercial line assays is yet unclear. In our hands, screening sera/CSF for paraneoplastic antibodies by commercial line assays still requires confirmation by another immune assay. For CRMP5 detection, we found that the commercial CBA was more sensitive than immunohistochemistry and we therefore consider it a valuable add-on for verification of CRMP5 positivity in diagnosis of PNS.

REFERENCES

- Honnorat J, Antoine JC, Derrington E, Aguera M, Belin FM. Antibodies to a subpopulation of glial cells and a 66 kDa developmental protein in patients with paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (1996) 61:270–8. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.61.3.270
- Hotta A, Inatome R, Yuasa-Kawada J, Qin Q, Yamamura H, Yanagi S. Critical role of collapsin response mediator protein-associated molecule CRAM for filopodia and growth cone development in neurons. *Mol Biol Cell.* (2005) 16:32–9. doi: 10.1091/mbc.e04-08-0679
- Honnorat J, Cartalat-Carel S, Ricard D, Camdessanche JP, Carpentier AF, Rogemond V, et al. Onco-neural antibodies and tumour type determine survival and neurological symptoms in paraneoplastic neurological syndromes with Hu or CV2/CRMP5 antibodies. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2009) 80:412–6. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2007.138016
- Dubey D, Lennon VA, Gadoth A, Pittock SJ, Flanagan EP, Schmeling JE, et al. Autoimmune CRMP5 neuropathy phenotype and outcome defined from 105 cases. *Neurology*. (2018) 90:e103–10. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000000 04803
- Camdessanche JP, Lassabliere F, Meyronnet D, Ferraud K, Absi L, Honnorat J, et al. Expression of the onconeural CV2/CRMP5 antigen in thymus and thymoma. J Neuroimmunol. (2006) 174:168–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2006.01.018
- Yu Z, Kryzer TJ, Griesmann GE, Kim K, Benarroch EE, Lennon AV. CRMP-5 neuronal autoantibody: marker of lung cancer and thymoma-related

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Regional ethics committee, Bergen, Norway (#242339). Written informed consent participation was not required for this for study accordance with the national legislation and the in institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CT was involved in design of the study, evaluated results, and wrote the manuscript. MH was involved in the design of the study, collected all the data, evaluated the results, and revised the manuscript. CV was involved in the design of the study, evaluated results, and was involved in writing the manuscript. All authors have approved the final version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was funded by Helse Vest, project # F-12187.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Euroimmun for donating some of the CRMP5-CBA kits.

autoimmunity. Ann Neurol. (2001) 49:146–54. doi: 10.1002/1531-8249(20010201)49:2<146::AID-ANA34>3.0.CO;2-E

- Zekeridou A, Majed M, Heliopoulos I, Lennon AV. Paraneoplastic autoimmunity and small-cell lung cancer: neurological and serological accompaniments. *Thorac Cancer.* (2019) 10:1001– 4. doi: 10.1111/1759-7714.13009
- Monstad SE, Drivsholm L, Skeie GO, Aarseth JH, Vedeler AC. CRMP5 antibodies in patients with small-cell lung cancer or thymoma. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*. (2008) 57:227–32. doi: 10.1007/s00262-007-0369-1
- Dechelotte B, Muniz-Castrillo S, Joubert B, Vogrig A, Picard G, Rogemond V, et al. Diagnostic yield of commercial immunodots to diagnose paraneoplastic neurologic syndromes. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm.* (2020) 7:701. doi: 10.1212/NXI.000000000000701
- Ruiz-Garcia R, Martinez-Hernandez E, Saiz A, Dalmau J, Graus F. The diagnostic value of onconeural antibodies depends on how they are tested. *Front Immunol.* (2020) 11:1482. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01482
- Stich O, Klages E, Bischler P, Jarius S, Rasiah C, Voltz R, et al. SOX1 antibodies in sera from patients with paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2012) 125:326–31. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2011.01572.x
- Tschernatsch M, Singh P, Gross O, Gerriets T, Kneifel N, Probst C, et al. Anti-SOX1 antibodies in patients with paraneoplastic and non-paraneoplastic neuropathy. J Neuroimmunol. (2010) 226:177–80. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2010.07.005
- 13. Schwenkenbecher P, Chacko LP, Wurster U, Pars K, Pul R, Suhs KW, et al. Intrathecal synthesis of anti-Hu antibodies distinguishes patients with
paraneoplastic peripheral neuropathy and encephalitis. *BMC Neurol.* (2016) 16:136. doi: 10.1186/s12883-016-0657-5

- Beer R, O'Gorman C, Horwood K, Blum S. A case of IVIg responsive paraneoplastic SOX1 peripheral neuropathy in a male with breast carcinoma. *J Neuroimmunol.* (2021) 352:577492. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2021.5 77492
- Carvalho Neto EG, Gomes MF, Alves RPM, Santos APD, Brum C, Santin R. Anti-Ri autoimmune encephalitis associated with breast cancer. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. (2020) 78:737. doi: 10.3988/jcn.2009. 5.3.151
- Herdlevaer I, Haugen M, Mazengia K, Totland C, Vedeler C. Paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration: the importance of including CDR2L as a diagnostic marker. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm.* (2021) 8:963. doi: 10.1212/NXI.0000000000 00963
- Jiang SX, Kappler J, Zurakowski B, Desbois A, Aylsworth A, Hou TS. Calpain cleavage of collapsin response mediator proteins in ischemic mouse brain. *Eur J Neurosci.* (2007) 26:801–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2007.05715.x
- McKeon A, Pittock SJ, Lennon AV. CSF complements serum for evaluating paraneoplastic antibodies and NMO-IgG. *Neurology*. (2011) 76:1108– 10. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e318211c379

 Sabater L, Saiz A, Dalmau J, Graus F. Pitfalls in the detection of CV2 (CRMP5) antibodies. J Neuroimmunol. (2016) 290:80–3.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Totland, Haugen and Vedeler. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Paraneoplastic Neuropathies: What's New Since the 2004 Recommended Diagnostic Criteria

Marco Zoccarato^{1*†}, Wolfgang Grisold^{2†}, Anna Grisold³, Valentina Poretto⁴, Federica Boso⁴ and Bruno Giometto^{4,5}

¹ Neurology Unit O.S.A., Azienda Ospedale-Università di Padova, Padova, Italy, ² Ludwig Boltzmann Institute for Experimental and Clinical Traumatology Donaueschingenstraße 13 A-1200 Vienna, Vienna, Austria, ³ Department of Neurology, Medical University Vienna, Vienna, Austria, ⁴ Neurology Unit, Ospedale S Chiara, Azienda Provinciale per i Servizi Sanitari (APSS), Trento, Italy, ⁵ Department of Neurology, University of Trieste, Trieste, Italy

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

John Greenlee, University of Utah, United States

Reviewed by:

Aksel Siva, Istanbul University Cerrahpasa, Turkey Kelsey Barrell, The University of Utah, United States

> *Correspondence: Marco Zoccarato marcozoccarato@gmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 06 May 2021 Accepted: 30 August 2021 Published: 01 October 2021

Citation:

Zoccarato M, Grisold W, Grisold A, Poretto V, Boso F and Giometto B (2021) Paraneoplastic Neuropathies: What's New Since the 2004 Recommended Diagnostic Criteria. Front. Neurol. 12:706169. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.706169

The diagnostic criteria published by the PNS (Paraneoplastic Neurological Syndromes) Euronetwork in 2004 provided a useful classification of PNS, including paraneoplastic neuropathies. Subacute sensory neuronopathy (SSN) was the most frequently observed peripheral PNS, whereas other forms of neuropathy, as sensory polyneuropathy, sensorimotor polyneuropathy, demyelinating neuropathies, autonomic neuropathies, and focal nerve or plexus lesions, were less frequent. At the time of publication, the main focus was on onconeural antibodies, but knowledge regarding the mechanisms has since expanded. The antibodies associated with PNS are commonly classified as onconeural (intracellular) and neuronal surface antibodies (NSAbs). Since 2004, the number of antibodies and the associated tumors has increased. Knowledge has grown on the mechanisms underlying the neuropathies observed in lymphoma, paraproteinemia, and multiple myeloma. Moreover, other unrevealed mechanisms underpin sensorimotor neuropathies and late-stage neuropathies, where patients in advanced stages of cancer-often associated with weight loss-experience some mild sensorimotor neuropathy, without concomitant use of neurotoxic drugs. The spectrum of paraneoplastic neuropathies has increased to encompass motor neuropathies, small fiber neuropathies, and autonomic and nerve hyperexcitability syndromes. In addition, also focal neuropathies, as cranial nerves, plexopathies, and mononeuropathies, are considered in some cases to be of paraneoplastic origin. A key differential diagnosis for paraneoplastic neuropathy, during the course of cancer disease (the rare occurrence of a PNS), is chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy (CIPN). Today, novel complications that also involve the peripheral nervous system are emerging from novel anti-cancer therapies, as targeted and immune checkpoint inhibitor (ICH) treatment. Therapeutic options are categorized into causal and symptomatic. Causal treatments anecdotally mention tumor removal. Immunomodulation is sometimes performed for immune-mediated conditions but is still far from constituting evidence. Symptomatic treatment must always be considered, consisting of both drug therapy (e.g., pain) and attempts to treat disability and neuropathic pain.

Keywords: cancer, tumor type, paraneoplastic neuropathy, onconeural antibodies, surface antibodies, mechanisms, therapy

INTRODUCTION

The paper published in 2004 by Graus et al. (1) on behalf of the PNS (Paraneoplastic Neurological Syndromes) Euronetwork provided a useful classification of PNS, including neuropathies. At that time, subacute sensory neuronopathy (SSN) was the most frequently observed neuropathy ("classical" paraneoplastic neuropathy) associated with cancer, while other entities, as sensory polyneuropathy, sensorimotor polyneuropathy, and demyelinating neuropathies, were less frequent. The other classical peripheral syndrome defined in 2004 was chronic gastrointestinal pseudo-obstruction. Several subsequent works have reported novel antibody associations, further types of tumor associations, and different types of neuropathy, several of which were not contained in the former classification. A recent update of the classification (2) confirmed the range of clinical presentations of neurological syndromes typically associated with cancer ("high-risk neurologic phenotypes"), including SSN. In this review we aim to provide an update on mechanisms, antibodies, clinical presentation, and management of paraneoplastic neuropathies focusing on the pathological entities.

MECHANISMS

The mechanisms underlying paraneoplastic neuropathies (PN) are manifold and not uniform for individual neuropathies or tumor types. Although paraneoplastic neuropathies have been known for a long time, the autoimmune hypothesis only appeared in 1965 when Wilkinson and Zeromski described antibodies against neurons in paraneoplastic sensory neuropathy for the first time (3). At the core of the autoimmune hypothesis is the production of antibodies against neural antigens determined by an immune response to cancer.

The main focus of the 2004 classification was on onconeural antibodies, targeting intracellular antigens shared by neuronal and tumoral tissues. The pathogenic role of onconeural antibodies remains unresolved. The most widely recognized hypothesis is that T-cell cytotoxicity accounts for neuronal cell loss in these conditions (4). Today, however, the mechanisms causing paraneoplastic neuropathies by far exceed the spectrum of onconeural antibodies (**Table 1**). Some peripheral conditions, e.g., peripheral nerve hyperexcitability syndromes (5), are mediated by neuronal surface antibodies (NSAbs). The term "surface antibodies" indicates antibodies targeting antigens present on the membrane of neurons, thus producing a potential direct effect, such as ion channel dysfunction.

Immune-mediated mechanisms determine also the rare presentations of Guillain-Barré syndrome (GBS), chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy (CIDP), and vasculitis. Reference is occasionally made to these large groups of diseases in a paraneoplastic context. The exact trigger and relationship between the immune response and cancer is not clear, but it is doubtful that the same mechanisms apply to all these entities.

Plasma cell dyscrasia and other hematological entities present with a spectrum of different neuropathies of both

TABLE 1 | Level of characterization and frequency of mechanisms underlying paraneoplastic neuropathies.

Associations/ mechanisms	Level of characterization	Frequency in the paraneoplastic neuropathy spectrum
Onconeural abs	+++	+++
NSAbs	+ + +	+
Other immune-mediated mechanisms	-	_
Hematologic diseases, including amyloid	++	++
Weight loss, cachexia, infection	-	+++

NSAbs, Neuronal Surface Antibodies.

axonal and demyelinating forms, like anti-myelin-associated glycoprotein (MAG) neuropathy, POEMS (polyneuropathy, organomegaly, endocrinopathy, monoclonal-protein and skin changes) syndrome, and immunoglobulin light-chain (AL) amyloidosis. MAG and other antibodies targeting myelinassociated glycoprotein and glycolipids are deemed to be pathogenic (6). Hyperproduction of light chains could have a direct toxic effect but overall leads to the formation of amyloid deposits with extracellular accumulation of fibrils and consequent axonal damage. In addition, hyperviscosity effects have been claimed in Bing-Neel syndrome with peripheral involvement in Waldendström's macroglobulinemia (7).

A number of causes for paraneoplastic sensorimotor neuropathies, especially in advanced stages of cancer, remain obscure and resemble the development of neuropathies in some general diseases, as infections and critically ill conditions (See the paragraph on "Sensory neuromyopathy and terminal neuropathy").

By enhancing antitumor immunity, the emerging immune therapies, particularly immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICI), have been associated with a spectrum of immune-mediated diseases, including neuropathies and rapidly progressive polyradiculoneuropathies (8, 9).

ANTIBODY AND TUMOR ASSOCIATION

Several antibodies targeting neural antigens have been described in patients with PN, although this condition is well-known to occur also without antibodies (1, 10). The 2004 diagnostic criteria established that onconeural antibodies were consistently associated with PNS. Still they are now a fundamental marker supporting diagnosis of paraneoplastic neuropathy, commonly detected using commercial and in-house tests on cerebellar tissue with specific patterns and recombinant protein-based dot/line blotting (11). In 2004, onconeural antibodies were classified as "well-characterized" or "partially characterized" antibodies. This distinction was based on clinical relevance, number of published cases, a recognizable pattern on immunohistochemistry,

Antibody (antigen)	Types of neuropathy	Associated tumors	Selected published series after 2004 criter	
Hu (ANNA1)	SSN; autonomic neuropathy	SCLC	(12, 13, 17–19)	
CV2 (CRMP5)	Sensorimotor neuropathy	SCLC; thymoma	(12, 13)	
Amphiphysin	Polyradiculoneuropathy, SSN	Breast, SCLC	(14, 15)	
ANNA3	Sensorimotor neuropathy	SCLC	/	
PCA-2/MAP1B	Sensorimotor neuropathy; autonomic neuropathy	SCLC	(16)	

TABLE 2 Onconeural antibodies reported in 2004 classification and associated with paraneoplastic neuropathy.

availability of immunoblotting confirmation, and absence/low frequency in patients without cancer. The 2021 update of diagnostic criteria (2) classifies the antibodies associated with paraneoplastic diseases in three groups according to the frequency of association with cancer (high- >70%, intermediate-, and low- <30% risk antibodies), but in this review, we use the former nomenclature.

Well-characterized antibodies associated with paraneoplastic neuropathies included anti-Hu (ANNA-1), anti-CV2 (CRMP5), and anti-amphiphysin antibodies. Since 2004 the literature has confirmed that these three markers are consistently associated with the PN spectrum (12-19) (Table 2). SSN with anti-Hu antibodies is considered the most frequent PN (10). It is often the predominant manifestation of anti-Hu multifocal encephalomyelitis (paraneoplastic encephalomyelitis), which in 10% cases can also manifest with dysautonomic symptoms, as hypotension, dysrhythmia, or intestinal pseudo-obstruction (20). Two extensive case series have compared anti-Hu with anti-CV2 neuropathy (12, 13). Anti-CV2 neuropathy seems to be characterized more frequently by sensorimotor involvement and by asymmetric polyradicular involvement. SCLC has been confirmed as the most frequent cancer associated with both anti-Hu and anti-CV2 antibodies. Anti-amphiphysin antibodies are rare and associated with a broad spectrum of neurological manifestations, especially in women with breast cancer or SCLC. Peripheral involvement includes sensory neuronopathy, sensorimotor neuropathy, polyradiculopathy, and neuromyotonia (14, 15).

Partially characterized antibodies in 2004 included ANNA-3, a very rare reactivity reported in some cases of sensory, sensorimotor and autonomic neuropathy (21), anti-Zic4—a marker of cerebellar degeneration described in some cases of neuropathy, usually with concomitant antibodies (anti-Hu and/or anti-CV2) (22)—and anti-PCA2, which in the earlier large case series (23) was described in both central and peripheral syndromes, including LEMS and neuropathy. The real target of PCA-2 was identified in 2017, consisting of a microtubule-associated protein (MAP1B). PN is the most frequent presentation and was reported in about a half of anti-MAP1B patients with SCLC (16).

In the last 15 years, several novel onconeural antibodies related to PN have been reported. Most have been described in individual works, have not yet been confirmed by other research groups, and have a limited number of patients. The strength of these associations thus needs further characterization and confirmation before being considered relevant in the diagnostic approach to PN (**Table 3**).

In 2016, antibodies against 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor type 1 (ITPR1) were characterized in patients with autoimmune cerebellar ataxia; this antibody was also found in three patients with sensorimotor polyneuropathy, associated in two cases with malignancy (adenocarcinoma of the lung and multiple myeloma) (24).

Antibodies targeting neurofilament light chain (NfL) have been reported as markers of ataxia and encephalopathy accompanying various cancers, especially neuroendocrine lineage neoplasms (25). Six out of 21 of the reported patients manifested with peripheral or cranial neuropathy.

Anti-KLHL11 is a recently described antibody identified in patients with brainstem encephalitis or cerebellar symptoms related to testicular and ovarian cancer (26, 27). A recent retrospective study of 32 patients manifesting a distinctive pattern of subacute paraneoplastic myeloneuropathy, associated with several neoplasms, identified the presence of antiamphiphysin (8), anti-Hu (5), anti-CV2 (6), anti-Yo (1), anti-PCA2 (2), and one case of anti-KLHL11, or combinations of these (28).

Very recently, a further antibody reaction against Leucine Zipper 4 (LZUP4) was described in 28 patients with germ cell tumors (e.g., seminoma); four patients were affected with motor neuronopathy and polyradiculopathy (29).

In this context, the characterization of antibodies against Sry-like high mobility group box 1 (SOX1) deserves mention. In 2005, anti-glial nuclear antibody (AGNA) was identified as a marker of PNS-related lung cancer. The most frequent clinical association was LEMS, but SSN and sensorimotor neuropathy were also reported (30, 31). SOX1 was identified as the antigen in 2008 (32). As anti-SOX1 antibody is not a rare finding in patients with SCLC without paraneoplastic accompaniments (33), it can more properly be considered a serological marker of SCLC. Recently, the presence of SOX-1 was also advocated in non-paraneoplastic neuropathies (34, 35), but this finding was not confirmed in a later work (36).

In recent years several antibodies directed against NsAbs have been described, greatly expanding the interest in autoimmune neurological diseases. Antibodies against voltagegated potassium channels (VGKC) were first discovered in

TABLE 3 Novel antibodies associated with paraneoplastic neuropathy
--

Antibody (antigen)	Localization (intracellular/surface)	Types of neuropathy	Associated tumors
AGNA/SOX1	Intracellular	Sensory neuronopathy, sensorimotor neuropathy	SCLC
ITPR1	Intracellular	Sensorimotor polyneuropathy	Lung, Multiple Myeloma
KLHL 11	Intracellular	Myeloneuropathy	Testicular seminoma
LZUP4 (Leucin-Zipper 4)	Intracellular	Motor neuropathy, polyradiculopathy	Germ cell tumors
NfL (Neurofilament light chain)	Intracellular	Peripheral and cranial neuropathy	Neuroendocrine lineage neoplasms
CASPR2	Surface	Neuromyotonia, painful neuropathy, Morvan syndrome	Thymoma (20–30%)
LGI1	Surface	Neuromyotonia, painful neuropathy	Thymoma (5–10%)
Netrin 1 receptors	Surface	Neuromyotonia	Thymoma
		Morvan syndrome	

the 1990s in patients with motor nerve hyperexcitability (neuromyotonia) and hyperhidrosis (37, 38). Anti-VGKC antibodies were later described in limbic encephalitis, with most cases being of non-paraneoplastic origin (39, 40). In 2010, it was established that anti-VGKC antibodies actually target two different associated proteins associated with ion channels, namely, LGI1 and CASPR2 (41, 42). These antibodies determine a continuous disease spectrum, often dominated by central nervous system involvement (limbic encephalitis) but frequently with relevant peripheral manifestations, including neuromyotonia, dysautonomia, and pain (43). Peripheral involvement, especially when isolated, is more frequent in CASPR2 than in LGI1 patients; this is probably due to the higher expression of CASPR2 in the peripheral nervous system, in the juxta-paranodal region (44). Morvan syndrome is another clinical picture associated with CASPR2 antibodies, in which peripheral hyperexcitability and dysautonomia coexist with psychiatric disturbances and sleep dysfunction. Recently, painful manifestations of LGI1 and CASPR2 autoimmunity have been highlighted. Sometimes pain is the cardinal symptom, especially in CASPR2 patients (45-47). As regards the associated tumors, anti-LGI1 diseases are rarely paraneoplastic, whereas a tumor, mostly a thymoma, can be detected in 20-30% of patients with CASPR2 autoimmunity. In patients with double positivity (anti-LGI1/anti-CASPR2), the likelihood of cancer is higher (up to 44%) (47).

Finally, a further surface reaction against Netrin-1 receptor has recently been described in patients with thymoma affected by Morvan syndrome or neuromyotonia and myasthenia gravis; the clinical relevance of this reactivity, which can be found together with CASPR2, needs further specification (48, 49).

Tumor association reflects antibody association (see **Tables 2**, **3**). The most frequent malignancy associated with PN is SCLC. However, other lung cancers, like adenocarcinoma, are not rare. Other associated malignancies are breast and ovarian cancer, and thymoma. Prostate cancer is an infrequent finding in the neurological paraneoplastic context, considering the frequency of the neoplasm, although cases of SSN have been reported with Hu antibodies (50). When the diagnosis of PNS is performed

in a patient with an unknown or occult malignancy, oncological screening must be performed as recommended (51).

TYPES OF NEUROPATHIES

Over the decades, numerous individual observations have been published. Gradually, a core of generalized neuropathies has emerged, in particular, SSN. Several rarer types need to be considered, as do focal peripheral nerve lesions. The spectrum is probably still incomplete but reflects the present level of knowledge and experience (**Table 4**).

Generalized Neuropathies

Subacute Sensory Neuronopathy

SSN is the prototype of PN. It is characterized by asymmetry, acute/subacute onset in the upper extremities, and pain. The main clinical feature is sensory ataxia. Even though the motor system is not impaired in terms of strength, sensory loss results in ataxia and severe disability. The disease quickly progresses to a plateau phase, and has little or no tendency to improve. Electrophysiologic study reveals absent sensory responses; motor responses can be minimally altered (52). The neuropathology consists of inflammation in the dorsal root ganglia (DRG) and is often associated with posterior column degeneration. The therapeutic approaches are manifold (53) and usually immune modulation is recommended, although no evidencebased recommendations exist. SSN is a disabling condition and persons affected remain completely dependent. SSN is not entirely specific and has been observed as an idiopathic occurrence or in other autoimmune conditions as Sjogren's syndrome. The DRG can be affected by toxicity, as through platinum compounds and pyridoxine overdosage, but the extent of the clinical symptoms is not the same as in Hu-associated paraneoplastic SSN. SSN has also been observed in association with other PNS as cerebellar degeneration, PEM, brainstem involvement, limbic encephalitis, Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome, and motor neuropathy. Patients may have evidence of autonomic involvement. A rare combination with myositis has been described (54). For the clinician, the appearance of an

TABLE 4 | Classification of paraneoplastic neuropathies.

Types of PN neuropathies	Sub-classification	Comments
Generalized neuropathies	Subacute sensory neuronopathy	Highly indicative of a PN cause- although also observed in other conditions
	Sensory neuropathy	Unspecific
	Sensorimotor neuropathy	Unspecific
	Sensory neuromyopathy and terminal neuropathy	Historic terminology
	Motor neuropathy	Rare
	Multiplex neuropathy	Vasculitis is rare
	Myeloneuropathy	Possibly new entity
	Autonomic neuropathies	Incidence uncertain
Rarer and disputed entities	Small fiber neuropathy	Incidence unclear, except for hematologically-associated types
	Cryoglobulinemic neuropathy	
	Hyperexcitability syndromes	
	Paraproteinemia and AL amyloid	
Focal nerve lesions	Cranial nerves	Individual cases
	Nerve plexus	
	Mononeuropathies	

SSN constitutes a strong recommendation to search for cancer, particularly SCLC.

Sensory Neuropathy

A pure sensory neuropathy is less specific for a paraneoplastic disease, and opinions regarding paraneoplastic etiology are controversial. Patients present with sensory symptoms in the typical glove-stocking distribution, often with neuropathic pain and a variable degree of incoordination (55). Onset is usually more insidious, following the length-dependent distribution. The most likely causes of a pure sensory neuropathy are autoimmune diseases (e.g., Sjögren) and toxic and metabolic neuropathies. The distinction between SSN and sensory neuropathy can be difficult; even in the 2004 classification it was not always certain how precise the distinction could be. Subacute or acute onset may resemble SSN. An attempt to differentiate ataxic from more painful sensory neuropathies was made by Oki et al. (18) and may help in differentiation.

Sensorimotor Neuropathy

Sensorimotor neuropathy (SMN) is generally the most frequent yet enigmatic neuropathy in terms of specific characteristics and etiology. The term implies a combination of sensory and motor symptoms of varying degrees. No specific or characteristic clinical items have been defined. Patients with SMN usually do not have severe neurological impairment. SMN has been observed as a paraneoplastic condition, also in association with onconeural antibodies (55, 56). The differential diagnosis is wide and ranges from other causes as alcohol, diabetes, and chronic idiopathic axonal polyneuropathy, particularly in individuals aged over 55 years (57).

Yet individual cases with SMN presenting as the first sign of cancer have been described. Practically speaking, SMN is uncharacteristic and the suggestion is to first exclude other possibilities before embarking on an extensive tumor search. At a later stage of the cancer, chemotherapy-induced peripheral neuropathy (CIPN) is the most likely differential diagnosis. In plasma cell dyscrasia and associated hematological diseases, a spectrum of neuropathies has been described, including SMN (see below).

Sensory Neuromyopathy and Terminal Neuropathy

Paraneoplastic sensory neuromyopathy is usually a late effect of cancer on the peripheral nervous system. It presents as a symmetric sensorimotor neuropathy, is usually mild, and can be associated with type 2 fiber muscle atrophy. It is not specific for individual cancers, is often associated with weight loss, and can be a general sign of advanced cancer. The sensory loss affects all qualities. Muscle weakness occurs in proximal and distal muscles (with so-called "intermediate sparing"). It is slowly progressing. Concomitant factors as chemotherapy or diabetes need to be ruled out. There is no specific antibody association at present. The nomenclature is historic and was not contained in the 2004 classification. However, in clinical practice, this type of neuropathy can be observed in advanced cancer patients.

The term "terminal neuropathy" refers to mild sensorimotor neuropathies observed in progressive general diseases, in advanced stages, including cancer, with or without concomitant use of neurotoxic drugs. This type of neuropathy can be likened to a common occurrence in patients with severe infections, i.e., weight loss, and its origin is probably different. For example, sarcopenia and cachectic neuropathy have been described in association with diabetic neuropathy (58, 59).

Motor Neuropathy

Pure motor neuropathy is rare. The term "lower motor neuron disease" has been used to identify patients with subacute development of generalized flaccid paresis with sparing of long tracts and bulbar muscles (60). This entity has been described infrequently and is not well-characterized. Only a few cases were collected in the PNS Euronetwork database (61), corresponding to <1% of identified patients. The term "lower

motor neuropathy" has been also used in conjunction with plasma cell dyscrasia and myeloma (62, 63), in hematological malignancies, and as a sequelae of local RT.

Multiplex Neuropathy

Despite being described in individual cases, paraneoplastic mononeuropathy multiplex is a rarePNS (64, 65). Mononeuropathy multiplex is generally associated with vasculitis. Chronic dysimmune neuropathies, as multifocal motor neuropathy (MMN), have been reported as PN (66), while rare cases of asymmetric neuropathies have been observed in AL amyloidosis (67) and in association with Waldenstrom's disease (68). Recently observed complications of ICI therapies also include reports of vasculitis (69). Notably, also other tissues can be involved by vasculitis as a clinical sign, e.g., skin vasculitis (70) and digital ischemia (71).

Myeloneuropathy

The simultaneous involvement of the spinal cord and peripheral nerves is termed myeloneuropathy. The usual underlying etiologies include B12 or copper deficiency, inflammatory/infectious diseases, and toxic diseases. This is a fairly new term in conjunction with PNS, which is not contained in classical descriptions. A recent paper (28) has described a number of cases that could be the basis for further considering its inclusion in the PNS classification. The series consists of 34 patients with various antibodies and cancers, especially SCLC and breast adenocarcinoma. Clinically they had a subacute, asymmetric presentation with sensory (e.g., paresthesias and impaired proprioception) and motor signs, as asymmetric weakness, and long tract signs. Pain and bladder dysfunction were frequent clinical findings. The concomitant presence of hyporeflexia and hyperreflexia at different sites was found in 81% of patients. MRI imaging showed spinal hyperintensity, which in about a half of patients was longitudinally extended. One third of patients showed lumbar nerve-root enhancement. Previous descriptions of similar syndromes are available (72, 73).

Autonomic Neuropathy

Autonomic features can be associated with several types of neuropathy. Symptoms can result in orthostatic hypotension, urinary symptoms, sweating abnormalities, intestinal pseudoobstruction, gastrointestinal dysmotility, and subacute dysautonomia. Dysautonomia is typical of AL amyloid neuropathy. It has likewise been observed in several paraneoplastic forms of PN (74) and small fiber neuropathy (75). Another important aspect is the association of autonomic symptoms with other PNS, in particular with LEMS, but also in conjunction with paraneoplastic hyperexcitability syndromes as Morvan syndrome. In addition to areflexia, stocking-like sensory loss, and areflexia, autonomic symptoms also appear. Autonomic ganglionopathies have been observed in conjunction with ICI therapy (76). Notably, autonomic disturbances are also welldescribed in other common causes of neuropathy, as diabetes or neuropathies associated with systemic autoimmune diseases.

Rarer and Disputed Entities Small Fiber Neuropathy

Small fiber sensory neuropathy (SFN) has not been part of the classical paraneoplastic spectrum. A recent study suggests that paraneoplastic causes can amount to 3% of SFN in association with onconeural antibodies that were not further specified (77). SFN has been documented in cases of Morvan syndrome (78). Although examples of SF involvement have been described in PN in solid cancers (79) and hematological diseases (80), it remains unclear whether the SF involvement is exclusive, or part of a general neuropathy syndrome.

Immune-Mediated Neuropathies

From the large, growing number of immune-mediated neuropathies, GBS, CIDP, and also rarely MMN have been mentioned to appear as a paraneoplastic phenomenon. In the PNS Euronetwork database, the incidence of this conjunction was low. The occurrence of both GBS and CIDP seems higher in hematological conditions (81, 82) and has also been described to be associated with other cancer types (74, 83) and with axonal loss. The occurrence of MMN as a PNS has been reported but seems to be extremely rare (84, 85).

Practically speaking, the appearance of either GBS or CIDP does not necessarily point to an underlying malignancy. Conversely, GBS may occur during the course of the disease in cancer patients with solid tumors (86) but can be the presenting phenotype in lymphoma or leukemia, and may be called "paraneoplastic" in these circumstances.

As a new development and based on immune mechanisms, several immune-mediated neuropathies, also resembling GBS, have been described to occur in conjunction with immune therapies, in particular with ICIs (9, 87).

Cryoglobulinemia

Cryoglobulinemia can occur as part of lymphoproliferative disease as in MGUS, macroglobulinemia, multiple myeloma (MM), leukemia, CLL, and immunoblastic lymphadenopathy. In addition to acrocyanosis, digital necrosis and purpura may occur. Likewise, signs of hyperviscosity, as thrombosis, can be associated. Cryoglobulins are monoclonal IgG, often IgM, and rarely light chain. Cryoglobulinemic neuropathy has been described as paraneoplastic, with IgM precipitation (88) and other conditions. Except for lymphoproliferative diseases, where the coexistence has been noted, it does not seem to be a frequent association.

Hyperexcitability Syndromes

Abnormal muscular activity with cramps, twitching and stiffness characterizes neuromyotonia and hyperexcitability syndromes. Electromyographic findings are typical (89). Acquired forms are considered immune mediated and can be found with underlying neoplasms, including in seronegative cases. Neuromyotonia can also present with symptoms and signs of sensorimotor and motor neuropathy, with no clear mechanisms (90). Neuropathic pain is a frequent finding in Morvan syndrome (see above) (91).

Plasma Cell Dyscrasia and Paraproteinemia

Plasma cell dyscrasias and paraproteinemias are usually not classified among paraneoplastic neuropathies. This is probably due to the inhomogeneous presentations within the different groups with paraproteinemia. Despite this, several types of neuropathies occur in association with the hematological disease by indirect involvement (not directly neoplastic), resembling the pattern of paraneoplastic disease. At least three conditions, such as POEMS syndrome, anti-MAG neuropathy, and AL amyloidosis, have characteristics of paraneoplastic disorders. The mechanisms are diverse and range from immunoglobulin (IgG) deposition to axonal and demyelinating neuropathies, hyperviscosity issues, and AL amyloid deposition.

Neuropathies related to MGUS are usually sensory-motor, axonal, or demyelinating. Commonly, IgG or IgA cause axonal lesions, whereas IgM tends to be associated with demyelinating features.

Waldenstrom's disease can develop from MGUS and is considered as a low-grade lymphoma (lymphocytoplasmatic lymphoma). It can be associated with demyelinating neuropathies, sometimes with MAG antibodies. Hyperviscosity mechanisms can also result in a multifocal neuropathy (92). Cryoglobulinemia can be associated; AL amyloidosis is rare.

Multiple myeloma presents with a variety of PN, including axonal and demyelinating types with no typical clinical features. AL amyloidosis is responsible for 30–40% of neuropathies in myeloma, in particular with λ light chain.

Three phenotypes further illustrate the relationship between PNS and plasma cell dyscrasia. Anti-MAG neuropathy results in a painful sensory neuropathy, predominantly in the legs with impaired balance. Progression is slow and leads to sensory ataxia. Tremor action is frequently reported. Numerous investigations have discussed the effects of anti-MAG and the role of sulfoglucuronyl-glycosphingolipid (SGPG) antibodies (6). Therapy suggestions are controversial, among them anti-CD20 drugs, like rituximab, and attempt to neutralize the MAG antibodies (93).

POEMS syndrome is considered by many to be a PNS. The disease is often rapidly devastating, resulting in neuropathy with tetraparesis and multi-organ involvement. The neuropathy is M-protein related (Ig A or G) and can cause axonal, demyelinating, or mixed neuropathy (61). Often, an isolated osteosclerotic lesion can be detected. The distinction between CIDP and POEMS can be difficult and neurophysiological criteria have been suggested (94). A CIDP-like presentation with pain could be a useful indicator for POEMS. Elevated levels of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) are found in about two-thirds of patients (95).

Light-chain (AL) amyloidosis is an important differential diagnosis in paraproteinemia, Waldenstrom's disease, multiple myeloma, and several other entities. Clinically, a combination of fatigue, renal impairment, sensory and autonomic neuropathy, and often also carpal tunnel syndrome (CTS) is suggestive. In addition to the characteristic sensory, often painful neuropathy, frequently including autonomic features, focal lesions due to deposits of amyloid are also described. Macroglossia, periorbital

TABLE 5 | Neuropathies associated with hematological diseases.

Hematological disease	Neurological syndrome			
MGUS	Anti-MAG neuropathy (*), POEMS			
Waldenstrom's disease	Axonal, demyelinating, anti-MAG neuropathy (*), hyperviscosity syndromes			
Multiple myeloma	Axonal, demyelinating, AL amyloid (*)			
Lymphoma	Immune-mediated (*), rarely AL			
Leukemia	Rarely AL amyloid in CLL (*) and hairy cell leukemia			
*Neuropathies which bear paraneoplastic syndromes.	r similarities with the characteristics of			

purpura, congestive heart failure, and orthostatic hypotension are other typical (but not specific) clinical findings (96) (**Table 5**).

Focal Nerve Lesions

Focal paraneoplastic neurological syndromes are rare and usually not contained in the classifications. The list of entities provided here is incomplete and based on observations and case reports, lacking consistency and systematic approach. Focal presentations include cranial nerve lesions, plexopathies, mononeuropathies (e.g., CTS) (97), and also muscle involvement.

Cranial Neuropathies

There are numerous reports on paraneoplastic cranial nerve (CN) lesions (**Table 6**). Three CNs appear to be preferably affected: the optic, trigeminal, and vestibular nerves. In addition to lesions of the optic nerve (98, 99), also in combination with spinal cord lesions (100), there are several visual conditions, as cancer-associated retinopathy (101), melanoma-associated retinopathy (102), acquired night blindness, bilateral diffuse uveal melanotic proliferation, bilateral diffuse uveal melanotic proliferation, and achromatopsia, and photophobia (103).

Oculomotor nerve lesions are rarely described as a PN. Local neoplastic causes and orbital myositis need to be excluded (104). However, extraocular muscle involvement has been described in AL amyloidosis, and local AL deposits in the lid may cause ptosis.

The trigeminal nerve can be affected in autoimmune and rheumatoid arthritis. Similarly, sensory trigeminal neuropathy, or the "numb chin" (105) and "numb cheek" (106) syndrome subtypes, have been reported to be caused by paraneoplastic mechanisms (107, 108). The presence of orofacial pain (109–111) and neuralgia have been suggested to be of paraneoplastic origin, among other causes. Vestibular damage and neuritis have been described as paraneoplastic phenomena in a few selected cases (112–114). There is a paucity of reports on possible damage to the caudal cranial nerves. Local amyloid depositions (115) in the soft palate and tongue (116) need to be considered under plasma cell dyscrasia. Several cases of possible multiple CN lesions, caused by a potential paraneoplastic mechanism, have been mentioned (117, 118). A similar distribution of affected CNs

TABLE 6 | Paraneoplastic involvement of cranial nerves.

CN	Neoplastic	Paraneoplastic syndromes	Other mechanisms
II	Base of the skull	Optic nerve neuropathy/neuritis	Other immune-mediated causes, hyper-viscosity
	Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis	CAR, MAR	
III, IV, VI	Base of the skull tumors/metastasis	Individual cases	/
	Orbital metastasis		
	Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis		
V	Local metastasis, base of the skull metastasis, mandibular metastasis	Numbness trigeminal nerve, or parts (chin, cheek)	Isolated facial pain, neuralgia
VIII	Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis	Few reports on vestibular neuritis	/
Caudal CNs	Base of the skull metastases	Not reported (isolated nerves)	Focal amyloid in plasma cell dyscrasia
	Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis		
	Lesions after the exit of CN of the bony skull		
Multiple CNs	Base of the skull metastasis	Few reports, not homogeneous	/
	Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis		

CAR, cancer associated retinopathy; MAR, melanoma associated neuropathy.

has been reported as a complication of treatment with immune checkpoint inhibitors (119) (see below).

Plexopathies

PN causing plexopathies are rare but have been reported in individual cases. Most reports date back some years, and new investigations, in particular with the aid of imaging techniques, could potentially detect a symptomatic cause. The cervical plexus is mentioned in regard to the phrenic nerve (120–122). Although there are reports that inflammatory paraneoplastic causes can affect the brachial and lumbosacral plexus, the evidence is based on individual case reports (123).

Mononeuropathies

In plasma cell dyscrasia, CTS could be a sign of amyloidosis. The issue of other isolated paraneoplastic mononeuropathies is uncertain. One report suggests a paraneoplastic ulnar nerve lesion (124); there is also mention of a peroneal nerve lesion (125). Multiple enlarged nerves (126) have been described in ultrasound as a PNS, but may lack a clinical correlate. Deposition of light chains causing individual nerve lesions has been described (97). In summary, the appearance of a mononeuropathy of paraneoplastic origin is not likely, except in the case of CTS associated with AL amyloid.

CANCER THERAPY IN DIFFERENTIAL DIAGNOSIS

CIPN is the commonest form of neurotoxicity in cancer patients, causing a chronic neuropathy in about 30% and milder/temporary symptoms in up to 70% of those undergoing traditional chemotherapy (127). In addition to the burden on patients' quality of life, CIPN can lead to modifications or discontinuation of oncologic therapy, thus impacting on their overall prognosis. Even after cessation of chemotherapy, symptoms impacting the quality of life persist in half of patients (128). Alteration of cancer treatment due to CIPN involves 10–65% of patients; in up to one third of patients, chemotherapy needs to be discontinued (129).

Despite significant variability in susceptibility [depending on concurrent diabetes, alcohol consumption, and other preexisting neuropathies, along with genetic factors and older age at onset (130)], the development of CIPN is generally dosedependent and thus influenced by different drug schedules and combinations, as well as route of administration. Traditionally, CIPN involves breast and colon cancer patients undergoing toxic doses of intravenous (IV) cisplatin and oxaliplatin. The cumulative toxicity mainly affects the DRG and their axons, causing a sensory neuronopathy or dying-back neuropathy; small fiber neuropathies can also ensue, while motor, autonomic, and cranial involvement is less common.

Most patients develop CIPN in the first three or four cycles of treatment, with gradual progression of symptoms and subsequent stabilization at or soon after treatment completion. Patients typically display length-dependent symmetric sensory loss (sometimes even leading to ataxia) with prominent acral sensory symptoms, pain episodes, and reduced dexterity. A notable exception is platinum-associated neuropathy, as oxaliplatin may also cause distinctive acute, transient, coldinduced dysesthesias after the first infusions, while both oxaliplatin and cisplatin neurotoxicity usually worsens in the months following the end of chemotherapy (i.e., the coasting phenomenon). CIPN then slowly improves with time, sometimes leaving a chronic pain syndrome with dysesthesia, hyperalgesia, tactile and thermal allodynia, and spontaneous pain. Acute pain syndrome related to nerve pathology has also been reported with paclitaxel (131). New anti-microtubule drugs can induce axonal, mainly sensory polyneuropathy, as can older taxanes [e.g., eribulin and ixabepilone (132)].

Recently, advancements in more selective targeted therapies and newer agents have improved chemotherapy tolerability and overall cancer survival but have not translated into a reduction of CIPN cases. Besides having to differentiate CIPN from other conditions that do not dictate premature treatment discontinuation, the advent of biological agents, known to have more idiosyncratic and off-target side-effects, has further added to the neurologist's diagnostic conundrum. Indeed, CIPN pathogenesis largely remains to be defined and is still one of the most common dose-limiting complications of antitumor treatment, considering the growing number of cancer survivors who develop late drug-resistant chronic pain syndromes that may heavily impact on their quality of life.

Targeted Therapies

Tumor-specific antibodies cause similar, unexpected nerve injury ranging from mild, predominantly sensory neuropathies (i.e., polatuzumab vedotin and enfortumab vedotin) to potentially severe motor neuropathy, as seen in lymphoma patients undergoing brentuzumab (133, 134); these generally improve slowly upon discontinuation. Neuropathies have also been reported in high numbers during adotrastuzumab emtansine treatment (135). Regarding the latest drugs, such as neurotrophic-tyrosine-receptor-kinase gene and anaplastic-lymphoma-kinase inhibitors, neuropathy has been described with both larotrectinib [including grade III and IV reactions within 3 months of treatment (136)] and lorlatinib (137), respectively.

Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors

Immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) are monoclonal antibodies directed against specific molecules on activated immune cells whose role is to maintain self-tolerance and prevent autoimmunity, thus enhancing anti-tumor immunity. Targets include programmed death-1 receptor (nivolumab, pembrolizumab, cemiplimab), its ligand (atezolizumab, avelumab, durvalumab), and cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 (ipilimumab). Alongside, ICIs may cause off-target toxicities called immune-related adverse events (irAEs) (138, 139). Neurological irAEs represent a minor proportion, with an estimated incidence of 1-3%, more common after combination checkpoint blockade (140, 141). Nevertheless, they are clinically relevant complications with high-grade toxicity, carrying significant morbidity and mortality (142), and thus requiring prompt identification. Immune-related peripheral nerve disorders induced by ICI are highly heterogeneous (8, 9). Cranial neuropathies and polyradiculoneuropathies have emerged as the most common phenotypes (9). Cranial neuropathies may be isolated or associated with other neurological manifestations, frequently involving facial and abducens nerves, although any CN may be affected (143) Acute and chronic polyradiculoneuropathies mostly include GBS or CIDP and usually develop within the first three cycles of therapy (9, 144). Unlike classical GBS, cerebrospinal fluid analysis often reveals lymphocytic pleocytosis besides hyperproteinorrachia (142) and benefits from steroid administration. Other reported ICI-related neuropathies are mononeuritis multiplex/vasculitic neuropathy (8, 9), small fiber/autonomic neuropathy (145), sensory neuronopathies, and neuralgic amyotrophy (146, 147).

Despite these findings, ICIs are generally considered safer than conventional chemotherapy for the peripheral nerve, and ICIinduced neuropathies are more likely to have an acute/subacute and non-length-dependent presentation (9, 146).

According to current guidelines (148), management requires ICI discontinuation and high-dose IV steroid administration, followed by slow steroid tapering to avoid relapses related to the long-lasting half-life of ICIs (146). Up to 50% of cases (149) could be resistant to steroid therapy and, due to their severity, require IV immunoglobin (IG), plasma exchange, or immunosuppressants.

CAR T Cell Therapy

Chimeric antigen receptor T-cell therapies have become standard treatments of relapsed or refractory hematological malignancies. Acute neurotoxicity is well-documented and moderate-to-severe neurological events are estimated to occur in 20–30% of patients, with a median time of onset of 5–6 days after infusion (150–152). Neurological manifestations are associated with cytokine release syndrome, referred to as "immune effector cell-associated neurotoxicity syndrome," which identifies a distinctive encephalopathy manifesting with stereotypic evolution of a specific set of symptoms (152). Very little is known about potential long-term adverse events; however, a case of peripheral neuropathy has been described as a late complication (153).

THERAPY

The general therapeutic strategy for PNS is based on the assumption that the detection of cancer and its removal can improve the neurological syndrome. This is seldom obtained in PN associated with onconeural antibodies. Numerous attempts have been published for the treatment of SSN. A systematic review in 2012 concluded that only class IV evidence was available for the effect of IVIG, plasma-exchange, steroids, or immune-suppressive chemotherapy (53). Most individual recommendations suggest immune-modulating therapies can stop the progression of the PN. Given the severe debilitating outcomes in patients with SSN, these interventions are justified but should be performed very early (e.g., 2 months) after neurological symptoms onset (154). On the other hand, diseases associated with NSAbs are usually responsive to immunotherapy. This also seems to be confirmed for peripheral involvement in syndromes with anti-LGI1 anti-CASPR2 antibodies (47). Steroids are often the first option, followed by or associated with IVIG and plasma exchange. Therapies with anti-CD20 treatment (e.g., rituximab), or immunosuppressors like cyclophosphamide, have less supporting evidence than do other NSAbs associated diseases (e.g., NMDAR encephalitis) (155). Nevertheless, these options can be considered in non-responsive cases and their efficacy has been reported (44, 78, 156).

The smaller group of acute immune-mediated neuropathies, as GBS, CIDP, and vasculitis, usually respond to conventional immune therapies, approved for the non-neoplastic entity of the given neuropathy. Paraproteinemic neuropathies and AL amyloidosis are also treatable to some extent, according to current hematological guidelines.

The appearance of PN has implications not only for cancer and cancer therapy but also significantly impacts patient performance, quality of life, and disability. Symptomatic therapy is therefore a cardinal feature of treatment. Pain control is a key goal. This can be achieved by antidepressants (tricyclic antidepressants and serotoninnoradrenaline reuptake inhibitors) and by GABA-mimetic drugs (first-line therapy). Second- and third-line drugs for neuropathic pain include topical lidocaine and opioids (157). Neuromyotonia can respond to antiepileptics as carbamazepine, phenytoin, lamotrigine, and sodium valproate (158).

Cancer rehabilitation is an important initiative to promote specific therapies for patients affected by neurological conditions in cancer. Therapy effects and, due to increased long-term survival, persisting effects need to be specifically treated. The rehabilitation of neuropathies is generally also heterogeneous, depending on the focus of deficit and disability. The reference level could be at best adapted and copied from the rehabilitation of cancer patients with CIPN, which bears similarities with the most common phenotype.

CONCLUSION

In summary, since the 2004 classification, several peripheral manifestations have been described, mainly with new antibodies, in patients affected by cancer. Whereas novel intracellular

REFERENCES

- Graus F, Delattre JY, Antoine JC, Dalmau J, Giometto B, Grisold W, et al. Recommended diagnostic criteria for paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2004) 75:1135–40. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2003.034447
- Graus F, Vogrig A, Muñiz-Castrillo S, Antoine J-CG, Desestret V, Dubey D, et al. Updated diagnostic criteria for paraneoplastic neurologic syndromes. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2021) 8:e1014. doi: 10.1212/NXI.000000000001014
- Wilkinson PC, Zeromski J. Immunofluorescent detection of antibodies against neurones in sensory carcinomatous neuropathy. *Brain.* (1965) 88:529–38. doi: 10.1093/brain/88.3.529
- Zuliani L, Graus F, Giometto B, Bien C, Vincent A. Central nervous system neuronal surface antibody associated syndromes: review and guidelines for recognition. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry.* (2012) 83:638– 45. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2011-301237
- Sawlani K, Katirji B. Peripheral nerve hyperexcitability syndromes. *Contin Lifelong Learn Neurol.* (2017) 23:1437– 50. doi: 10.1212/CON.0000000000520
- Dalakas MC. Advances in the diagnosis, immunopathogenesis and therapies of IgM-anti-MAG antibody-mediated neuropathies. *Ther Adv Neurol Disord.* (2018) 11:175628561774664. doi: 10.1177/17562856177 46640
- Simon L, Fitsiori A, Lemal R, Dupuis J, Carpentier B, Boudin L, et al. Bing-Neel syndrome, a rare complication of Waldenstrom macroglobulinemia: analysis of 44 cases and review of the literature. A study on behalf of the French Innovative Leukemia Organization (FILO). *Haematologica*. (2015) 100:1587–94. doi: 10.3324/haematol.2015.133744

antibodies need more robust evidence to become relevant in clinical practice, the true novelty has been the discovery of NSAbs in diseases with prominent, or coexisting, peripheral involvement, which can be paraneoplastic.

Circulating autoantibodies are commonly considered a valuable tool for cancer diagnosis and are frequently requested in clinical practice for patients with unclear neurological peripheral symptoms. However, proper adherence to the use of biomarkers is critical in translating recommendations into clinical practice. At present, circulating classical onconeural antibodies and only a few NSAbs are considered a valuable tool for cancer diagnosis for patients with paraneoplastic neuropathy.

Finally, new cancer therapies seem to evoke immunemediated neurological syndromes, which may mimic PN, but appear at different times during treatment. In the coming years, the study of the mechanisms and effects of these therapies will provide new insights into the relationship between cancer, immunity and the nervous system.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WG, MZ, AG, and BG conceived and drafted the review. VP and FB contributed to draft the review. WG and BG revised the manuscript for important intellectual content. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Joanne Fleming for English editing.

- Johansen A, Christensen SJ, Scheie D, Højgaard JLS, Kondziella D. Neuromuscular adverse events associated with anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibodies. *Neurology.* (2019) 92:663– 74. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000007235
- Dubey D, David WS, Amato AA, Reynolds KL, Clement NF, Chute DF, et al. Varied phenotypes and management of immune checkpoint inhibitor-associated neuropathies. *Neurology*. (2019) 93:e1093–103. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000008091
- Antoine JC, Camdessanché JP. Paraneoplastic neuropathies. Curr Opin Neurol. (2017) 30:513–20. doi: 10.1097/WCO.00000000000475
- Zoccarato M, Gastaldi M, Zuliani L, Biagioli T, Brogi M, Bernardi G, et al. Diagnostics of paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. *Neurol Sci.* (2017) 38:237–42. doi: 10.1007/s10072-017-3031-5
- Camdessanché JP, Jousserand G, Ferraud K, Vial C, Petiot P, Honnorat J, et al. The pattern and diagnostic criteria of sensory neuronopathy: a case-control study. *Brain*. (2009) 132:1723–33. doi: 10.1093/brain/awp136
- Dubey D, Lennon VA, Gadoth A, Pittock SJ, Flanagan EP, Schmeling JE, et al. Autoimmune CRMP5 neuropathy phenotype and outcome defined from 105 cases. *Neurology*. (2018) 90:e103–10. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000004803
- Pittock SJ, Lucchinetti CF, Parisi JE, Benarroch EE, Mokri B, Stephan CL, et al. Amphiphysin autoimmunity: paraneoplastic accompaniments. *Ann Neurol.* (2005) 58:96–107. doi: 10.1002/ana.20529
- Dubey D, Jitprapaikulsan J, Bi H, Campo RV. Do, McKeon A, Pittock SJ, et al. Amphiphysin-IgG autoimmune neuropathy: a recognizable clinicopathologic syndrome. *Neurology.* (2019) 93:E1873–80. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000008472
- Gadoth A, Kryzer TJ, Fryer J, McKeon A, Lennon VA, Pittock SJ. Microtubule-associated protein 1B: novel paraneoplastic biomarker. *Ann Neurol.* (2017) 81:266–77. doi: 10.1002/ana.24872

- Oh SJ, Gürtekin Y, Dropcho EJ, King P, Claussen GC. Anti-Hu antibody neuropathy: a clinical, electrophysiological, and pathological study. *Clin Neurophysiol.* (2005) 116:28–34. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2004.07.012
- Oki Y, Koike H, Iijima M, Mori K, Hattori N, Katsuno M, et al. Ataxic vs Painful Form of Paraneoplastic Neuropathy. (2007). Available online at: www.neurology.org
- Schwenkenbecher P, Chacko LP, Wurster U, Pars K, Pul R, Sühs KW, et al. Intrathecal synthesis of anti-Hu antibodies distinguishes patients with paraneoplastic peripheral neuropathy and encephalitis. *BMC Neurol.* (2016) 16:136. doi: 10.1186/s12883-016-0657-5
- Graus F, Keime-Guibert F, Reñe R, Benyahia B, Ribalta T, Ascaso C, et al. Anti-Hu-associated paraneoplastic encephalomyelitis: analysis of 200 patients. *Brain*. (2001) 124:1138–48. doi: 10.1093/brain/124.6.1138
- Chan KH, Vernino S, Lennon VA. ANNA-3 anti-neuronal nuclear antibody: marker of lung cancer-related autoimmunity. *Ann Neurol.* (2001) 50:301– 11. doi: 10.1002/ana.1127
- Bataller L, Wade DF, Graus F, Stacey HD, Rosenfeld MR, Dalmau J. Antibodies to Zic4 in paraneoplastic neurologic disorders and small-cell lung cancer. *Neurology.* (2004) 62:778– 82. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000113749.77217.01
- Vernino S, Lennon VA. New Purkinje cell antibody (PCA-2): marker of lung cancer-related neurological autoimmunity. *Ann Neurol.* (2000) 47:297– 305. doi: 10.1002/1531-8249(200003)47:3<297::AID-ANA4>3.0.CO;2-4
- Jarius S, Ringelstein M, Haas J, Serysheva II, Komorowski L, Fechner K, et al. Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor type 1 autoantibodies in paraneoplastic and non-paraneoplastic peripheral neuropathy. *J Neuroinflamm.* (2016) 13:278. doi: 10.1186/s12974-016-0737-x
- Basal E, Zalewski N, Kryzer TJ, Hinson SR, Guo Y, Dubey D, et al. Paraneoplastic neuronal intermediate filament autoimmunity. *Neurology.* (2018) 91:E1677–89. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0000000000 06435
- Mandel-Brehm C, Dubey D, Kryzer TJ, O'Donovan BD, Tran B, Vazquez SE, et al. Kelch-like protein 11 antibodies in seminoma-associated paraneoplastic encephalitis. N Engl J Med. (2019) 381:47–54. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1816721
- Maudes E, Landa J, Muñoz-Lopetegi A, Armangue T, Alba M, Saiz A, et al. Clinical significance of Kelch-like protein 11 antibodies. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2020) 7:e666. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000666
- Shah S, Vazquez Do Campo R, Kumar N, McKeon A, Flanagan EP, Klein C, et al. Paraneoplastic myeloneuropathies: clinical, oncologic, and serologic accompaniments. *Neurology*. (2021) 96:e632–9. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000011218
- Dubey D, Kryzer T, Guo Y, Clarkson B, Cheville JC, Costello BA, et al. LUZP4 autoantibody: A novel germ cell tumor and paraneoplastic biomarker. *Ann Neurol.* (2021) doi: 10.1002/ana.26050
- Graus F, Vincent A, Pozo-Rosich P, Sabater L, Saiz A, Lang B, et al. Anti-glial nuclear antibody: marker of lung cancer-related paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. *J Neuroimmunol.* (2005) 165:166–71. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2005.03.020
- Stich O, Klages E, Bischler P, Jarius S, Rasiah C, Voltz R, et al. SOX1 antibodies in sera from patients with paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2012) 125:326– 31. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2011.01572.x
- Sabater L, Titulaer M, Saiz A, Verschuuren J, Güre AO, Graus F. SOX1 antibodies are markers of paraneoplastic Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome. *Neurology*. (2008) doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000281663.81079.24
- Titulaer MJ, Klooster R, Potman M, Sabater L, Graus F, Hegeman IM, et al. SOX antibodies in small-cell lung cancer and lambert-eaton myasthenic syndrome: frequency and relation with survival. J Clin Oncol. (2009) 27:4260–7. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2008.20.6169
- Tschernatsch M, Singh P, Gross O, Gerriets T, Kneifel N, Probst C, et al. Anti-SOX1 antibodies in patients with paraneoplastic and non-paraneoplastic neuropathy. J Neuroimmunol. (2010) 226:177–80. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2010.07.005
- Berger B, Dersch R, Ruthardt E, Rasiah C, Rauer S, Stich O. Prevalence of anti-SOX1 reactivity in various neurological disorders. J Neurol Sci. (2016) 369:342–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2016. 09.002

- 36. Ruiz-García R, Martínez-Hernández E, García-Ormaechea M, Español-Rego M, Sabater L, Querol L, et al. Caveats and pitfalls of SOX1 autoantibody testing with a commercial line blot assay in paraneoplastic neurological investigations. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:1–5. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00769
- Shillito P, Molenaar PC, Vincent A, Leys K, Zheng W, van den Berg RJ, et al. Acquired neuromyotonia: evidence for autoantibodies directed against K+ channels of peripheral nerves. *Ann Neurol.* (1995) 38:714– 22. doi: 10.1002/ana.410380505
- Hart IK, Waters C, Vincent A, Newland C, Beeson D, Pongs O, et al. Autoantibodies detected to expressed K+channels are implicated in neuromyotonia. *Ann Neurol.* (1997) doi: 10.1002/ana.410410215
- Buckley C, Oger J, Clover L, Tüzün E, Carpenter K, Jackson M, et al. Potassium channel antibodies in two patients with reversible limbic encephalitis. *Ann Neurol.* (2001) 50:73–8. doi: 10.1002/ana.1097
- Vincent A, Buckley C, Schott JM, Baker I, Dewar B-K, Detert N, et al. Potassium channel antibody-associated encephalopathy: a potentially immunotherapy-responsive form of limbic encephalitis. *Brain.* (2004) 127:701–12. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh077
- Irani SR, Alexander S, Waters P, Kleopa KA, Pettingill P, Zuliani L, et al. Antibodies to Kv1 potassium channel-complex proteins leucinerich, glioma inactivated 1 protein and contactin-associated protein-2 in limbic encephalitis, Morvan's syndrome and acquired neuromyotonia. *Brain*. (2010) 133:2734–48. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq213
- Lai M, Huijbers MGM, Lancaster E, Graus F, Bataller L, Balice-Gordon R, et al. Investigation of LGI1 as the antigen in limbic encephalitis previously attributed to potassium channels: a case series. *Lancet Neurol.* (2010) 9:776– 85. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(10)70137-X
- Sonderen A Van, Ariño H, Petit-pedrol M, Leypoldt F, Körtvélyessy P, Lancaster E, et al. The clinical spectrum of Caspr2 antibody – associated disease. (2016) 87:521–8. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000002917
- Binks SNM, Klein CJ, Waters P, Pittock SJ, Irani SR. LGI1, CASPR2 and related antibodies: a molecular evolution of the phenotypes. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2018) 89:526–34. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2017-315720
- Klein CJ, Lennon VA, Aston PA, Mckeon A, Pittock SJ. Chronic pain as a manifestation of potassium channel-complex autoimmunity. *Neurology*. (2012) 79:1136–44. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3182698cab
- Ellwardt E, Geber C, Lotz J, Birklein F. Heterogeneous presentation of caspr2 antibody-associated peripheral neuropathy – a case series. *Eur J Pain.* (2020) 24:1411–8. doi: 10.1002/ejp.1572
- Gadoth A, Pittock SJ, Dubey D, McKeon A, Britton JW, Schmeling JE, et al. Expanded phenotypes and outcomes among 256 LGI1/CASPR2-IgG– positive patients. *Ann Neurol.* (2017) 82:79–92. doi: 10.1002/ana.24979
- Ohkawa T, Fukata Y, Yamasaki M, Miyazaki T, Yokoi N, Takashima H, et al. Autoantibodies to epilepsy-related LGI1 in limbic encephalitis neutralize LGI1-ADAM22 interaction and reduce synaptic AMPA receptors. J Neurosci. (2013) 33:18161–74. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3506-13.2013
- Torres-Vega E, Mancheño N, Cebrián-Silla A, Herranz-Pérez V, Chumillas MJ, Moris G, et al. Netrin-1 receptor antibodies in thymoma-associated neuromyotonia with myasthenia gravis. *Neurology*. (2017) 88:1235– 42. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003778
- Storstein A, Raspotnig M, Vitaliani R, Giometto B, Graus F, Grisold W, et al. Prostate cancer, Hu antibodies and paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. J Neurol. (2016) 263:1001–7. doi: 10.1007/s00415-016-8090-7
- Titulaer MJ, Soffietti R, Dalmau J, Gilhus NE, Giometto B, Graus F, et al. Screening for tumours in paraneoplastic syndromes: report of an EFNS Task Force. *Eur J Neurol.* (2011) 18:19–e3. doi: 10.1002/9781444346268.ch21
- Camdessanché JP, Antoine JC, Honnorat J, Vial C, Petiot P, Convers P, et al. Paraneoplastic peripheral neuropathy associated with anti-Hu antibodies. A clinical and electrophysiological study of 20 patients. *Brain.* (2002) 125:166– 75. doi: 10.1093/brain/awf006
- Giometto B, Vitaliani R, Lindeck-Pozza E, Grisold W, Vedeler C. Treatment for paraneoplastic neuropathies. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* (2012) doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007625.pub2
- França MC, Faria AV., Queiroz LS, Nucci A. Myositis with sensory neuronopathy. *Muscle Nerve*. (2007) 36:721–25. doi: 10.1002/mus.20783
- Mendell JR, Sahenk Z. Painful sensory neuropathy. N Engl J Med. (2003) 348:1243–55. doi: 10.1056/NEJMcp022282

- Malandrini A, Gambelli S, Muglia M, Berti G, Patitucci A, Sugie K, et al. Motor-sensory neuropathy with minifascicle formation in a woman with normal karyotype. *Neurology.* (2005) 65:776. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000174516.41417.b9
- Notermans NC, Jansen GH, Wokke JHJ, Said G, Vrancken AFJE. Progressive idiopathic axonal neuropathy. J Neurol. (2004) 251:269– 78. doi: 10.1007/s00415-004-0275-9
- Yusof NA, Idris NS, Zin FM. Diabetic neuropathic cachexia in a young woman. Korean J Fam Med. (2019) 40:194–98. doi: 10.4082/kjfm. 17.0127
- Yasemin Ö, Seydahmet A, Özcan K. Relationship between diabetic neuropathy and sarcopenia. *Prim Care Diabetes*. (2019) 13:521–8. doi: 10.1016/j.pcd.2019.04.007
- Graus F, Dalmau J. Paraneoplastic neuropathies. Curr Opin Neurol. (2013) 26:489–95. doi: 10.1097/WCO.0b013e328364c020
- Giometto B, Grisold W, Vitaliani R, Graus F, Honnorat J, Bertolini G, et al. Paraneoplastic neurologic syndrome in the PNS Euronetwork database. Arch Neurol. (2010) 67:330. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2009.341
- Lavrnić D, Vidaković A, Miletić V, Trikić R, Marinković Z, Rakočević V, et al. Motor neuron disease and monoclonal gammopathy. *Eur Neurol.* (1995) 35:104–7. doi: 10.1159/000117102
- Koc F, Paydas S, Yerdelen D, Demirkiran M. Motor neuron disease associated with Multiple. *Myeloma Int J Neurosci.* (2008) 118:337– 41. doi: 10.1080/00207450701242644
- 64. Sheikh AAE, Sheikh AB, Tariq U, Siddiqui FS, Malik WT, Rajput HM, et al. Paraneoplastic mononeuritis multiplex: a unique presentation of non-Hodgkin lymphoma. *Cureus.* (2018) 10:e2885. doi: 10.7759/cureus.2885
- Ekiz E, Ozkok A, Ertugrul NK. Paraneoplastic Mononeuritis multiplex as a presenting feature of adenocarcinoma of the lung. *Case Rep Oncol Med.* (2013) 2013:1–3. doi: 10.1155/2013/457346
- Rigamonti A, Lauria G, Stanzani L, Piamarta F, Agostoni E. A case of multifocal motor neuropathy with conduction block associated with gastric and lung adenocarcinoma. J Peripher Nerv Syst. (2012) 17:226–28. doi: 10.1111/j.1529-8027.2012.00401.x
- Liao J, El-Sadi F, Nikonova A, Yang S, Jakate K, Micieli J, et al. AL-Amyloidosis presenting with painful mononeuropathy multiplex and bilateral cranial nerve 3 palsies (4349). *Neurology*. (2020) 94:4349
- Leschziner GD, Roncaroli F, Moss J, Guiloff RJ. Nineteen-year follow-up of Waldenström's-associated neuropathy and Bing-Neel syndrome. *Muscle Nerve.* (2009) 39:95–100. doi: 10.1002/mus.21112
- Aya F, Ruiz-Esquide V, Viladot M, Font C, Prieto-González S, Prat A, et al. Vasculitic neuropathy induced by pembrolizumab. *Ann Oncol.* (2017) 28:433–34. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdw613
- 70. Nozawa K, Kaneko H, Itoh T, Katsura Y, Noguchi M, Suzuki F, et al. Synchronous malignant B-cell lymphoma and gastric tubular adenocarcinoma associated with paraneoplastic cutaneous vasculitis: hypereosinophilic syndrome with mixed cryoglobulinemia is an important sign of paraneoplastic syndrome. *Rare Tumors.* (2009) 1:128–31. doi: 10.4081/rt.2009.e42
- Woei-A-Jin FJSH, Tamsma JT, Khoe LV, den Hartog WCE, Gerritsen JJ, Brand A. Lymphoma-associated paraneoplastic digital ischemia. *Ann Hematol.* (2014) 93:355–7. doi: 10.1007/s00277-013-1806-1
- Murphy SM, Khan U, Alifrangis C, Hazell S, Hrouda D, Blake J, et al. Anti Ma2-associated myeloradiculopathy: expanding the phenotype of anti-Ma2 associated paraneoplastic syndromes. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (2012) 83:232–33.doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2010.223271
- Verma R, Lalla R, Patil T, Babu S. "Person in the barrel" syndrome: unusual heralding presentation of squamous cell carcinoma of the lung. Ann Indian Acad Neurol. (2016) 19:152. doi: 10.4103/0972-2327. 167693
- Vernino S, Adamski J, Kryzer TJ, Fealey RD, Lennon VA. Neuronal nicotinic ACH receptor antibody in subacute autonomic neuropathy and cancer-related syndromes. *Neurology*. (1998) 50:1806–13. doi: 10.1212/WNL.50.6.1806
- Seneviratne U, Gunasekera S. Acute small fibre sensory neuropathy: another variant of Guillain-Barré syndrome? J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2002) 72:540–2. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.72.4.540

- Gao CA, Weber UM, Peixoto AJ, Weiss SA. Seronegative autoimmune autonomic ganglionopathy from dual immune checkpoint inhibition in a patient with metastatic melanoma. *J Immunother Cancer*. (2019) 7:262. doi: 10.1186/s40425-019-0748-0
- Pál E, Fülöp K, Tóth P, Deli G, Pfund Z, Janszky J, et al. Small fiber neuropathy: clinicopathological correlations. *Behav Neurol.* (2020) 2020:1– 7. doi: 10.1155/2020/8796519
- Laurencin C, Andre-Obadia N, Camdessanche JP, Mauguiere F, Ong E, Vukusic S, et al. Peripheral small fiber dysfunction and neuropathic pain in patients with Morvan syndrome. *Neurology*. (2015) 85:2076–78. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000002037
- Waheed W, Boyd J, Khan F, Mount SL, Borden NM, Tandan R. Double trouble: para-neoplastic anti-PCA-2 and CRMP-5-mediated small fibre neuropathy followed by chorea associated with small cell lung cancer and evolving radiological features. *BMJ Case Rep.* (2016). 2016:bcr2016215158. doi: 10.1136/bcr-2016-215158
- Liu Y, Magro C, Loewenstein JI, Makar RS, Stowell CP, Dzik WH, et al. A man with paraneoplastic retinopathy plus small fiber polyneuropathy associated with Waldenström macroglobulinemia (lymphoplasmacytic lymphoma): insights into mechanisms. *Ocul Immunol Inflamm.* (2015) 23:405–9. doi: 10.3109/09273948.2014.884599
- Briani C, Vitaliani R, Grisold W, Honnorat J, Graus F, Antoine JC, et al. Spectrum of paraneoplastic disease associated with lymphoma. (2011). 76:705–10. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31820d62eb
- Grisold W, Grisold A, Marosi C, Meng S, Briani C. Neuropathies associated with lymphoma. *Neuro-Oncology Pract.* (2015) 2:167–78. doi: 10.1093/nop/npv025
- Antoine JC, Mosnier JF, Lapras J, Convers P, Absi L, Laurent B, et al. Chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy associated with carcinoma. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (1996) 60:188–90. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.60.2.188
- Garcia-Moreno JM, Castilla JM, Garcia-Escudero A, Izquierdo G. Multifocal motor neuropathy with conduction blocks and prurigo nodularis. A paraneoplastic syndrome in a patient with non-Hodgkin B-cell lymphoma?. *Neurologia*. (2004). 19:220–4.
- Stern BV., Baehring JM, Kleopa KA, Hochberg FH. Multifocal motor neuropathy with conduction block associated with metastatic lymphoma of the nervous system. J Neurooncol. (2006). 78:81–84. doi: 10.1007/s11060-005-9060-6
- Vigliani M-C, Magistrello M, Polo P, Mutani R, Chiò A. Piemonte and Valle d'Aosta Register for Guillain-Barré Syndrome. Risk of cancer in patients with Guillain-Barrlain-Barré Syndroa population-based study. J Neurol. (2004) 251:321–6. doi: 10.1007/s00415-004-0317-3
- Graus F, Dalmau J. Paraneoplastic neurological syndromes in the era of immune-checkpoint inhibitors. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol.* (2019). 16:535– 48. doi: 10.1038/s41571-019-0194-4
- Prior R, Schober R, Scharffetter K, Wechsler W. Occlusive microangiopathy by immunoglobulin (IgM-kappa) precipitation: pathogenetic relevance in paraneoplastic cryoglobulinemic neuropathy. *Acta Neuropathol.* (1992) 83:423–6. doi: 10.1007/BF00713536
- Maddison P. Neuromyotonia. Clin Neurophysiol. (2006). 117:2118– 27. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2006.03.008
- Rubio-Agusti I, Perez-Miralles F, Sevilla T, Muelas N, Chumillas MJ, Mayordomo F, et al. Peripheral nerve hyperexcitability: a clinical and immunologic study of 38 patients. *Neurology.* (2011) 76:172– 8. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3182061b1e
- Irani SR, Pettingill P, Kleopa KA, Schiza N, Waters P, Mazia C, et al. Morvan syndrome: clinical and serological observations in 29 cases. *Ann Neurol.* (2012). 72:241–55. doi: 10.1002/ana.23577
- Carr A, D'Sa S, Arasaretnam A, Boyd K, Johnston R, Jaunmuktane Z, et al. Peripheral nerve Bing-Neel syndrome. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2015) 86:e4.59–e4. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2015-312379.151
- 93. Herrendorff R, Hänggi P, Pfister H, Yang F, Demeestere D, Hunziker F, et al. Selective *in vivo* removal of pathogenic anti-MAG autoantibodies, an antigen-specific treatment option for anti-MAG neuropathy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* (2017) 114:E3689–98. doi: 10.1073/pnas.16193 86114
- 94. Mauermann ML, Sorenson EJ, Dispenzieri A, Mandrekar J, Suarez GA, Dyck PJ, et al. Uniform demyelination and more severe axonal loss distinguish

POEMS syndrome from CIDP. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2012) 83:480-6. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2011-301472

- D'Souza A, Hayman SR, Buadi F, Mauermann M, Lacy MQ, Gertz MA, et al. The utility of plasma vascular endothelial growth factor levels in the diagnosis and follow-up of patients with POEMS syndrome. *Blood.* (2011) 118:4663–5. doi: 10.1182/blood-2011-06-362392
- Vaxman I, Gertz M. When to suspect a diagnosis of amyloidosis. Acta Haematol. (2020) 143:304–11. doi: 10.1159/000506617
- Luigetti M, Frisullo G, Laurenti L, Conte A, Madia F, Profice P, et al. Light chain deposition in peripheral nerve as a cause of mononeuritis multiplex in Waldenström's macroglobulinaemia. J Neurol Sci. (2010) 291:89–91. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2010.01.018
- Cross SA, Salomao DR, Parisi JE, Kryzer TJ, Bradley EA, Mines JA, et al. Paraneoplastic autoimmune optic neuritis with retinitis defined by CRMP-5-IgG. Ann Neurol. (2003). 54:38–50. doi: 10.1016/j.ajo.2003.09.031
- Xu Q, Du W, Zhou H, Zhang X, Liu H, Song H, et al. Distinct clinical characteristics of paraneoplastic optic neuropathy. *Br J Ophthalmol.* (2019). 103:797–801. doi: 10.1136/bjophthalmol-2018-312046
- 100. Carette T, Mulquin N, van Pesch V, London F. Simultaneous bilateral optic neuropathy and myelitis revealing paraneoplastic neurological syndrome associated with multiple onconeuronal antibodies. *Mult Scler Relat Disord*. (2021) 49:102789. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2021.102789
- 101. Hoogewoud F, Butori P, Blanche P, Brézin AP. Cancer-associated retinopathy preceding the diagnosis of cancer. BMC Ophthalmol. (2018). 18:285. doi: 10.1186/s12886-018-0948-2
- 102. Bussat A, Langner-Lemercier S, Salmon A, Mouriaux F. Paraneoplastic syndromes in ophthalmology. J Fr Ophtalmol. (2018) 41:e181–5. doi: 10.1016/j.jfo.2018.03.002
- Alessandro L, Schachter D, Farez MF, Varela F. Cerebellar ataxia with extreme photophobia associated with anti-SOX1 antibodies. *The Neurohospitalist.* (2019) 9:165–8. doi: 10.1177/1941874418802130
- Harris GJ. Orbital myositis as a paraneoplastic syndrome. Arch Ophthalmol. (1994) 112:380. doi: 10.1001/archopht.1994.01090150110032
- Lossos A, Siegal T. Numb chin syndrome in cancer patients: etiology, response to treatment, and prognostic significance. *Neurology*. (1992) 42:1181. doi: 10.1212/WNL.42.6.1181
- Raaphorst J, Vanneste J. Numb cheek syndrome as the first manifestation of anti-Hu paraneoplastic neuronopathy. J Neurol. (2006). 253:664– 65. doi: 10.1007/s00415-005-0047-1
- 107. Gabrielli GB, Bonetti F, Tognella P, Corrocher R, De Sandre G. Trigeminal neuropathy in a case of mesenteric localized Castleman's disease. *Haematologica*. (1991). 76:245–7.
- 108. De Schamphelaere E, Sieben A, Heyndrickx S, Lammens M, Geboes K, De Bleecker JL. Long lasting trigeminal neuropathy, limbic encephalitis and abdominal ganglionitis without primary cancer: an atypical case of Hu-antibody syndrome. *Clin Neurol Neurosurg.* (2020). 194:105849. doi: 10.1016/j.clineuro.2020.105849
- 109. Kalanie H, Harandi AA, Mardani M, Shahverdi Z, Morakabati A, Alidaei S, et al. Trigeminal neuralgia as the first clinical manifestation of anti-Hu paraneoplastic syndrome induced by a borderline ovarian mucinous tumor. Case Rep Neurol. (2014) 6:7–13. doi: 10.1159/000357971
- 110. Benoliel R, Epstein J, Eliav E, Jurevic R, Elad S. Orofacial pain in cancer: part I—mechanisms. J Dent Res. (2007) 86:491–505. doi: 10.1177/154405910708600604
- 111. Seidel E, Hansen C, Urban PP, Vogt T, Müller-Forell W, Hopf HC. Idiopathic trigeminal sensory neuropathy with gadolinium enhancement in the cisternal segment. *Neurology*. (2000). 54:1191–92. doi: 10.1212/WNL.54.5.1191
- 112. Nadol JB. Vestibular neuritis. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* (1995). 112:162–72.
- Strupp M, Brandt T. Review: current treatment of vestibular, ocular motor disorders and nystagmus. *Ther Adv Neurol Disord*. (2009) 2:223– 39. doi: 10.1177/1756285609103120
- 114. Greco A, Macri GF, Gallo A, Fusconi M, De Virgilio A, Pagliuca G, et al. Is vestibular neuritis an immune related vestibular neuropathy inducing vertigo? J Immunol Res. (2014) 2014:1–8. doi: 10.1155/2014/ 459048

- 115. Yoshida T, Yazaki M, Gono T, Tazawa K ichi, Morita H, Matsuda M, et al. Severe cranial nerve involvement in a patient with monoclonal anti-MAG/SGPG IgM antibody and localized hard palate amyloidosis. *J Neurol Sci.* (2006). doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2006.01.018
- 116. Finsterer J, Wogritsch C, Pokieser P, Vesely M, Ulrich W, Grisold W, et al. Light chain myeloma with oro-pharyngeal amyloidosis presenting as bulbar paralysis. J Neurol Sci. (1997) 147:205–8. doi: 10.1016/S0022-510X(96)05326-9
- 117. Fujimoto S, Kumamoto T, Ito T, Sannomiya K, Inuzuka T, Tsuda T, et al. clinicopathological study of a patient with anti-Hu-associated paraneoplastic sensory neuronopathy with multiple cranial nerve palsies. *Clin Neurol Neurosurg.* (2002) 104:98–102. doi: 10.1016/S0303-8467(01)00190-1
- Nomiyama K, Uchino A, Yakushiji Y, Kosugi M, Takase Y, Kudo S. Diffuse cranial nerve and cauda equina lesions associated with breast cancer. *Clin Imaging*. (2007). 31:202–5. doi: 10.1016/j.clinimag.2007.01.006
- Vogrig A, Muñiz-Castrillo S, Joubert B, Picard G, Rogemond V, Skowron F, et al. Cranial nerve disorders associated with immune checkpoint inhibitors. *Neurology*. (2021). 96:e866–75. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000011340
- 120. Thomas NE, Passamonte PM, Sunderrajan E V., Andelin JB, Ansbacher LE. Bilateral diaphragmatic paralysis as a possible paraneoplastic syndrome from renal cell carcinoma. *Am Rev Respir Dis.* (1984). 129:507–9. doi: 10.1164/arrd.1984.129.3.507
- 121. Otrock ZK, Barada WM, Sawaya RA, Saab JF, Bazarbachi AA. Bilateral phrenic nerve paralysis as a manifestation of paraneoplastic syndrome. *Acta Oncol.* (2010). 49:264–5. doi: 10.3109/02841860903373716
- 122. Grisold A, Brandl I, Lindeck-Pozza E, Pöhnl R, Pratschner T, Schmaldienst S, et al. Transient paralysis of diaphragm in Waldenstroms disease; a focal variant of Guillain-Barré syndrome? *J Neurol Sci.* (2016) 366:1–2. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2016.04.011
- Sharp L, Vernino S. Paraneoplastic neuromuscular disorders. *Muscle Nerve*. (2012) 46:839–40. doi: 10.1002/mus.23502
- 124. Sharief MK, Robinson SFD, Ingram DA, Geodes JF, Swash M. Paraneoplastic painful ulnar neuropathy. *Muscle and Nerve.* (1999). 22:952–5. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4598(199907)22:7<952::AID-MUS24>3. 0.CO;2-J
- Koehler PJ, Buscher M, Rozeman CAM, Leffers P, Twijnstra A. Peroneal nerve neuropathy in cancer patients: a paraneoplastic syndrome? J Neurol. (1997). 244:328–32. doi: 10.1007/s004150050096
- Leypoldt F, Friese MA, Böhm J, Bäumer T. Multiple enlarged nerves on neurosonography: an unusual paraneoplastic case. *Muscle and Nerve*. (2011). 43:756–7. doi: 10.1002/mus.22010
- 127. Flatters SJL, Dougherty PM, Colvin LA. Clinical and preclinical perspectives on Chemotherapy-Induced Peripheral Neuropathy (CIPN): a narrative review. Br J Anaesth. (2017). 119:737–49. doi: 10.1093/bja/aex229
- Beijers A, Mols F, Dercksen W, Driessen C, Vreugdenhil G. Chemotherapyinduced peripheral neuropathy and impact on quality of life 6 months after treatment with chemotherapy. J Community Support Oncol. (2014) 12:401–6. doi: 10.12788/jcso.0086
- 129. Hertz DL, Childs DS, Park SB, Faithfull S, Ke Y, Ali NT, et al. Patientcentric decision framework for treatment alterations in patients with Chemotherapy-induced Peripheral Neuropathy (CIPN). *Cancer Treat Rev.* (2021). 99:102241. doi: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2021.102241
- Argyriou AA, Kyritsis AP, Makatsoris T, Kalofonos HP. Chemotherapyinduced peripheral neuropathy in adults: a comprehensive update of the literature. *Cancer Manag Res.* (2014) doi: 10.2147/CMAR.S44261
- 131. Loprinzi CL, Reeves BN, Dakhil SR, Sloan JA, Wolf SL, Burger KN, et al. Natural history of paclitaxel-associated acute pain syndrome: prospective cohort study NCCTG N08C1. J Clin Oncol. (2011) 29:1472– 8. doi: 10.1200/JCO.2010.33.0308
- Carlson K, Ocean AJ. Peripheral neuropathy with microtubule-targeting agents: occurrence and management approach. *Clin Breast Cancer*. (2011) 11:73–81. doi: 10.1016/j.clbc.2011.03.006
- 133. Sehn LH, Herrera AF, Flowers CR, Kamdar MK, McMillan A, Hertzberg M, et al. Polatuzumab vedotin in relapsed or refractory diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. J ClinOncol. (202) 38:155–65. doi: 10.1200/JCO.19.00172
- Rosenberg JE, O'Donnell PH, Balar A V, McGregor BA, Heath EI Yu EY, et al. Pivotal trial of enfortumab vedotin in urothelial carcinoma after platinum

and anti-programmed death 1/programmed death ligand 1 therapy. J Clin Oncol. (2019) 37:2592–600. doi: 10.1200/JCO.19.01140

- 135. Krop IE, Modi S, LoRusso PM, Pegram M, Guardino E, Althaus B, et al. Phase 1b/2a study of trastuzumab emtansine (T-DM1), paclitaxel, and pertuzumab in HER2-positive metastatic breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res.* (2016) 18:1– 0. doi: 10.1186/s13058-016-0691-7
- B. Dunn, PharmD D. Larotrectinib and Entrectinib: TRK Inhibitors for the treatment of pediatric and adult patients with NTRK gene fusion. J Adv Pract Oncol. (2020) 11:418. doi: 10.6004/jadpro.2020.11.4.9
- 137. Shaw AT, Bauer TM, de Marinis F, Felip E, Goto Y, Liu G, et al. First-line lorlatinib or crizotinib in advanced ALK -positive lung cancer. N Engl J Med. (2020) 383:2018–29. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2027187
- Postow MA, Sidlow R, Hellmann MD. Immune-related adverse events associated with immune checkpoint blockade. N Engl J Med. (2018) doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1703481
- Johnson DB, Chandra S, Sosman JA. Immune checkpoint inhibitor toxicity in 2018. JAMA J Am Med Assoc. (2018) 320:1702–3. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.13995
- 140. Spain L, Diem S, Larkin J. Management of toxicities of immune checkpoint inhibitors. *Cancer Treat Rev.* (2016) 44:51–60. doi: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2016.02.001
- Dubey D, David WS, Reynolds KL, Chute DF, Clement NF, Cohen J V, et al. Severe neurological toxicity of immune checkpoint inhibitors: growing spectrum. *Ann Neurol.* (2020) 87:659–69. doi: 10.1002/ana.25708
- 142. Cuzzubbo S, Javeri F, Tissier M, Roumi A, Barlog C, Doridam J, et al. Neurological adverse events associated with immune checkpoint inhibitors: review of the literature. *Eur J Cancer.* (2017) 73:1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2016.12.001
- 143. Johnson DB, Manouchehri A, Haugh AM, Quach HT, Balko JM, Lebrun-Vignes B, et al. Neurologic toxicity associated with immune checkpoint inhibitors: a pharmacovigilance study. J Immunother Cancer. (2019) 7:134. doi: 10.1186/s40425-019-0617-x
- 144. Supakornnumporn S, Katirji B. Guillain-Barré syndrome triggered by immune checkpoint inhibitors: a case report and literature review. J Clin Neuromuscul Dis. (2017) 19:80–3. doi: 10.1097/CND.000000000000193
- 145. Appelbaum J, Wells D, Hiatt JB, Steinbach G, Stewart FM, Thomas H, et al. Fatal enteric plexus neuropathy after one dose of ipilimumab plus nivolumab: a case report. J Immunother Cancer. (2018) 6:82. doi: 10.1186/s40425-018-0396-9
- 146. Psimaras D, Velasco R, Birzu C, Tamburin S, Lustberg M, Bruna J, et al. Immune checkpoint inhibitors-induced neuromuscular toxicity: from pathogenesis to treatment. *J Peripher Nerv Syst.* (2019) 24:S74– 85. doi: 10.1111/jns.12339
- 147. Alhammad RM, Dronca RS, Kottschade LA, Turner HJ, Staff NP, Mauermann ML, et al. Brachial plexus neuritis associated with antiprogrammed cell death-1 antibodies: report of 2 cases. *Mayo Clin Proc Innov Qual Outcomes*. (2017) 1:192–7. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocpiqo.2017.07.004
- 148. Haanen JBAG, Carbonnel F, Robert C, Kerr KM, Peters S, Larkin J, et al. Management of toxicities from immunotherapy: ESMO clinical practice guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Ann Oncol.* (2017) 28:iv119–42. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdx225
- 149. Vogrig A, Muñiz-Castrillo S, Joubert B, Picard G, Rogemond V, Marchal C, et al. Central nervous system complications associated with immune

checkpoint inhibitors. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2020) 91:772-8. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2020-323055

- Prudent V, Breitbart WS. Chimeric antigen receptor T-cell neuropsychiatric toxicity in acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Palliat Support Care.* (2017) 15:499–503. doi: 10.1017/S147895151600095X
- 151. Maude SL, Laetsch TW, Buechner J, Rives S, Boyer M, Bittencourt H, et al. Tisagenlecleucel in children and young adults with B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia. N Engl J Med. (2018) 378:439–48. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa17 09866
- 152. Berzero G, Picca A, Psimaras D. Neurological complications of chimeric antigen receptor T cells and immune-checkpoint inhibitors: ongoing challenges in daily practice. *Curr Opin Oncol.* (2020) 32:603–12. doi: 10.1097/CCO.000000000000681
- 153. Cordeiro A, Bezerra ED, Hirayama A V, Hill JA, Wu Q V, Voutsinas J, et al. Late events after treatment with CD19-targeted chimeric antigen receptor modified T cells. *Biol Blood Marrow Transplant.* (2020) 26:26– 33. doi: 10.1016/j.bbmt.2019.08.003
- 154. Antoine J-C, Robert-Varvat F, Maisonobe T, Créange A, Franques J, Mathis S, et al. Identifying a therapeutic window in acute and subacute inflammatory sensory neuronopathies. J Neurol Sci. (2016) 361:187– 91. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2015.12.044
- 155. Zuliani L, Nosadini M, Gastaldi M, Spatola M, Iorio R, Zoccarato M, et al. Management of antibody-mediated autoimmune encephalitis in adults and children: literature review and consensus-based practical recommendations. *Neurol Sci.* (2019) 40:2017–30. doi: 10.1007/s10072-019-03930-3
- 156. Irani SR, Gelfand JM, Bettcher BM, Singhal NS, Geschwind MD. Effect of rituximab in patients with leucine-rich, glioma-inactivated 1 antibody-associated encephalopathy. *JAMA Neurol.* (2014) 71:896. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2014.463
- Fornasari D. Pharmacotherapy for neuropathic pain: a review. *Pain Ther.* (2017). 26:25–33. doi: 10.1007/s40122-017-0091-4
- Skeie GO, Apostolski S, Evoli A, Gilhus NE, Illa I, Harms L, et al. Guidelines for treatment of autoimmune neuromuscular transmission disorders. *Eur J Neurol.* (2010). 17:893–902. doi: 10.1002/9781444328394.ch19

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Zoccarato, Grisold, Grisold, Poretto, Boso and Giometto. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Case Report: A False Negative Case of Anti-Yo Paraneoplastic Myelopathy

Christopher M. Bartley^{1,2†}, Neelroop N. Parikshak^{1,3†}, Thomas T. Ngo^{1,2}, Jessa A. Alexander^{1,3}, Kelsey C. Zorn⁴, Bonny D. Alvarenga^{1,3}, Min K. Kang^{1,3}, Massimo Pedriali⁵, Samuel J. Pleasure^{1,3} and Michael R. Wilson^{1,3*}

¹ Weill Institute for Neurosciences, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States, ² Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States, ³ Department of Neurology, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States, ⁴ Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States, ⁴ Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States, ⁵ Operative Unit of Surgical Pathology, Azienda Ospedaliera-Universitaria, Ferrara, Italy

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

John Greenlee, University of Utah, United States

Reviewed by:

Tomoko Okamoto, National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry, Japan Yujie Wang, University of Washington, United States Sean J. Pittock, Mayo Clinic, United States

> *Correspondence: Michael R. Wilson

michael.wilson@ucsf.edu

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 21 June 2021 Accepted: 16 September 2021 Published: 22 October 2021

Citation:

Bartley CM, Parikshak NN, Ngo TT, Alexander JA, Zorn KC, Alvarenga BD, Kang MK, Pedriali M, Pleasure SJ and Wilson MR (2021) Case Report: A False Negative Case of Anti-Yo Paraneoplastic Myelopathy. Front. Neurol. 12:728700. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.728700 The development of autoimmune antibody panels has improved the diagnosis of paraneoplastic neurological disorders (PNDs) of the brain and spinal cord. Here, we present a case of a woman with a history of breast cancer who presented with a subacute sensory ataxia that progressed over 18 months. Her examination and diagnostic studies were consistent with a myelopathy. Metabolic, infectious, and autoimmune testing were non-diagnostic. However, she responded to empirical immunosuppression, prompting further workup for an autoimmune etiology. An unbiased autoantibody screen utilizing phage display immunoprecipitation sequencing (PhIP-Seq) identified antibodies to the anti-Yo antigens cerebellar degeneration related protein 2 like (CDR2L) and CDR2, which were subsequently validated by immunoblot and cell-based overexpression assays. Furthermore, CDR2L protein expression was restricted to HER2 expressing tumor cells in the patient's breast tissue. Recent evidence suggests that CDR2L is likely the primary antigen in anti-Yo paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration, but anti-Yo myelopathy is poorly characterized. By immunostaining, we detected neuronal CDR2L protein expression in the murine and human spinal cord. This case demonstrates the diagnostic utility of unbiased assays in patients with suspected PNDs, supports prior observations that anti-Yo PND can be associated with isolated myelopathy, and implicates CDR2L as a potential antigen in the spinal cord.

Keywords: paraneoplastic neurologic disease, myelopathy, anti-Yo antibodies, phage display, breast cancer, CDR2L

INTRODUCTION

The initial evaluation of subacute or chronic progressive myelopathy includes investigations into structural, metabolic, inflammatory, and vascular causes. Inflammatory etiologies include infections due to organisms such as *Treponema pallidum*, varicella zoster virus, HIV-1, and *Borrelia burgdorferi* as well as autoimmune diseases like multiple sclerosis, neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders, and paraneoplastic neurological disorders (PNDs). The diagnosis of a PND is supported by the detection of a recent or new malignancy and can be confirmed by the identification of

87

autoantibodies associated with a specific PND in the blood and/or cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) (1). Moreover, identification of a specific PND autoantibody can guide a targeted search for unidentified neoplasms.

As the number of diagnostic paraneoplastic autoantibodies has grown, panels have been developed that simultaneously test for multiple antibodies to facilitate clinical diagnosis and management. Testing is often performed in two stages, with initial screening by indirect immunofluorescence assay (IFA) and/or cell-based assays (CBAs) followed by confirmatory reflex testing (CBAs or immunoblotting) if the initial screen suggests the presence of a paraneoplastic antibody. Although PND panels are sensitive and specific, they test for a limited number of autoantibodies, and cases with a high degree of clinical concern for PND are often seronegative. To expand the ability to detect autoantibody targets in human disease, phage immunoprecipitation sequencing (PhIP-Seq) with a programmable peptide library representing the whole human peptidome was developed (2-5). PhIP-Seq has led to the identification of novel autoantibodies in undiagnosed PNDs, and high-resolution epitope mapping by deep mutational scanning with phage in previously characterized PNDs (2, 6, 7).

Here, we present a patient with sensory ataxia secondary to a myelopathy for whom clinical PND autoantibody screening was negative and therefore did not undergo reflex testing. Unexpectedly, research-based PhIP-Seq identified antibodies in the CSF against anti-Yo antigens cerebellar degeneration related protein 2 like (CDR2L) and cerebellar degeneration related protein 2 (CDR2) that were subsequently orthogonally validated.

CASE DESCRIPTION

A 36-year-old woman with a history of breast cancer presented to our neurology clinic. She was previously diagnosed with infiltrating carcinoma of the left breast. Pathology had demonstrated an aggressive neoplasm with high nuclear grade and extensive perineoplastic lymphocytic infiltration [**Figure 1A**, WHO 2019 (8) classification "Invasive carcinoma of no special type," T2N0, human epidermal growth factor receptor (HER2) positive, estrogen receptor, and progesterone receptor negative]. She was treated with pertuzumab, trastuzumab, and docetaxel for four cycles. Two months after her diagnosis and initiation of chemotherapy, she developed difficulty with her gait and sensory loss in her feet. Five months after her diagnosis, she underwent bilateral mastectomy, demonstrating no residual disease (**Figure 1B**). She subsequently completed a year of monthly trastuzumab.

Upon presentation to our clinic, 17 months after her diagnosis (15 months after the onset of her neurological symptoms), she noted difficulty maintaining balance when her eyes were closed and found it increasingly challenging to walk in a straight line. Her symptoms had progressed to the extent that she was now ambulating with the assistance of a cane. She endorsed mild sensory loss below her knees and denied any involvement of her upper extremities. She denied any vision changes, dysarthria, dysphagia, weakness, pain or bowel or bladder dysfunction. Her general examination was unremarkable, and her neurological examination revealed no abnormalities with her mental status, cranial nerves, or strength. Sensory examination was notable for distal large fiber sensory loss, with reduced vibration below the knees with absent vibration in the feet and ankles and mild (10–20%) loss of light touch below her knees. Reflexes were present in the biceps and triceps but absent at her knees and ankles. The Romberg sign was present, and she had a wide-based, unsteady gait.

CLINICAL COURSE AND DIAGNOSTIC ASSESSMENT

Evaluations prior to her presentation to our clinic were notable for normal contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of her brain, and normal electromyography and nerve conduction studies (EMG/NCS). She had repeat EMG/NCS studies at our institution that were also unremarkable and unremarkable serological studies including a vitamin B12 level of 694 ng/L (Supplementary Table 1). She had normal median nerve somatosensory evoked potentials (SSEPs) from Erb's point, C5 spine and the cortex but abnormal tibial nerve SSEPs. With stimulation of the left posterior tibial nerve, a normal popliteal fossa response and P37 response could be seen (normal amplitude, latency, and inter-peak latency). However, the lumbar potential was poorly formed. With stimulation of the right posterior tibial nerve, a popliteal fossa, lumbar potential, and P37 response could be seen, but the latency to peak of the P37 component as well as the inter-peak latency between the popliteal fossa, lumbar potential and the P37 were delayed.

Given her exam and electrodiagnostic study results, a localization to the lumbosacral sensory nerve roots was initially favored. To further investigate, she had a lumbar puncture and a contrast enhanced MRI of the lumbar spine. CSF studies were without evidence of inflammation or malignant cells (**Supplementary Table 1**), and imaging did not identify any abnormalities in the lumbar spine or nerve root enhancement as is typically seen in chronic immune sensory polyradiculopathy (CISP). Her chemotherapy exposure was also considered as a potential cause. However, pertuzumab does not have any established neurotoxic effects. Trastuzumab and docetaxel are known to cause a polyneuropathy, but there was no evidence for a polyneuropathy on exam or EMG/NCS (9).

Three months after her initial visit, she reported worsening symptoms. On exam, her loss of sensation to light touch had worsened below her knees (50–60% loss) and now extended to mild involvement of her thighs. Vibration was absent up to her hip, and her gait instability was more prominent. Given her worsening symptoms and history of malignancy, inflammatory conditions affecting the spinal cord and/or nerve roots were still part of the differential diagnosis despite a negative workup thus far. She was started empirically on monthly intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIg, total dose of 2 g/kg divided over 3 days). After three doses of IVIg, she reported stabilization in her sensory loss and felt her gait had improved. On monthly IVIg, she reported improvement in sensation above her knees.



FIGURE 1 | Histopathology, timeline, and radiologic findings. (A) Hematoxylin and eosin staining (left panel) followed by molecular characterization of patient breast carcinoma (MIB2, mindbomb E3 ubiquitin protein ligase 2; ER, estrogen receptor; PR, progesterone receptor; HER2, Erb-b2 receptor tyrosine kinase 2). The carcinoma was rated as E-cadherein and MIB2 expressing, ER/PR negative, and HER2 positive. (B) Timeline of diagnosis, symptoms, imaging, electrodiagnostic studies, and treatment. Imaging corresponding to 27 weeks is indicated in the first subpanel one of (C). (C) MRI of the spine without gadolinium at 27 months showed a dorsally predominant T2 hyperintense signal spanning T5–T10. At 33 months there was some improvement with the T2 hyperintense signal now spanning T7–T10 which was not contrast enhancing (additional views and brain MRI in **Supplementary Figure 1**). All times are relative to the initial diagnosis of cancer, neurological symptoms began 2 months after the cancer diagnosis.

When treatment frequency was reduced to every 3 months, her symptoms worsened, prompting return to the monthly IVIg (**Figure 1B**).

A serum autoimmune encephalopathy panel was sent prior to IVIg administration, including for PNDs associated with sensory neuropathies and neuronopathies (such as anti-CRMP5 and anti-ANNA1), and was unremarkable (Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, test ID: ENS2) (10). An antibody panel for autoimmune etiologies of neuromuscular syndromes was sent after two doses of IVIg and revealed low titers of IgG antibodies to beta-tubulin, high titers of IgM antibodies to tri-sulfated heparin disaccharide (TS-HDS), and low titers of IgG antibodies to fibroblast growth factor receptor 3 (FGFR3) (Washington University, St. Louis, MO) (**Supplementary Table 1**). This pattern of abnormalities has been associated with sensory axonal neuropathies, but it is not specific (11, 12).

Repeat imaging of the brain, and first-time MRI of the cervical and thoracic spine without gadolinium were performed 27 months after her cancer diagnosis (25 months after onset of neurological symptoms), revealing a longitudinally extensive, dorsally predominant T2 hyperintensity from T5 to T10 (**Figure 1C**, **Supplementary Figure 1**). Repeat imaging of the thoracic spine with contrast 33 months after her cancer diagnosis and after receiving IVIg for about 1 year demonstrated less conspicuous and less extensive T2 signal from T7 to T10 with no contrast enhancement.

Two additional CSF exams showed no pleocytosis, no oligoclonal bands, no malignant cells, and a normal IgG index. Testing for anti-AQP4 and anti-MOG antibodies in the serum was negative (**Supplementary Table 1**). CSF was sent for an autoimmune encephalopathy panel and was negative (Mayo Clinic, test ID ENC2).

IDENTIFICATION OF CANDIDATE ANTI-YO ANTIBODIES BY PHAGE IMMUNOPRECIPITATION SEQUENCING

Given the patient's apparent response to IVIg, history of breast cancer, and negative clinical autoantibody testing, we screened her CSF for novel candidate autoantibodies using PhIP-Seq. Our phage display library is comprised of 49 amino acid peptides with a 25 amino acid overlap that together encode all known and predicted human proteins and their isoforms (7). To pan for candidate autoantibodies by PhIP-Seq, CSF is incubated with the PhIP-Seq library, IgG binds to target peptides displayed by individual T7 bacteriophage, IgG is isolated using protein A/G magnetic beads, and IgG-bound phage are sequenced to determine which human peptide they encoded. Unexpectedly, the N-terminal peptide for CDR2L, the major antigen in anti-Yo paraneopalstic syndrome, was the most enriched peptide by PhIP-Seq in both technical replicates (Figure 2A) (13). Two additional CDR2L peptides were also detected but less enriched, as was the N-terminal peptide of CDR2 (Figure 2B). Peptides to other known paraneoplastic autoantigens were not enriched (Figure 2A and Supplementary Table 2).

SCREENING FOR ANTI-YO ANTIBODIES BY TISSUE-BASED ASSAY

Routine clinical testing for anti-Yo antibodies is often performed by indirect immunofluorescent immunostaining of non-human primate cerebellar tissue. If the immunofluorescence assay (IFA) is positive, reflex immunoblotting of recombinant CDR2 is performed. Because CDR2L and CDR2 peptides were enriched by PhIP-Seq, we screened this patient's CSF for Purkinje cell immunoreactivity by sagittal mouse brain tissue-based assay. As a positive control, we used CSF from a previously reported case of clinically diagnosed anti-Yo paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration (PCD CSF) that enriched multiple CDR2L peptides by PhIP-Seq [patient 03, (7)] (Figure 2B). At a 1:25 dilution, control PCD CSF robustly immunostained cerebellar Purkinje cells as well as sparse cerebral and hippocampal neurons (Figure 2C and Supplementary Figure 2).

In contrast, CSF from our patient with paraneoplastic myelopathy (PNM CSF) did not immunostain Purkinje cells when performed in technical triplicate and assessed by epifluorescence microscopy at a 1:4 dilution, consistent with the negative clinical testing (**Figure 2C**). Likewise, PNM CSF did not immunostain murine Purkinje cells even after antigen retrieval (**Figure 2C**). However, in one replicate PNM CSF did immunostain hippocampal neurons in a pattern similar to PCD CSF, albeit more sparsely (**Figure 2C**). We further characterized immunopositive replicates by confocal microscopy and found that immunostained hippocampal neurons were morphologically similar to those immunostained by PCD CSF, and that previously undetectable Purkinje cells were also faintly immunostained (**Figure 2C**).

We next performed coimmunostaining with antibodies that have been validated as specific to CDR2L and CDR2. In the cerebellum, the control PCD CSF colocalized with CDR2L and CDR2 staining in Purkinje cells. However, only anti-CDR2L staining co-localized with the control PCD CSF immunostaining of neurons in the molecular layer of the cerebellum. Likewise, PCD CSF and the anti-CDR2L antibody colocalized with hippocampal immunostaining. In contrast, hippocampal CDR2 expression was limited to arteriolar smooth muscle cells, consistent with CDR2 expression as annotated in the Human Protein Atlas (**Supplementary Figure 2**; http://www. proteinatlas.org) (14).

Mouse and human CDR2L are 93% similar by amino acid sequence, however some of the sequence differences are within the peptide that was most enriched by PNM CSF by PhIP-Seq (**Figure 2B**). To ensure the absence of immunostaining was not due to species differences, we co-immunostained human cerebellar tissue with PNM CSF or PCD CSF and anti-CDR2L or anti-CDR2 antibodies. As with mouse, PNM CSF at a 1:4 dilution did not appreciably immunostain human Purkinje cells while PCD CSF was strongly reactive at a 1:25 dilution and colocalized with CDR2L but not CDR2 (**Figure 2D**).

Taken together, these data suggest that some anti-Yo antibodies are not readily detected by Purkinje cell immunostaining—the standard initial screen for anti-Yo antibodies. Moreover, extracerebellar immunostaining may



Supplementary Table 2. (B) CDR2L and CDR2 proteins and relevant epitopes. The intensity of red shading is proportional to the enrichment of that peptide by PNM (Continued)

FIGURE 2 CSF and the rpK are in red above each of the 3 detected CDR2L peptides and the single enriched CDR2 peptide. The dotted regions (3 rightmost) indicate the peptides that were enriched by PCD CSF whereby density of the dots represents the degree of enrichment. The immunogens for CDR2L and CDR2 commercial antibodies used for immunostaining are indicated by horizontal lines. A sequence alignment for the first 49 amino acids for CDR2L and CDR2 is shown [green, identical amino acids (AA); yellow, chemically similar AA; orange, minimally similar AA; and red, dissimilar AA]. The sequence alignment for the first 49 amino acids of human, monkey, and murine CDR2L are shown. Red rectangles indicate AA that differ from human. **(C)** Epifluorescent and confocal imaging of murine brain tissue immunostained with PNM CSF at 1:4 or PCD CSF at 1:25. cb, cerebellum; CA3, cornu Ammonis 3 of the hippocampus. Scale bars = 1,000 μ m for whole brain sagittal images, 50 μ m for epifluorescent hippocampal and cerebellar images, and 10 μ m for confocal images. **(D)** Epifluorescent images immunostaining of human cerebellum by PNM and PCD CSF at 1:4 and 1:25, respectively. Arrows indicate Purkinje cells (PCs). In the upper left set of images, PNM CSF failed to immunostain CDR2L immunostained PCs (unfilled arrows). On the lower right, anti-CDR2 failed to immunostain PCs immunostained by PCD CSF (unfilled arrows). The asterisk indicates a blood vessel immunostained by anti-CDR2. Scale bars = 50 μ m.

indicate the presence of anti-Yo antibodies, even in the absence of Purkinje cell immunoreactivity.

VALIDATION OF ANTI-YO ANTIBODIES IN PATIENT CSF

Because PNM CSF was not immunoreactive to Purkinje cells, we tested for anti-Yo antibodies by western blot. HEK 293T cells were either untransfected or transfected with C-terminal flag-tagged CDR2L (CDR2L-FLAG), CDR2 (CDR2-FLAG), or FIP1L1 (FIP1L-FLAG) as a non-target negative control. HEK 293T cell lysates were separated by SDS-PAGE and probed with PNM CSF at a 1:250 dilution and a commercial anti-FLAG antibody. PNM CSF IgG bound CDR2L and CDR2, but not untransfected HEK293T cell lysate or FIL1LP1-FLAG (end point dilution of 1:1,000 for PNM CSF not shown) (Figure 3A).

To further validate anti-CDR2L and anti-CDR2 autoantibodies, we tested PNM CSF for anti-Yo antibodies by HEK 293T overexpression CBA. HEK 293T cells were mock transfected, transfected with CDR2L-FLAG, or transfected with CDR2-FLAG, and immunostained with either PNM CSF (1:10) or PCD CSF as a positive control (1:50). Consistent with our immunoblot results, both PNM and PCD CSF immunostained CDR2L and CDR2-overexpressing HEK 293T CBAs (end point dilution of 1:100 for PNM CSF not shown) (**Figures 3B,C**).

Therefore, despite nearly undetectable immunostaining of Purkinje cells, western blot and CBA demonstrated the presence of anti-CDR2L and anti-CDR2 autoantibodies in PNM CSF.

CDR2L EXPRESSION IS RESTRICTED TO HER2+ CELLS IN PATIENT BREAST CARCINOMA TISSUE

HER2 is overexpressed in up to 96% of breast cancers from anti-Yo PCD patients compared to 15–20% of all breast cancers (15, 16). Additionally, CDR2L is expressed in up to 100% of ovarian carcinomas from patients with anti-Yo PCD and is overexpressed relative to control ovarian carcinoma tissue (17). Consistent with these molecular associations, we found that CDR2L and HER2 were expressed in the same anatomic regions when comparing serial sections of the patient's breast carcinoma tissue (**Figure 3D**). To determine whether CDR2L expression in our patient's tissue was restricted to HER2-expressing cells, we optimized CDR2L and HER2 for dual chromophore immunohistochemistry on control human cerebellum and control HER2+ breast carcinoma tissue from a patient not known to have anti-Yo PCD. We found that CDR2L expression in our patient's breast carcinoma colocalized with, and was restricted to, HER2+ carcinoma cells (**Figure 3E**).

CDR2L AND CDR2 PROTEIN EXPRESSION IN MURINE AND HUMAN SPINAL CORD

Given that our patient presented with a myelopathy, we next asked whether PNM CSF anti-Yo antibodies bind to spinal cord tissue. We first immunostained mouse spinal cord sections with PCD CSF, PNM CSF, and anti-CDR2L and anti-CDR2 antibodies. As with cerebellar tissue, PNM CSF did not immunostain murine spinal cord above background fluorescence. In contrast, PCD CSF immunostained large cells along the longitudinal axis of the murine spinal cord (**Figure 4A**).

According to the Human Protein Atlas, CDR2L gene expression is higher than CDR2 in the human spinal cord; however, to our knowledge, CDR2L and CDR2 proteins have not been characterized in the murine or human spinal cord. In the murine spinal cord, PCD CSF immunostaining was restricted to the cytoplasm of large cells. In contrast, CDR2L immunostaining was both cytoplasmic and nuclear; however, all PCD CSF-immunostained cells were co-stained with CDR2L and vice versa (**Figure 4B**). In contrast, the anti-CDR2 antibody was poorly immunoreactive to neural cells but again strongly stained arteriolar smooth muscle cells (**Figure 4B**). In the human spinal cord, PCD CSF immunostaining also colocalized with anti-CDR2L more so than with anti-CDR2 immunostaining (**Figure 4C**). As with other tissue-based assays, PNM CSF failed to immunostain human spinal cord (data not shown).

FOLLOW-UP AND OUTCOMES

Symptomatically and radiologically, the patient responded to IVIg treatment initially, but she had worsening symptoms 17 months later. Given the newly found thoracic myelopathy, which was suspected to be inflammatory in origin, she was switched to monthly pulsed dose steroids with subsequent stabilization. Small studies evaluating plasma exchange, IVIg, high dose corticosteroids, cyclophosphamide, and rituximab have been conducted in anti-Yo PCD, and no single agent has shown consistent efficacy (18). Furthermore, a case series of isolated paraneoplastic myelopathy associated with autoantibodies other than anti-Yo responded poorly to immunotherapy resulting





FIGURE 3 | anti-FLAG antibody (red). Scale bars are $10 \,\mu$ m. (C) HEK293T cells were transfected with CDR2L-FLAG and immunostained with PNM CSF at 1:10, PCD CSF at 1:50 (both green) and an anti-FLAG antibody (red). Scale bars are $10 \,\mu$ m. (D) 3,3'-Diaminobenzidine (DAB) immunohistochemistry of serial sections of the patient's breast carcinoma tissue for CDR2L (left) and HER2 (right). Black arrowheads highlight a corresponding area of DAB staining on serial sections. Scale bars = $200 \,\mu$ m. (E) Dual chromophore immunohistochemistry for CDR2L (purple HRP, horse radish peroxidase) and HER (yellow AP, alkaline phosphatase) on control cerebellum (top), control HER2 breast tissue (middle), and the patient's breast carcinoma (bottom). The purple arrowhead indicates a CDR2L+/HER2– Purkinje cell in the top panel. The yellow arrowheads indicate CDR2L-/HER2+ cells in control breast carcinoma (middle) and the patient's breast carcinoma (bottom). Red results from the co-localization of the yellow and purple chromogens. Scale bars = $100 \,\mu$ m.

in significant disability (19). Therefore, her mild improvement with immunotherapy was atypical for isolated paraneoplastic myelopathy. Her improvement also coincided with the remission of her breast cancer. Given that our patient had completed anti-tumor therapy and demonstrated a potential response to IVIg and corticosteroids, we transitioned her to rituximab as a steroid-sparing agent.

DISCUSSION

Here we presented a woman with a history of breast cancer and antibodies against anti-Yo antigens CDR2L and CDR2 despite negative clinical testing. Nearly 40% of PCD cases test negative for previously classified autoantibodies, and seronegative paraneoplastic myeloneuropathy has been reported in breast cancer (20). Serum and CSF that screen positive for anti-Yo antibodies by tissue-based immunostaining but only have anti-CDR2L antibodies (not anti-CDR2) are at risk for a false negative result because only CDR2 is included in confirmatory reflex assays (13, 21, 22). In this instance, initial screening of our patient's CSF for PND autoantibodies by IFA was negative, so presumably no confirmatory reflex assays looking for antibodies to either CDR2 or CDR2L were performed. Moreover, in contrast to many clinically diagnosed anti-Yo syndromes, our patient's CSF lacked oligoclonal bands and had a normal cell count, protein level, and IgG index (23). By maintaining a high suspicion for an inflammatory condition and applying unbiased high-resolution whole human proteome PhIP-Seq, we identified CDR2L and CDR2 antibodies in the CSF that we subsequently confirmed by immunoblot and CBA.

These data suggest that anti-Yo antibody detection depends on whether and how the target epitopes are represented in the diagnostic assays. In our patient's case, PhIP-Seq, immunoblot, and CBA were more sensitive than rodent brain immunohistochemistry. These findings may suggest that some CDR2 and CDR2L epitopes are inaccessible in situ because they are buried within a folded protein or shielded by protein-protein interactions. Indeed, other research studies have identified anti-Yo PND cases whose CSF screened negative for CDR2L/CDR2 antibodies by IFA (24, 25). Although we were able to detect anti-Yo antibodies in our patient's CSF at a 1:100 and 1:1,000 dilution by overexpression CBA and immunoblot, respectively, we cannot rule out that the antibody titer was below the limit of detection for tissue-based IFA (<1:240 for serum or <1:2 for CSF based on clinical testing parameters) where the effective concentration of CDR2L and CDR2 may be lower. In either case, our patient highlights the potential for false negatives when using tissue staining as a threshold assay.

Most cases of PNM are associated with antibodies against amphiphysin, Hu, or CV2/CRMP5, while anti-Yo antibodies are typically associated with PCD (19). Anti-Yo PCD with superimposed myelopathy is uncommon (24, 26–28) and isolated anti-Yo myelopathy [(24), case 7] or myeloneuropathy rarer still (10). It is unknown why some anti-Yo patients lack obvious cerebellar findings on exam though this does not preclude subclinical cerebellar dysfunction. This is certainly possible in the patient reported here though the structural imaging of the cerebellum was normal, and it was felt that the extensive dorsal column lesion in the thoracic cord accounted for her neurologic deficits.

In anti-Yo PCD, malignant expression of CDR2L and CDR2 elicits an immunologic response as evidenced by B and T cell inflammatory tumor infiltrates and CDR2L protein deposits in tumor-associated tertiary lymphoid structures (17). Endogenous Purkinje cell expression of CDR2L and CDR2 provides a direct pathogenic link, as inflammatory lymphocytes have been documented in post-mortem cerebellar tissue from patients with anti-Yo PCD (29). Demyelination and vacuolization of spinal cord tissue has been reported in a patient with anti-Yo PCD (29), but to our knowledge CDR2L and CDR2 protein expression in the human spinal cord and the myelopathology of anti-Yo PNM have not been further characterized. We detected CDR2L protein expression in the murine and human spinal cord that colocalized with anti-Yo antibodies from a patient with PCD. In contrast, CDR2 expression was primarily limited to arterioles and was poorly colocalized with anti-Yo antibodies. This finding is concordant with the growing literature suggesting that CDR2L is likely the pathogenic antigen in anti-Yo PNDs generally (7, 13, 24). Thus, the pathogenic mechanism of anti-Yo PNM is likely similar to anti-Yo PCD. Indeed, consistent with tumors from patients with anti-Yo PCD, CDR2L was highly expressed in our patient's HER2+ breast carcinoma tissue. The degree of dysfunction in different tissues in individual patients may reflect variation in MHC peptide presentation in different anatomic regions (30).

Standard clinical autoantibody testing fails to identify a diagnostic antibody in up to one third of patients with PNDs, some of whom may harbor undetected classified autoantibodies (25). Few laboratories use multiple modalities upon initial screening for paraneoplastic autoantibodies, and single modality screening is known to risk false positive and negatives for some antibodies including anti-Yo (31). We previously showed that PhIP-Seq significantly enriched CDR2L and/or CDR2 peptides in



FIGURE 4 | PNM CSF, PCDF CSF, CDR2L and CDR2 immunostaining of spinal cord. (A) Cervical (cerv), thoracolumbar (thor/lum), sacrococcygeal (sac/cocc) murine spinal cord was immunostained with PNM CSF (1:4) or PCD CSF (1:25). The rostral (r) and caudal (c) ends are on the right and left of each image, respectively. PNM CSF did not immunostain murine spinal tissue above background (asterisk = tissue artifact also seen in the negative control). PCD CSF immunostained cells along the longitudinal axis of the spinal cord (filled arrows). The red rectangle indicates the approximate region of images shown in (B). Scale bars = $2,000 \,\mu$ m. (B) Coimmunostaining of murine spinal cord with PCD CSF (1:25) and anti-CDR2L or anti-CDR2. PCD CSF and anti-CDR2L immunostained the cytoplasm of large cells and colocalized with cytoplasmic anti=CDR2L immunostaining (white arrowheads). However, anti-CDR2L also immunostained nuclei (filled red arrows) but PCD CSF did not (unfilled red arrowheads). Scale bars = $200 \,\mu$ m. (C) Coimmunostaining of human spinal cord with PCD CSF. PNM CSF failed to immunostain human spinal cord (not shown). PCD CSF immunostained sparse cells that were also CDR2L positive (top row, white arrowheads). In the lower row, PCD CSF cells are costained by PCD CSF were also immunostained by anti-CDR2 (filled arrow heads, co-stained cells; unfilled, PCD CSF exclusive cells). Scale bars = $20 \,\mu$ m.

all 36 screened cases of clinically diagnosed anti-Yo PCD (51 of 53 biospecimens) with no difference in sensitivity between serum and CSF (7). This study extends those data to show that PhIP-Seq may identify paraneoplastic cases for which tissue-based assays are insufficiently sensitive. Together with prior literature, our data suggests a need for complementary autoantibody testing to account for differential target epitope availability among diagnostic tests.

PATIENT PERSPECTIVE

Our patient noted that having undiagnosed progressive symptoms increased her general sense of anxiety. She was relieved when immunosuppression provided some relief and was grateful for the opportunity to participate in research that helped clarify the likely cause of her disease.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by UCSF Human Research Protection Program. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. The animal study was reviewed and approved by UCSF Office of Research Institutional Animal Care and Use Program. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CB, TN, and BA performed the laboratory experiments. NP and MK evaluated the patient, and KZ and JA enrolled the patient. MP interpreted the tumor pathology. SP and MW supervised the

REFERENCES

- Graus F, Titulaer MJ, Balu R, Benseler S, Bien CG, Cellucci T, et al. A clinical approach to diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:391–404. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00401-9
- Larman HB, Zhao Z, Laserson U, Li MZ, Ciccia A, Gakidis MAM, et al. Autoantigen discovery with a synthetic human peptidome. *Nat Biotechnol.* (2011) 29:535. doi: 10.1038/nbt.1856
- Larman HB, Salajegheh M, Nazareno R, Lam T, Sauld J, Steen H, et al. Cytosolic 5'-nucleotidase 1A autoimmunity in sporadic inclusion body myositis. *Ann Neurol.* (2013) 73:408–18. doi: 10.1002/ana.23840
- Larman HB, Laserson U, Querol L, Verhaeghen K, Solimini NL, Xu GJ, et al. PhIP-Seq characterization of autoantibodies from patients with multiple sclerosis, type 1 diabetes and rheumatoid arthritis. *J Autoimmun.* (2013) 43:1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2013.01.013
- 5. Xu GJ, Shah AA, Li MZ, Xu Q, Rosen A, Casciola-Rosen L, et al. Systematic autoantigen analysis identifies a distinct subtype of scleroderma

study and data analysis. CB, NP, SP, and MW wrote the first draft of the paper. All authors provided critical editing of the text.

FUNDING

Confocal microscopy with the CSU-W1 spinning disk was supported by the S10 Shared Instrumentation grant (1S10OD017993-01A1). Tumor histology was supported in part by the University of California, San Francisco Histology & Biomarker Core, a subgroup of the Helen Diller Family Comprehensive Cancer Center Biorepository and Tissue Biomarker Technology Core (BTBMT). The BTBMT was supported by the National Cancer Institute of the National Institutes of Health under Award Number P30CA082103. This work was further supported by: NIMH R01MH122471 (SP, MW, and KZ), NINDS 2R25NS070680-11 (NP), NINDS K08NS096117 (MW), Brain Research Foundation (SP). CB was supported by a Hanna H. Gray Fellowship, Howard Hughes Medical Institute, President's Postdoctoral Fellowship Program, the University of California, the John A. Watson Scholar Program, the University of California, San Francisco, and the Latinx Center of Excellence Grant no. D34HP3178.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Dr. Tibor Krenács for his guidance on immunostaining acetone fixed human tissue. We thank Delaine Larsen, Kari Herrington, and SoYeon Kim of the University of California, San Francisco Nikon Imaging Center for their imaging support. We thank Jennifer Bolen, Scott VandenBerg, and Kristine Wong for their help in preparing and interpreting the tumor histology. We thank the patient for her participation in this study.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fneur. 2021.728700/full#supplementary-material

with coincident cancer. *Proc National Acad Sci USA*. (2016) 113:e7526–34. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1615990113

- Mandel-Brehm C, Dubey D, Kryzer TJ, O'Donovan BD, Tran B, Vazquez SE, et al. Kelch-like Protein 11 Antibodies in Seminoma-Associated Paraneoplastic Encephalitis. New Engl J Med. (2019) 381:47–54. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1816721
- O'Donovan B, Mandel-Brehm C, Vazquez SE, Liu J, Parent AV, Anderson MS, et al. High resolution epitope mapping of anti-Hu and anti-Yo autoimmunity by programmable phage display. *Brain Commun.* (2020) 2:fcaa059. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/fcaa059
- Tan PH, Ellis I, Allison K, Brogi E, Fox SB, Lakhani S, et al. WHO classification of tumours editorial board. The 2019 World Health Organization classification of tumours of the breast. *Histopathology*. (2020) 77(2):181–185. doi: 10.1111/his.14091
- Stone JB, DeAngelis LM. Cancer-treatment-induced neurotoxicity focus on newer treatments. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. (2016) 13:92– 105. doi: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2015.152

- Shah S, Campo RVD, Kumar N, McKeon A, Flanagan EP, Klein C, et al. Paraneoplastic myeloneuropathies: clinical, oncologic, and serologic accompaniments. *Neurology*. (2020) 96:e632–9. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000011218
- Pestronk A, Schmidt RE, Choksi RM, Sommerville RB, Al-Lozi MT. Clinical and laboratory features of neuropathies with serum IgM binding to TS-HDS. *Muscle Nerve.* (2012) 45:866–72. doi: 10.1002/mus.23256
- Samara V, Sampson J, Muppidi S. FGFR3 Antibodies in Neuropathy. J Clin Neuromuscul Dis. (2018) 20:35–40. doi: 10.1097/CND.00000000000221
- Kråkenes T, Herdlevær I, Raspotnig M, Haugen M, Schubert M, Vedeler CA. CDR2L is the major yo antibody target in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Ann Neurol.* (2019) 86:316–21. doi: 10.1002/ana.25511
- Uhlén M, Fagerberg L, Hallström BM, Lindskog C, Oksvold P, Mardinoglu A, et al. Tissue-based map of the human proteome. *Science*. (2015) 347:1260419. doi: 10.1126/science.1260419
- Loibl S, Gianni L. HER2-positive breast cancer. Lancet. (2017) 389:2415– 29. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)32417-5
- Rojas-Marcos I, Picard G, Chinchón D, Gelpi E, Psimaras D, Giometto B, et al. Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 overexpression in breast cancer of patients with anti-Yo-associated paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Neuro Oncol.* (2012) 14:506–10. doi: 10.1093/neuonc/nos006
- Small M, Treilleux I, Couillault C, Pissaloux D, Picard G, Paindavoine S, et al. Genetic alterations and tumor immune attack in Yo paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Acta Neuropathol.* (2018) 135:569–79. doi: 10.1007/s00401-017-1802-y
- Venkatraman A, Opal P. Paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration with anti-Yo antibodies – a review. Ann Clin Transl Neur. (2016) 3:655– 63. doi: 10.1002/acn3.328
- Flanagan EP, McKeon A, Lennon VA, Kearns J, Weinshenker BG, Krecke KN, et al. Paraneoplastic isolated myelopathy. *Neurology.* (2011) 76:2089– 95. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31821f468f
- Höftberger R, Rosenfeld MR, Dalmau J. Update on neurological paraneoplastic syndromes. *Curr Opin Oncol.* (2015) 27:489– 95. doi: 10.1097/CCO.00000000000222
- Herdlevær I, Haugen M, Mazengia K, Totland C, Vedeler C. Paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration: the importance of including CDR2L as a diagnostic marker. *Neurology*. (2021) 8:e963. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000963
- 22. Ruiz-García R, Martínez-Hernández E, Saiz A, Dalmau J, Graus F. The diagnostic value of onconeural antibodies depends on how they are tested. *Front Immunol.* (2020) 11:1482. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01482
- Schwenkenbecher P, Chacko L, Pul R, Sühs K-W, Wegner F, Wurster U, et al. Paraneoplastic cerebellar syndromes associated with antibodies against Purkinje cells. *Int J Neurosci.* (2017) 128:1–19. doi: 10.1080/00207454.2017.1412967
- Eichler TW, Totland C, Haugen M, Qvale TH, Mazengia K, Storstein A, et al. CDR2L antibodies: a new player in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e66002. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0066002

- Storstein A, Monstad SE, Haugen M, Mazengia K, Veltman D, Lohndal E, et al. Onconeural antibodies: improved detection and clinical correlations. J Neuroimmunol. (2011) 232:166–70. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2010.10.009
- McKeon A, Tracy JA, Pittock SJ, Parisi JE, Klein CJ, Lennon VA. Purkinje cell cytoplasmic autoantibody type 1 accompaniments: the cerebellum and beyond. *Arch Neurol-Chicago*. (2011) 68:1282– 9. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2011.128
- 27. Othman T, Hendizadeh M-S, Vankina R, Park S, Kim P. Combined cerebellar and spinal cord deficits caused by an underlying gynecologic malignancy. *Case Rep Oncol Med.* (2020) 2020:1–3. doi: 10.1155/2020/9021843
- Plantone D, Caliandro P, Iorio R, Frisullo G, Nociti V, Patanella AK, et al. Brainstem and spinal cord involvement in a paraneoplastic syndrome associated with anti-Yo antibody and breast cancer. *J Neurol.* (2011) 258:921– 2. doi: 10.1007/s00415-010-5831-x
- Verschuuren J, Chuang L, Rosenblum MK, Lieberman F, Pryor A, Posner JB, et al. Inflammatory infiltrates and complete absence of Purkinje cells in anti-Yo-associated paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Acta Neuropathol.* (1996) 91:519–25. doi: 10.1007/s004010050460
- Marcu A, Bichmann L, Kuchenbecker L, Kowalewski DJ, Freudenmann LK, Backert L, et al. HLA Ligand Atlas: a benign reference of HLA-presented peptides to improve T-cell-based cancer immunotherapy. J Immunother Cancer. (2021) 9:e002071. doi: 10.1136/jitc-2020-002071
- Graus F, Vogrig A, Muñiz-Castrillo S, Antoine J-CG, Desestret V, Dubey D, et al. Updated diagnostic criteria for paraneoplastic neurologic syndromes. *Neurology*. (2021) 8:e1014. doi: 10.1212/NXI.000000000001014

Conflict of Interest: MW receives unrelated research support from Roche/Genentech.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Bartley, Parikshak, Ngo, Alexander, Zorn, Alvarenga, Kang, Pedriali, Pleasure and Wilson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Risk Factors and Brain Metabolic Mechanism of Sleep Disorders in Autoimmune Encephalitis

Xiao Liu^{1,2}, Tingting Yu^{1,2}, Xiaobin Zhao³, Ping Yu⁴, Ruijuan Lv^{1,2}, Chunxue Wang^{2,4,5}, Lin Ai^{2,3} and Qun Wang^{1,2,5*}

¹ Department of Neurology, Beijing Tiantan Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China, ² China National Clinical Research Center for Neurological Diseases, Beijing, China, ³ Department of Nuclear Medicine, Beijing Tiantan Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China, ⁴ Department of Neuropsychiatry and Behavioral Neurology and Clinical Psychology, Beijing Tiantan Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China, ⁵ Beijing Institute of Brain Disorders, Collaborative Innovation Center for Brain Disorders, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China

Background: Sleep disorders (SDs) in autoimmune encephalitis (AE) have received little attention and are poorly understood. We investigated the clinical characteristics, risk factors, and cerebral metabolic mechanism of SD in AE.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

John Greenlee, University of Utah, United States

Reviewed by:

Harry Alexopoulos, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Greece Jungsu S. Oh, University of Ulsan, South Korea

> ***Correspondence:** Qun Wang wangq@ccmu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 08 July 2021 Accepted: 08 November 2021 Published: 24 November 2021

Citation:

Liu X, Yu T, Zhao X, Yu P, Lv R, Wang C, Ai L and Wang Q (2021) Risk Factors and Brain Metabolic Mechanism of Sleep Disorders in Autoimmune Encephalitis. Front. Immunol. 12:738097. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.738097 **Methods:** Clinical, laboratory, and imaging data were retrospectively reviewed in 121 consecutively patients with definite AE. The risk factors for SD in AE were estimated by logistic regression analysis. Group comparisons based on ¹⁸F-fluorodeoxy-glucose positron emission tomography (¹⁸F-FDG-PET) data were made between patients with and without SD, to further analyze potential brain metabolic mechanism of SD in AE.

Results: A total of 52.9% patients (64/121) with SD were identified. The multivariate logistic model analysis showed that smoking [odds ratio (OR), 6.774 (95% Cl, 1.238-37.082); p = 0.027], increased Hamilton Depression scale (HAMD) score [OR, 1.074 (95%) Cl, 1.002–1.152); p = 0.045], hyperhomocysteinemia [OR, 2.815 (95% Cl, 1.057–7.496); p = 0.038], elevated neuron-specific enolase (NSE) level [OR, 1.069 (95% CI, 1.007-1.135); p = 0.03 were independently correlated with higher risk of SD in AE patients. Contrastingly, high MoCA score [OR, 0.821 (95% CI, 0.752–0.896); p < 0.001] was associated with lower risk of SD in AE subjects. Compared to controls, AE patients had less total sleep time, less sleep efficiency, longer sleep latency, more wake, higher percent of stage N1, lower percent of stage N3 and rapid eye movement, and more arousal index in non-rapid eye movement sleep (p < 0.05 for all). Voxel-based group comparison analysis showed that, compared to patients without SD, patients with SD had increased metabolism in the basal ganglia, cerebellum, brainstem, median temporal lobe, thalamus, and hypothalamus [p < 0.05, false discovery rate (FDR) corrected]; decreased metabolismin superior frontal gyrus, medial frontal gyrus, and posterior cingulate cortex (p < 0.001, uncorrected). These results were confirmed by region of interest-based analysis between PET and sleep quality.

Conclusion: Smoking, increased HAMD score, hyperhomocysteinemia, and elevated NSE level were correlated with higher risk of SD. High MoCA score was associated with

98

lower risk of SD in AE subjects. Moreover, a widespread metabolic network dysfunction may be involved in the pathological mechanism of SD in AE.

Keywords: autoimmune encephalitis, sleep disorders, risk factors, positron emission tomography, brain metabolism, pathological mechanism

INTRODUCTION

In most patients of autoimmune encephalitis (AE), the common clinical features include seizures, cognitive deficits, psychosis, and abnormal behaviors (1). In addition to these classical characteristics, there are other significant symptoms that have not been described in detail, such as sleep disorders (SDs). Although some studies recently demonstrated that SD were relatively frequent, and could lead to a poor prognosis for AE patients, SDs in patients with AE have still not received more attention (2-4). Recent studies have shown that the sleep features of AE mainly include insomnia, hypersomnolence, rapid eye movement (REM) sleep behavior disorder (RBD), and sleep apnea (5-9). However, only a limited number of cases indicate SD characteristics of AE. Moreover, the risk factors and potential pathological mechanisms of SD in AE remain unknown. Prior studies have investigated that SD tend to occur in neurological diseases, such as stroke, neurogenerative disorders (10, 11). Nevertheless, little information about risk factors of SD is available for AE patients; therefore, we hypothesized that common risk factors would be associated with SD of AE.

Furthermore, regarding pathological mechanism of SD, neuroimaging methods can be used to clarify whether SDs are related to corresponding alterations in brain structure or functional activity. ¹⁸F-fluoro-2-deoxy-d-glucose positron emission tomography (¹⁸F-FDG-PET) is a functional imaging modality for in vivo evaluation of the pathophysiology of the brain via application of ¹⁸F-FDG (12). Previous studies have shown that ¹⁸F-FDG-PET has a high sensitivity in the diagnosis of AE patients (13, 14). Meanwhile, patients with sleep disturbances showed abnormal metabolism in the brain regions that modulate sleep (15, 16). However, to the best of our knowledge, there is no systematically relevant study to evaluate the brain metabolic mechanisms of SD in patients with AE. With the aim of recognizing SD in AE, we reported 121 patients with a definite diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis, focusing on the risk factors and brain metabolic mechanism of SD in AE.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients

This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Beijing Tiantan Hospital that was affiliated to the Capital Medical University of the People's Republic of China. The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki, and all patients provided informed consent for the use of their medical records.

Patients were consecutively recruited and retrospectively analyzed from October 2014 to June 2021 at the Department of Neurology, Beijing Tiantan Hospital, Capital Medical University. The inclusion criteria in this study were as follows. First, patients had definite autoimmune encephalitis; the clinical diagnosis of definite AE should meet the following criteria: (a) subacute onset (rapid progression of <3 months) of working memory deficits, seizures, or psychiatric symptoms suggesting involvement of the limbic system; (b) bilateral brain abnormalities on MRI highly restricted to the medial temporal lobes; (c) cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) pleocytosis (white blood cell count of more than five cells per mm³); and (d) electroencephalogram (EEG) with epileptic or slow-wave activity involving the temporal lobes. The diagnosis can be made when all four criteria have been met, and final diagnosis was confirmed by the detection of serum or CSF positive for specific neuronal autoantibodies, including classical paraneoplastic antibodies (Hu, Yo, Ri, Ma2, CV2, and Amphiphysin), N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR), leucin-rich glioma-inactivated-1 (LGI1), contactin-associated protein-2 (CASPR2), γ -aminobutyric acid type B receptor (GABA_BR), α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor (AMPAR), and glutamic acid decarboxylase 65 (GAD65). Serum and CSF samples were tested using both cellbased assays (Euroimmun, Lübeck, Germany) and immunohistochemical analyses in the Neuroimmunology Laboratory of the Peking Union Medical College Hospital (Beijing, China). Second, patients should be first admitted in our department from symptom onset. The exclusion criteria included (1) patients did not fulfill sleep assessment or received medication treatments before sleep assessment; (2) patients missed ¹⁸F-FDG-PET data; (3) patients had concurrent autoantibodies (two or more); and (4) patients had history of sleep disorder before disease onset.

Data Collection

Clinical information on demographics, medical history, smoking, drinking, days from onset to diagnosis, comorbid symptoms, neuropsychological and psychiatric test, accompanied tumor, inhospital laboratory test, electroencephalogram (EEG) and imaging examination, and treatments, were obtained from electronic

Abbreviations: AE, autoimmune encephalitis; SD, sleep disorders; 18F-FDG-PET, 18F-fluorodeoxy-glucose positron emission tomography; NMDAR, N-methyl-Daspartate receptor; LGI1, leucin-rich glioma inactivated-1; CASPR2, contactinassociated protein-2; GABAB, γ -aminobutyric acid type B; AMPAR, α -amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor; GAD65, glutamic acid decarboxylase 65; PSQI, Pittsburgh sleep quality index; BMI, body mass index; MoCA, Montreal cognitive assessment; HAMD, Hamilton Depression scale; HAMA, Hamilton Anxiety scale; NLR, neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio; NSE, neuron-specific enolase; SPM, statistical parametric mapping; FDR, false discovery rate; IQR, interquartile range.

medical records at first admission. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as weight (kg)/height (m²). Neuropsychological test contained Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA) (17). Depression and anxiety were evaluated using the Hamilton Depression scale (HAMD) and the Hamilton Anxiety scale (HAMA). Laboratory test included specific antibodies; white blood cell counts, proteins, and oligoclonal bands in CSF; homocysteine (hyperhomocysteinemia was defined as homocysteine concentration > 15 μ mol/L); neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio (NLR) was calculated by dividing the absolute neutrophil count by the absolute lymphocyte count; neuron-specific enolase (NSE); and serum sodium. Imaging examination included magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and ¹⁸F-FDG-PET.

Sleep Assessment

Sleep assessment was performed through face-to-face or telephone interview from all patients or their caregivers. First, sleep complaints should be obtained, including insomnia, parasomnia, sleep breathing disorders, sleep-related behaviors or movements, and hypersomnolence. In addition, sleep quality was assessed with the standardized Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI) questionnaire, which evaluates multiple dimensions of sleep over a 1-month period (18). It is a self-reported questionnaire that has seven components, including subjective sleep quality, sleep latency, sleep duration, habitual sleep efficiency, sleep disturbances, use of sleeping medications, and daytime dysfunction. Each of the seven components is scored according to levels 0-3, and each score is eventually accumulated to yield a total PSQI score ranging from 0 to 21, where the higher the score, the worse the sleep quality. In this study, PSQI scores >5 indicated that patients had SD. Then, included AE patients were further divided into two subgroups (AE with SD and AE without SD) according to their PSQI results.

Only 28 patients underwent nocturnal video-polysomnography (PSG) examinations. PSG was conducted using an integrated digital recording system (Greal, Compumedics, Melbourne, Australia) that contained data acquisition, storage, and sleep analysis at the Sleep Center of Beijing Tiantan Hospital, Capital Medical University, China. Every PSG recording contained multiple channels, mainly including electrooculogram (EOG), electromyogram (EMG), electrocardiogram (ECG), respiratory signals, and EEG. EEG channels covered three brain regions (frontal, central, and occipital). Equipment placement, sleep staging, and event scoring were completed by registered polysomnographic technician. Subsequently, the following PSG parameters were collected: total time in bed; total sleep time (TST); sleep latency; sleep efficiency; wakefulness after sleep onset; percentage of stage N1, N2, N3, and rapid eye movement (REM); arousal index (AI) in whole sleep, non-rapid eye movement (NREM) sleep, and REM sleep; apnea hypopnea index (AHI); limb movements index (LMI); and periodic limb movements index (PLMI). In addition, 18 age- and gendermatched controls were recorded using the same procedures. The above variables were measured by two experienced sleep specialists blinded to clinical information of the conditions of either patients or controls, and in case of obvious discordance in their initial

evaluations, an informed consensus statement was reached. The Kappa coefficient of two specialists was 0.82. REM sleep behavior disorder (RBD) was defined as a parasomnia with dreamenactment behaviors occurring during REM sleep and associated with the lack of the physiological REM sleep muscle atonia. Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) was defined as an AHI of five or more events per hour.

¹⁸F-FDG-PET Procedure and Quantitative Analysis

All raw data of PET images were collected from PET/CT workstation; a detailed ¹⁸F-FDG-PET procedure has been published elsewhere using a PET/CT scanner (Elite Discovery, GE HealthCare, USA) (19). Before examination, patients did not receive neuroleptic drugs, fasted for at least 6 h, and controlled fasting blood glucose levels <8 mmol/L. Then, patients were injected with ¹⁸F-FDG at a dose of 3.7-5.0 MBq/kg in a quietly dedicated room. After a 45-60-min uptake period, brain PET scan was performed in the 3D-time-of-flight mode for 10 min, and whole-body PET scan was performed for approximately 20-30 min. The brain imaging data were reconstructed using ordered subset expectation maximization methods, with four iterations and eight subsets, and smoothing with a 5-mm full-width at halfmaximum filter. Statistical parametric mapping (SPM) 12 (Wellcome Centre for Human Neuroimaging, London, UK) implanted in a MATLAB 2018a environment (MathWorks, Inc., USA) was used for imaging reprocessing analysis. The preprocessing steps were as follows: first, the PET images were spatially normalized into a common Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) atlas anatomical space following a 12-parameter affine transformation and nonlinear transformations, yielding images composed of 2 mm × 2 mm × 2 mm voxels. Then, default SPM smoothing was applied using a 14-mm Gaussian kernel to increase the signal-to-noise ratio.

For the analysis on brain metabolic mechanism of sleep disorders in AE, we carried out group-level comparison between AE with SD and without SD by two-sample t-test model of SPM12 with age and gender as the nuisance variables. Significant results were viewed at the height threshold (p < 0.001) and corrected for multiple comparisons (FDR, corrected, p < 0.05). If no cluster of significant difference was found, the more liberal threshold at p < 0.001 uncorrected was considered to perform further exploratory analyses (20). Finally, we used the xjView SPM extension (Cui & Li, Human Neuroimaging Lab, Baylor College of Medicine) to visualize the corresponding anatomic locations of each peak MNI of these significant different clusters.

To further explore homogeneity of regional brain glucose metabolic changes between groups in particular spatial pattern, we performed a volumetric region of interest (ROI) analysis in the significant clusters based on aforementioned SPM results. First, the following 10 ROIs were identified: medial temporal lobe (MTL, mainly including amygdala and hippocampus), posterior cingulate cortex (PCC), basal ganglia (BG, including globus pallidus, putamen, and caudate), brainstem (including midbrain, pons, and medulla), superior frontal gyrus (SFG) and medial frontal gyrus (MFG), thalamus, hypothalamus, cerebellum anterior lobe (CAL), and cerebellum posterior lobe (CPL). These ROIs were defined based on the group-level results obtained from SPM analysis. The brainstem, hypothalamus, and CAL and CPL regions of interest were generated using the WFU-Pickatlas toolbox for SPM12 based on Talairach Daemon lobars, and the remaining ROIs were derived and summarized from the Anatomical Automatic Labeling (AAL) atlas. Subsequently, the ratio of the standardized uptake value (SUVR) representing ¹⁸F-FDG uptake calculates in those selected ROIs was obtained from each individual. Briefly, an SUVR was derived for ¹⁸F-FDG-PET from the voxel size weighted median uptake in the regions of interest normalized to the whole brain.

Statistical Analysis

Continuous variables with a normal distribution were presented as the mean \pm standard deviation, and non-normal variables were reported as the median [interquartile range (IQR)]. The normality of the data was performed by the Shapiro–Wilk test. Categorical variables were showed as frequency with corresponding percentage. We compared groups using t-tests for continuous variables that were normally distributed, Mann– Whitney U tests for non-parametric data, and χ^2 tests or Fisher's exact tests for categorical variables.

Clinical variables were comprehensively collected for possible inclusion into the risk model. We used binary logistic regression to assess independent risk factors associated with AE with SD; all variables with p < 0.2 in the univariate analysis were included in multivariable logistic regression model. Subsequently, the likelihood ratio test was used in a backwards elimination process (p < 0.05 to retain, p > 0.1 to remove) to select the final set of independent risk factors for retention into the model. Odds ratio (OR) with 95% CI was presented for logistic regression model. The correlation between the SUVR values of selected ROIs and PSG parameters was conducted using Spearman test. A two-sided p < 0.05 was considered to indicate statistical significance. SPSS 22.0 software package (IBM Corp., Armonk, New York, USA) and Prism 8 (GraphPad Software, CA, USA) were used for statistical analyses.

RESULTS

Patient Characteristics

The flowchart of patient inclusion is shown in **Figure 1**. A total of 187 patients with definite and antibody-confirmed AE were eligible to participate in this study, of whom 121 patients were ultimately identified in the current study after exclusion, including 19 patients with NMDAR antibodies, 71 patients with LGI1 antibodies, 4 patients with CASPR2 antibodies, 21 patients with GABA_BR antibodies, and 6 patients with GAD65 antibodies. Among these cases, 52.9% of AE patients (n = 64) had SD (36.8% NMDAR, 59.2% LGI1, 75% CASPR2, 47.6% GABA_BR, and 33.3% GAD65; **Figure 2A**); the median PSQI score in the group of SD was 9 (IQR, 7–14), which was obviously higher than those without SD [median, 9 (IQR, 7–14) vs. 3 (IQR,

2–3), p < 0.001). In addition, patients with CASPR2 and LGI1 had higher PSQI score than those with NMDAR antibodies (p < 0.05, **Figure 2B**).

There is no significant difference regarding the median time from diagnosis to the sleep assessment [9 (IQR, 6-20) days vs. 9 (IQR, 6-17) days, p = 0.892) between patients with SD and without SD. The baseline characteristics of patients based on sleep quality are summarized in Table 1. Patients with SD were older than those without SD (median age, 55.4 vs. 49.0 years, p = 0.001). Hypertension, smoking, cognitive deficits, psychosis, and abnormal behaviors showed statistically differences between patients with SD and without SD (p < 0.05 for all). Compared with patients without SD, patients with SD had higher levels of MoCA score (p = 0.001) and NSE (p < 0.001) and had lower levels of serum sodium (p = 0.001). Eleven of these patients (9%) were associated with tumors: 8 lung cancers (2 with LGI1 antibodies, 7 with GABAB antibodies), 1 colorectal adenoma (1 with LGI1 antibodies), 1 ovarian teratoma (1 with NMDAR antibodies), and 1 thymoma (1 with LGI1 antibodies). Tumor removal was performed in three patients, and chemotherapy was performed in eight patients. In a univariate analysis, seven patients (10.9%) presented tumors in the group of sleep disorders, and four patients (7%) with tumor were shown in the group of patients without sleep disorders. There was no statistical significance between the two groups (p = 0.454). All patients received first-line immunotherapy [20 IV methylprednisolone (IVMP) alone, 21 IV immunoglobulins (IVIg) alone, and 80 IVMP + IVIg]. Twelve patients additionally received second-line immunotherapy (four rituximab and eight mycophenolate mofetil). There was no significant difference between patients with SD and without SD regarding relevant treatments (p = 0.363). More details of corresponding descriptions are reported in Table 1.

PSG Findings

A subgroup of 28 patients completed PSG recordings. These 28 patients were a representative sample of the whole cohort of 121 patients because there were no significant differences across clinical variables between patients with PSG and the whole cohort (**Supplementary Table S1**).

The sleep parameters of PSG are presented in **Table 2**. The median TST was 292.8 (160–489.4) min. Sleep efficiency was approximately 56.1%. Sleep onset latency was 37 (1.5–189) min. Wakefulness after sleep onset was 145.8 (26.5–264.5) min. For percent of sleep stages, the stage N1, N2, N3, and REM comprised 25.2% (4.3%–56.8%), 51.4% (15.6%–85.6%), 9.4% (0%–29.8%), and 12.5% (0.7%–32.5%) of the TST, respectively. REM sleep latency was 139 (24–287.5) min. Nine patients had dream enhancement behaviors, and the final diagnosis of RBD was confirmed on PSG in five patients (5/28, 17.9%), of whom three had LG11 antibodies. Sixteen of 28 patients (57.1%) developed OSA with median AHI 10/hour. AI in whole sleep, NREM, and REM were 8.6 (0–33.5), 17 (0.5–33), and 14 (0.9–30), respectively. The median LMI and PLMI were 16/h (1–360/h) and 12/h (0–25/h), respectively.

There were no significant differences between patients with SD and without SD regarding age, gender, and body mass index (**Table 2**). Compared to controls, AE patients had less TST, less



FIGURE 1 | Flowchart of patient selection. ¹⁸F-FDG-PET, ¹⁸F-fluorodeoxy-glucose positron emission tomography; NMDAR, N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor; LGI1, leucin-rich glioma inactivated-1; CASPR2, contactin-associated protein-2; GABAB, γ -aminobutyric acid type B; AMPAR, α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor; GAD65, glutamic acid decarboxylase 65.

sleep efficiency, longer sleep latency, more wake, higher percent of stage N1, lower percent of stage N3 and REM, and more AI in NREM sleep (p < 0.05 for all). Other sleep variables demonstrated no significant differences between the two groups.

Analysis of Risk Factors for SD in AE

Results of multivariate logistic analysis of the final model are shown in **Table 3**. We selected variables with p < 0.2 in the univariate analysis, including age, male, hypertension, smoking,



TABLE 1 | Baseline characteristics of AE patients with and without SD.

Characteristics	All patients (n = 121)	Patients with SD (n = 64)	Patients withoutSD (n = 57)	p-value
Age, median (IQR), years	54 (37–64)	55.4 (44.3–67.0)	49.0 (31.5–60.0)	0.001
Male, n (%)	77 (63.6)	45 (70.3)	32 (56.1)	0.106
Body mass index, mean (standard deviation)	24.5 (3.9)	24.4 (3.6)	24.5 (4.2)	0.877
Medical history, n (%)				
Hypertension	31 (25.6)	22 (34.4)	9 (15.8)	0.019
Diabetes	11 (9.1)	6 (9.4)	5 (8.8)	0.908
Smoking	33 (27.3)	23 (35.9)	10 (17.5)	0.023
Drinking	28 (23.1)	18 (28.1)	10 (17.5)	0.168
Comorbid symptoms, n (%)	- (-)	- (-)		
Cognitive deficits	92 (76.0)	54 (84.4)	38 (66.7)	0.023
Seizures	114 (94.2)	61 (95.3)	53 (93.0)	0.706
Psychosis and abnormal behaviors	71 (58.7)	46 (71.9)	25 (43.9)	0.002
Movement disorders	11 (9.1)	5 (7.8)	6 (10.5)	0.604
Duration of symptoms, median (IQR), days	11 (0.1)	0 (1.0)	0 (10.0)	0.004
Cognitive deficits	235 (133–345)	233 (147–344)	255 (127–348)	0.978
Seizures	72 (37–189)	72 (46–182)	71 (28–191)	0.672
Psychosis and abnormal behaviors	85 (62–123)	88 (61–125)	87 (66–120)	0.072
	· ,	, ,	()	
Movement disorders	115 (63–284)	70 (46–343)	159 (55–294)	0.522
MoCA score, median (IQR)	20 (15–24)	17 (14–20)	24 (18–26)	< 0.001
HAMA score, median (IQR)	10 (4.5–14.5)	10.5 (5.0–16.5)	10 (4.0–13.5)	0.466
HAMD score, median (IQR)	12 (6–17)	14.0 (5.3–18.0)	11 (6–16)	0.093
Tumor, n (%)	11 (9.1)	7 (10.9)	4 (7.0)	0.454
Specific antibody test, n (%)				0.288
NMDAR	19 (15.7)	7 (10.9)	12 (21.1)	
LGI1	71 (58.7)	42 (65.6)	29 (50.9)	
CASPR2	4 (3.3)	3 (4.7)	1 (1.8)	
GABAB	21 (17.4)	10 (15.6)	11 (19.3)	
GAD65	6 (5.0)	2 (3.1)	4 (7.0)	
CSF at first admission, n (%)				
CSF pleocytosis ^a	49 (40.5)	28 (43.8)	21 (36.8)	0.440
Elevated protein concentration ^b	32 (26.4)	20 (31.3)	12 (21.1)	0.204
Positive oligoclonal bands	54 (44.6)	28 (43.8)	26 (45.6)	0.837
Hyperhomocysteinemia, n (%), µmol/L ^c	41 (33.9)	26 (40.6)	15 (26.3)	0.097
NLR, median (IQR) ^d	2.6 (2.1-3.7)	2.8 (2.1-4.1)	2.4 (1.9–3.2)	0.062
NSE, median (IQR), μg/L	19.6(15.0-25.1)	21.4 (16.7–26.9)	18.5 (13.9–21.9)	0.019
Serum sodium, median (IQR), mmol/L	139 (130–141)	134 (127–140)	140 (136.5–141.5)	0.001
EEG, n (%)				0.922
Slow waves or epileptiform discharges in temporal region	78 (64.5)	41 (64.1)	37 (64.9)	
Others	43 (35.5)	23 (35.9)	20 (35.1)	
Initial MRI results, n (%)	10 (0010)	20 (0010)	20 (0011)	0.130
Normal	72 (59.5)	34 (53.1)	38 (66.7)	0.100
Medial temporal lesions	49 (40.5)	30 (46.9)	19 (33.3)	
Days from onset to diagnosis	49 (40.3) 54 (25–140)	50 (25.5–104.8)	59 (22.5–217.5)	0.584
Days from diagnosis to PET scans	6 (2–17)	6 (2–18)	5 (2–16)	0.698
, ,				
Days from diagnosis to sleep assessment	9 (6–18)	9 (6–20)	9 (6–17)	0.892
Treatment, n (%)				0.000
First-line immunotherapy				0.363
IVMP only	20 (16.5)	8 (12.5)	12 (21.1)	
IVIg only	21 (17.4)	13 (20.3)	8 (14)	
IVMP + IVIg	80 (66.1)	43 (67.2)	37 (64.9)	
Second-line Immunotherapy				
Rituximab	4 (3.3)	3 (4.7)	1 (1.8)	0.621
Mycophenolate Mofetil	8 (6.6)	5 (7.8)	3 (5.3)	0.721
Tumor removal	3 (2.5)	2 (3.1)	1 (1.8)	0.544
Tumor chemotherapy	8 (6.6)	3 (4.7)	5 (8.8)	0.473

AE, autoimmune encephalitis; SD, sleep disorders; IQR, interquartile range; MoCA, Montreal cognitive assessment; HAMA, Hamilton anxiety scale; HAMD, Hamilton depression scale; NMDAR, N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor; LGI1, leucin-rich glioma inactivated-1; CASPR2, contactin-associated protein-2; GABAB, γ-aminobutyric acid type B; AMPAR, α-amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor; GAD65, glutamic acid decarboxylase 65; CSF, cerebrospinal fluid; NLR, neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio; NSE, neuron-specific enolase; EEG, electroencephalogram; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; PET, positron emission tomography; IVMP, IV methylprednisolone; IVIG,IV immunoglobulin.

^aCSF pleocytosis indicates white blood cell count of more than five cells per mm³.

^bElevated protein concentration is considered when protein levels of >45 mg/dl.

 $^{c}\text{Hyperhomocysteinemia}$ is defined as homocysteine concentration >15 $\mu\text{mol/L}.$

^dNLR is calculated by dividing the absolute neutrophil count by the absolute lymphocyte count.

TABLE 2 | PSG findings in patients with AE compared with controls.

	Patients with AE (n = 28)	Controls (n = 18)	<i>p</i> -value
Age, median (IQR), years	57 (35–66)	55 (40–63)	0.736
Male, n (%)	19 (68)	13 (72)	0.756
Body mass index	24.2 (15.9–36.3)	24.4 (17.7–34)	0.719
Total time in bed, min	522.2 (424.4-677.3)	530.4 (420.7-598.6)	0.613
Total sleep time, min	292.8 (160-489.5)	432.0 (172–528.5)	0.001*
Sleep latency, min	37 (1.5–189)	10 (0.5–93.5)	0.005*
Sleep efficiency, %	56.1 (28–94)	80.5 (41–96)	0.001*
Wakefulness after sleep onset, min	145.8 (26.5–264.5)	76.8 (18.5–237.5)	0.004*
Stage N1, %	25.2 (4.3–56.8)	10.4 (4.7–43.2)	0.002*
Stage N2, %	51.4 (15.6-85.6)	52.4 (32.7-66)	0.893
Stage N3, %	9.4 (0–29.8)	14.3 (2.3–21.8)	0.013*
Stage REM, %	12.5 (0.7–32.5)	20.8 (13.4–32.4)	0.001*
REM sleep latency, min	139 (24–287.5)	76 (4–212.5)	0.098
Arousal index in whole sleep, n/hour	8.6 (0-33.5)	11.3 (4.2–43.6)	0.207
Arousal index in NREM sleep, n/hour	17 (0.5–33)	8.9 (3.3–18.6)	0.003*
Arousal index in REM sleep, n/hour	14 (0.9–30)	8.1 (2.5–49.6)	0.306
AHI, n/hour	10 (0–52.6)	4.3 (0-43.2)	0.140
LMI, n/hour	16 (1–360)	10 (0-32.4)	0.242
PLMI, n/hour	12 (0–25)	1.5 (0-28.3)	0.111

Results are presented as median and range.

PSG, polysomnography; AE, autoimmune encephalitis; IQR, interquartile range; n, number; min, minutes; REM, rapid eye movement; NREM, non-rapid eye movement; N, NREM; AHI, apnea hypopnea index (n/hour); LMI, limb movements index (n/hour); PLMI, periodic limb movements index (n/hour). *p < 0.05.

TABLE 3 | Multivariate logistic regression of independent factors associated with SD in AE.

Variables ^a	Regression coefficient	Odds ratio (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
Hypertension	1.081	2.946 (0.929–9.349)	0.067
Smoking	1.913	6.774 (1.238-37.082)	0.027
Drinking	-1.760	0.172 (0.026-1.160)	0.071
MoCA	-0.198	0.821 (0.752-0.896)	< 0.001
HAMD	0.072	1.074 (1.002–1.152)	0.045
Hyperhomocysteinemia	1.035	2.815 (1.057-7.496)	0.038
NSE	0.067	1.069 (1.007–1.135)	0.030

AE, autoimmune encephalitis; SD, sleep disorders; MoCA, Montreal cognitive assessment; HAMD, Hamilton depression scale; NSE, neuron-specific enolase.

^aThese are the final variables that were retained following the application of multivariable logistic regression with backwards elimination process.

drinking, cognitive deficits, psychosis and abnormal behaviors, MoCA score, HAMD score, hyperhomocysteinemia, NLR, NSE, serum sodium, and initial MRI. After adjusting for all included clinical variables, the logistic regression analysis showed that smoking [OR, 6.774 (95% CI, 1.238–37.082); p = 0.027], increased HAMD score [OR, 1.074 (95% CI, 1.002–1.152); p = 0.045], hyperhomocysteinemia [OR, 2.815 (95% CI, 1.057–7.496); p = 0.038), elevated NSE level [OR, 1.069 (95% CI, 1.007–1.135); p = 0.03] were independently correlated with higher risk of SD in AE patients. Contrastingly, high MoCA score [OR, 0.821 (95% CI, 0.752–0.896); p < 0.001] was associated with lower risk of SD in AE subjects.

Voxel-Wise Analysis of ¹⁸F-FDG-PET

Figure 3 shows the significant metabolic differences of group comparisons based on voxel-based analysis between patients with and without SD, no significant difference was noted between the two groups with regard to the median time from diagnosis to the initial scan [6 (IQR, 2–18) days vs. 5 (IQR, 2–16) days, p = 0.698]. Patients with SD demonstrated relatively increased metabolism in the MTL, BG (medial globus pallidus,

putamen, and caudate), extending to the cerebellum (cerebellum anterior lobe, cerebellum posterior lobe, dentate, cerebellar tonsil, and culmen), brainstem (midbrain and pons), thalamus, and hypothalamus compared to patients without SD (p < 0.05, FDR corrected; **Figure 3** and **Table 4**). Furthermore, patients with SD also showed hypometabolism in the frontal lobe (MFG and SFG) and PCC (p < 0.001, uncorrected; **Figure 3** and **Table 4**). Cluster extent, peak MNI coordinates, corrected p values, maximum Z value, corresponding brain regions, and voxel size for each region are detailly reported in **Table 4**.

Correlations Between ROI-Based FDG-PET Findings and Sleep Quality

To investigate and validate whether the above significant clusters containing different brain regions were truly related to sleep quality, we further conducted an ROI-based correlation analysis between patients with SD and without SD. The comparison of SUVR value between the two groups is shown in **Figure 4**. Compared with patients without SD, patients with SD showed relatively higher metabolism in the MTL (0.99 \pm 0.17 vs. 0.93 \pm 0.09, p = 0.008), BG (1.2 \pm 0.12 vs. 1.14 \pm 0.1, p = 0.002),



FIGURE 3 | ¹⁸F-FDG-PET results based on SPM in AE patients with SD compared with those who did not develop SD. T-maps show hypo- (blue color) and hypermetabolism (hot color). Patients with SD demonstrated relatively increased metabolism in the MTL (amygdala, hippocampus), and basal ganglia (medial globus pallidus, putamen, caudate), extending to the cerebellum (cerebellum anterior lobe, cerebellum posterior lobe, dentate, cerebellar tonsil, culmen), brainstem (midbrain, pons), and thalamus and hypothalamus (p < 0.05, FDR corrected). Patients with SD showed hypometabolism in the frontal lobe (medial frontal gyrus, superior frontal gyrus), posterior cingulate cortex (p < 0.001, uncorrected). Axial slices are shown according to radiological convention (right is left). ¹⁸F-FDG-PET, ¹⁸F-fluorodeoxy-glucose positron emission tomography; SPM, statistical parametric mapping; AE, autoimmune encephalitis; SD, sleep disorders; R, right; L, left.

brainstem (0.87 ± 0.07 vs. 0.83 ± 0.07, p = 0.003), hypothalamus (0.89 ± 0.11 vs. 0.83 ± 0.1, p = 0.003), CAL (1.1 ± 0.09 vs. 1.06 ± 0.09, p = 0.033). Patients with SD also demonstrated more increased metabolism than those without SD in thalamus (1.1 ± 0.07 vs. 1.09 ± 0.07, p = 0.251) and CPL (0.93 ± 0.08 vs. 0.91 ± 0.07, p = 0.269), but there was no significant difference between the two groups. In contrast, decreased metabolism in the SFG (0.91 ± 0.07 vs. 0.95 ± 0.06, p = 0.001), MFG (0.93 ± 0.08 vs.

0.98 \pm 0.08, p = 0.003), and PCC (1.04 \pm 0.12 vs. 1.1 \pm 0.11, p = 0.002) were observed in patients with SD in comparison with those without SD.

In order to explore the relationship between PET and sleep quality in more detail, we further performed a more fine-grained PSG-based correlation analysis (**Figure 5**). Wakefulness after sleep onset was associated with abnormal metabolism in the brainstem (r = 0.52, p = 0.005), SFG (r = -0.54, p = 0.003), MFG

	Cluster extent	p-value	Maximum Z score	Peak	MNI coordi	nates	Brain region	Voxel size
		x y Z						
AE with SD > without SD	5514	0.038 ^a	4.14	-12	-4	-6	Medial globus pallidus ^c	147
							Putamen	271
							Caudate	104
							Cerebellum anterior lobe	1341
							Cerebellum posterior lobe	421
							Dentate	337
							Cerebellar tonsil	165
							Culmen	498
							Midbrain	784
							Pons	523
							Amygdala	202
							Hippocampus	71
							Para-hippocampus gyrus	291
							Uncus	123
							Thalamus	67
							Hypothalamus	12
	807	0.038 ^a	3.74	8	-24	-56	Medial frontal gyrus ^c	581
							Paracentral lobule	172
AE with SD < without SD	2012	< 0.001 ^b	3.88	-6	36	46	Medial frontal gyrus ^c	871
							Superior frontal gyrus	856
							Middle frontal gyrus	93
							Orbitofrontal cortex	27
	217	< 0.001 ^b	3.43	-2	-52	18	Posterior cingulate cortex ^c	191
							Precuneus	33

TABLE 4 | ¹⁸F-FDG-PET metabolic differences of SPM comparison between AE with SD and without SD.

¹⁸F-FDG-PET, ¹⁸F-fluoro-2-deoxy-d-glucose positron emission tomography; SPM, statistical parametric mapping; AE, autoimmune encephalitis; SD, sleep disorders; MNI, Montreal Neurological Institute.

 $^{a}p < 0.05$ corrected for multiple comparisons with the false discovery rate.

^bp < 0.001 uncorrected.

^cThe indicated region is the cluster's peak region.

(r = -0.51, p = 0.005), and CAL (r = 0.51, p = 0.006). Stage N1 correlated with cerebral metabolism predominantly in CAL (r = 0.62, p < 0.001) and CPL (r = 0.62, p < 0.001). Stage N2 was associated with metabolism in the hypothalamus (r = 0.47, p = 0.012). Stage N3 was related to glucose metabolism in PCC (r = 0.42, p = 0.027), brainstem (r = -0.42, p = 0.026), MFG (r = -0.42, p = 0.026)0.4, p = 0.033), CAL (r = -0.42, p = 0.028), CPL (r = -0.41, p =0.029). Stage REM correlated with cerebral metabolism in MTL (r = -0.39, p = 0.041), brainstem (r = -0.28, p = 0.04), thalamus (r = -0.38, p = 0.049), and hypothalamus (r = -0.42, p = 0.027). REM latency was associated brain metabolism in thalamus (r = -0.4, p = 0.035). AI in NREM sleep was related to glucose metabolism in brainstem (r = 0.49, p =0.009), SFG (r = -0.39, p = 0.042), MFG (r = -0.43, p = 0.021), CAL (r = 0.43, p = 0.024). AI in REM sleep correlated with cerebral metabolism mainly in BG (r = 0.44, p = 0.021). AHI was associated with abnormal metabolism in MFG (r = -0.39, p = 0.041). There was no statistically significant correlation between other PSG variables and regional brain metabolism on FDG-PET.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we reported a cohort of 121 patients with antibodyconfirmed AE and investigated the potential risk factors and metabolic mechanism for AE with SD. We found that smoking, increased HAMD score, hyperhomocysteinemia, and elevated NSE level were independently correlated with higher risk of SD. Contrastingly, high MoCA score was associated with lower risk of SD in AE subjects. In addition, compared with patients without SD, patients with SD showed increased metabolism in the basal ganglia, cerebellum, brainstem, MTL, thalamus, and hypothalamus and decreased metabolism in frontal (MFG and SFG) and PCC, suggesting that a widespread metabolic network disfunction may be involved in the pathology of SD in AE.

In recent years, many studies have shown that sleep can be evidently affected by antibody-mediated diseases. However, AErelated SDs do not attract enough attention from clinicians, and little is known about the risk factors of SD in AE. Our results demonstrated that smoking was independently associated with high risk of SD in AE. Prior study showed that high levels of tobacco exposure were associated with sleep disturbance (21), but how smoking contributes to AE-related SD remains unclear. One possible explanation was that tobacco could promote neurotransmitters disturbance (22); meanwhile, it also affected activity of B- and T-lymphocyte subsets, promoted cytokine-driven systemic inflammation, and further might act to induce autoimmune diseases (23). Therefore, when the abnormal immune reaction and neurotransmitter imbalance attack sleep-related neurons or structures may lead to sleep disorders. Understanding the



FIGURE 4 | The comparison of SUVR value between AE patients with SD and without SD. Compared with patients without SD, patient with SD showed relatively higher metabolism in the medial temporal lobe, basal ganglia, brainstem, hypothalamus, cerebellum anterior lobe. Patients with SD also demonstrated more increased metabolism than those without SD in the thalamus and cerebellum posterior lobe, but there was no significant difference between two groups. In contrast, decreased metabolism in the superior frontal gyrus, medial frontal gyrus, and posterior cingulate cortex were observed in patients with SD in comparison with those without SD. SUVR, standardized uptake value ratio; AE, autoimmune encephalitis; SD, sleep disorders; ns, no significance; **p* < 0.05; ***p* < 0.01.


FIGURE 5 | PSG-based correlation analysis between ¹⁸F-FDG-PET and sleep quality. PSG, polysomnography; ¹⁸F-FDG-PET, ¹⁸F-fluorodeoxy-glucose positron emission tomography; REM, rapid eye movement; NREM, non-rapid eye movement; AHI, apnea hypopnea index; LMI, limb movements index; PLMI, periodic limb movements index; MTL, medial temporal lobe; PCC, posterior cingulate cortex; BG, basal ganglia; SFG, superior frontal gyrus; MFG, medial frontal gyrus; CAL, cerebellum anterior lobe; CPL, cerebellum posterior lobe. The color bar indicates Spearman correlation coefficient and is scaled from red to blue; ns, no significant; *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; **p < 0.01.

interactions of these transmitter systems could be important for the development of SD in AE.

Hyperhomocysteinemia is an independent risk factor for SD in AE subjects in the current study. Although the potential mechanism through which elevated homocysteine acts to increase the high risk of AE-associated SD is unclear, the following reasons may explain this result. Homocysteine, as a multifunctional factor, has been generally reported to play a complex role in neurological disorders, such as stroke and neurodegenerative diseases (24, 25). Increased homocysteine mainly contributes to pathological vascular injury and aggravates inflammatory process (26); patients with OSA are frequently accompanied by hyperhomocysteinemia, which may be related to severe oxidative stress (27). However, the potential association between SD and increased homocysteine remains uncertain. We speculated that brain tissues suffered irreversible damage due to ischemia and hypoxia induced by elevated homocysteine and released a large number of harmful free radicals, which affected neural central structures and the dopaminergic neurons regulating sleep and further caused sleepwake dysfunction. More attention should be paid to homocysteine and its metabolic pathways in the further study.

Furthermore, we also found that the elevated NSE was correlated with increased risk of SD in AE. NSE is an important regulatory enzyme in the process of glycolysis and is widely found in neurons and neuroendocrine cells; high levels of NSE indicate the neuron injury (28). In this study, the serum NSE level in AE with SD group was higher than that in the non-SD group, suggesting that sleep disorders were closely related to neuron damage. In addition, elevated NSE was also observed in OSA patients compared to controls (29). Thus, it is proved that central nervous system injury based on immunological derangement may be an important cause of sleep disorders.

Although it has been suggested that sleep disorders are frequent and may be influenced by impaired brain regions involved in the sleep-wake regulatory network in patients with autoimmune encephalitis, the exact neuroanatomical and pathological mechanism behind sleep disfunction caused by AE is still unknown. The current findings from the aspect of brain mentalism using ¹⁸F-FDG-PET indicated that, compared with patients without SD, patients with SD exhibited highly hypermetabolism in the MTL, BG, brainstem, thalamus, hypothalamus, and cerebellum and decreased metabolism in the SFG, MFG, and PCC, suggesting that AE-related SD is not confined to the limbic system but rather affects a wide range of brain regions and functional networks. Some studies showed that sleep disturbances might be related to abnormal neural network connectivity, such as the default mode network (DMN), which comprises multiple interwoven networks, and is mainly associated with memory, cognitive function, and maintenance of conscious state (30, 31). A functional MRI (fMRI) study showed that, compared with controls, patients with insomnia demonstrated increased functional connectivity (FC) between DMN and sensory-motor network and decreased FC between DMN and salience network (32). PCC and MTL, as important components of DMN, may play important roles in the regulation of sleep disorders. A prior study reported decreased ALFF values in the bilateral posterior cingulate gyrus in patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis, which may be related to SD (33). However, functional connectivity analysis of SD in AE is lacking; future research about this should be conducted. The hypothalamus is an important sleep center involved in the regulation of sleep and wake. This may be a good explanation for SD in patients with encephalitis associated with LGI1 antibody, which is often related to hypothalamic disorders. In addition, it has been suggested that, compared with controls, AD with SD showed decreased metabolism in the hypothalamus (34). However, AE with SD exhibited hypermetabolism compared with controls, which may result from the inflammatory process in the acute stage accompanied by a rapid increase in neural antibodies and impairment of synaptic plasticity.

For PSG, AE patients had higher percent of stage N1, lower percent of stage N3, and more AI in NREM sleep than controls in the current study, which was similar to a prior study (7). Further PET-based correlation analysis showed that NREM sleep of stage N1 correlated with the cerebellum; stage N3 was related to PCC, brainstem, MFG, and cerebellum; AI in NREM sleep was related to the brainstem, SFG, MFG, and cerebellum, suggesting that cerebellum may play an important regulatory role in NREM sleep. Some studies have suggested that Purkinje cells (PCs) in the cerebellar cortex exhibited increased activity prior to the transition from sleep to wakefulness; in addition, the increased PC activity was accompanied by decreased activity in neurons of the deep cerebellar nuclei (DCN) at the NREM sleep-wakefulness transition (35). Moreover, the cerebellum might be a novel candidate for regulating sleep and/or wakefulness states *via* its interaction with arousal neurons in the ventral thalamus and hypothalamus (36). Thus, the cerebellum is at the heart of communication with arousal neurons that regulate sleep and/or arousal states.

There are several limitations in this study. (1) Due to the retrospective nature and relatively small sample size of this study, there exists a potential selection or recall bias. (2) This study measured sleep quality through subjective self-report scale; objective polysomnography can better reflect the characteristics and accurate classification of sleep disorders. However, objective results are only available in partial patients because it is often difficult to obtain, as many patients are hospitalized with psychotic or epileptic symptoms that are uncooperative with all night examination. (3) This study did not analyze the relationship between SD and different subtypes of AE due to small sample. In addition, the current study lacks multimodal imaging; in a single imaging study, it is relatively difficult to directly find the structure and function of the related changes. In the future, large-sample, homogeneous, multimodal, and cohort studies are needed to explore the pathogenesis of SD in AE.

In summary, sleep disturbances occur in more than half of autoimmune encephalitis; a significant practical implication is that testing for AE antibodies should be considered in patients who present sleep disorders and main limbic symptoms. Five risk factors of SD in AE are observed, including smoking, HAMD score, MoCA score, hyperhomocysteinemia, and elevated NSE level. It is essential to timely monitor these factors, which may help to improve diagnosis and prognosis of AE patients. Moreover, a widespread brain networks dysfunction may be the potential neuro-metabolic mechanism of SD in AE. Further larger and prospective studies are needed to clarify and validate the sleep subtypes and pathological mechanisms of SD in AE.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**. Further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Beijing Tiantan Hospital that was affiliated to the Capital Medical University of the People's Republic of China. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

XL and QW recruited, diagnosed, and assessed patients. XL, TY, XZ, PY, RL, CW, LA, and QW worked on the establishment of the separate databases. XL drafted a significant portion of the manuscript or figures. XZ, RL, CW, LA, and QW reanalyzed and interpreted all final data. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

The study was financially supported by the National Key R&D Program of China grant (2017YFC1307500), the Capital Health Research and Development of Special grants (2016-1-2011 and 2020-1-2013), the Beijing–Tianjin–Hebei Cooperative Basic

REFERENCES

- 1. Dalmau J, Graus F. Antibody-Mediated Encephalitis. N Engl J Med (2018) 378 (9):840–51. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1708712
- Muñoz-Lopetegi A, Graus F, Dalmau J, Santamaria J. Sleep Disorders in Autoimmune Encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol* (2020) 19(12):1010–22. doi: 10.1016/ s1474-4422(20)30341-0
- Iranzo A. Sleep and Neurological Autoimmune Diseases. Neuropsychopharmacol: Off Publ Am Coll Neuropsychopharmacol (2020) 45(1):129–40. doi: 10.1038/ s41386-019-0463-z
- Barone DA, Krieger AC. Sleep Disturbances in Voltage-Gated Potassium Channel Antibody Syndrome. *Sleep Med* (2016) 21:171–3. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep. 2015.11.012
- Blattner MS, de Bruin GS, Bucelli RC, Day GS. Sleep Disturbances are Common in Patients With Autoimmune Encephalitis. J Neurol (2019) 266 (4):1007–15. doi: 10.1007/s00415-019-09230-2
- Blattner MS, Day GS. Sleep Disturbances in Patients With Autoimmune Encephalitis. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep (2020) 20(7):28. doi: 10.1007/s11910-020-01048-0
- Ariño H, Muñoz-Lopetegi A, Martinez-Hernandez E, Armangue T, Rosa-Justicia M, Escudero D, et al. Sleep Disorders in Anti-NMDAR Encephalitis. *Neurology* (2020) 95(6):e671–e84. doi: 10.1212/wnl.000000000009987
- Lin N, Hao H, Guan H, Sun H, Liu Q, Lu Q, et al. Sleep Disorders in Leucine-Rich Glioma-Inactivated Protein 1 and Contactin Protein-Like 2 Antibody-Associated Diseases. *Front Neurol* (2020) 11:696. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020. 00696
- Gaig C, Iranzo A, Cajochen C, Vilaseca I, Embid C, Dalmau J, et al. Characterization of the Sleep Disorder of Anti-IgLON5 Disease. *Sleep* (2019) 42(9)zsz133. doi: 10.1093/sleep/zsz133
- Santamaria J, Iranzo A. Sleep Disorders Matter in Neurology. *Lancet Neurol* (2014) 13(1):18–20. doi: 10.1016/s1474-4422(13)70273-4
- Khot SP, Morgenstern LB. Sleep and Stroke. Stroke (2019) 50(6):1612–7. doi: 10.1161/strokeaha.118.023553
- Kreisl WC, Kim MJ, Coughlin JM, Henter ID, Owen DR, Innis RB. PET Imaging of Neuroinflammation in Neurological Disorders. *Lancet Neurol* (2020) 19(11):940–50. doi: 10.1016/s1474-4422(20)30346-x
- Bordonne M, Chawki MB, Doyen M, Kas A, Guedj E, Tyvaert L, et al. Brain (18)F-FDG PET for the Diagnosis of Autoimmune Encephalitis: A Systematic Review and a Meta-Analysis. *Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging* (2021) 48 (12):3847–58. doi: 10.1007/s00259-021-05299-y

Research Program (H2018206435), the Beijing Natural Science Foundation (Z200024, 7192054), the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81771143 and 2018YFC1315201), the Application Research of Capital Clinical Characteristics (No. Z181100001718082), and the Beijing Dongcheng District Outstanding Talent Funding Project (No. 2019DCT-M-18).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the following colleagues who contributed to this study providing FDG-PET data: Chengxu Jiang and Wei Zhang.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2021. 738097/full#supplementary-material

- Morbelli S, Djekidel M, Hesse S, Pagani M, Barthel H. Role of (18)F-FDG-PET Imaging in the Diagnosis of Autoimmune Encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol* (2016) 15(10):1009–10. doi: 10.1016/s1474-4422(16)30140-5
- Desseilles M, Dang-Vu T, Schabus M, Sterpenich V, Maquet P, Schwartz S. Neuroimaging Insights Into the Pathophysiology of Sleep Disorders. *Sleep* (2008) 31(6):777–94. doi: 10.1093/sleep/31.6.777
- Pak K, Kim J, Kim K, Kim SJ, Kim IJ. Sleep and Neuroimaging. Nucl Med Mol Imaging (2020) 54(2):98–104. doi: 10.1007/s13139-020-00636-9
- Nasreddine ZS, Phillips NA, Bédirian V, Charbonneau S, Whitehead V, Collin I, et al. The Montreal Cognitive Assessment, MoCA: A Brief Screening Tool for Mild Cognitive Impairment. J Am Geriatrics Soc (2005) 53(4):695–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2005.53221.x
- Buysse DJ, Reynolds CF3rd, Monk TH, Berman SR, Kupfer DJ. The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: A New Instrument for Psychiatric Practice and Research. *Psychiatry Res* (1989) 28(2):193–213. doi: 10.1016/0165-1781 (89)90047-4
- Liu X, Shan W, Zhao X, Ren J, Ren G, Chen C, et al. The Clinical Value of (18) F-FDG-PET in Autoimmune Encephalitis Associated With LGI1 Antibody. *Front Neurol* (2020) 11:418. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00418
- Pagani M, Chiò A, Valentini MC, Öberg J, Nobili F, Calvo A, et al. Functional Pattern of Brain FDG-PET in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis. *Neurology* (2014) 83(12):1067–74. doi: 10.1212/wnl.00000000000792
- Boakye D, Wyse CA, Morales-Celis CA, Biello SM, Bailey MES, Dare S, et al. Tobacco Exposure and Sleep Disturbance in 498 208 UK Biobank Participants. J Public Health (Ox Engl) (2018) 40(3):517–26. doi: 10.1093/ pubmed/fdx102
- Saint-Mleux B, Eggermann E, Bisetti A, Bayer L, Machard D, Jones BE, et al. Nicotinic Enhancement of the Noradrenergic Inhibition of Sleep-Promoting Neurons in the Ventrolateral Preoptic Area. J Neurosci (2004) 24(1):63–7. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.0232-03.2004
- Bijl M, Horst G, Limburg PC, Kallenberg CG. Effects of Smoking on Activation Markers, Fas Expression and Apoptosis of Peripheral Blood Lymphocytes. *Eur J Clin Invest* (2001) 31(6):550–3. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2362.2001.00842.x
- Jeon SB, Kang DW, Kim JS, Kwon SU. Homocysteine, Small-Vessel Disease, and Atherosclerosis: An MRI Study of 825 Stroke Patients. *Neurology* (2014) 83(8):695–701. doi: 10.1212/wnl.00000000000720
- Zhou F, Chen S. Hyperhomocysteinemia and Risk of Incident Cognitive Outcomes: An Updated Dose-Response Meta-Analysis of Prospective Cohort Studies. Ageing Res Rev (2019) 51:55–66. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2019.02.006

- Liu Y, Song JH, Hou XH, Ma YH, Shen XN, Xu W, et al. Elevated Homocysteine as an Independent Risk for Intracranial Atherosclerotic Stenosis. *Aging* (2019) 11(11):3824–31. doi: 10.18632/aging.102019
- Lavie L, Perelman A, Lavie P. Plasma Homocysteine Levels in Obstructive Sleep Apnea: Association With Cardiovascular Morbidity. *Chest* (2001) 120 (3):900–8. doi: 10.1378/chest.120.3.900
- Tokshilykova AB, Sarkulova ZN, Kabdrakhmanova GB, Utepkaliyeva AP, Tleuova AS, Satenov ZK. Neuron-Specific Markers and Their Correlation With Neurological Scales in Patients With Acute Neuropathologies. J Mol Neurosci: MN (2020) 70(8):1267–73. doi: 10.1007/s12031-020-01536-5
- Rezaei F, Abbasi H, Sadeghi M, Imani MM. The Effect of Obstructive Sleep Apnea Syndrome on Serum S100B and NSE Levels: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Observational Studies. *BMC Pulmon Med* (2020) 20(1):31. doi: 10.1186/s12890-020-1063-8
- Buckner RL, Andrews-Hanna JR, Schacter DL. The Brain's Default Network: Anatomy, Function, and Relevance to Disease. Ann New York Acad Sci (2008) 1124:1–38. doi: 10.1196/annals.1440.011
- Buckner RL, DiNicola LM. The Brain's Default Network: Updated Anatomy, Physiology and Evolving Insights. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2019) 20(10):593–608. doi: 10.1038/s41583-019-0212-7
- Li C, Dong M, Yin Y, Hua K, Fu S, Jiang G. Abnormal Whole-Brain Functional Connectivity in Patients With Primary Insomnia. *Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat* (2017) 13:427–35. doi: 10.2147/ndt.S128811
- Cai L, Liang Y, Huang H, Zhou X, Zheng J. Cerebral Functional Activity and Connectivity Changes in Anti-N-Methyl-D-Aspartate Receptor Encephalitis: A Resting-State fMRI Study. *NeuroImage Clin* (2020) 25:102189. doi: 10.1016/ j.nicl.2020.102189

- 34. Liguori C, Chiaravalloti A, Nuccetelli M, Izzi F, Sancesario G, Cimini A, et al. Hypothalamic Dysfunction is Related to Sleep Impairment and CSF Biomarkers in Alzheimer's Disease. *J Neurol* (2017) 264(11):2215–23. doi: 10.1007/s00415-017-8613-x
- Zhang LB, Zhang J, Sun MJ, Chen H, Yan J, Luo FL, et al. Neuronal Activity in the Cerebellum During the Sleep-Wakefulness Transition in Mice. *Neurosci Bull* (2020) 36(8):919–31. doi: 10.1007/s12264-020-00511-9
- Canto CB, Onuki Y, Bruinsma B, van der Werf YD, De Zeeuw CI. The Sleeping Cerebellum. *Trends Neurosci* (2017) 40(5):309–23. doi: 10.1016/j.tins. 2017.03.001

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Liu, Yu, Zhao, Yu, Lv, Wang, Ai and Wang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Paraneoplastic and Other Autoimmune Encephalitides: Antineuronal Antibodies, T Lymphocytes, and Questions of Pathogenesis

John E. Greenlee^{1,2*}, Noel G. Carlson^{2,3,4}, Justin R. Abbatemarco^{2,5}, Ida Herdlevær⁶, Stacey L. Clardy^{1,2} and Christian A. Vedeler^{6,7}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sharon Glynn Lynch, University of Kansas Medical Center, United States

Reviewed by:

Yaqing Shu, Third Affiliated Hospital of Sun Yat-sen University, China Harry Alexopoulos, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Greece

> *Correspondence: John E. Greenlee john.greenlee@hsc.utah.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 20 July 2021 Accepted: 26 October 2021 Published: 17 January 2022

Citation:

Greenlee JE, Carlson NG, Abbatemarco JR, Herdlevær I, Clardy SL and Vedeler CA (2022) Paraneoplastic and Other Autoimmune Encephalitides: Antineuronal Antibodies, T Lymphocytes, and Questions of Pathogenesis. Front. Neurol. 12:744653. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.744653 ¹ Neurology Service, George E. Wahlen Veterans Affairs Health Care System, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ² Department of Neurology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ³ Geriatric Research, Education, and Clinical Center (GRECC), George E. Wahlen Veterans Affairs Health Care System, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ⁴ Department of Neurobiology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ⁵ Mellen Center for Multiple Sclerosis Treatment and Research, Neurological Institute, Cleveland Clinic Foundation, Cleveland, OH, United States, ⁶ Neuro-SysMed, Department of Neurology, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway, ⁷ Department of Clinical Medicine, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway

Autoimmune and paraneoplastic encephalitides represent an increasingly recognized cause of devastating human illness as well as an emerging area of neurological injury associated with immune checkpoint inhibitors. Two groups of antibodies have been detected in affected patients. Antibodies in the first group are directed against neuronal cell surface membrane proteins and are exemplified by antibodies directed against the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (anti-NMDAR), found in patients with autoimmune encephalitis, and antibodies directed against the leucine-rich glioma-inactivated 1 protein (anti-LGI1), associated with faciobrachial dystonic seizures and limbic encephalitis. Antibodies in this group produce non-lethal neuronal dysfunction, and their associated conditions often respond to treatment. Antibodies in the second group, as exemplified by anti-Yo antibody, found in patients with rapidly progressive cerebellar syndrome, and anti-Hu antibody, associated with encephalomyelitis, react with intracellular neuronal antigens. These antibodies are characteristically found in patients with underlying malignancy, and neurological impairment is the result of neuronal death. Within the last few years, major advances have been made in understanding the pathogenesis of neurological disorders associated with antibodies against neuronal cell surface antigens. In contrast, the events that lead to neuronal death in conditions associated with antibodies directed against intracellular antigens, such as anti-Yo and anti-Hu, remain poorly understood, and the respective roles of antibodies and T lymphocytes in causing neuronal injury have not been defined in an animal model. In this review, we discuss current knowledge of these two groups of antibodies in terms of their discovery, how they arise, the interaction of both types of antibodies with their molecular targets, and the attempts that have been made to reproduce human neuronal injury in tissue culture

models and experimental animals. We then discuss the emerging area of autoimmune neuronal injury associated with immune checkpoint inhibitors and the implications of current research for the treatment of affected patients.

Keywords: autoimmune neurology, autoimmune encephalitis, paraneoplastic neurological syndromes, tissue culture, animal models, immune checkpoint inhibitors, treatment

INTRODUCTION

Autoimmune encephalitides represent a rapidly expanding and increasingly important—group of disorders characterized by the presence of an immunoglobulin G (IgG) antibody response directed against neuronal proteins. Although these antibodies were initially identified in patients with paraneoplastic (non-metastatic) neurological complications of underlying systemic cancer, autoimmune encephalitides are significantly more common in patients without neoplasia (1, 2) and are also recognized in patients treated with immune checkpoint inhibitors.

Antibodies associated with autoimmune encephalitides fall into two groups that are divided according to antigenic target. The first group, frequently paraneoplastic, is directed against neuronal proteins located in the cytoplasm and/or nuclei. The second, and much larger, group is directed against receptors or other proteins located on the neuronal cell surface membrane. Affected patients in these two groups can differ by the presence or absence of underlying neoplasia, the mechanisms of neuronal injury, and their response to treatment (3-5). Although major advances have been made in understanding the pathogenesis of conditions associated with antibodies against neuronal cell surface membrane antigens, the pathogenesis of syndromes associated with antibodies to intracellular neuronal proteins remains poorly understood. In this review, we will contrast antibodies to cell surface membrane antigens to antibodies directed against intracellular neuronal antigens, in terms of their discovery, how these antibodies may arise, and the roles of antibody and T cell-mediated immune response in producing neuronal injury. We will then discuss the emerging area of syndromes of autoimmune neuronal injury associated with immune checkpoint inhibitors and the implications current research may have on the treatment of affected patients. Conditions associated with antibody responses to non-neuronal CNS antigens, such as anti-glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP), anti-aquaporin 4 (Aqp4), or myelin-associated glycoprotein (MOG) or to antigens unrelated to the nervous system are outside the scope of this review.

PARANEOPLASTIC NEUROLOGICAL DISEASE AND THE DISCOVERY OF ANTINEURONAL ANTIBODIES

The concept that patients with cancer could develop syndromes of neurological injury in the absence of tumor metastasis or direct spread—conditions that are now termed "paraneoplastic neurological syndromes"—was introduced by Oppenheim in

1888, who reported the occurrence of central nervous system symptoms in a patient with uterine cancer in whom no evidence of tumor metastasis in the brain could be found at autopsy (6, 7). Around the same time, in 1890, M. Auché described peripheral nervous system symptoms in cancer patients (8). Recognition that these disorders constitute a novel area of neurological disease and their categorization into specific neurological syndromes such as subacute cerebellar degeneration [previously also termed cortical cerebellar degeneration and recently renamed "rapidly progressive cerebellar syndrome" (9)], limbic encephalitis, and sensory neuronopathy came through the work of multiple individuals over the next 70 years (10, 11) (Table 1). Demonstration that these disorders might be accompanied by an autoantibody response was first made by Wilkinson and Zeromski, who identified antibodies binding to neuronal cytoplasm and nuclei in patients with cancer and sensory neuronopathy (12), and subsequently by Trotter et al., who found antibodies to cerebellar Purkinje cells in a patient with Hodgkin's disease and cerebellar ataxia (13). Definitive association of an antineuronal antibody response in paraneoplastic neurological

TABLE 1 | Paraneoplastic neurological disorders^a. Syndromes affecting the central nervous system Cortical cerebellar degeneration (Rapidly progressive cerebellar syndrome)^b Encephalomyelitis Limbic encephalitis Bulbar encephalitis Cerebellar degeneration (encephalitis)^b Myelitis Intractable status epilepticus Opsoclonus/ataxia Paraneoplastic stiff-person syndrome Syndromes affecting ganglionic neurons Dorsal sensory neuronopathy Autonomic neuronopathy (manifested as orthostatic hypotension, gastroparesis, etc.) Syndromes affecting the myoneural junction Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome in the setting of small cell cancer Myasthenia gravis in the setting of thymoma Syndromes affecting peripheral nerves Sensorimotor neuropathy Axonal neuropathy Mononeuritis multiplex: paraneoplastic vasculitis of peripheral nerves

^a Reprinted from Greenlee, Current Treatment Options in Neurology, 2010 (3). ^b Graus et al., In the most recent updated criteria for paraneoplastic neurologic syndromes have renamed cerebellar degeneration as "rapidly progressive cerebellar syndrome (9)". disease began with a report by Greenlee and Brashear in 1983; they identified the antibody now known as "anti-Yo" ("PCA1") in patients with cerebellar degeneration in the setting of ovarian cancer (14) and with subsequent confirmatory work by Jaeckle et al. in 1985 (15). Soon thereafter Graus et al. and Greenlee and Lipton identified what is now known as anti-Hu ("ANNA-1") antibody in patients with sensory neuronopathy and cerebellar degeneration, respectively (16, 17). Over the ensuing years, multiple additional autoantibodies have been identified in patients with paraneoplastic neurological disease: almost all of these antibodies are directed against intracellular neuronal antigens.

The discovery of a second group of antineuronal autoantibodies, reactive against neuronal surface proteins, opened up a window into an entirely new category of neurological disease. Early work identified antibodies directed against the metabotropic glutamate receptor, mGluR1, in rare patients with Hodgkin's disease and cerebellar ataxia (18) and of antibodies directed against mGluR5 in patients with limbic encephalitis associated with Hodgkin's disease (19). Major advances, however, came through three important discoveries: (1) the detection of antibodies against components of the voltage-gated potassium channel (VGKC) complex in patients with Morvan's syndrome (20); (2) the subsequent association of this group of antibodies with limbic encephalitis and the syndrome of faciobrachial dystonic seizures (21-23); and (3) the identification of antibodies to the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) in young women with ovarian teratomas and encephalitis, with the subsequent recognition that an identical neurological syndrome associated with anti-NMDAR antibodies could occur in the absence of neoplasia (24, 25). Subsequent studies of patients with Morvan's syndrome or with faciobrachial dystonic seizures showed that the antibodies in both conditions are not directed against VGKC per se but rather to the adjacent surface membrane protein, contactin-associated protein-like 2 (Caspr2), and the channel accessory protein, LGI1, respectively (26). Many additional autoantibodies directed against neuronal membrane antigens have since been associated with neurological disease. It is now recognized that the overall burden of neurological disease associated with these antibodies not only outweighs that associated with antibodies directed against intraneuronal proteins but is also more common overall than viral encephalitides (1). Terminology for autoimmune neurological conditions associated with neoplasia has recently been revised, and the risk of neoplasia for different anti-neuronal and other antibodies has been stratified (9).

ANTIBODIES TO NEURONAL SURFACE MEMBRANE PROTEINS

Antineuronal antibodies against neuronal membrane proteins represent the most commonly detected antibodies associated with autoimmune encephalitis, with a steadily growing list of over 50 different autoantibodies related to human neurological disease (**Table 2**). Virtually all of these antibodies are directed against known membrane proteins and may target neurotransmitter **TABLE 2** | Representative antibodies against synaptic or other neuronal cell surface proteins and their associated clinical syndromes.

Anti-body	Major clinical syndromes	Major associated neoplasms	
AntiAMPAR	Limbic encephalitis	Small cell lung carcinoma Breast carcinoma Thymoma	
Anti-Caspr2	Limbic encephalitis Morvan's syndrome	Tumor associations uncommon (Thymoma)	
Anti-DPPX	Encephalopathy Myelopathy GI dysmotility	Tumor associations uncommon (Lymphoma)	
Anti-DR2	Parkinsonism Encephalitis	No tumor association reported	
Anti-GABA _A R	Encephalitis Epilepsy	Tumor association uncommon (Thymoma, Hodgkin's disease, multiple myeloma)	
Anti-GABA _B R	Epilepsy Limbic encephalitis Opsoclonus myoclonus	Small cell lung cancer	
Anti-Glycine receptor	PERM Stiff Person Spectrum Disorder	Tumor associations uncommon	
Anti-IGLON5	Dementia Sleep disorder Respiratory impairment	(Thymoma)	
Anti-NMDAR	Limbic encephalitis Psychosis Epilepsy Movement disorders Psychosis Catatonia	Ovarian or testicular teratoma	
Anti-mGluR1	Cerebellar ataxia	Hodgkin's disease	
Anti-mGluR5	Limbic encephalitis "Ophelia syndrome"	Hodgkin's disease	
Anti-P/Q type VGCC	Cerebellar ataxia (Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome)	Small cell lung cancer	

AMPAR, 2-amino-3-(5-methyl-3-oxo-1,2-oxazol-4-yl) propanoic acid receptor; Caspr2, contactin-associated protein-like 2; DPPX, dipeptidyl-peptidase-like protein 6 encephalitis; D2R, dopamine 2 receptor; GABA, γ-aminobutyric acid; LGI1, Leucine-rich glioma-inactivated NMDA-R, anti-N-methyl D-aspartate receptor encephalitis; mGluR1, metabotropic glutamate receptor 1; VGCC, voltage-gated calcium channel.

receptors. These include NMDAR, 2-amino-3-(5-methyl-3oxo-1,2-oxazol-4-yl) propanoic acid receptors (AMPAR), γ aminobutyric acid (GABA)_AR or GABA_BR, metabotropic glutamate receptors, ion channel complexes including P/Q voltage-gated calcium channels, as well as other membrane sites associated with neuronal growth or differentiation, such as immunoglobulin-like cell adhesion molecule (IGLON5). Although the syndromes associated with many of these antibodies are often categorized as "limbic encephalitis," their semiology is more complex and may involve not only hippocampus and associated limbic structures, but also the brainstem, cerebellum, and, less frequently, spinal cord. The most common of these antibodies is anti-NMDAR. In the California Encephalitis Project, anti-NMDAR encephalitis was identified over four times more frequently than encephalitides due to herpes simplex type 1 virus, varicella-zoster virus, or West Nile virus (2, 27).

ANTIBODIES TO INTRACELLULAR NEURONAL PROTEINS

Antibodies against intracellular neuronal proteins and their associated diseases are significantly less common than those associated with antibodies directed against cell surface membrane antigens (Table 3), and their role in disease pathogenesis, vs. that of T lymphocytes, is not known. Some, but not all, of these antibodies are directed against known intracellular proteins: these include anti-GAD65, anti-amphiphysin, and antibodies to collapsin response-mediator protein (CRMP5). Other antibodies, however, such as anti-Yo, anti-Hu, anti-Ri, and antibodies of the anti-Ma group, target intracellular antigens whose specific biological functions have not been fully elucidated. Anti-Yo antibodies have been reported to bind to the rough endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi apparatus within Purkinje cells (28, 29), and cloning of the Yo antigen has identified two closely related proteins, a 62 kDa protein, CDR2 (30), and a closely related 53 kDa protein, CDR2L (31). Both proteins contain a leucine zipper motif. However, antibodies to CDR2L more closely duplicate the antibody binding characteristics of native anti-Yo antibodies. In addition, CDR2L reacts with ribosomal proteins, similar to the ultrastructural localization of the Yo antigen seen with intact human anti-Yo antibodies, whereas CDR2 labels nuclear speckle proteins (28, 29, 31, 32). Studies by de Graaff et al. using mass spectrometry and transfected HLA cells, indicated that 12/12 anti-Tr sera, associated with cerebellar degeneration in the setting of Hodgkin's disease, reacted with glycosylated forms of the transmembrane Delta/Notch-like epidermal growth factorrelated receptor (DNER) (33). Earlier studies by Graus et al., using confocal and immune electron microscopy, detected anti-Tr immunolabelling of Purkinje cell cytosol, the endoplasmic reticulum, dendrites, and the outer surface of the endoplasmic reticulum of neurons in the molecular layer, consistent with the transmembrane/intracellular distribution of DNER in Purkinje and related neurons (34).

Antigens recognized by anti-Hu and anti-Ri antibodies are directed against RNA processing proteins encoded by the Hu and Nova family of genes, respectively (35-37). Both gene families have been associated with diverse biological functions. Anti-Hu antibody recognizes a family of genes, HuA, HuB, HuC, and HuD, which have been shown to play roles in RNA alternative splicing and polyadenylation; mRNA stability; shuttling of target mRNAs into the cytoplasm; and regulation of both localization and translation of transcripts within the cell cytoplasm and possibly also within neurites. Very little is known, however, about the actual alterations in neuronal function, which might occur following disruption of Hu protein function. One of the few studies addressing this question (35) demonstrated that Hu proteins regulate largely independent gene networks through control of overall transcript levels and alternative splicing. Importantly, these networks, despite their intrinsic diversity, $\label{eq:table_table_table} \textbf{TABLE 3} \mid \mbox{Representative antibodies against intracellular neuronal proteins and their associated clinical syndromes.}$

	/or nuclear antigens
Antibodies reacting with cytoplasmic and	/or nuclear antigens
Anti-Yo (PCA1) Subacute cerebellar degeneration [<i>Recently ren</i> " <i>Rapidly progressive cereb</i> <i>syndrome</i> " (9)]	
Anti-Hu Encephalomyelitis (ANNA1) Subacute cerebellar degeneration Sensory neuronopathy Autonomic failure	Small cell lung carcinoma (Myxoid chondrosarcoma) (Merkel cell and other neuroendocrine tumors)
Anti-Ri (ANNA2) Opsoclonus-ataxia syndron Cerebella ataxia Encephalomyelitis	me Breast carcinoma Small cell lung cancer
Anti-ANNA3 Limbic encephalitis Encephalomyelitis Progressive cerebellar sync	Small cell lung cancer
Anti-CRMP5 Encephalomyelitis Progress cerebellar syndrome Chorea	sive Small cell lung cancer Non-small cell lung cance
	Thymoma
Anti-Kelch-like Brainstem and cerebellar protein 11 syndromes Cerebellar ataxia	Ovarian, testicular, or other teratomas Seminomas
Anti-Ma 1 & 2 Limbic encephalitis, Brains encephalitis Progressive cerebellar sync	carcinoma
Anti-SOX1 Progressive cerebellar sync	drome Small cell lung cancer (Non-small cell lung cancer)
Anti-Tr ^a Subacute cerebellar degeneration	Hodgkin's disease
Antibodies reactive with intracellular syna	aptic or other
membrane antigens	
Anti-Stiff person syndromeAmphiphysinLimbic encephalitis	Breast cancer Small cell lung cancer

Anti-	Stiff person syndrome	Breast cancer
Amphiphysin	Limbic encephalitis	Small cell lung cancer
Anti-GAD65	Stiff Person Spectrum Disorder	Tumor association rare
	Limbic Encephalitis	(Multiple tumor types
	Cerebellar ataxia	reported in individual
		patients: breast, lung,
		thymoma, other)

ANNA, antineuronal nuclear antibody; SCLC, small cell lung carcinoma; NSCLC, nonsmall-cell lung cancer; CRMP-5, collapsin response mediator protein 5; GAD, Glutamic acid decarboxylase; KLHL11, Kelch-like protein-11; PCA, Purkinje cell cytoplasmic antigen; DNER, delta/notch-like epidermal growth factor-related receptor. ^aAnti-Tr has been shown to react with glycosylated forms of the transmembrane delta/notch-like epidermal growth factor-related receptor (DNER). This protein is expressed intracellularly as well as at the neuronal cell membrane, and studies employing confocal and immune electron microscopy demonstrated anti-Tr immunolabelling of Purkinje cell cytosol, endoplasmic reticulum, dendrites as well as outer surface of the endoplasmic reticulum of neurons in the molecular layer (33, 34).

intersect in controlling the synthesis of the major excitatory neurotransmitter, glutamate, and glutamate levels are severely compromised in Hu knockout mice (35). Given the importance of altered glutamate homeostasis in excitotoxicity, these data could provide a possible mechanism for anti-Hu-associated neuronal death. In contrast to Hu proteins, expression of the Nova1 and Nova2 proteins recognized by anti-Ri antibodies is tightly restricted to post-mitotic neurons in the CNS, with the expression of Nova1 occurring predominantly in the brainstem and ventral spinal cord and Nova2 predominantly within the neocortex (38). Both proteins bind to RNA in a sequence-specific manner and regulate alternative splicing *in vitro*, and both appear to be involved in the maintenance of neuronal excitatory and inhibitory homeostasis (38, 39). Microarray analyses and work with Nova -/-knockout mice have demonstrated that the most Nova-regulated exons are located in genes encoding proteins with important synaptic functions: these may include N-type and P-type Cav2 calcium channels as well as gephyrin, a protein that clusters inhibitory gamma-aminobutyric acid and glycine receptors (38–40).

As is the case with Hu proteins, however, no studies have addressed how the interaction of anti-Ri antibodies with their target antigens might alter RNA processing, nor have studies yet identified the downstream changes in RNA metabolism or protein encoding that might cause neuronal dysfunction or death. Beyond anti-Yo and anti-Hu, there are numerous other antibodies targeting intracellular proteins whose effects on neurons remain to be characterized, including the Ma antigens recognized by anti-Ma and anti-Ta antibodies—that represent a family of proteins expressed in CNS neurons and in testis (41).

INITIATION OF THE IMMUNE RESPONSE

The molecular events that lead to antineuronal antibodyassociated neurological disease in patients without underlying neoplasia have not yet been identified. An exception to this is the occurrence of anti-NMDAR encephalitis as a late complication of herpes simplex encephalitis (42). The pathogenesis of this association has not been elucidated, but congenital deficiency of Toll-like receptor 3, a key protective factor against viral encephalitis, has been reported in patients in whom herpes simplex encephalitis was followed by anti-NMDAR encephalitis (43, 44).

In contrast, classical paraneoplastic syndromes, such as those associated with anti-Yo or anti-Hu antibodies, are unique among other types of systemic autoimmune disorders in that the antigenic stimuli that initiate the immune response have been identified and shown to be elicited by antigens expressed in patient tumors. The same is true for cases of anti-NMDAR encephalitis associated with ovarian teratomas. Expression of Yo antigen(s) in tumors found in patients with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration is well-documented, as is similar tumor expression of neuronal antigens in tumors of patients with anti-Hu, anti-Ri, anti-Ma2, and anti-NMDAR, and GABA_B antibody-associated encephalitides (41, 45–53). Similarly, GABA_B expression has been detected in thymoma biopsies in the setting of GABA_B encephalitis.

An important question has been whether expression of neuronal antigens is confined to the subset of tumors found in patients who experience paraneoplastic neuronal injury or whether these antigens are more commonly expressed by tumors but do not always cause neurologic injury, suggesting **TABLE 4** | Risk of underlying neoplasia associated with detection of major antineuronal antibodies a,b .

High risk (> 70% association with c	ancer)
Hu	Ri
CV2/CRMP5	Yo
SOX1	Ma2/Ma
PCA2 (MAP18)	Tr
Amphiphysin	KLHL 11
Medium risk (30-70% association w	ith cancer)
AMPAR (>50%)	P/Q VGCC (50/90%°)
GABA _B R (>50%)	CASPR2 (50%)
mGluR5 (~50%)	NMDAR (38%)
Low Risk (<30% association with ca	ancer)
mGluR1 (30%)	
GABA _A R (<30%)	DPPX (<10%)
CASPR2 (<30%)	GlyR (<10%)
GAD65 (<15%)	
LGI1 (<10%)	

^aModified from Graus et al.: Updated Diagnostic Criteria for Paraneoplastic Neurologic Syndromes, Annals of Neurology 2021 (9).

^b Graus et al. also included risk of cancer associated with three antibodies to non-neuronal proteins: glial fibrillary acid protein (GFAP, AQP4, and MOG). These are not included in the table.

 $^\circ Risk$ of associated cancer (small cell carcinoma) is 50% when the association is with LEMS but 90% if associated with rapidly progressive cerebellar syndrome.

that additional host genetic or other factors may be involved in disease pathogenesis (54). Early work by Furneaux et al. suggested that anti-Yo antibodies labeled cells within ovarian carcinomas from those individuals with anti-Yo antibodyassociated paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration but did not label tumors from control patients with similar malignancies (45). Subsequent work, however, has demonstrated that two of the antigens detected by anti-Yo antibodies, CDR2 and CDR2L, can be detected in cancer patients both with and without neurological disease (55, 56). Similarly, although ovarian teratomas from patients both with and without NMDAR encephalitis express the GluN1 subunit of NMDAR, NMDAR encephalitis occurs in only a subset of these patients (51, 52). Hu antigens have been detected in small cell tumors from patients with and without neurological disease (47), and low titers of anti-Hu antibody have been detected in sera from neurologically asymptomatic patients with small cell tumors (57). The risk of underlying neoplasia associated with different antineuronal antibodies has been recently summarized by Graus et al. (9) (Table 4).

Work within the past few years has shed important light on the genomic and histopathological factors that separate patients with neoplasms who develop autoimmune neurological disease from those patients with similar neoplasms who remain neurologically unaffected. Anti-LGI1 encephalitis, although not usually a paraneoplastic condition, has been shown in genomewide association studies (GWAS) to be highly associated with 27 single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the HLA-II region (58). Chefdeville et al., in studies of teratomas from patients with and without anti-NMDAR encephalitis, found that teratomas

from NMDAR patients more frequently contained neuroglial elements than did control tumors, and frequently contained robust T and B cell inflammatory infiltrates (52). A minority of tumors also contained elements resembling neuroglial tumors, a finding which is rare in ovarian tumors overall (52). Hillary et al., in a study of 43 cancer patients with cerebellar degeneration and anti-Yo antibodies described the existence of HLA allele association with anti-Yo mediated paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. These investigators noted that the association is complex, suggesting that multiple epitopes within Yo or other antigens may be involved (59). Vialatte de Pémille et. al. reported that CDR2L, but not CDR2, is enriched in ovarian cancers from patients with anti-Yo antibody response (60). In an important study, Small et al. examined ovarian tumors from patients exhibiting anti-Yo antibody response (anti-Yo PCD patients) as compared to antibody-negative controls. Tumors from patients with anti-Yo antibodies differed from controls in showing more abundant-and often massive-T- and B-cell infiltration. In some instances, these infiltrates were organized into tertiary lymphoid structures located near apoptotic tumor cells and harboring CDR2L protein deposits, a spatial association suggesting immune attack (54). In contrast to anti-Yo negative controls, 65% of anti-Yo PCD tumors presented one or more somatic mutations in genes encoding the Yo antigen, with a predominance of missense mutations, and 59% of anti-Yo PCD tumors showed recurrent gains of the CDR2L gene with tumor protein overexpression. In aggregate, these data were thought to indicate that genetic alterations in tumor cells could trigger immune tolerance breakdown, resulting in extensive tumor infiltration by T and B lymphocytes and initiation of autoimmune disease.

PATHOGENIC MECHANISMS IN DISEASES ASSOCIATED WITH ANTIBODIES TO NEURONAL SURFACE MEMBRANE ANTIGENS

Antibodies directed against neuronal membrane antigens play a direct role in disease pathogenesis. This has been most clearly demonstrated for antibodies directed against NMDAR and has been shown for several other anti-cell surface membrane antigens as well. Anti-NMDAR antibodies consistently target the N368/G369 region within the GluN1 subunit of NMDAR (61). In vitro studies of rat hippocampi demonstrate that antibody binding results in capping and cross-linking of receptor proteins, with subsequent receptor internalization and reduced presence of NMDAR clusters on the cell surface membrane (62) (Figure 1A). These studies parallel studies of receptor density in brains of rats infused intraventricularly with anti-NMDAR and also studies of receptor density in hippocampi obtained at autopsy from affected human patients (62). The binding of anti-NMDAR to its target receptor site did not appear to cause neuronal death, and reconstitution of synaptic density occurred when antibody titers were reduced (62). In all, these findings confirm a direct role for antibodies in the pathogenesis of anti-NMDAR encephalitis and, importantly, suggest that neuronal receptor function can recover and result in clinical improvement. Very few autopsy studies of anti-NMDAR encephalitis have been reported, and most of these have involved patients with a short duration of illness (63, 64). An as-yet unanswered question is thus whether prolonged neuronal exposure to anti-NMDAR antibodies in affected patients might eventually produce significant neuronal death or irreversible neuronal dysfunction.

Although antibodies to other neuronal surfaces and synaptic antigens have been less thoroughly studied, many produce similar effects on neurons. Anti-AMPAR antibodies have been shown to bind to the GluR1 and GluR2 subunits of AMPAR and to decrease receptor cluster density (65, 66), with alteration of inhibitory synaptic currents and vesicular c-aminobutyric acid transporter staining intensity (66). Antibodies to LGI1 bind to the ADAM23 (Disintegrin and metalloproteinase domain-containing protein 23) and ADAM22 within the trans-synaptic LGI1 complex and reduce total and synaptic levels of AMPA as well as of the voltagegated potassium channel Kv1.1 (67). Antibodies to GABAA receptors similarly cause a reduction in synaptic receptor clusters (68). In contrast, antibodies to Caspr2 interrupt the interaction between Caspr2 and contactin-2 without reducing membrane receptor density (69), and anti-Caspr2 antibodies, unlike many of the other antibodies to receptor proteins are of IgG subclass 4 (IgG4) (69). Although most autoantibodies directed against neuronal membrane antigens appear to affect only the function of the target antigen, anti-IGLON5 antibodies, often clinically associated with a neurodegenerative syndrome, decrease receptor cluster density followed by disorganization of the neuronal cytoskeleton (70). Similarly, antibodies to voltage-gated calcium channels, in addition to their effect on receptor function, can be internalized, resulting in neuronal death (71). Antibodies to amphiphysin, although a submembrane protein, behave much like antibodies to neuronal surface membrane antigens. Sommer et al., employing anti-amphiphysin antibodies, were successful in demonstrating not only neuronal antibody uptake but also dosedependent stiffness and spasms mimicking human stiff person syndrome (72). Antibodies to GABAA receptors similarly cause a reduction in synaptic receptor clusters (68).

PATHOGENIC MECHANISMS IN DISEASES ASSOCIATED WITH ANTIBODIES TO INTRACELLULAR NEURONAL ANTIGENS

The discovery of paraneoplastic autoantibodies led to multiple attempts to produce an animal model of antibody-mediated paraneoplastic neurological injury using passive transfer of antibodies, immunization with recombinant antigen or relevant DNA sequences, or adoptive transfer of T lymphocytes (**Table 5**) (74–76, 78, 80). Although some of these studies documented neuronal antibody uptake, none have produced the neurological findings or the extensive neuronal destruction seen in human disease (**Table 5**). Based on the failure to produce neurological disease using antibodies, it has become widely thought that paraneoplastic neurological syndromes associated with antibodies such as anti-Yo or anti-Hu cannot be antibody-mediated and hence must be T-cell-mediated. In this



injury by T lymphocytes. Lymphocyte T cell receptors (TCRs) interact with target neurons and cause neuronal injury or death. An area of uncertainty is that mature neurons (as opposed to fetal neurons) do not express the MHC receptors normally required for T cell interaction, and the actual mechanism of neuronal recognition by T cells is undefined. (**D**) Possible two-step mechanism of immune attack directed against intracellular neuronal antigens. As in (**B**), the antibody binds to the neuronal membrane (1) followed by internalization (2) and binding to target antigens with resultant neuronal injury (3). Injured neurons upregulate MHC receptors (4) allowing recognition by cytotoxic T lymphocytes that also contribute to cell death. [Modified from Herdlevaer et al. (32)].

concept, antibodies themselves are simply markers of underlying malignancy. Studies to induce neurological disease using T lymphocytes, which have also been unsuccessful, have received little attention (76, 83).

Current Knowledge of the Role of T Lymphocytes in Disease Pathogenesis

The presence of cytotoxic T lymphocytes in brains and CSF of patients with classical paraneoplastic neurological syndromes associated with anti-Yo, anti-Hu, and anti-Ma2 antibodies has been extensively documented (85–89). Cytotoxic (CD8⁺)

lymphocytes have been demonstrated in the CSF of a patient with cerebellar degeneration and anti-Yo antibody response (90), and T cell clones recognizing the same antigen in brain and tumor tissue have been detected in the CSF of a patient with encephalomyelitis and anti-Hu antibodies (91). *However, not all patients with antibodies to intracellular neuronal antigens have evidence of an antigen-specific T cell response*: lymphocytic infiltrates have been absent in the brains of some patients with anti-Yo associated paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration (14, 92); and some investigators have failed to detect cytotoxic T lymphocytes in serum or CSF of patients with anti-Hu antibodies

and paraneoplastic neurological disease (93-95). An important, but unaddressed issue concerns the ability of cytotoxic T lymphocytes to target neurons since adult neurons lack the MHC class I or class II receptors normally required for recognition by T cells (Figure 1C). Recent studies by Yshii et al., however, documented upregulation of MHC class 1 molecule expression in Purkinje cells in an experimental model of paraneoplastic cerebellar injury following treatment with an immune checkpoint inhibitor (96), and in ongoing studies, we have observed similar neuronal upregulation of MHC class I receptors in slice cultures incubated with anti-Hu antibodies (Carlson et al., unpublished data). Taken together, these studies document the presence of autoreactive T cells in the brains of many affected patients and suggest a mechanism by which CD8⁺ T cells could recognize affected neurons. However, despite extensive attempts, no investigator has as yet developed an animal model of paraneoplastic neurological disease using T lymphocytes (Table 5) (76, 83). Attempts have included work by Tanaka et al. to produce neurological disease by adoptive transfer of mononuclear cells from a patient with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration into SCID (severe combined immunodeficiency disease) mice, attempts by the same group using passive transfer of T lymphocytes from mice immunized with Yo protein (76), and studies by Pellkofer et al., who studied the adoptive transfer of lymphocytes from animals immunized with the Ma-associated onconeural antigen, Pnma1, wherein recipient rats developed meningoencephalitis but not actual neuronal injury (83).

Investigations Into the Role of Antibody

The role of antibodies reactive with intraneuronal antigens, such as anti-Yo or anti-Hu, in the pathogenesis of paraneoplastic neuronal injury has been a subject of controversy. In part this has been because cytotoxic T lymphocytes have been identified in the brains of affected patients, suggesting a T cell mechanism. The controversy also remains because attempts to produce disease using these antibodies in experimental animals have been unsuccessful. In addition, neurons have historically been thought to exclude IgG, and it has thus been thought that paraneoplastic antibodies such as anti-Yo or anti-Hu would be unable to enter living neurons and react with their target antigens (97, 98). Although this concept is widely stated, both in vivo and in vitro studies have demonstrated that IgG can enter neurons and that neuronal uptake of IgG can produce neuronal injury. Early work by Fabian et al. demonstrated entry of antibodies into the central nervous system in living animals (99, 100); and Griffin et al. have demonstrated neuronal uptake of IgG in mice infected with Sindbis virus (101). Graus et al. have shown Purkinje cell uptake of normal and anti-Yo IgG in guinea pigs following intraventricular infusion (73). In short-term experiments, Greenlee et al. demonstrated similar Purkinje cell uptake of anti-Yo antibodies following intraperitoneal injection of animals in the setting of blood-brain barrier disruption, and Tanaka observed similar neuronal uptake following intracranial injection (76, 77). Relevant to human disease, intraneuronal IgG has been found in autopsied brains of individuals with encephalitis associated with both anti-Hu and anti-amphiphysin antibodies (102–104).

The failure of previous attempts to produce an animal model of paraneoplastic neuronal injury could be due to a number of factors. First, no study to date has employed or generated antibodies proven to be cytotoxic to their target neurons in vitro; and failure to develop an animal model could thus reflect a failure to immunize animals with the correct antigen or to use the proper antibody in experiments involving passive transfer. Case in point are the attempts to produce Purkinje cell injury using the cloned Purkinje cell antigen, CDR2 as an antigen. It is now recognized that the major Yo antigen may be CDR2L rather than CDR2 and that antibodies directed against CDR2L most closely parallel the antigen-binding seen by human anti-Yo antibodies in cerebellar sections studied using immune electron microscopy as well as by immunohistochemistry and immunoprecipitation (28, 29, 31). It is thus possible that successful production of an animal model for anti-Yo antibody-associated cerebellar degeneration may require immunization with CDR2L rather than CDR2, or, given the possible roles of each antigen in Purkinje cell protein synthesis, that immunization with both proteins might be required (32). A second issue, involved in passive transfer experiments using human IgG, could be a failure of antibody-mediated pathogenicity to occur across species lines. In early work, Greenlee et al. demonstrated that there are differences in antibody reactivity of anti-Yo and anti-Hu antibodies among IgGs from different patients and also among different animal species (105). An additional challenge in developing an animal model is that detection of early, possibly widely scattered, neuronal loss could be difficult using the conventional histological methods employed in essentially all animal studies. Importantly, no study to date has used human paraneoplastic IgG to affinity purify target antigen(s) from neurons of the species to be studied and then employ these for direct immunization or to generate antibodies for passive transfer.

A final, major challenge in producing an animal model of human paraneoplastic disease using antibody has to do with achieving sustained exposure of neurons to antibodies across the blood-brain barrier, given that neurological symptoms in human cases associated with antibodies such as anti-Yo or anti-Hu are believed to be the result of *progressive* neuronal death over time. Robust neuronal uptake of IgG has been clearly demonstrated in three separate studies using direct intracranial injection, but antibody uptake has been minimal or has not occurred in longer-term immunization or passive transfer studies (73, 74, 77). As an example, Sillevis Smitt et al., in a carefully done study using passive transfer of human anti-Hu IgG, failed to show entry of IgG into brain parenchyma or neurons (78). Additional experiments employing immunization with recombinant HuD resulted in high antibody titers but, again, did not show antibody penetration across the blood-brain barrier or entry of antibodies into brain parenchyma or neurons within the timeframe of the study (78).

One approach to studying antibody-neuron interactions in the absence of a blood-brain barrier has been through the use of tissue culture systems. In older work, anti-Hu antibodies TABLE 5 | Major experimental attempts to produce an animal model of paraneoplastic neurological disease associated with antibodies targeting intracellular neuronal antigens.

References	Antigen targeted	Species	Method	Study duration	Outcome
Graus et al. (73)	Yo	Guinea pigs	Intraventricular infusion of anti-Yo or normal IgG	15 days	Uptake of both anti-Yo and normal IgG by Purkinje cells on day 16 but not at days 22 and 45. No observed Purkinje cell death or neurologica change in animals
Tanaka et al. (74)	Yo	Mice	Intracranial injection of human anti-Yo IgG with and without complement or activated monocytes	Up to 50 h	Uptake of human anti-Yo IgG by Purkinje cells. No detected Purkinje cell loss
		Mice	Immunization with recombinant Yo protein	15 days for pathology, 3 months for observation	Development of high antibody titers No definite uptake of antibody by Purkinje cell
		Rats	Intraventricular injection	1 week	No Purkinje cell loss. Brains not studied for antibody uptake by neurons.
Tanaka et al. (75)	Yo	Mice	Immunization of multiple mouse strains with recombinant Yo protein	>2 months	No Purkinje cell loss or ataxia Strong peripheral anti-Yo production Brains not studied for uptake by neurons.
Tanaka et al. (76)	Yo	Mice	Injection of human anti-Yo IgG into occipital lobes	50 h	Antibody uptake by Purkinje cells. No Purkinje cell loss
(, 0)		Mice	Injection of mouse recombinant anti-Yo IgG into mouse brain parenchyma	3–4 months	High titers of anti-Yo antibody. No neurological abnormalities No Purkinje cell loss Brains not studied for antibody uptake by neurons
		Mice	Adoptive transfer) of lymphocytes from mice immunized with recombinant Yo protein with and without recombinant anti-Yo antibodies	1 month	No neurological abnormalities No Purkinje cell loss Brains not studied for antibody uptake by neurons.
		SCID Mice	Adoptive transfer of peripheral mononuclear cells from a patient with anti-Yo antibody	1 month	No neurological abnormalities No Purkinje cell loss Attempts to detect intraneuronal IgG not described
Greenlee et al. (77)	Yo	Rats	Intraperitoneal injection of human anti-Yo antibody following blood-brain barrier disruption	4 days	Anti-Yo IgG uptake by Purkinje cells. No evidence of Purkinje cell death No neurological abnormalities
Sillevis Smitt et al. (78)	Hu	Mice	Passive intravenous transfer of human anti-Hu IgG	48 h	No evidence of anti-Hu IgG in brains of animals perfused to remove intravascular IgG No evidence of antibody uptake by neurons in perfused brains ^a
		Mice, Rats, Guinea pigs	Immunization with HuD recombinant protein	Up to 21 weeks	High serum antibody titers: No evidence of penetration of IgG into brain parenchyma or neurons in brains perfused to remove intravascular IgG
Tanaka et al. (79)	Yo	Mice	Immunization of female mice with recombinant protein; evaluation of offspring to detect transplacental passage of antibody to offspring with undeveloped blood-brain barriers	At birth and later	No Purkinje cell loss at birth No ataxia in newborn animals allowed to mature Brains not studied for antibody uptake.
Sakai et al. (80)	Yo	Mice	Immunization of mice with recombinant PCD17 protein generated using anti-Yo antibody (81)	1 year	Generation of high serum antibody titers. Presence of IgG in Purkinje cells of immunized mice, No identified Purkinje cell death or neurological abnormalities
Sakai et al. (82)	Yo	Mice	Immunization with DNA encoding recombinant PCD17 protein	Up to 1 year	Generation of antibody response which could lyse syngeneic myeloma cells pulsed with H-2K-restricted PCD17 peptide. No Purkinje cell loss or neurological abnormality Brains not studied for antibody uptake.

(Continued)

TABLE 5 | Continued

References	Antigen targeted	Species	Method	Study duration	Outcome
Pellkofer et al. (83)	Ma1		Adoptive transfer of lymphocytes from syngeneic rats immunized with recombinant Ma1 protein	9 days	Meningeal and perivascular inflammatory changes. No evidence of neuronal injury
Sakai et al. (84)	Yo	Mice	Immunization with recombinant yeast expressing recombinant (pcd17) Yo antigen	6 months	Generation of antibodies reactive with Purkinje cells and of T lymphocytes sensitized to pcd1 No clinical signs or Purkinje cell loss. Brains not studied for antibody uptake.

This study contained important controls for the detection of adventitious entry of antibodies into neurons in post mortem tissue sections.

were shown to be taken up by rat cerebellar granule cells in dispersed cultures and to cause neuronal death (106). More recently, two groups of investigators have employed organotypic (slice) cultures of rodent brains to study the interaction of normal and paraneoplastic IgGs in the absence of a blood-brain barrier, using a system in which this interaction can be studied in real time. These studies have shown that, in slice culture, Purkinje and other neurons are able to take up and clear normal IgG (107). In contrast to normal IgG, internalized anti-Yo, anti-Hu, and anti-Ri IgGs bind to their target antigens, and accumulate intracellularly, with anti-Yo IgG concentrated predominantly in Purkinje cells and anti-Hu and anti-Ri antibodies in multiple neuronal populations (108-111) (Figure 1B). Antibody uptake is rapid and, in studies done in real time, can be observed within 4 h (109, 111). The effects of antibody accumulation differ among anti-Yo, anti-Hu, and anti-Ri antibodies. Anti-Yo causes cell death largely limited to Purkinje cells (111). In the anti-Yo experimental model, Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end labeling (TUNEL) stains of injured Purkinje cells are negative, suggesting that cell death is non-apoptotic (111). In contrast, incubation of cultures with anti-Hu antibodies results in neuronal death which appears to be at least in part apoptotic (109). Although anti-Ri IgGs are widely taken up by neurons, neuronal death has not been detected. These observations raise questions as to whether anti-Ri antibody, at least initially, may cause neuronal dysfunction rather than neuronal death, in keeping with clinical observations showing partial clinical improvement in anti-Ri patients following treatment (109, 112). The actual mechanisms involved in neuronal death for both anti-Yo and anti-Hu antibodies are incompletely understood, and although multiple biological effects of anti-Hu and anti-Ri antibodies have been postulated, none has been directly associated with neuronal death or dysfunction. Of note, however, studies by Schubert et al. and Panja et al. indicate that anti-Yo antibodies may alter neuronal mitochondrial calcium homeostasis, possibly providing a mechanism for Purkinje cell death (110, 113). Studies addressing the functional consequences of uptake of anti-Ma2, anti-Tr, or other antibodies to intracellular neuronal proteins have not been reported.

Although *in vitro* studies with anti-Yo and anti-Hu antibodies suggest that paraneoplastic autoantibodies may play a direct role in neuronal injury in the absence of T lymphocytes, these findings have not been duplicated in living animals. The possibility also

exists that antibody uptake could render neurons susceptible to attack by cytotoxic T cells by upregulation of neuronal MHC class I receptors or by other mechanisms (54, 96) (**Figure 1D**). Finally, it is possible that multiple of these mechanisms of pathogenicity may be at play during the course of the disease.

AUTOIMMUNE AND PARANEOPLASTIC ENCEPHALITIDES ASSOCIATED WITH IMMUNE CHECKPOINT INHIBITORS

The advent of immune checkpoint inhibitors as treatments for advanced malignancy has been accompanied by the unintended induction of several categories of autoimmune neurological disease including meningoencephalitis, limbic encephalitis, polyradiculitis, cranial polyneuropathy, myasthenic syndrome, and myositis (114). In addition, the use of these agents has resulted in cases of disorders classically considered paraneoplastic, including sensory neuronopathy, limbic encephalitis, and cerebellar syndrome (115-120). The major antibodies detected have been anti-Hu, and anti-Ma2, although single cases have been associated with anti-Ri, anti-CRMP5, anti-PCA-2, anti-GAD65, and other antibodies (119, 121-126). To date, an association with anti-Yo antibodies has not been reported. Three cases have been described with complex antibody responses involving anti-Hu and other paraneoplastic autoantibodies including anti-CRMP5/CV2, anti-SOX-1, anti-VGKC, or anti-NMDAR (115, 127). Cases associated with anti-Hu antibody response have occurred predominantly in patients with small cell or Merkel cell tumors, or patients with myxoid chondrosarcoma, i.e., predominantly (but not universally) in tumors classically associated with anti-Hu antibodies. In contrast, the cases involving anti-Ma2 antibodies have all occurred in patients with tumors not normally associated with anti-Ma2 antibody response, including renal cell carcinoma (119, 121, 128). In some cases, patients developing paraneoplastic neurological symptoms during immune checkpoint inhibitor therapy had detectable serum titers of paraneoplastic autoantibody before checkpoint inhibitor treatment was begun (115, 129, 130). Some-but by no means all-of the reported cases have responded to some extent to treatment with corticosteroids or other modalities, in combination with temporary or indefinite cessation of the specific cancer-directed immunotherapy.

The mechanisms underlying autoimmune and paraneoplastic encephalitides associated with immune checkpoint inhibitors may be disinhibition of an immune response against an autoantigen shared between the tumor and neural tissue and, as noted, some treated patients have had detectable autoantibodies prior to receiving immune checkpoint inhibitors. An experimental model of this type of this disinhibition has recently been reported by Yshii et al. using a genetically modified mouse model that specifically expressed an exogenous neoantigen, hemagglutinin (HA) in Purkinje cells and transplanted tumor cells (96, 131). These mice were then challenged to mount an immune response with a transplanted tumor that also expressed HA. Mice treated with a monoclonal antibody to VLA4 (ipilimumab) to break immune tolerance exhibited neurological disease and Purkinje cell loss. In contrast, in the absence of the anti-VLA4 antibody, none of these mice exhibited any neurological disease or Purkinje cell death. Yshii et al. also detected CD8+ T cells associated with dying Purkinje cells in their animal model and, in addition, reported two human autopsy cases of paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration in which CD8⁺ T cells were closely associated with areas of Purkinje cell death (96).

ISSUES AND IMPLICATIONS FOR PATIENT CARE

Neurological disorders in patients with antibodies to cell surface membrane antigens, such as anti-NMDAR, involve potentially reversible neuronal receptor impairment. Successful treatment of these conditions, with marked patient improvement, has been repeatedly documented following the use of corticosteroids, plasma exchange, intravenous immunoglobulin G (IVIG), and corticosteroid-sparing immunosuppressive agents such as rituximab, cyclophosphamide, or mycophenolate mofetil (132-134). To date, no single agent or sequence of agents has been proven to be more effective, and optimal use of therapeutic agents and length of treatment await prospective controlled clinical trials. The initial response to immunotherapies can be slow, often tempting clinicians to layer multiple immunosuppressive medications without clear endpoints. Recovery is frequently prolonged and requires multidisciplinary support, especially for cognitive and psychiatric symptoms (135).

Neurological injury in patients with paraneoplastic antibodies to *intracellular* neuronal antigens, such as anti-Yo or anti-Hu, represents a different category of disease. Clinical findings in these conditions are ultimately the result of immune-mediated neuronal death, and neurological deficits develop as neurons die and neuronal reserve is exhausted. In these disorders, substantial improvement does not tend to occur, and for this reason, even more than with conditions such as anti-NMDAR encephalitis, time is of the essence in initiating treatment.

Four different considerations come into play in treating affected patients with antibodies such as anti-Yo or anti-Hu. First, early diagnosis and treatment of the underlying tumor, with the removal of the tumor as an antigenic stimulus, is widely considered to provide the greatest chance for neurological improvement or symptom stabilization (136). However, in many cases, this goal cannot be achieved: the underlying tumor may not as yet be detectable or, conversely, the tumor may be sufficiently advanced that treatment is purely palliative. In both instances, immunotherapy may be the mainstay of treatment in the face of as-yet undiagnosed or incurable malignant disease.

The second consideration in treatment has to do timing. In most series and many case reports, treatment was started after symptoms were well-advanced, often weeks or months after symptom onset. Widdess-Walsh et al., in a review of cases of paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration treated with IVIG, found that most patients having a good response were treated within 1 month of symptom onset, whereas outcome in patients treated after 3 months when neurological deficits were more advanced, was usually limited (137, 138). This finding—that patients with severe deficits respond poorly—has been confirmed by other investigators (139). An important question in many of the reported cases is thus whether treatment was instituted too late to be of value (137–139).

The third consideration has to do with the choice of treatment regimens. Results of treatment reported in the literature have been largely disappointing, with little progress in approaches to treatment over the last 30 years (137-139). Corticosteroids, plasma exchange, immunoadsorption, IVIG, rituximab, cyclophosphamide, and agents such as sirolimus have all been used as immunotherapies (3, 140). However, there has been little uniformity of treatment, even within the given series, and the actual effect of any of these treatments on key T- or B-cell-mediated pathophysiology in paraneoplastic neurological injury remains unclear. Plasma exchange, although effective in reducing serum antibodies, may not sufficiently reduce titers of antibodies produced within the central nervous system (141). Similarly, although rituximab has a profound effect on pre-B cells and B cells, it does not affect plasma cells and in one study did not reduce serum or CSF antibody titers (142). Cyclophosphamide, despite its effects on both T and B cells, may also fail to reduce antibody titers in paraneoplastic neurological disease (143). In the absence of an animal model, the effect of any of these modalities on T-cell function remains undefined. IVIG has multiple potential effects on immune function, but we do not yet know which of these is important in preventing the progression of paraneoplastic neurological injury. Although the use of the plasma cell depleting agent, Bortezomib, has not been reported in paraneoplastic disorders associated with antibodies to intracellular antigens, the agent has been shown to reduce antibody titers and produce clinical improvement in NMDAR encephalitis (144).

An additional consideration has to do with the potential role of antineuronal antibodies in causing paraneoplastic neurological disease. Tissue culture studies demonstrating uptake of antibody by neurons raise the question as to whether the use of agents capable of blocking neuronal antibody uptake might represent a potential adjunctive therapeutic approach to these disorders, providing some degree of protection of neurons from antibodies already present in CSF and brain. Colchicine has been shown to prevent uptake of anti-Yo antibodies in slice cultures, presumably by its effect on microtubules (111); however, its clinical use would be limited by its toxicity and narrow therapeutic range. Congdon et al., in studies of a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease, demonstrated that neuronal antibody uptake could be blocked by the clathrin inhibitor, chlorpromazine (145). In the case of paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration associated with anti-Yo antibody, work by Panja et al. suggests that minimizing intracellular calcium overload toxicity either directly with cyclosporin-A or indirectly with cannabidiol or the ROS scavenger butylated hydroxytoluene could potentially provide neuroprotection by stabilizing mitochondrial calcium homeostasis (110, 113).

A final concern has to do with the way forward in treating this group of patients. The rarity of the classical paraneoplastic disorders and the small number of cases seen at any one institution make conventional multi-institutional controlled trials difficult to achieve. An alternative approach, facilitated by the rapid growth of autoimmune neurology as a specialty, could be a study involving a large number of sites in which enrollment required patients to be ambulatory and cognitively intact, and in which specific, uniformly applied treatment protocols are used. Ultimately, understanding of pathogenesis

REFERENCES

- Dalmau J, Graus F. Antibody-mediated encephalitis. N Engl J Med. (2018) 378:840–51. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1708712
- Gable MS, Sheriff H, Dalmau J, Tilley DH, Glaser CA. The frequency of autoimmune N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor encephalitis surpasses that of individual viral etiologies in young individuals enrolled in the California Encephalitis Project. *Clin Infect Dis.* (2012) 54:899– 904. doi: 10.1093/cid/cir1038
- 3. Greenlee JE. Treatment of paraneoplastic neurologic disorders. *Curr Treat Options Neurol.* (2010) 12:212–30. doi: 10.1007/s11940-010-0066-9
- Graus F, Titulaer MJ, Balu R, Benseler S, Bien CG, Cellucci T, et al. A clinical approach to diagnosis of autoimmune encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:391–404. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00401-9
- Lancaster E. The diagnosis and treatment of autoimmune encephalitis. J Clin Neurol. (2016) 12:1–13. doi: 10.3988/jcn.2016.12.1.1
- 6. Oppenheim H. Uber hirnsymptome bei carcinomatose ohne nachweisbare veranderungen um gehirn. *Charite-Ann Berlin.* (1888) 13:335–44.
- Schulz P, Prüss H. "Hirnsymptome bei Carcinomatose"—Hermann Oppenheim and an early description of a paraneoplastic neurological syndrome. J Hist Neurosci. (2015) 24:371– 7. doi: 10.1080/0964704X.2015.1021120
- Auche M. Des nevrites peripheriques chez les cancereux. Rev Med. (1890) 10:785–807.
- Graus F, Vogrig A, Muñiz-Castrillo S, Antoine JG, Desestret V, Dubey D, et al. Updated diagnostic criteria for paraneoplastic neurologic syndromes. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm.* (2021) 8:1014. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000001014
- Henson RA, Urich H. Encephalomyelitis with carcinoma. In: RA Henson, H Urich, editors, *Cancer and the Nervous System. The Neurological Manifestations of Systemic Malignant Disease*. Oxford: Blackwell Scientific Publications (1982). p. 314–345.
- Henson RA, Urich H. Cortical cerebellar degeneration. In: RA Henson, H Urich, editors, *Cancer and the Nervous System: The Neurological Manifestations of Systemic Malignant Disease*. Oxford: Blackwell Scientific Publications (1982). p. 346–367.
- Wilkinson PC, Zeromski J. Immunofluorescent detection of antibodies against neurones in sensory carcinomatous neuropathy. *Brain.* (1965) 88:529–38. doi: 10.1093/brain/88.3.529

and imaginative development of therapeutic approaches to this group of disorders awaits the development of successful animal model systems in which such treatments could be tested, and their effects on T cell function and on antibody uptake by neurons and neuronal injury could be studied in detail.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JG, NC, SC, and CV conceived and wrote the initial draft of this manuscript. JA and IH contributed to the manuscript draft. JG, NC, SC, JA, IH, and CV completed the final revision as submitted. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Merit Review Awards from the United States Department of Veterans Affairs to (JG and NC), awards from the Western Institute for Biomedical Research to (JG and SC), and by grants from Helse Vest to (CV).

- Trotter JL, Hendin BA, Osterland K. Cerebellar degeneration with Hodgkin disease: an immunological study. Arch Neurol. (1976) 33:660– 61. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1976.00500090066014
- Greenlee JE, Brashear HR. Antibodies to cerebellar Purkinje cells in patients with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration and ovarian carcinoma. *Ann Neurol.* (1983) 14:609–13. doi: 10.1002/ana.410140603
- Jaeckle KA, Graus F, Houghton A, Cordon-Cardo C, Nielsen SL, Posner JB. Autoimmune response of patients with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration to a Purkinje cell cytoplasmic antigen. *Ann Neurol.* (1985) 18:592–600. doi: 10.1002/ana.410180513
- Graus F, Cordon-Cardo C, Posner JB. Neuronal antinuclear antibody in sensory neuronopathy from lung cancer. *Neurology*. (1985) 35:538– 43. doi: 10.1212/WNL.35.4.538
- Greenlee JE, Lipton HK. Anticerebellar antibodies in serum and cerebrospinal fluid of a patient with oat cell carcinoma of the lung and paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Ann Neurol.* (1986) 19:82–5. doi: 10.1002/ana.410190117
- Sillevis Smitt P, Kinoshita A, De Leeuw B, Moll W, Coesmans M, Jaarsma D, et al. Paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia due to autoantibodies against a glutamate receptor. N Engl J Med. (2000) 342:21–7. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200001063420104
- Lancaster E, Martinez-Hernandez E, Titulaer MJ, Boulos M, Weaver S, Antoine JC, et al. Antibodies to metabotropic glutamate receptor 5 in the Ophelia syndrome. *Neurology*. (2011) 77:1698–701. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3182364a44
- Barber PA, Anderson NE, Vincent A. Morvan's syndrome associated with voltage-gated K+ channel antibodies. *Neurology*. (2000) 54:771– 2. doi: 10.1212/WNL.54.3.771
- Buckley C, Oger J, Clover L, Tuzun E, Carpenter K, Jackson M, et al. Potassium channel antibodies in two patients with reversible limbic encephalitis. *Ann Neurol.* (2001) 50:73–8. doi: 10.1002/ana.1097
- Irani SR, Buckley C, Vincent A, Cockerell OC, Rudge P, Johnson MR, et al. Immunotherapy-responsive seizure-like episodes with potassium channel antibodies. *Neurology*. (2008) 71:1647–48. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000326572.93762.51
- Thieben MJ, Lennon VA, Boeve BF, Aksamit AJ, Keegan M, Vernino S. Potentially reversible autoimmune limbic encephalitis with neuronal potassium channel antibody. *Neurology*. (2004) 62:1177–82. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000122648.19196.02

- Dalmau J, Tuzun E, Wu HY, Masjuan J, Rossi JE, Voloschin A, et al. Paraneoplastic anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor encephalitis associated with ovarian teratoma. *Ann Neurol.* (2007) 61:25–36. doi: 10.1002/ana.21050
- Dalmau J. NMDA receptor encephalitis and other antibody-mediated disorders of the synapse: the 2016 Cotzias Lecture. *Neurology*. (2016) 87:2471–82. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003414
- van Sonderen A, Schreurs MW, Wirtz PW, Sillevis Smitt PA, Titulaer MJ. From VGKC to LGI1 and Caspr2 encephalitis: the evolution of a disease entity over time. *Autoimmun Rev.* (2016) 15:970–4. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2016.07.018
- Gable MS, Gavali S, Radner A, Tilley DH, Lee B, Dyner L, et al. Anti-NMDA receptor encephalitis: report of ten cases and comparison with viral encephalitis. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* (2009) 28:1421– 9. doi: 10.1007/s10096-009-0799-0
- Hida C, Tsukamoto T, Awano H, Yamamoto T. Ultrastructural localization of anti-Purkinje cell antibody- binding sites in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. Arch Neurol. (1994) 51:555–58. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1994.00540180033010
- Rodriguez M, Truh LI, O'Neill BP, Lennon VA. Autoimmune paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration: ultrastructural localization of antibody-binding sites in Purkinje cells. *Neurology*. (1988) 38:1380–86. doi: 10.1212/WNL.38.9.1380
- Fathallah-Shaykh H, Wolf S, Wong E, Posner JB, Furneaux HM. Cloning of a leucine-zipper protein recognized by the sera of patients with antibodyassociated paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1991) 88:3451–4. doi: 10.1073/pnas.88.8.3451
- Kråkenes T, Herdlevaer I, Raspotnig M, Haugen M, Schubert M, Vedeler CA. CDR2L is the major Yo antibody target in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Ann Neurol.* (2019) 86:316–21. doi: 10.1002/ana.25511
- Herdlevaer I, Kråkenes T, Schubert M, Vedeler CA. Localization of CDR2L and CDR2 in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol.* (2020) 7:2231–42. doi: 10.1002/acn3.51212
- 33. de Graaff E, Maat P, Hulsenboom E, van den Berg R, van den Bent M, Demmers J, et al. Identification of delta/notch-like epidermal growth factorrelated receptor as the Tr antigen in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Ann Neurol.* (2012) 71:815–24. doi: 10.1002/ana.23550
- 34. Graus F, Gultekin SH, Ferrer I, Reiriz J, Alberch J, Dalmau J. Localization of the neuronal antigen recognized by anti-Tr antibodies from patients with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration and Hodgkin's disease in the rat nervous system. Acta Neuropathol. (1998) 96:1– 7. doi: 10.1007/s004010050853
- Ince-Dunn G, Okano HJ, Jensen KB, Park WY, Zhong R, Ule J, et al. Neuronal Elav-like (Hu) proteins regulate RNA splicing and abundance to control glutamate levels and neuronal excitability. *Neuron.* (2012) 75:1067– 80. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2012.07.009
- Hinman MN, Lou H. Diverse molecular functions of Hu proteins. Cell Mol Life Sci. (2008) 65:3168–81. doi: 10.1007/s00018-008-8252-6
- Bukanovich RJ, Posner JB, Darnell RB. Nova, a paraneoplastic Ri antigen, is homologous to an RNA-binding protein and is specifically expressed in the developinig motor system. *Neurology*. (1993) 11:1– 20. doi: 10.1016/0896-6273(93)90077-5
- Darnell RB. RNA protein interaction in neurons. Annu Rev Neurosci. (2013) 36:243–70. doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-062912-114322
- Ule J, Ule A, Spencer J, Williams A, Hu JS, Cline M, et al. Nova regulates brain-specific splicing to shape the synapse. *Nat Genet.* (2005) 37:844– 52. doi: 10.1038/ng1610
- Allen SE, Darnell RB, Lipscombe D. The neuronal splicing factor Nova controls alternative splicing in N-type and P-type CaV2 calcium channels. *Channels.* (2010) 4:483–89. doi: 10.4161/chan.4.6.12868
- Voltz R, Gultekin SH, Rosenfeld MR, Gerstner E, Eichen J, Posner JB, et al. A serologic marker of paraneoplastic limbic and brain-stem encephalitis in patients with testicular cancer. N Engl J Med. (1999) 340:1788– 95. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199906103402303
- 42. Armangue T, Titulaer MJ, Malaga I, Bataller L, Gabilondo I, Graus F, et al. Pediatric anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor encephalitis-clinical analysis and novel findings in a series of 20 patients. *J Pediatr.* (2013) 162:850– 56. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2012.10.011
- Armangue T, Baucells BJ, Vlagea A, Petit-Pedrol M, Esteve-Solé A, Deyà-Martínez A, et al. Toll-like receptor 3 deficiency in autoimmune encephalitis

post-herpes simplex encephalitis. Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm. (2019) 6:611. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000011

- 44. Sartori S, Salviati L, Nosadini M. Toll-like receptor 3 pathway deficiency, herpes simplex encephalitis, and anti-NMDAR encephalitis: more questions than answers. *Pediatr Res.* (2021) 89:1043. doi: 10.1038/s41390-020-1 018-z
- Furneaux HM, Rosenblum MK, Dalmau J, Wong E, Woodruff P, Graus F, et al. Selective expression of Purkinje cell antigens in tumor tissue from patients with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *N Engl J Med.* (1990) 322:1844–51. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199006283222604
- 46. Greenlee JE, Dalmau J, Lyons T, Clawson S, Smith RH, Pirch HR. Association of anti-Yo (type I) antibody with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration in the setting of transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder: detection of Yo antigen in tumor tissue and fall in antibody titers following tumor removal. *Ann Neurol.* (1999) 45:805–09. doi: 10.1002/1531-8249(199906)45:6<805::AID-ANA18>3.0.CO;2-G
- 47. Dalmau J, Furneaux HM, Cordon Cardo C, Posner JB. The expression of the Hu (paraneoplastic encephalomyelitis/sensory neuronopathy) antigen in human normal and tumor tissues. *Am J Pathol.* (1992) 141:881–86.
- Greenlee JE, Steffens JD, Clawson SA, Hill K, Dalmau J. Anti-Hu antibodies in Merkel cell carcinoma. Ann Neurol. (2002) 52:111– 15. doi: 10.1002/ana.10225
- Dalmau J, Graus F, Villarejo A, Posner JB, Blumenthal D, Thiessen B, et al. Clinical analysis of anti-Ma2-associated encephalitis. *Brain.* (2004) 127:1831–44. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh203
- Luque FA, Furneaux HM, Ferziger R, Rosenblum MK, Wray SH, Schold SC Jr, et al. Anti-Ri: an antibody associated with paraneoplastic opsoclonus and breast cancer. *Ann Neurol.* (1991) 29:241–51. doi: 10.1002/ana.410 290303
- North WG, Liu F, Tian R, Abbasi H, Akerman B. NMDA receptors are expressed in human ovarian cancer tissues and human ovarian cancer cell lines. *Clin Pharmacol.* (2015) 7:111–7. doi: 10.2147/CPAA.S90367
- 52. Chefdeville A, Treilleux I, Mayeur ME, Couillault C, Picard G, Bost C, et al. Immunopathological characterization of ovarian teratomas associated with anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor encephalitis. *Acta Neuropathol Communic.* (2019) 7:38. doi: 10.1186/s40478-019-0693-7 add ref 53 here and renumber all other reference
- Alexopoulos H, Dagklis IE, Akrivou S, Bostantjopoulou S, Dalakas MC. Autoimmune encephalitis with GABAB antibodies, thymoma, and GABAB receptor thymic expression. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2014) 1:e39. doi: 10.1212/nxi.00000000000039
- Small M, Treilleux I, Couillault C, Pissaloux D, Picard G, Paindavoine S, et al. Genetic alterations and tumor immune attack in Yo paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Acta Neuropathol.* (2018) 135:569–79. doi: 10.1007/s00401-017-1802-y
- Darnell JC, Albert ML, Darnell RB. Cdr2, a target antigen of naturally occuring human tumor immunity, is widely expressed in gynecological tumors. *Cancer Res.* (2000) 60:2136–39.
- Raspotnig M, Haugen M, Thorsteinsdottir M, Stefansson I, Salvesen HB, Storstein A, et al. Cerebellar degeneration-related proteins 2 and 2-like are present in ovarian cancer in patients with and without Yo antibodies. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*. (2017) 66:1463–71. doi: 10.1007/s00262-017-2041-8
- Dalmau J, Furneaux HM, Gralla RJ, Kris MG, Posner JB. Detection of the anti-Hu antibody in the serum of patients with small cell lung cancer - a quantitative Western blot analysis. *Ann Neurol.* (1990) 27:544– 52. doi: 10.1002/ana.410270515
- Mueller SH, Färber A, Prüss H, Melzer N, Golombeck KS, Kümpfel T, et al. Genetic predisposition in anti-LGI1 and anti-NMDA receptor encephalitis. *Ann Neurol.* (2018) 83:863–69. doi: 10.1002/ana.25216
- Hillary RP, Ollila HM, Lin L, Desestret V, Rogemond V, Picard G, et al. Complex HLA association in paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia with anti-Yo antibodies. *J Neuroimmunol.* (2018) 315:28–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2017.12.012
- 60. Vialatte de Pemille C, Berzero G, Small M, Psimaras D, Giry M, Daniau M, et al. Transcriptomic immune profiling of ovarian cancers in paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration associated with anti-Yo antibodies. Br J Cancer. (2018) 119:105–13. doi: 10.1038/s41416-018-0125-7

- Gleichman AJ, Spruce LA, Dalmau J, Seeholzer SH, Lynch DR. Anti-NMDA receptor encephalitis antibody binding is dependent on amino acid identity of a small region within the GluN1 amino terminal domain. *J Neurosci.* (2012) 32:11082–94. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0064-12.2012
- Hughes EG, Peng X, Gleichman AJ, Lai M, Zhou L, Tsou R, et al. Cellular and synaptic mechanisms of anti-NMDA receptor encephalitis. *J Neurosci.* (2010) 30:5866–75. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0167-10.2010
- Martinez-Hernandez E, Horvath J, Shiloh-Malawsky Y, Sangha N, Martinez-Lage M, Dalmau J. Analysis of complement and plasma cells in the brain of patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis. *Neurology*. (2011) 77:589– 93. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e318228c136
- 64. Hirano M, Itoh T, Fujimura H, Inoue K, Samukawa M, Nose K, et al. Pathological findings in male patients with anti-N-methyl-d-Aspartate Receptor Encephalitis. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol.* (2019) 78:735– 41. doi: 10.1093/jnen/nlz052
- Lai M, Hughes EG, Peng X, Zhou L, Gleichman AJ, Shu H, et al. AMPA receptor antibodies in limbic encephalitis alter synaptic receptor location. *Ann Neurol.* (2009) 65:424–34. doi: 10.1002/ana.21589
- Peng X, Hughes EG, Moscato EH, Parsons TD, Dalmau J, Balice-Gordon RJ. Cellular plasticity induced by anti-alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) receptor encephalitis antibodies. *Ann Neurol.* (2015) 77:381–98. doi: 10.1002/ana.24293
- Petit-Pedrol M, Sell J, Planagumà J, Mannara F, Radosevic M, Haselmann H, et al. LG11 antibodies alter Kv11 and AMPA receptors changing synaptic excitability, plasticity and memory. *Brain.* (2018) 141:3144– 59. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy253
- 68. Petit-Pedrol M, Armangue T, Peng X, Bataller L, Cellucci T, Davis R, et al. Encephalitis with refractory seizures, status epilepticus, and antibodies to the GABAA receptor: a case series, characterisation of the antigen, and analysis of the effects of antibodies. *Lancet Neurol.* (2014) 13:276–86. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70299-0
- Patterson KR, Dalmau J, Lancaster E. Mechanisms of Caspr2 antibodies in autoimmune encephalitis and neuromyotonia. *Ann Neurol.* (2018) 83:40– 51. doi: 10.1002/ana.25120
- Landa J, Gaig C, Plagumà J, Saiz A, Antonell A, Sanchez-Valle R, et al. Effects of IgLON5 antibodies on neuronal cytoskeleton: a link between autoimmunity and neurodegeneration. *Ann Neurol.* (2020) 88:1023– 27. doi: 10.1002/ana.25857
- McKasson M, Clardy SL, Clawson SA, Hill KE, Wood B, Carlson N, et al. Voltage-gated calcium channel autoimmune cerebellar degeneration: case and study of cytotoxicity. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2016) 3:e222. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000222
- Sommer C, Weishaupt A, Brinkhoff J, Biko L, Wessig C, Gold R, et al. Paraneoplastic stiff-person syndrome: passive transfer to rats by means of IgG antibodies to amphiphysin. *Lancet.* (2005) 365:1406– 11. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)66376-3
- 73. Graus F, Illa I, Agusta M, Ribalta T, Cruz-Sanchez F, Juarez C. Effect of intraventricular injection of anti-Purkinje cell antibody (anti-Yo) in a guinea pig model. J Neurol Sci. (1991) 106:82–7. doi: 10.1016/0022-510X(91)90198-G
- 74. Tanaka K, Tanaka M, Onodera O, Igarashi S, Miyatake T, Tsuji S. Passive transfer and active immunization with the recombinant leucine-zipper (Yo) protein as an attempt to establish an animal model of paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. J Neurol Sci. (1994) 127:153–58. doi: 10.1016/0022-510X(94)90067-1
- 75. Tanaka M, Tanaka K, Onodera O, Tsuji S. Trial to establish an animal model of paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration with anti-Yo antibody 1. Mouse strains bearing different MHC molecules produce antibodies on immunization with recombinant Yo protein but do not cause Purkinje cell loss. *Clin Neurol Neurosurg.* (1995) 97:95– 100. doi: 10.1016/0303-8467(95)00005-5
- 76. Tanaka K, Tanaka M, Igarashi S, Onodera O, Miyatake T, Tsuji S. Trial to establish an animal model of paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration with anti-Yo antibody 2. Passive transfer of murine mononuclear cells activated with recombinant Yo protein to paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration lymphocytes in severe combined immunodeficiency mice. *Clin Neurol Neurosurg.* (1995) 97:101–05. doi: 10.1016/0303-8467(95)00006-6

- Greenlee JE, Burns JB, Rose JW, Jaeckle KA, Clawson S. Uptake of systemically administered human anticerebellar antibody by rat Purkinje cells following blood-brain barrier disruption. *Acta Neuropathol.* (1995) 89:341–5. doi: 10.1007/BF00309627
- Sillevis Smitt PA, Manley GT, Posner JB. Immunization with the paraneoplastic encephalomyelitis antigen HuD does not cause neurologic disease in mice. *Neurology*. (1995) 45:1873–78. doi: 10.1212/WNL45.10.1873
- Tanaka M, Tanaka K, Tsuji S. No ataxia and no Purkinje cell loss in newborn young of SJL mice with anti-Yo antibody (letter to editor). *Exp Neurol.* (1998) 149:200. doi: 10.1006/exnr.1997.6681
- Sakai K, Gofuku M, Kitagawa Y, Ogasawara T, Hirose G. Induction of anti-Purkinje cell antibodies in vivo by immunizing with a recombinant 52-kDa paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration-associated protein. *J Neuroimmunol.* (1995) 60:135–41. doi: 10.1016/0165-5728(95)00063-8
- Sakai K, Mitchell DJ, Tsukamoto T, Steinman L. Isolation of a complementary DNA clone encoding an autoantigen recognized by an anti-neuronal cell antibody from a patient with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Ann Neurol.* (1990) 28:692–98. doi: 10.1002/ana.410280515
- Sakai K, Shirakawa T, Kitagawa Y, Li Y, Hirose G. Induction of cytotoxic T lymphocytes specific for paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration-associated antigen *in vivo* by DNA immunization. *J Autoimmun.* (2001) 17:297– 302. doi: 10.1006/jaut.2001.0553
- Pellkofer H, Schubart AS, Hoftberger R, Schutze N, Pagany M, Schuller M, et al. Modelling paraneoplastic CNS disease: T-cells specific for the onconeuronal antigen PNMA1 mediate autoimmune encephalomyelitis in the rat. *Brain.* (2004) 127:1822–30. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh205
- Saiki M, Sakai K, Saiki S, Kitagawa Y, Nakanishi M, Hirose G. Induction of humoral responses specific for paraneoplastic cerebellar degenerationassociated antigen by whole recombinant yeast immunization. *J Autoimmun.* (2005) 24:203–08. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2005.01.008
- Aye MM, Kasai T, Tashiro Y, Xing HQ, Shirahama H, Mitsuda M, et al. CD8 positive T-cell infiltration in the dentate nucleus of paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *J Neuroimmunol.* (2009) 208:136– 40. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2009.01.017
- Bien CG, Vincent A, Barnett MH, Becker AJ, Blumcke I, Graus F, et al. Immunopathology of autoantibody-associated encephalitides: clues for pathogenesis. *Brain*. (2012) 135:1622–38. doi: 10.1093/brain/aws082
- Voltz R, Dalmau J, Posner JB, Rosenfeld MR. T-cell receptor analysis in anti-Hu associated paraneoplastic encephalomyelitis. *Neurology*. (1998) 51:1146– 50. doi: 10.1212/WNL.51.4.1146
- Giometto B, Marchiori GC, Nicolao P, Scaravilli T, Lion A, Bardin PG, et al. Sub-acute cerebellar degeneration with anti-Yo autoantibodies: immunohistochemical analysis of the immune reaction in the central nervous system. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol.* (1997) 23:468–74. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2990.1997.tb01323.x
- Dauvilliers Y, Bauer J, Rigau V, Lalloyer N, Labauge P, Carlander B, et al. Hypothalamic immunopathology in anti-Ma-associated diencephalitis with narcolepsy-cataplexy. J Am Med Assoc Neurol. (2013) 70:1305– 10. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.2831
- Albert ML, Austin LM, Darnell RB. Detection and treatment of activated T cells in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Ann Neurol.* (2000) 47:9–17. doi: 10.1002/1531-8249(200001)47:1<9::AID-ANA5>3.0.CO;2-I
- Pellkofer HL, Voltz R, Goebels N, Hohlfeld R, Dornmair K. Cross-reactive Tcell receptors in tumor and paraneoplastic target tissue. *Arch Neurol.* (2009) 66:655–58. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2009.56
- 92. Storstein A, Krossnes B, Vedeler CA. Autopsy findings in the nervous system and ovarian tumour of two patients with paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. *Acta Neurol Scand Suppl.* (2006) 183:69–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2006.00621.x
- 93. de Jongste AH, de Graaf MT, Martinuzzi E, van den Broek PD, Kraan J, Lamers CH, et al. Three sensitive assays do not provide evidence for circulating HuD-specific T cells in the blood of patients with paraneoplastic neurological syndromes with anti-Hu antibodies. *Neuro Oncol.* (2012) 14:841–48. doi: 10.1093/neuonc/nos118
- 94. de Beukelaar JW, Milikan JC, Verjans GM, de Graaf MT, van NY, Lamers CH, et al. No evidence for the presence of

HuD-specific T cells in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Huassociated paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. *J Neurol.* (2009) 256:279–82. doi: 10.1007/s00415-009-0051-y

- 95. de Beukelaar JW, Verjans GM, van NY, Milikan JC, Kraan J, Hooijkaas H, et al. No evidence for circulating HuD-specific CD8+ T cells in patients with paraneoplastic neurological syndromes and Hu antibodies. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*. (2007) 56:1501–06. doi: 10.1007/s00262-007-0295-2
- Yshii LM, Gebauer CM, Pignolet B, Mauré E, Quériault C, Pierau M, et al. CTLA4 blockade elicits paraneoplastic neurological disease in a mouse model. *Brain.* (2016) 139:2923–34. doi: 10.1093/brain/aww225
- Dalmau J, Rosenfeld MR. Paraneoplastic syndromes of the CNS. Lancet Neurol. (2008) 7:327-40. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(08)70060-7
- Hoftberger R, Rosenfeld MR, Dalmau J. Update on neurological paraneoplastic syndromes. *Curr Opin Oncol.* (2015) 27:489– 95. doi: 10.1097/CCO.00000000000222
- Fabian RH, Petroff G. Intraneuronal IgG in the central nervous system: uptake by retrograde transport. *Neurology.* (1987) 37:1780– 84. doi: 10.1212/WNL.37.11.1780
- Fabian RH, Ritchie TC. Intraneuronal IgG in the central nervous system. J Neurol Sci. (1986) 73:257–67. doi: 10.1016/0022-510X(86)90150-4
- 101. Griffin D, Levine B, Tyor W, Ubol S, Despres P. The role of antibody in recovery from alphavirus encephalitis. *Immunol Rev.* (1997) 159:155– 61. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.1997.tb01013.x
- 102. Brashear HR, Caccamo DV, Keeney PM. Localization of antibody in the central nervous system of a patient with paraneoplastic encephalomyeloneuritis. *Neurology*. (1991) 41:1583–87. doi: 10.1212/WNL.41.10.1583
- 103. Wessig C, Klein R, Schneider MF, Toyka KV, Naumann M, Sommer C. Neuropathology and binding studies in antiamphiphysin-associated stiff-person syndrome. *Neurology.* (2003) 61:195–98. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000073143.53337.DD
- Dalmau J, Furneaux HM, Rosenblum MK, Graus F, Posner JB. Detection of the anti-Hu antibody in specific regions of the nervous system and tumor from patients with paraneoplastic encephalomyelitis/sensory neuronopathy. *Neurology*. (1991) 41:1757–64. doi: 10.1212/WNL41.11.1757
- 105. Greenlee JE, Sun M. Immunofluorescent labelling of nonhuman cerebellar tissue with sera from patients with systemic cancer and paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration. Acta Neuropathol Berl. (1985) 67:226–29. doi: 10.1007/BF00687805
- 106. Greenlee JE, Parks TN, Jaeckle KA. Type IIa ("anti-Hu") antineuronal antibodies produce destruction of rat cerebellar granule neurons *in vitro*. *Neurology*. (1993) 43:2049–54. doi: 10.1212/WNL.43.10.2049
- 107. Hill KE, Clawson SA, Rose JW, Carlson NG, Greenlee JE. Cerebellar Purkinje cells incorporate immunoglobulins and immunotoxins *in vitro*: implications for human neurological disease and immunotherapeutics. J Neuroinflammation. (2009) 6:31. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-6-31
- 108. Greenlee JE, Clawson SA, Hill KE, Wood B, Clardy SL, Tsunoda I, et al. Anti-Yo antibody uptake and interaction with its intracellular target antigen causes Purkinje cell death in rat cerebellar slice cultures: a possible mechanism for paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration in humans with gynecological or breast cancers. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0123446. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.01 23446
- 109. Greenlee JE, Clawson SA, Hill KE, Wood B, Clardy SL, Tsunoda I, et al. Neuronal uptake of anti-Hu antibody, but not anti-Ri antibody, leads to cell death in brain slice cultures. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2014) 11:160. doi: 10.1186/s12974-014-0160-0
- Schubert M, Panja D, Haugen M, Bramham CR, Vedeler CA. Paraneoplastic CDR2 and CDR2L antibodies affect Purkinje cell calcium homeostasis. *Acta Neuropathol.* (2014) 128:835–52. doi: 10.1007/s00401-014-1351-6
- 111. Greenlee JE, Clawson SA, Hill KE, Wood BL, Tsunoda I, Carlson NG. Purkinje cell death after uptake of anti-Yo antibodies in cerebellar slice cultures. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. (2010) 69:997–1007. doi: 10.1097/NEN.0b013e3181f0c82b
- 112. Digre KB. Opsoclonus in adults: report of three cases and review of the literature. Arch Neurol. (1986) 43:1165– 75. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1986.00520110055016

- Panja D, Vedeler CA, Schubert M. Paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration: Yo antibody alters mitochondrial calcium buffering capacity. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol.* (2019) 45:141–56. doi: 10.1111/nan.12492
- Fellner A, Makranz C, Lotem M, Bokstein F, Taliansky A, Rosenberg S, et al. Neurologic complications of immune checkpoint inhibitors. J Neurooncol. (2018) 137:601–09. doi: 10.1007/s11060-018-2752-5
- Gill A, Perez MA, Perrone CM, Bae CJ, Pruitt AA, Lancaster E, et al. case series of PD-1 inhibitor-associated paraneoplastic neurologic syndromes. J Neuroimmunol. (2019) 334:576980. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2019.576980
- 116. Papadopoulos KP, Romero RS, Gonzalez G, Dix JE, Lowy I, Fury M. Anti-Hu-associated autoimmune limbic encephalitis in a patient with PD-1 inhibitor-responsive myxoid chondrosarcoma. *Oncologist.* (2018) 23:118– 20. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.2017-0344
- Hottinger AF. Neurologic complications of immune checkpoint inhibitors. Curr Opin Neurol. (2016) 29:806–12. doi: 10.1097/WCO.000000000000391
- 118. Raskin J, Masrori P, Cant A, Snoeckx A, Hiddinga B, Kohl S, et al. Recurrent dysphasia due to nivolumab-induced encephalopathy with presence of Hu autoantibody. *Lung Cancer.* (2017) 109:74–7. doi: 10.1016/j.lungcan.2017.05.002
- 119. Lyons S, Joyce R, Moynagh P, O'Donnell L, Blazkova S, Counihan TJ. Autoimmune encephalitis associated with Ma2 antibodies and immune checkpoint inhibitor therapy. *Pract Neurol.* (2020) 20:256–59. doi: 10.1136/practneurol-2019-002464
- 120. Valencia-Sanchez C, Zekeridou A. Paraneoplastic neurological syndromes and beyond emerging with the introduction of immune checkpoint inhibitor cancer immunotherapy. *Front Neurol.* (2021) 12:642800. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.642800
- 121. Vogrig A, Fouret M, Joubert B, Picard G, Rogemond V, Pinto AL, et al. Increased frequency of anti-Ma2 encephalitis associated with immune checkpoint inhibitors. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm.* (2019) 6:604. doi: 10.1212/NXI.000000000000604
- 122. Kawamura R, Nagata E, Mukai M, Ohnuki Y, Matsuzaki T, Ohiwa K, et al. Acute cerebellar ataxia induced by nivolumab. *Internal Med.* (2017) 56:3357–59. doi: 10.2169/internalmedicine.8895-17
- 123. Mongay-Ochoa N, Vogrig A, Muñiz-Castrillo S, Honnorat J. Anti-Hu-associated paraneoplastic syndromes triggered by immune-checkpoint inhibitor treatment. J Neurol. (2020) 267:2154–56. doi: 10.1007/s00415-020-09940-y
- 124. Tatsumi S, Uryu K, Iwasaki S, Harada H. A case of anti-CRMP5 paraneoplastic neurological syndrome induced by atezolizumab for small cell lung cancer. *Internal Med.* (2020). doi: 10.2169/internalmedicine.48 89-20
- 125. Segal Y, Bukstein F, Raz M, Aizenstein O, Alcalay Y, Gadoth A. PD-1inhibitor-induced PCA-2 (MAP1B) autoimmunity in a patient with renal cell carcinoma. *Cerebellum.* (2021). doi: 10.1007/s12311-021-01298-9. [Epub ahead of print].
- 126. Maniscalco GT, Zekeridou A, Allegorico L, Ranieri A, Napolitano M, Pezzella M, et al. GAD65 autoimmunity after treatment with nivolumab: a multifocal presentation. *Neurol Sci.* (2021) 42:4289–91. doi: 10.1007/s10072-021-05312-0
- 127. Morimoto T, Orihashi T, Yamasaki K, Tahara M, Kato K, Yatera K. Paraneoplastic sensory polyneuropathy related to anti-PD-L1-including anticancer treatment in a patient with lung cancer. *Internal Med.* (2021) 60:1577–81. doi: 10.2169/internalmedicine.5629-20
- 128. Kopecký J, Kubeček O, Geryk T, Slováčková B, Hoffmann P, Žiaran M, et al. Nivolumab induced encephalopathy in a man with metastatic renal cell cancer: a case report. J Med Case Rep. (2018) 12:262. doi: 10.1186/s13256-018-1786-9
- 129. Raibagkar P, Ho D, Gunturu KS, Srinivasan J. Worsening of anti-Hu paraneoplastic neurological syndrome related to anti-PD-1 treatment: case report and review of literature. J Neuroimmunol. (2020) 341:577184. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2020.577184
- Shibaki R, Murakami S, Oki K, Ohe Y. Nivolumab-induced autoimmune encephalitis in an anti-neuronal autoantibody-positive patient. *Jpn J Clin* Oncol. (2019) 49:793–94. doi: 10.1093/jjco/hyz087
- Yshii L, Bost C, Liblau R. Immunological bases of paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration and therapeutic implications. *Front Immunol.* (2020) 11:991. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00991

- 132. Hao XS, Wang JT, Chen C, Hao YP, Liang JM, Liu SY. Effectiveness of mycophenolate mofetil in the treatment of pediatric anti-NMDAR encephalitis: a retrospective analysis of 6 cases. *Front Neurol.* (2020) 11:584446. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.584446
- Abboud H, Probasco J, Irani SR, Ances B, Benavides DR, Bradshaw M, et al. Autoimmune encephalitis: proposed recommendations for symptomatic and long-term management. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (2021) 92:686. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2020-325302
- 134. Abboud H, Probasco JC, Irani S, Ances B, Benavides DR, Bradshaw M, et al. Autoimmune encephalitis: proposed best practice recommendations for diagnosis and acute management. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2021) 92:757–68. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2020-325300
- 135. Abbatemarco JR, Rodenbeck SJ, Day GS, Titulaer MJ, Yeshokumar AK, Clardy SL. Autoimmune neurology: the need for comprehensive care. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2021) 8:e1033. doi: 10.1212/NXI.000000000001033
- 136. Vedeler CA, Antoine JC, Giometto B, Graus F, Grisold W, Hart IK, et al. Management of paraneoplastic neurological syndromes: report of an EFNS Task Force. *Eur J Neurol.* (2006) 13:682–90. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2006.01266.x
- 137. Uchuya M, Graus F, Vega F, Rener R, Delattre JY. Intravenous immunoglobulin treatment in paraneoplastic neurological syndromes with antineuronal autoantibodies. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (1996) 60:388– 92. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.60.4.388
- 138. Keime-Guibert F, Graus F, Fleury A, Rene R, Honnorat J, Broet P, et al. Treatment of paraneoplastic neurological syndromes with antineuronal antibodies (Anti-Hu, anti-Yo) with a combination of immunoglobulins, cyclophosphamide, and methylprednisolone. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatr.* (2000) 68:479–82. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.68.4.479
- Vernino S, O'Neill BP, Marks RS, O'Fallon JR, Kimmel DW. Immunomodulatory treatment trial for paraneoplastic neurological disorders. *Neuro - oncol.* (2004) 6:55–62. doi: 10.1215/S1152851703000395
- 140. de Jongste AH, van Gelder T, Bromberg JE, de Graaf MT, Gratama JW, Schreurs MW, et al. A prospective open-label study of sirolimus for the treatment of anti-Hu associated paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. *Neuro Oncol.* (2015) 17:145–50. doi: 10.1093/neuonc/nou126
- 141. Graus F, Abos J, Roquer J, Mazzara R, Pereira A. Effect of plasmapheresis on serum and CSF autoantibody levels in CNS paraneoplastic syndromes. *Neurology*. (1990) 40:1621–23. doi: 10.1212/WNL.40.10.1621

- 142. Shams'ili S, de Beukelaar J, Gratama JW, Hooijkaas H, van den Bent M, van 't Veer M, et al. An uncontrolled trial of rituximab for antibody associated paraneoplastic neurological syndromes. J Neurol. (2006) 253:16–20. doi: 10.1007/s00415-005-0882-0
- 143. Verma A, Berger JR, Snodgrass S, Petito C. Motor neuron disease: a paraneoplastic process associated with anti-hu antibody and smallcell lung carcinoma. Ann Neurol. (1996) 40:112–16. doi: 10.1002/ana.410 400118
- 144. Keddie S, Crisp SJ, Blackaby J, Cox A, Coles A, Hart M, et al. Plasma cell depletion with bortezomib in the treatment of refractory N-methyl-d-aspartate (NMDA) receptor antibody encephalitis. Rational developments in neuroimmunological treatment. *Eur J Neurol.* (2018) 25:1384–88. doi: 10.1111/ene. 13759
- 145. Congdon EE, Gu J, Sait HB, Sigurdsson EM. Antibody uptake into neurons occurs primarily via clathrin-dependent Fcgamma receptor endocytosis and is a prerequisite for acute tau protein clearance. J Biol Chem. (2013) 288:35452–65. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113. 491001

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Greenlee, Carlson, Abbatemarco, Herdlevær, Clardy and Vedeler. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Evaluation of Plasma Neurofilament Light Chain Levels as a Biomarker of Neuronal Injury in the Active and Chronic Phases of Autoimmune Neurologic Disorders

Ryan Kammeyer¹, Christopher Mizenko¹, Stefan Sillau¹, Alanna Richie¹, Gregory Owens¹, Kavita V. Nair^{1,2}, Enrique Alvarez¹, Timothy L. Vollmer¹, Jeffrey L. Bennett^{1,3} and Amanda L. Piquet^{1*}

¹ Department of Neurology, University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus, Aurora, CO, United States, ² Department of Pharmacy, University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus, Aurora, CO, United States, ³ Department of Ophthalmology, University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus, Aurora, CO, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

John Greenlee, University of Utah, United States

Reviewed by:

Luca Massacesi, University of Florence, Italy Amanda Heslegrave, University College London, United Kingdom

*Correspondence:

Amanda L. Piquet Amanda.Piquet@cuanschutz.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Multiple Sclerosis and Neuroimmunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 01 April 2021 Accepted: 01 February 2022 Published: 02 March 2022

Citation:

Kammeyer R, Mizenko C, Sillau S, Richie A, Owens G, Nair KV, Alvarez E, Vollmer TL, Bennett JL and Piquet AL (2022) Evaluation of Plasma Neurofilament Light Chain Levels as a Biomarker of Neuronal Injury in the Active and Chronic Phases of Autoimmune Neurologic Disorders. Front. Neurol. 13:689975. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2022.689975 **Objective:** To evaluate plasma neurofilament light (NfL) levels in autoimmune neurologic disorders (AINDs) and autoimmune encephalitis (AE).

Background: Each particular neural autoantibody syndrome has a different clinical phenotype, making one unifying clinical outcome measure difficult to assess. While this is a heterogeneous group of disorders, the final common pathway is likely CNS damage and inflammation. Defining a biomarker of CNS injury that is easily obtainable through a blood sample and reflects a positive treatment response would be highly advantageous in future therapeutic trials. Measurement of blood concentration of neurofilament light (NfL) chain, however, may provide a biomarker of central nervous system (CNS) injury in AE and other AINDs. Here we provide an initial evaluation of plasma NfL levels in AE as well as other AINDs during active and chronic phases of disease and demonstrate its potential utility as a minimally-invasive biomarker for AE and AINDs.

Design/Methods: Patients were retrospectively identified who were enrolled in the biorepository at the Rocky Mountain MS Center at the University of Colorado, or were prospectively enrolled after initial presentation. Patients had a well-defined AIND and were followed between 2014 and 2021. NfL was tested using the Single Molecule Array (SIMOA) technology. Patients with headaches but without other significant neurologic disease were included as controls.

Results: Twenty-six plasma and 14 CSF samples of patients with AINDs, and 20 plasma control samples stored in the biorepository were evaluated. A positive correlation was found between plasma and CSF NfL levels for patients with an AIND ($R^2 = 0.83$, p < 0.001). Elevated plasma levels of NfL were seen in patients with active AE compared to controls [geometric mean (GM) 51.4 vs. 6.4 pg/ml, p = 0.002]. Patients with chronic symptoms (>6 months since new or worsening symptoms) of AE or cerebellar ataxia

(CA) showed a trend toward lower plasma NfL levels (GM 15.1 pg/ml) compared to active AE or CA. Six patients with longitudinal, prospective sampling available demonstrated a trend in decreased plasma NfL levels over time.

Conclusions: Our findings support the use of plasma NfL as a potential minimallyinvasive biomarker of CNS injury.

Keywords: autoimmune encephalitis (AE), neurofilament (NF), biomarker, autoimmune neurological disorders, neurofilament light (NfL) chain, cerebellar ataxia

INTRODUCTION

Over the past decade, multiple autoimmune neurologic disorders (AINDs) mediated by pathogenic neuronal cell surface antibodies (neuronal surface antibody syndromes, or NSAS) have been identified. AINDs encompass all neurologic isolated inflammatory disease thought to be mediated by the adaptive immune system-including autoimmune encephalitis (AE), stiff person spectrum disorder (SPSD), autoimmune cerebellar syndromes, and demyelinating diseases like neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder (NMOSD) or anti-myelin oligodendrocyte (MOG) antibody disease (MOGAD). Both observational and retrospective studies have reported improved clinical outcomes with immunotherapy (1-5) in AINDs; however, there remains a strong need for randomized, controlled clinical trials to establish a standard of care for the treatment of AE and the nondemyelinating AINDs. While change in seizure frequency and cognitive functional status have been used as outcome measures for AE therapy, these measures are problematic end-points due to their poor specificity and sensitivity across the heterogenous presentations of even AEs caused by the same autoantibody (6). Some AEs may cause neuronal destruction, while others may cause dysfunction only by blocking signaling, interfering with synaptic architecture, or receptor internalization. Therefore, defining a unifying, quantitative biomarker of central nervous system (CNS) injury in AEs that is readily obtainable through a blood sample would significantly advance clinical research.

Neurofilaments are neuron-specific cytoskeletal proteins that are released following axonal damage (7). Elevated levels of NfL have been interpreted as reflecting axonal damage and neuronal death in MS (7, 8), neurodegenerative dementia (9–11), and motor neuron disease (12, 13). In MS, NfL in serum highly correlates with CSF levels (14). In addition to correlating with disease activity on MRI (7), NfL serves as a promising prognostic and therapeutic biomarker in MS (14–16).

Prior studies have described CSF levels of NfL in AE (17-19), however there is little data on serum NfL levels in AE (20). One study examined CSF levels of NfL in a cohort of 25 subjects with autoimmune encephalitis (including seronegative antibody syndromes, NSAS [n = 5; 4 NMDAR and 1 LGI1], and intracellular antibody syndromes) with evidence of elevated CSF NfL at the time of diagnosis correlating to disability at 1 year (18). An additional retrospective study examined progranulin (PGRN) in both serum and CSF in 38 patients with AE [NMDAR n = 18, Caspr2 n = 8, LGI1 n = 10, GABA-bR n = 1, and AMPAR n =1]; CSF NfL (n = 25) and t-tau (n = 13) was also measured in these patients (17). In this cohort, 3 NMDAR patients had highly pathological CSF NfL levels that seemed to best characterize the state of neuronal death in the brain. These studies had evaluated CSF NfL using commercial enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA; UmanDiagnostics AB, Umeå, Sweden). Another recent study of 25 patients with autoimmune encephalitis (NMDAR, n = 10; LGI-1, *n* = 9; Caspr2, *n* = 3; both LGI1 and Caspr2, *n* = 1, GABA-bR, n = 1; AMPAR, n = 1), demonstrated elevated serum levels of NfL that correlated with elevated levels of CSF NfL (20). This particular study, similar to our study, used a highly sensitive assay for NfL testing using the SIMOA platform.

In our study, we evaluated NfL in the plasma of 26 patients with various AINDs, along with 20 control patients looking at both active and chronic phases of each AIND. Fourteen of 26 AIND patients also had matched CSF available for NfL testing.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients

Patients enrolled in the biorepository specimen bank at the University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus from 2014 to 2021 were identified retrospectively. Between 2019 and 2021, patients who were evaluated in the Autoimmune and Neuroimmunology/Multiple Sclerosis outpatient clinics or inpatient neurology service at the University of Colorado with a well-defined AIND were enrolled prospectively into our autoimmune, paraneoplastic and inflammatory neurological disease registry and biorepository. A fellowship-trained Neuroimmunologist made diagnosis of a well-defined AIND. Patients who had been enrolled in the biorepository specimen bank for a primary evaluation of headache without other significant neurologic symptoms were identified retrospectively to serve as a control group. All patients or legal representatives

Abbreviations: AE, Autoimmune Encephalitis; AMPAR, Alpha-amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor; AE, Autoimmune encephalitis; AINDs, Autoimmune neurological disorders; Caspr2, Contactinassociated protein-like 2; CBA, Cell-based assay; CNS, Central nervous system; CA, Cerebellar Ataxia; CSF, Cerebrospinal fluid; DPPX, Dipeptidyl-peptidase-like protein-6; EEG, Electroencephalogram; ELISA, Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay; GM, Geometric mean; GAD, Glutamic acid decarboxylase; GlyR, Glycine receptor; GFAP, Glial fibrillary acidic protein; GABA-aR, g-aminobutyric acid type A receptor; LGI1, Leucine-rich glioma-inactivated-1; MRI, Magnetic resonance imaging; MOG, Myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein; MOGAD, Myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein antibody disease; NfL, Neurofilament light; NMOSD, Neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder; NSAS, Neuronal cell surface antibody syndrome; NMDAR, N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor; SPSD, Stiff person spectrum disorder; TRIM46, Tripartite Motif Containing 46.

We included 26 patients with CNS autoimmune neurological syndromes, with 18 of these patients having active symptoms, and 8 having chronic symptoms. Patients were defined as having active AE if they had experienced new or worsening symptoms of altered mental status, impaired cognition/memory, personality/behavioral change, seizure frequency, decreased speech or mutism, or centrally-mediated movement disorders (ataxia, chorea) in the past 6 months, while being on or off immunotherapy. Patients were defined as having active SPSD if they had experienced new or worsening symptoms of SPSD (muscle rigidity/spasms, hyperstartle) without concurrent encephalitic symptoms in the past 6 months. Patients were defined as having active autoimmune cerebellar ataxia (active CA) if they had experienced worsening of cerebellar symptoms without concurrent encephalitic symptoms in the past 6 months. Active symptoms for all patients could be either at initial disease onset or during a relapse. Patients who had experienced no recent new or worsening encephalitic or cerebellar symptoms in the 6 months prior to sample collection were defined as having chronic autoimmune encephalitis /cerebellar ataxia (chronic AE/CA). All patients were included only once in analysis based on clinical presentation at the time of initial sampling. A cut-off of 6 months for active (recent) symptoms was chosen based on data regarding serum NfL levels in stroke, as this is a monophasic neurologic injury, showing return to levels of healthy controls at around 6 months post-injury (21). An additional 20 patients with a primary headache disorder such as migraine (excluding patients with idiopathic intracranial hypertension) were included as non-inflammatory neurologic controls.

Demographics of each patient and associated autoantibodies, neurologic symptoms, and results of diagnostic testing at the time of initial presentation were obtained through retrospective chart review.

Autoantibody Detection

The presence of serum and CSF autoantibodies to neuronal autoantigens included NMDAR, LGI1, DPPX, GAD65, GlyR, GFAP, TRIM46, and GABA-aR. All antibodies were tested at Mayo Clinic Laboratories with the exception of GABA-aR antibody testing, which was tested at Hospital Clinic, University of Barcelona, Spain. GlyR, GFAP, and TRIM46 antibody testing was performed on cell-based assay (CBA) on a research basis, while all other antibody testing at Mayo clinic was performed on a commercially available basis at that time; all neuronal cell surface antigens (NMDAR, LGI1, DPPX) were performed using CBA.

NfL Analysis

NfL was tested in retrospective and prospective samples, including 26 plasma and 14 CSF samples of patients with AINDs, and 20 control patients. CSF was collected, centrifuged immediately to remove cells and stored at -80° C until analysis. Plasma was obtained in sodium citrate tubes then aliquoted at room temperature and stored at -80° C. Measurement



FIGURE 1 | Plasma NfL levels by Autoimmune Neurological Disease Category: Plasma NfL levels (pg/ml) are provided for each defined patient group on a logarithmic scale. AE, autoimmune encephalitis; CA, cerebellar ataxia; SPSD, stiff person spectrum disorder.



of NfL concentration was performed in duplicates for all samples using the SIMOA Nf-light kit[®] (Quanterix SR-XTM by Simoa[®] platform).

Theory/Calculation

Plasma and CSF NfL were logarithmically transformed to reduce skew. By group, summary statistics are presented for plasma NfL (**Figure 1**) and differences in mean among groups were analyzed with an ANOVA type model. Different groups were permitted to have different residual variances, and denominator degrees of freedom were determined by the Satterthwaite method. Omnibus F tests tested whether there were any mean differences among all groups and the non-control groups. Pair-wise comparisons were performed with *T*-tests, with the Tukey-Kramer adjustment considered to control the family-wise error rate for all pair-wise

	Active AE	Chronic AE / CA	Active SPSD	Active CA	Controls
Number of patients	12	8	3	3	20
Age, years, median (range)	64 (23–78)	64 (18–78)	49 (39–55)	75 (63–78)	48 (27–63)
Female, n (%)	6 (50)	6 (75)	1 (33)	3 (100)	14 (70)
Neurologic symptoms at on	nset of disease, n (%)				
Cognitive dysfunction	12 (100)	7 (88)	SPSD: 3 (100)	Ataxia: 3 (100)	Headache: 20 (100)
Psychiatric symptoms	5 (42)	3 (38)			
Seizures	5 (42)	3 (38)			
Ataxia		1 (13)			
Abnormal diagnostic testing	g*, n (% of performed tests	5)			
MRI	8 (67)	4 (50)	O (O)	1 (33)	1 (6)
EEG	8 (80)	5 (83)	-	-	-
CSF	10 (91)	3 (43)	1 (33)	3 (100)	3 (16)
Antibody status, n (%)					
	NMDAR, 1 (8) LGI1, 2 (17) GAD65, 2 (17) GlyR, 1 (8) GFAP, 1 (8) LE, 2 (17) Ab negative AE, 3 (25)	NMDAR (AE), 1 (13) NMDAR (isolated ataxia), 1 (13) LGI1, 1 (13) DPPX, 1 (13) GABA-aR/GAD65, 1 (13) GAD65, 1 (13) Ab negative AE, 2 (26)	GlyR, 2 (66) LGI1, 1 (33)	GAD65, 1 (33) TRIM46, 1 (33) Paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration, 1 (33)	N/A
Plasma NfL, pg/ml, geometric mean (range)	51.4 (16.4–1,768)	15.1 (7.3–44.4)	4.5 (3.8–5.3)	128.8 (62.5–393.4)	6.4 (2.0–12.8)
CSF NfL, pg/ml, median (range)	1,161 (486–37,818)	327	207 (192–376)	11,650 (3,311–26,274)	476 (159–3,423)

TABLE 1 | Demographic and clinical data of patients.

*MRI abnormalities included unilateral or bitemporal T2 hyperintense signal, parenchymal or leptomeningeal contrast enhancement, hippocampal atrophy, cerebellar degeneration, and extensive white matter disease. EEG abnormalities included diffuse or focal slowing, epileptiform discharges, or electrographic/electroclinical seizures. CSF abnormalities included >5 nucleated cells /mm³, >2 unique CSF oligoclonal bands, or protein > 50 mg/dl.

comparisons. For a subset of non-control patients where CSF NfL was available, Pearson correlations were run for plasma and CSF NfL (**Figure 2**). Analysis was performed in SAS 9.4, STATA 15.1, and R 3.6.1.

RESULTS

Patient demographics and clinical presentations are summarized in **Table 1**. Patients with either active AE or CA tended to be older [median 64 years-old (yo) and 75 yo], compared to those with active SPSD (median 49 yo) and controls (median 48 yo). Patients with chronic AE/CA were also older (median 64 yo) compared to the active SPSD and control groups. However, age demographics between active AE and chronic AE/CA were similar. Diagnostic testing (MRI, EEG, and/or CSF) were abnormal in the majority of patients with encephalitic or cerebellar symptoms. Plasma NfL levels in patients with chronic AE/CA were obtained a median of 10 months after the last episode of symptom worsening (range 7–108 months).

Elevated plasma NfL levels were seen in patients with active AE/CA compared to controls [geometric mean (GM) 51.4 vs. 6.4

pg/ml, p = 0.002] as shown in **Table 1**, **Figure 1**. Elevated plasma NfL was seen regardless of presence of MRI abnormalities. The group of patients with chronic AE/CA showed a non-significant trend toward lower plasma NfL levels (GM 15.1 pg/ml) when compared to active AE or active CA [GM 51.4 pg/ml (p = 0.11) and 128.8 pg/ml (p = 0.15), respectively]. Notably, the three patients with plasma NfL levels above our control range were 7, 8, and 9 months out from their last new or worsening of symptoms (ages of each patient were 46, 78, and 73 yo, respectively); the remainder were 9 or more months out. Active CA also showed elevated plasma NfL (GM 128.8 pg/ml). Active SPSD showed lower plasma NfL (GM 4.5 pg/ml) compared to both active AE (p < 0.001) and chronic AE/CA (p = 0.014).

A correlation between CSF NfL and plasma NfL was noted for all AINDs ($R^2 = 0.83$, p < 0.001), as shown in **Figure 2**. For patients with active AE, no significant correlation was found between the initial plasma NfL and the Modified Rankin Score (mRS) at 1 year after presentation ($R^2 = 0.404$, p = 0.06, n =9), nor was a correlation found for CSF NfL ($R^2 = 0.420$, p =0.16, n = 6).

Six patients had subsequent prospective longitudinal samples obtained. These individual patients and the trend of the plasma



longitudinal plasma sample collections, NfL levels (pg/ml) are shown on a logarithmic scale over time. Scale shows collections over months since onset of neurological symptoms or time since last clinical relapse of their disease. Between the first and second time point for each sample patients were treated with variable immunotherapies (TRIM46 with steroids with only 3 weeks in between sampling; unclassified antibody with steroids and rituximab; antibody negative AE with steroids and rituximab; for the remainder [NMDA, LGI, GABA-aR/GAD65], they were on maintained on rituximab therapy.

NfL levels for each AIND relative are shown in **Figure 3**. Each patient had immunotherapy initiation close to initial sample collection (range 3 months prior to 1 month after sample collection).

DISCUSSION

In this study, we used a highly sensitive assay to detect NfL levels in the plasma of patients with AINDs–including active AE, active SPSD, active CA, and chronic AE/CA.

We demonstrated a statistically significant elevation in plasma NfL levels in patients with active AE compared to our controls (p = 0.002) and those with SPSD (p < 0.001). Similar to other published studies, NfL levels tested at follow up during chronic disease tended to reflect lower NfL levels; however, the majority of these studies focused on CSF NfL (17–19) with one study demonstrating this trend in 13 follow up samples (20).

Looking at the trajectory of plasma NfL for individual patients with AINDs after initial immunotherapy, we can see that each individual demonstrated a different downtrend of plasma NfL after immunotherapy initiation. The differences in trajectory may be due to sampling times (decrease may not be linear), differences in demographics, AIND subtype, or immunotherapy regimen. It is notable that NfL may remain elevated relative to our neurologic control patients for > 1 year after immunotherapy initiation; this has been noted in patients after a monophasic traumatic brain injury as well (22–24). Further studies may look at whether this is a chronic state or if the NfL level would decrease further with additional immunotherapy, and if differences in trajectories for a similar AIND would be seen between different immunotherapy regimens.

We were not able to demonstrate a prognostic value of plasma or CSF NfL in our cohort for active AE-there was no significant correlation between these and the 1-year mRS. This may have occurred for several reasons: (1) a variety of autoantibody and encephalitic syndromes were included in our analysis-it may be that NfL levels vary too widely between these different syndromes, and while it may be prognostic for one syndrome, it may not be prognostic for all. Clinical scores such as the anti-NMDAR encephalitis 1-year functional status (NEOS) score have been developed recently to assist in prediction of 1-year functional status (25)-but even these has only been validated in cohorts of anti-NMDAR encephalitis; (2) It may be that initial NfL levels are prognostic, but our small sample size limited our ability to detect this; or (3) it may be that these levels are not prognostic, with other factors such as duration of symptoms, age, specific autoantibody syndrome, or specific immunotherapy regimens giving greater weight to eventual functional outcome (26).

We did not have any patients with longitudinal sampling have a significant clinical relapse during the study period, so we were not able to assess the predictive values of initial NfL on risk of subsequent relapse. There was not a difference noted between plasma NfL levels in active encephalitic symptoms in initial presentation verses relapse, although longitudinal data prior to relapse in this cohort was lacking. In stable patients on maintenance therapy for AE, having a predictive biomarker for subsequent relapse risk would have great utility. As older age may correlate with both outcome of AE (26) and NfL levels, further longitudinal studies looking at NfL levels, relapse rates, and functional outcomes in a defined age range may be of use in determining the predictive value of NfL.

For the other AINDs investigated in this study, the active autoimmune ataxias showed similar or greater elevations in plasma NfL levels-this is likely due to a greater number of paraneoplastic syndromes within this group. Paraneoplastic cerebellar ataxia syndromes thought to be largely T-cell mediated, may cause greater neuronal destruction. In the cases of SPSD, while the exact pathophysiology remains elusive, it is thought that impairment of the GABA inhibition pathway leading to motor hyperactivity plays a key role in the symptomatology. Therefore, NfL, as an indicator of neuronal injury, may not be a reliable biomarker for SPSD without the presence of encephalitic symptoms.

Our findings support the use of plasma NfL as a potential minimally-invasive biomarker for disease activity in patients with AINDs with CNS involvement. Our study was limited by several factors, most prominent of which are the relatively small sample size, the heterogeneity of the AINDs studied, the confounder of age between groups studied, and the irregular intervals of longitudinal sampling. Given the small sample size, it may be that our analysis was weighted toward particular AE or AIND subtypes or that it was weighted due to greater prevalence of a particular confounder. If this was the case, our sample may not be indicative of the AE or AIND population as a whole, limiting the generalizability of our individual findings. The breadth of the AINDs studied represents a trade-off between sample size and homogeneity of the AINDs. For our study, we chose a broader inclusion of AINDs, and worked to show characteristics of subtypes of AINDs, analyzing these subtypes individually as able. However, for the analysis of the correlation of CSF and plasma NfL levels and the longitudinal response of plasma NfL to treatment, we included all AINDs to provide appropriate level of detail in analysis. It may be that these relationships hold for only certain AIND subtypes–such as AE or autoimmune cerebellar ataxias, or for NSAS alone, or for individual autoantibody syndromes. Studies including a larger population of each AIND or individual autoantibody syndrome may be able to better define and confirm these relationships as being specific for an AIND subtype or generalizable.

Age and NfL levels have a known correlation–NfL levels increase as age increases. While we were not able to completely age and gender-match our AIND population to healthy controls, we did have a non-inflammatory neurological disease control population in patients diagnosed with primary headache syndromes, in addition to a small chronic AE/CA cohort with similar age demographics to our active AE cohort. One limitation in this study, however, is that the non-inflammatory headache control population was a younger age group (median 48 yo, range 27–63 yo) when comparing to the AE/CA study population. It is notable that all patients with active AE had plasma NfL levels higher than those found in all age groups (range 20–68 yo) in a study measuring serum NfL levels in 79 healthy individuals (27).

Another limitation of this study is the retrospective, crosssectional design. For our non-active AE/CA patient group, we did not have longitudinal samples for each patient to evaluate the trend of plasma NfL levels over time. For the three patients with plasma NfL levels above our control range, patients were 7, 8, and 9 months out from their last new or worsening of symptoms and the ages of each patient were 46, 78, and 73 years old respectively. For the 46-year-old-female with non-active GABAaR AE, her NfL level continued to trend downward at 12 months. For the other two patients at 8 and 9 months, it is unclear if they would have continued to have this downward trend in their NfL levels or if these higher levels represent an underlying chronic neurodegeneration, particularly at the ages of 78 and 73 years old. Additionally, chronically high levels of NfL could represent a prognostic biomarker for persistent neurobehavioral symptoms perhaps related to a chronic neurodegenerative process following AE or CA. In a study measuring exosomal and plasma levels of NfL in mild TBI, those injures associated with higher NfL levels, even years after injury, the greatest elevation were seen in those patients with ongoing neurobehavioral symptoms including postconcussive syndrome, posttraumatic stress disorder and depression (28).

REFERENCES

 Lee WJ, Lee ST, Byun JI, Sunwoo JS, Kim TJ, Lim JA, et al. Rituximab treatment for autoimmune limbic encephalitis in an institutional cohort. *Neurology*. (2016) 86:1683–91. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000002635 Follow-up sampling for each of our patients was conducted during in-person standard of care visit clinic visits when available-this resulted in irregular sampling intervals for the longitudinal analysis of NfL. To best define NfL as a therapeutic biomarker, regular sampling must be performed to understand the trend of NfL under states of recovery, relapse, and progression and compare between various immunotherapy strategies. For these reasons, larger prospective studies, ideally with standardized intervals of sampling, are needed to understand the longitudinal relationship between NfL and the clinical features, disease severity and long-term outcomes of specific AE and other AINDs.

CONCLUSIONS

Our findings support the potential use of plasma NfL as a minimally-invasive diagnostic and therapeutic biomarker for AINDs with CNS involvement. Further larger, prospective studies are warranted to evaluate the use of NfL in AE and AINDs with the potential to influence decision-making regarding the selection and escalation of immunotherapy and to inform the monitoring and recovery of patients with AE and AINDs.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The study was approved by the Institution Review Board of the University of Colorado, Aurora, CO. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to the design and implementation of the research and to the analysis of the results. SS, RK, CM, and AP provided the statistical analysis. CM contributed to sample collection and preparation. CM and AR carried out biomarker and sample testing. AP and RK wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed to review and revisions of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was supported by the Rocky Mountain MS Center, the Drake family in the name of Susan Drake and grant funding from the Department of Neurology at the University of Colorado.

- Vollmer TL, McCarthy M. Autoimmune encephalitis: a more treatable tragedy if diagnosed early. *Neurology*. (2016) 86:1655–6. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000002641
- 3. Titulaer MJ, McCracken L, Gabilondo I, Armangué T, Glaser C, Iizuka T, et al. Treatment and prognostic factors for long-term outcome in patients

with anti-NMDA receptor encephalitis: an observational cohort study. Lancet Neurol. (2013) 12:157-65. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70310-1

- Irani SR, Gelfand JM, Bettcher BM, Singhal NS, Geschwind MD. Effect of rituximab in patients with leucine-rich, glioma-inactivated 1 antibody-associated encephalopathy. *JAMA Neurol.* (2014) 71:896–900. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2014.463
- Thompson J, Bi M, Murchison AG, Makuch M, Bien CG, Chu K, et al. The importance of early immunotherapy in patients with faciobrachial dystonic seizures. *Brain.* (2018) 141:348–56. doi: 10.1093/brain/awx323
- Dubey D, Pittock SJ, Kelly CR, McKeon A, Lopez-Chiriboga AS, Lennon V, et al. Autoimmune encephalitis epidemiology and a comparison to infectious encephalitis. *Ann Neurol.* (2018) 83:166–77. doi: 10.1002/ana.25131
- Varhaug KN, Barro C, Bjørnevik K, Myhr KM, Torkildsen Ø, Wergeland S, et al. Neurofilament light chain predicts disease activity in relapsingremitting MS. *Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm*. (2018) 5:e422. doi: 10.1212/NXI.00000000000422
- Lycke JN, Karlsson JE, Andersen O, Rosengren LE. Neurofilament protein in cerebrospinal fluid: a potential marker of activity in multiple sclerosis. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (1998) 64:402–4. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.64.3.402
- Bacioglu M, Maia LF, Preische O, Schelle J, Apel A, Kaeser SA, et al. Neurofilament light chain in blood and CSF as marker of disease progression in mouse models and in neurodegenerative diseases. *Neuron.* (2016) 91:494–6. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2016.07.007
- Zetterberg H. Neurofilament light: a dynamic cross-disease fluid biomarker for neurodegeneration. *Neuron.* (2016) 91:1–3. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2016.06.030
- Meeter LH, Dopper EG, Jiskoot LC, Sanchez-Valle R, Graff C, Benussi L, et al. Neurofilament light chain: a biomarker for genetic frontotemporal dementia. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol.* (2016) 3:623–36. doi: 10.1002/acn3.325
- Steinacker P, Feneberg E, Weishaupt J, Brettschneider J, Tumani H, Andersen PM, et al. Neurofilaments in the diagnosis of motoneuron diseases: a prospective study on 455 patients. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2016) 87:12–20. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2015-311387
- Weydt P, Oeckl P, Huss A, Müller K, Volk AE, Kuhle J, et al. Neurofilament levels as biomarkers in asymptomatic and symptomatic familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Ann Neurol.* (2016) 79:152–8. doi: 10.1002/ana.24552
- Piehl F, Kockum I, Khademi M, Blennow K, Lycke J, Zetterberg H, et al. Plasma neurofilament light chain levels in patients with MS switching from injectable therapies to fingolimod. *Mult Scler.* (2018) 24:1046–54. doi: 10.1177/1352458517715132
- Disanto G, Barro C, Benkert P, Naegelin Y, Schädelin S, Giardiello A, et al. Serum neurofilament light: a biomarker of neuronal damage in multiple sclerosis. Ann Neurol. (2017) 81:857–70. doi: 10.1002/ana.24954
- Thebault S, Abdoli M, Fereshtehnejad S-M, Tessier D, Tabard-Cossa V, Freedman MS. Serum neurofilament light chain predicts long term clinical outcomes in multiple sclerosis. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:10381. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-67504-6
- Körtvelyessy P, Prüss H, Thurner L, Maetzler W, Vittore-Welliong D, Schultze-Amberger J, et al. Biomarkers of neurodegeneration in autoimmune-mediated encephalitis. *Front Neurol.* (2018) 9:668. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00668
- Constantinescu R, Krýsl D, Bergquist F, Andrén K, Malmeström C, Asztély F, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid markers of neuronal and glial cell damage to monitor disease activity and predict long-term outcome in patients with autoimmune encephalitis. *Eur J Neurol.* (2016) 23:796–806. doi: 10.1111/ene.12942
- Constantinescu R, Krýsl D, Andrén K, Asztély F, Bergquist F, Zetterberg H, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid markers of neuronal and glial cell damage in patients with autoimmune neurologic syndromes with and without underlying malignancies. J Neuroimmunol. (2017) 306:25–30. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2017.02.018
- Mariotto S, Gajofatto A, Zuliani L, Zoccarato M, Gastaldi M, Franciotta D, et al. Serum and CSF neurofilament light chain levels in antibody-mediated encephalitis. J Neurol. (2019) 266:1643–8. doi: 10.1007/s00415-019-09306-z
- Tiedt S, Duering M, Barro C, Kaya AG, Boeck J, Bode FJ, et al. Serum neurofilament light: a biomarker of neuroaxonal injury after ischemic stroke. *Neurology*. (2018) 91:e1338–e47. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000006282
- 22. Graham NSN, Zimmerman KA, Moro F, Heslegrave A, Maillard SA, Bernini A, et al. Axonal marker neurofilament light predicts long-term outcomes and

progressive neurodegeneration after traumatic brain injury. *Sci Transl Med.* (2021) 13:eabg9922. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.abg9922

- 23. Shahim P, Politis A, van der Merwe A, Moore B, Ekanayake V, Lippa SM, et al. Time course and diagnostic utility of NfL, tau, GFAP, and UCH-L1 in subacute and chronic TBI. *Neurology*. (2020) 95:e623–36. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000009985
- Shahim P, Politis A, van der Merwe A, Moore B, Chou Y-Y, Pham DL, et al. Neurofilament light as a biomarker in traumatic brain injury. *Neurology*. (2020) 95:e610–22. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000009983
- Balu R, McCracken L, Lancaster E, Graus F, Dalmau J, Titulaer MJ, et al. score that predicts 1-year functional status in patients with anti-NMDA receptor encephalitis. *Neurology*. (2019) 92:e244–e52. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000006783
- Nosadini M, Eyre M, Molteni E, Thomas T, Irani SR, Dalmau J, et al. Use and safety of immunotherapeutic management of N-Methyl-d-aspartate receptor antibody encephalitis: a meta-analysis. *JAMA Neurol.* (2021) 78:1333-44. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2021.3188
- Valentino P, Marnetto F, Martire S, Malucchi S, Bava CI, Popovic M, et al. Serum neurofilament light chain levels in healthy individuals: a proposal of cut-off values for use in multiple sclerosis clinical practice. *Mult Scler Relat Disord.* (2021) 54:103090. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2021.103090
- Guedes VA, Kenney K, Shahim P, Qu B-X, Lai C, Devoto C, et al. Exosomal neurofilament light. a prognostic biomarker for remote symptoms after mild traumatic brain injury? *Neurology*. (2020) 94:e2412–23. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000009577

Conflict of Interest: RK has received compensation for advisory boards and consultancy with Genentech/Roche. EA has received compensation for activities such as advisory boards, lectures and consultancy with the following companies and organizations: Actelion/Janssen, Alexion, Bayer, Biogen, Celgene/BMS, EMD Serono/Merck, Genentech/Roche, Genzyme. EA has received research support from the following: Biogen, Genentech/Roche, Novartis, TG Therapeutics, Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Initiative, National Multiple Sclerosis Society, National Institutes of Health, and Rocky Mountain MS Center. KN has received grant funding from Genentech and Novartis and consulting fees from Novartis, Biogen, and Bristol Meyers Squibb. TV has received compensation for lectures and consultancy from Biogen, Genentech/Roche, Siranax, Celgene, EMD Serono and Novartis and has received research support from Rocky Mountain Multiple Sclerosis Center, Celgene, Biogen, Anokion, Genentech, F. Hoffmann-La Roche Ltd, GW Pharma and TG Therapeutics, Inc. JB reports personal fees from Roche, personal fees from Genentech, personal fees from Viela Bio, personal fees from Chugai Pharma, personal fees from Alexion, grants and personal fees from Novartis, personal fees from Genzyme, personal fees from Clene Nanoscience, personal fees from Mitsubishi-Tanabe, personal fees from Reistone Bio, grants from National Institutes of Health, outside the submitted work. JB has a patent Aquaporumab issued. AP has received research funding from the Drake Family, Rocky Mountain MS Center, and the University of Colorado through the intradepartmental grant. Outside of this work, AP reports honorarium from MedLink and consulting fees from Genentech/Roche and Alexion.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Kammeyer, Mizenko, Sillau, Richie, Owens, Nair, Alvarez, Vollmer, Bennett and Piquet. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

